

Unicentre CH-1015 Lausanne http://serval.unil.ch

*Year :* 2014

## EFFECT OF HYPOXIA ON CEREBRAL BLOOD FLOW REGULATION DURING REST AND EXERCISE: ROLE OF CEREBRAL OXYGEN DELIVERY ON PERFORMANCE

#### FAN Jui-Lin

FAN Jui-Lin, 2014, EFFECT OF HYPOXIA ON CEREBRAL BLOOD FLOW REGULATION DURING REST AND EXERCISE: ROLE OF CEREBRAL OXYGEN DELIVERY ON PERFORMANCE

Originally published at : Thesis, University of Lausanne Posted at the University of Lausanne Open Archive <u>http://serval.unil.ch</u> Document URN : urn:nbn:ch:serval-BIB\_67126894A3A86

#### Droits d'auteur

L'Université de Lausanne attire expressément l'attention des utilisateurs sur le fait que tous les documents publiés dans l'Archive SERVAL sont protégés par le droit d'auteur, conformément à la loi fédérale sur le droit d'auteur et les droits voisins (LDA). A ce titre, il est indispensable d'obtenir le consentement préalable de l'auteur et/ou de l'éditeur avant toute utilisation d'une oeuvre ou d'une partie d'une oeuvre ne relevant pas d'une utilisation à des fins personnelles au sens de la LDA (art. 19, al. 1 lettre a). A défaut, tout contrevenant s'expose aux sanctions prévues par cette loi. Nous déclinons toute responsabilité en la matière.

#### Copyright

The University of Lausanne expressly draws the attention of users to the fact that all documents published in the SERVAL Archive are protected by copyright in accordance with federal law on copyright and similar rights (LDA). Accordingly it is indispensable to obtain prior consent from the author and/or publisher before any use of a work or part of a work for purposes other than personal use within the meaning of LDA (art. 19, para. 1 letter a). Failure to do so will expose offenders to the sanctions laid down by this law. We accept no liability in this respect.

Unil

UNIL | Université de Lausanne Faculté de biologie et de médecine

## Institut des Sciences du Sport de l'Université de Lausanne et Département de Physiologie

## EFFECT OF HYPOXIA ON CEREBRAL BLOOD FLOW REGULATION DURING REST AND EXERCISE: ROLE OF CEREBRAL OXYGEN DELIVERY ON PERFORMANCE

## Thèse de doctorat en Neurosciences

présentée à la

Faculté de Biologie et de Médecine de l'Université de Lausanne

par

## **Jui-Lin FAN**

Master en Science de Physiologie de l'Université d'Otago, Nouvelle-Zélande

Jury

Prof. Lorenz Hirt, Président Prof. Bengt Kayser, Directeur Prof. Niels H. Secher, Expert Prof. Luc Pellerin, Expert

Thèse n° 135

### Lausanne 2014

Programme doctoral interuniversitaire en Neurosciences des Universités de Lausanne et Genève





UNIL | Université de Lausanne



Faculté de biologie et de médecine



## Programme doctoral interuniversitaire en Neurosciences des Universités de Lausanne et Genève

# Imprimatur

Vu le rapport présenté par le jury d'examen, composé de

Président	Monsieur	Prof.	Lorenz	Hirt
Directeur de thèse	Monsieur	Prof.	Bengst	Kayser
Co-directeur de thèse				
Experts	Monsieur	Prof.	Luc Pel	lerin
	Monsieur	Prof.	Niels H.	Secher

le Conseil de Faculté autorise l'impression de la thèse de

## **Monsieur Jui-Lin Fan**

Master en Science de Physiologie Université d'Otago, Nouvelle Zélande

intitulée

## EFFECT OF HYPOXIA ON CEREBRAL BLOOD FLOW REGULATION DURING REST AND EXERCISE : ROLE OF CEREBRAL OXYGEN DELIVERY ON PERFORMANCE

Lausanne, le 9 octobre 2014

pour Le Doyen de la Faculté de Biologie et de Médecine

Prof. Lorenz Hirt

## Acknowledgements

This thesis would not have been possible without the amazing support, the gentle guidance, and the endless patience of my supervisor Prof Bengt Kayser. Bengt has been a wonderful role model for me over the past four years, both professionally and personally. Thank you for always giving me the freedom to pursue my passions, whether it was in research, exploring Europe, or my love of mountain biking. Thank you for always understanding and listening to my ideas and problems. I cannot express enough my appreciation for the endless support and encouragement.

Special thank you to Dr Andrew Subudhi and Prof Robert Roach (A.k.a. Buddha) for giving me the opportunity to take part in their awesome adventure, the ambitious AltitudeOmics expedition. Those two months living at 5,260 m without running water, heating, and little oxygen were definitely one of the highlights of my PhD. Along that line, I would like to extend my gratitude to Nero Evero, and to Dr Andrew Lovering and his team for working tirelessly in the laboratory during the expedition. Thanks to my colleague Dr Nicolas Bourdillon for assistance in the experimental testing. Thanks to Dr Barbara Uva and Silvia Peschiera for introducing the Italian vibe into the lab.

Special thank you to Prof Tianyi Wu and his amazing and enthusiastic team of doctors, nurses, and scientists in China. It was a wonderful experience to work with you all. Thanks to all the participants, from Switzerland, China, USA and Canada for giving their time, sweat, and blood for my research. Finally, thanks to my family and friends for their love and support.

## Abstract

#### **English version**

Adequate supply of oxygen to the brain is critical for maintaining normal brain function. Severe hypoxia, such as that experienced during high altitude ascent, presents a unique challenge to brain oxygen ( $O_2$ ) supply. During high-intensity exercise, hyperventilation-induced hypocapnia leads to cerebral vasoconstriction, followed by reductions in cerebral blood flow (CBF), oxygen delivery ( $DO_2$ ), and tissue oxygenation. This reduced  $O_2$  supply to the brain could potentially account for the reduced performance typically observed during exercise in severe hypoxic conditions. The aims of this thesis were to document the effect of acute and chronic exposure to hypoxia on CBF control, and to determine the role of cerebral  $DO_2$  and tissue oxygenation in limiting performance during exercise in severe hypoxia.

We assessed CBF, arterial O<sub>2</sub> content (CaO<sub>2</sub>), haemoglobin concentration ([Hb]), partial pressure of arterial O<sub>2</sub> (PaO<sub>2</sub>), cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity, ventilatory response to CO<sub>2</sub>, cerebral autoregulation (CA), and estimated cerebral DO<sub>2</sub> (CBF × CaO<sub>2</sub>) at sea level (SL), upon ascent to 5,260 m (ALT1), and following 16 days of acclimatisation to 5,260 m (ALT16). We found an increase in CBF despite an elevated cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity at ALT1, which coincided with a reduced CA. Meanwhile, PaO<sub>2</sub> was greatly decreased despite increased ventilatory drive at ALT1, resulting in a concomitant decrease in CaO<sub>2</sub>. At ALT16, CBF decreased towards SL values, while cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity and ventilatory drive were further elevated. Acclimatisation increased PaO<sub>2</sub>, [Hb], and therefore CaO<sub>2</sub> at ALT16, but these changes did not improve CA compared to ALT1. No differences were observed in cerebral DO<sub>2</sub> across SL, ALT1, and ALT16. Our findings demonstrate that cerebral DO<sub>2</sub> is maintained during both acute and chronic exposure to 5,260 m, due to the reciprocal changes in CBF and CaO<sub>2</sub>.

We measured middle cerebral artery velocity (MCAv: index of CBF), cerebral DO<sub>2</sub>, ventilation ( $\dot{V}E$ ), and performance during incremental cycling to exhaustion and 15km time trial cycling in both normoxia and severe hypoxia (11% O<sub>2</sub>, normobaric), with and without added CO<sub>2</sub> to the inspirate (CO<sub>2</sub> breathing). We found MCAv was higher during exercise in severe hypoxia compared in normoxia, while cerebral tissue oxygenation and DO<sub>2</sub> were reduced. CO<sub>2</sub> breathing was effective in preventing the development of hyperventilation-induced hypocapnia during intense exercise in both normoxia and hypoxia. As a result, we were able to increase both MCAv and cerebral DO<sub>2</sub> during exercise in hypoxia with our CO<sub>2</sub> breathing setup. However, we concomitantly increased  $\dot{V}E$  and PaO<sub>2</sub> (and presumably respiratory work) due to the increased hypercapnic stimuli with CO<sub>2</sub> breathing, which subsequently contributed to the cerebral DO<sub>2</sub> increase during hypoxic exercise. While we effectively restored cerebral DO<sub>2</sub> during exercise in hypoxia to normoxic values with CO<sub>2</sub> breathing, we did not observe any improvement in cerebral tissue oxygenation or exercise performance. Accordingly, our findings do not support the role of reduced cerebral DO<sub>2</sub> in limiting exercise performance in severe hypoxia.

#### **French version**

Un apport adéquat en oxygène au niveau du cerveau est primordial pour le maintien des fonctions cérébrales normales. L'hypoxie sévère, telle qu'expérimentée au cours d'ascensions en haute altitude, présente un défi unique pour l'apport cérébral en oxygène (O<sub>2</sub>). Lors d'exercices à haute intensité, l'hypocapnie induite par l'hyperventilation entraîne une vasoconstriction cérébrale suivie par une réduction du flux sanguin cérébral (CBF), de l'apport en oxygène (DO<sub>2</sub>), ainsi que de l'oxygénation tissulaire. Cette réduction de l'apport en O<sub>2</sub> au cerveau pourrait potentiellement être responsable de la diminution de performance observée au cours d'exercices en condition d'hypoxie sévère. Les buts de cette thèse étaient de documenter l'effet de l'exposition aiguë et chronique à l'hypoxie sur le contrôle du CBF, ainsi que de déterminer le rôle du DO<sub>2</sub> cérébral et de l'oxygénation tissulaire comme facteurs limitant la performance lors d'exercices en hypoxie sévère.

Nous avons mesuré CBF, le contenu artériel en oxygène (CaO<sub>2</sub>), la concentration en hémoglobine ([Hb]), la pression partielle artérielle en O<sub>2</sub> (PaO<sub>2</sub>), la réactivité cérébrovasculaire au CO<sub>2</sub>, la réponse ventilatoire au CO<sub>2</sub>, et l'autorégulation cérébrale sanguine (CA), et estimé DO<sub>2</sub> cérébral (CBF x CaO<sub>2</sub>), au niveau de la mer (SL), au premier jour à 5.260 m (ALT1) et après seize jours d'acclimatation à 5.260 m (ALT16). Nous avons trouvé des augmentations du CBF et de la réactivité cérébrovasculaire au CO<sub>2</sub> après une ascension à 5.260 m. Ces augmentations coïncidaient avec une réduction de l'autorégulation cérébrale. Simultanément, la PaO<sub>2</sub> était grandement réduite, malgré l'augmentation de la ventilation (VE), résultant en une diminution de la CaO<sub>2</sub>. Après seize jours d'acclimatation à 5.260 m, le CBF revenait autour des valeurs observées au niveau de la mer, alors que la réactivité cérébrovasculaire au CO<sub>2</sub> ta concentration en hémoglobine, et donc la CaO<sub>2</sub>, mais n'améliorait pas l'autorégulation cérébrale, comparé à ALT1. Aucune différence n'était observée au niveau du DO<sub>2</sub> cérébral entre SL, ALT1 et ALT16. Nos résultats montrent que le DO<sub>2</sub> cérébral est

maintenu constant lors d'expositions aiguë et chronique à 5.260m, ce qui s'explique par la réciprocité des variations du CBF et de la CaO<sub>2</sub>.

Nous avons mesuré la vitesse d'écoulement du sang dans l'artère cérébrale moyenne (MCAv : un indice du CBF), le DO<sub>2</sub> cérébral, la  $\dot{V}E$  et la performance lors d'exercice incrémentaux jusqu'à épuisement sur cycloergomètre, ainsi que des contre-la-montres de 15 km en normoxie et en hypoxie sévère (11% O<sub>2</sub>, normobarique) ; avec ajout ou non de CO<sub>2</sub> dans le mélange gazeux inspiré. Nous avons trouvé que MCAv était plus haute pendant l'exercice hypoxique, comparé à la normoxie alors que le DO<sub>2</sub> cérébral était réduit. L'ajout de CO<sub>2</sub> dans le gaz inspiré était efficace pour prévenir l'hypocapnie induite par l'hyperventilation, qui se développe à l'exercice intense, à la fois en normoxie et en hypoxie. Nous avons pu augmenter MCAv et le DO<sub>2</sub> cérébral pendant l'exercice hypoxique, grâce à l'ajout de CO<sub>2</sub>. Cependant, nous avons augmenté la  $\dot{V}E$  et la PaO<sub>2</sub> (et probablement le travail respiratoire) à cause de l'augmentation du stimulus hypercapnique. Alors que nous avons, grâce à l'ajout de CO<sub>2</sub>, efficacement restauré le DO<sub>2</sub> cérébral au cours de l'exercice en hypoxie à des valeurs obtenues en normoxie, nous n'avons observé aucune amélioration dans l'oxygénation du tissu cérébral ou de la performance. En conséquence, nos résultats ne soutiennent pas le rôle d'un DO<sub>2</sub> cérébral réduit comme facteur limitant de la performance en hypoxie sévère.

# **Table of Contents**

Acknowledgements	i
Abstract	iii
English version	iii
French version	v
Abbreviations	ix
Introduction	
Cerebral blood flow	
Cerebrovascular CO <sub>2</sub> reactivity	
Cerebral autoregulation	
Cerebral metabolism	
Neurovascular coupling	
Arterial oxygen content	
Cerebral oxygen delivery	
Limitation of exercise performance	
Peripheral fatigue in hypoxia	
Central fatigue in hypoxia	
Aim	
Hypotheses	
Summary of results	
Article one	
Article two	
Article three	

Article four	50
Article five	51
Article six	52
Article seven	53
Discussion	55
Regulation of cerebral blood flow during high altitude exposure	56
Cerebrovascular CO <sub>2</sub> reactivity at high altitude	59
Cerebral autoregulation at high altitude	64
Perfusion pressure and cerebrovascular CO <sub>2</sub> reactivity	
CO <sub>2</sub> and cerebral blood flow regulation during exercise	72
Enhanced cortical activation during exercise in hypoxia?	77
Cerebral metabolism during hypoxic exercise	78
Cerebral oxygenation and performance	80
Chemoreception of CO <sub>2</sub> and exercise hyperphoea	
Limitations	
Further Perspectives	
Conclusions	91
References	93
Articles	
Article one	115
Article two	127
Article three	
Article four	
Article five	
Article six	
Article seven	

# Abbreviations

AMS	Acute mountain sickness
CA	Cerebral autoregulation
CaO <sub>2</sub>	Arterial oxygen content
CBF	Cerebral blood flow
CMR	Cerebral metabolic rate
CMRO <sub>2</sub>	Cerebral metabolic rate of O <sub>2</sub>
CVCi	Cerebrovascular conductance index
DO <sub>2</sub>	Oxygen delivery
FICO <sub>2</sub>	Fraction of inspired CO <sub>2</sub>
FIO <sub>2</sub>	Fraction of inspired O <sub>2</sub>
$[\mathrm{H}^+]$	Hydrogen ion concentration
Hct	Haematocrit
[Hb]	Haemoglobin concentration
[HHb]	Deoxygenated haemoglobin concentration
HVR	Hypoxic ventilatory response
ICA	Internal carotid artery
MAP	Mean arterial blood pressure
MCA	Middle cerebral artery
MCAv	Middle cerebral artery blood velocity
[O <sub>2</sub> Hb]	Oxygenated haemoglobin concentration
PaCO <sub>2</sub>	Partial pressure of arterial CO <sub>2</sub>
PaO <sub>2</sub>	Partial pressure of arterial O <sub>2</sub>
PetCO <sub>2</sub>	Partial pressure of end-tidal CO <sub>2</sub>
PETO <sub>2</sub>	Partial pressure of end-tidal O <sub>2</sub>

PO <sub>2</sub>	Partial pressure of O <sub>2</sub>
PCO <sub>2</sub>	Partial pressure of CO <sub>2</sub>
RC	Respiratory compensation threshold
RPE	Rate of perceived exhaustion
SaO <sub>2</sub>	Arterial saturation of haemoglobin with O <sub>2</sub>
TT	Time trial
VA	Vertebral artery
ΫE	Minute ventilation

## Introduction

The human brain accounts for ~2% of the total body mass, yet due to its extremely high metabolic requirements, it receives ~15% of cardiac output and utilises ~20% of the total body oxygen (O<sub>2</sub>) consumption at rest (Kety & Schmidt, 1948b; Lassen, 1959; Wade & Bishop, 1962). Because of this high metabolic demand, the brain is relatively intolerant to hypoxic insults. Adequate supply of O<sub>2</sub> is critical in maintaining normal brain function, and irreversible neuronal damage can occur if the supply of O<sub>2</sub> is compromised for more than a few minutes (Panickar & Anderson, 2011). Disruption of cerebral blood flow (CBF), as seen during ischaemic stroke, can lead to a cascade of adverse consequences such as metabolic impairment, energy failure, free radical production, excitotoxicity, altered calcium ion (Ca<sup>2+</sup>) homeostasis, and activation of proteases (Wexler, 1970; Choi, 1988; Martins *et al.*, 1988; Panickar & Norenberg, 2005). Severe disruption in the CBF or O<sub>2</sub> supply can lead to increases in oxidative stress and mitochondrial damage, resulting in necrosis and apoptosis-mediated neuronal cell death (Sims & Muyderman, 2010).

High altitude ascent is an endeavour carried out by various groups such as mountaineers, extreme sports practitioners (e.g., paragliders and skydivers), porters, trekkers, pilgrims, military personnel, rescue workers, miners and scientists alike. Ascending to high altitude often leads to the development of acute altitude sickness, which can further develop into life-threatening illnesses like high altitude cerebral oedema (Basnyat & Murdoch, 2003). More dramatically, reductions in cerebral oxygen delivery (DO<sub>2</sub>) associated with rapid ascents to extreme altitudes (>8000 m) can result in the loss of consciousness within seconds (Luft *et al.*, 1951; Luft & Noell, 1956) and death within minutes (Bert, 1943). However, with staged acclimatisation at progressively higher altitudes, cerebral DO<sub>2</sub> can be maintained well enough for humans to reach the summit of Mount Everest (8,848 m) without supplementary O<sub>2</sub>. This extraordinary feat is made possible due to various intrinsic mechanisms that are in place to closely match brain DO<sub>2</sub> to metabolic requirements, and

highlights the critical role of cerebral DO<sub>2</sub> in our abilities to cope with extreme hypoxic conditions. How cerebral DO<sub>2</sub> is regulated during both acute and chronic exposures to high altitude, and by which mechanisms, remain largely unresolved. The first part of this thesis deals with the regulation of CBF upon ascent to high altitude and following a period of acclimatisation. In this thesis, the term *moderate hypoxia* will be used to refer to a level of hypoxia equivalent to altitudes between ~1,500-2,500 m, *severe hypoxia* will be used to refer to a level of hypoxia equivalent to altitudes between ~4,500-6,000 m, and the term *extreme hypoxia* will be used to refer to a level of hypoxia equivalent to altitudes above ~6,000 m.

It is well established that ascent to high altitude is detrimental to one's aerobic capacity [see (Calbet *et al.*, 2002; Calbet *et al.*, 2003; Amann & Kayser, 2009; Calbet & Lundby, 2009) for reviews]. However, despite more than a century of research on the detrimental effects of hypoxia on exercise performance, the underlying mechanisms remain poorly understood. While the cessation of maximal exercise, or the reduction of exercise intensity at the onset of fatigue, implies reduced motor recruitment by the central nervous system, the mechanisms responsible for this muscular derecruitment remain elusive. During exercise in normoxia and moderate hypoxia, muscle afferents appear to play an important role in limiting exercise performance (Amann, 2006; Amann *et al.*, 2006; Amann *et al.*, 2008; Amann *et al.*, 2011). Meanwhile, studies indicate that cerebral tissue deoxygenation may play a pivotal role in impairing aerobic capacity during exercise in severe hypoxic conditions (Kjaer *et al.*, 2010b; Vogiatzis *et al.*, 2011). However, it remains unclear whether improving cerebral DO<sub>2</sub> and tissue oxygenation would improve performance during exercise in severe hypoxia.

Mass cerebral DO<sub>2</sub> is the product of CBF and arterial O<sub>2</sub> content (CaO<sub>2</sub>). CBF is controlled by vascular smooth muscle tone in the arterioles, which are under the influences of chemical, physical, neural, and metabolic factors [see (Edvinsson & Krause, 2002; Attwell *et al.*, 2010) for reviews], while CaO<sub>2</sub> is determined by partial pressure of arterial O<sub>2</sub> (PaO<sub>2</sub>), arterial haemoglobin O<sub>2</sub> saturation (SaO<sub>2</sub>), and haemoglobin concentration ([Hb]). During severe hypoxia, resting CBF increases to protect the brain against reduced PaO<sub>2</sub> (Cohen *et al.*, 1967). This CBF response depends on the relative degree of prevailing hypoxia (dilating) and associated hyperventilation-induced hypocapnia (constricting), these being determined by the altitude, the individual's ventilatory response to hypoxia, and acclimatisation state (Dempsey *et al.*, 1974; Forster *et al.*, 1974; Dempsey & Forster, 1982). Given the scope that is covered by this thesis, a critical reappraisal of the current relevant literature is needed. Specifically, this encompasses the effects of acute and chronic hypoxia on the chemical, physical, neural, and metabolic control of the cerebral blood vessels, and exercise performance limitation in severe hypoxia.

#### Cerebral blood flow

The entire capillary network of the brain is covered by astrocyte extensions, surrounding the endothelial cells, which constitute the blood-brain barrier (Secher *et al.*, 2008; Alvarez *et al.*, 2013). The  $O_2$  diffusion distance plays a vital role during changes in local neural activation and associated changes in local cerebral  $O_2$  consumption. Given that there is no functional or anatomical capillary recruitment in the brain (Göbel *et al.*, 1989), an increase in CBF is required to elevate the  $O_2$  pressure gradient (Secher *et al.*, 2008). Further, since all of the brain capillaries are assumed to be perfused during rest (Buxton & Frank, 1997), any changes in CBF would be due to changes in capillary blood flow velocity mediated by alterations in cerebrovascular resistance [see (Faraci & Heistad, 1990; Edvinsson & Krause, 2002) for reviews]. In the face of severe hypoxia, apart from



**Figure 1.** Changes in resting cerebral blood flow (CBF) with acute and chronic exposure to high altitude. Initial exposure to high altitude (6-8 h) elevates CBF by 20-57%, which subsequently returned gradually towards sea-level values after  $\sim$ 5 days of acclimatisation. Modified from Willie *et al.*, (2014b).

increasing flow, the cerebral  $O_2$  extraction fraction is also elevated in order to meet cerebral metabolic rate for  $O_2$  (CMRO<sub>2</sub>) (Kety & Schmidt, 1948a).

During hypoxic exposure, the pattern of the CBF change during both acute and chronic hypoxia can be summarised as the *net effect* of hypoxia-induced vasodilation and hypocapnia-induced vasoconstriction in the cerebral blood vessels (Xu & Lamanna, 2006; Brugniaux *et al.*, 2007). During initial exposure to severe hypoxia, the vasodilatory drive in the cerebral blood vessels typically exceeds that of the constrictor drive, thereby elevating CBF (Figure 1) (Severinghaus *et al.*, 1966; Willie *et al.*, 2014a). During acclimatisation, carbon dioxide (CO<sub>2</sub>) is 'blown off' with increased ventilation ( $\dot{V}E$ ), which lowers the partial pressure of arterial CO<sub>2</sub> (PaCO<sub>2</sub>) and elevates PaO<sub>2</sub> (Brugniaux *et al.*, 2007), resulting in greater vasoconstrictor drive and restoring of CBF to pre-exposure values (Figure 1) (Severinghaus *et al.*, 1966). Therefore, resting CBF at high altitude is determined by the severity of hypoxia during acute exposure, which is subsequently modulated by the magnitude of increase in ventilatory drive and the associated changes in PaO<sub>2</sub> and PaCO<sub>2</sub> during acclimatisation.

#### Cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity

Changes in PaCO<sub>2</sub> and associated arterial hydrogen ion concentration ([H<sup>+</sup>]) are potent stimuli for altering cerebrovascular resistance and, thus, CBF (Lassen, 1959; Edvinsson & Krause, 2002). A rise in PaCO<sub>2</sub> (and subsequent respiratory acidosis) leads to vasodilation in the cerebral vessels, elevating CBF. Conversely, a drop in PaCO<sub>2</sub> (and subsequent respiratory alkalosis) leads to cerebral vasoconstriction, lowering CBF. Despite extensive research, the exact mechanisms by which PaCO<sub>2</sub>/[H<sup>+</sup>] alter cerebrovascular vessel resistance remain poorly understood. *In vivo* and *in vitro* studies have provided data implicating endogenous mediators in CO<sub>2</sub>-induced changes in cerebrovascular tone, such as nitric oxide, C-natriuretic peptide, prostanoids, and endothelin-1

(Eriksson *et al.*, 1983; Kobayashi *et al.*, 1994; Henze *et al.*, 2007; Peebles *et al.*, 2008). These endogenous mediators have been attributed to the neighbouring endothelial and neuronal cells, and act via second messenger and potassium ion channel activation/hyperpolarising pathways to alter intracellular  $Ca^{2+}$  concentration in the vascular smooth muscle, thus eliciting contraction or relaxation (Edvinsson & Krause, 2002).

The CBF responsiveness to CO<sub>2</sub>, termed cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity, provides a useful noninvasive index of cerebrovascular function (Faraci & Heistad, 1990; Ainslie & Ogoh, 2009). In healthy humans, one mmHg rise in PaCO<sub>2</sub> elicits 2-8% increase in global CBF as determined by transcranial Doppler ultrasound (Peebles et al., 2007; Ainslie & Burgess, 2008; Fan et al., 2010a; Battisti-Charbonney et al., 2011), vascular Doppler ultrasound (Sato et al., 2012; Willie et al., 2012), Fick's principle (Kety & Schmidt, 1946, 1948a; Peebles et al., 2008), and magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) (Noth et al., 2008). Cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity appears to play a crucial role in determining basal CBF during both acute and chronic exposures to high altitude (Lucas et al., 2011). To date, only a handful of studies have investigated the effect of acclimatisation to high altitude on cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity (Table 1). Moreover, interpretation of their findings is difficult as the majority of those studies examined the effect of high altitude ascent on cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity at only one time point (Fan et al., 2010a; Fan et al., 2012a), without controlling for confounding factors such as ascent profile, acclimatisation status or smoking (Jansen et al., 1999), or prior exposures to higher altitudes (Ainslie & Burgess, 2008). Meanwhile others have assessed cerebrovascular function in artificial normobaric hypoxia (Poulin et al., 2002; Kolb et al., 2004).

Data from Fan *et al.*, (2010a; 2012a), obtained from the same group of subjects at different stages of altitude acclimatisation, indicate that cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity (assessed using a modified

rebreathing technique) increases with prolonged exposure to high altitude. In these same subjects, Lucas et al., (2011) found cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity (using a steady-state technique) to be lower following 14 days at 5,050 m. However, since Lucas et al., (2011) did not carefully control the partial pressure of end-tidal O<sub>2</sub> (PETO<sub>2</sub>) at high altitude, the cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivities reported in that study reflected CBF changes from hypoxic hypocapnia (room air breathing) to relative hypercapnic hyperoxia (93% O<sub>2</sub> and 7% CO<sub>2</sub>). Accordingly, the findings by Lucas et al., (2011) do not represent true cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity per se. In other cohort studies, Rupp et al., (2014) and Villien et al., (2013) found cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity was reduced following 5 days at 4,350 m, using a steady-state hypoxic hypercapnia method (PETO<sub>2</sub>: ~55 mmHg). Given the differences in background O<sub>2</sub> levels and other methodological discrepancies (i.e., steady-state vs. rebreathing method) between these studies, it is not surprising that the current literature shows little agreement on the effect of high altitude exposure on cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity. For example, studies have found cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity to increase (Fan et al., 2010a), decrease (Villien et al., 2013; Rupp et al., 2014), or remain unchanged (Jansen et al., 1999) upon early exposure to high altitude, whilst acclimatisation either increases (Fan et al., 2012a) or decreases it (Lucas et al., 2011; Villien et al., 2013; Rupp et al., 2014). Thus, the effect of high altitude ascent and subsequent acclimatisation on cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity remains unclear.

**Table 1.** Summary of cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity studies at high altitude.

	Participants	Altitude	Duration	Method of assessment	Cerebrovascular CO <sub>2</sub> reactivity	Comments
Jansen <i>et al.</i> , (1999)	43 subjects	4,243 m	Not controlled	CO <sub>2</sub> inhalation (0.6-1 l/min) and hyperventilation. Concentration unknown	$\leftrightarrow CO_2 \text{ inhalation} \\\uparrow \text{ hyperventilation}$	No measurements of end-tidal or arterial PCO <sub>2</sub> . Reactivity estimated from cutaneous PCO <sub>2</sub> . Not controlled for smoking.
Ainslie & Burgess (2008)	5 subjects	3,840 m	Unspecified	Modified rebreathing & hypoxic rebreathing	↓ modified rebreathing ↑ hypoxic rebreathing	Measurements taken following 9-day ascent to >5,000 m. Compared to values obtained at 1,400m.
Poulin <i>et a</i> l., (2002)	10 subjects	~2,800 m	48 h	Steady-state hyperoxic hypercapnia	Ť	Simulated altitude in a normobaric hypoxic chamber.
Fan <i>et al.</i> , (2010)	17 subjects	5,050 m	2-4 days	Modified rebreathing	Ţ	After 7 days trekking to 5,050 m.
Lucas <i>et al.</i> , (2011)	12-17 subjects	5,050 m	2-4, 7-9, 12-15 days	Hyperventilation and steady-state hyperoxic hypocapnia	<ul><li>↑ hyperventilation</li><li>↓ hyperoxic hypercapnia</li></ul>	Background O <sub>2</sub> level not controlled for.
Fan <i>et al.</i> , (2012)	12 subjects	5,050 m	5-11 days	Modified rebreathing	Ţ	After 7 days trekking to 5,050 m.
Villien <i>et al.</i> , (2013)	11 subjects	4,350 m	6 days	Steady-state hypoxic hypercapnia	$\downarrow$	Rapid ascent with helicopter. Background hypoxia used.
Rupp <i>et al.</i> , (2014)	11 subjects	4,350 m	5 days	Steady-state hypoxic hypercapnia and normoxic hypocapnia	<ul> <li>↔ normoxic hypocapnia</li> <li>↓ hypoxic hypercapnia</li> </ul>	Rapid ascent with helicopter. Background hypoxia used.

#### **Cerebral autoregulation**

As potent as  $CO_2/[H^+]$  are on altering cerebrovascular tone, a decrease in cerebrovascular resistance alone cannot increase CBF without sufficient perfusion pressure to maintain the pressure gradient. Depending on the severity of change, reductions in mean arterial blood pressure (MAP) have been shown to either attenuate or abolish cerebrovascular  $CO_2$  reactivity in both dogs and humans (Harper & Glass, 1965; Ainslie *et al.*, 2012). Therefore, it seems that the chemical component of CBF regulation is intricately linked to perfusion pressure (Carrera *et al.*, 2009). Accordingly, the perfusion pressure-blood flow relationship in the brain is critical to our understanding of cerebrovascular function changes at high altitude.

Cerebral autoregulation (CA) is a term traditionally used to describe intrinsic, myogenic cellular phenomena and neurogenic mechanisms (Paulson *et al.*, 1990; Edvinsson & Krause, 2002), which are responsible for adjusting cerebrovascular resistance to maintain CBF constant within a wide range of perfusion pressures (~60-150 mmHg, Figure 2) (Lassen, 1959). Early pioneering work by Bayliss *et al.*, (1895) demonstrated that cerebral circulation passively follows changes in arterial pressure in anaesthetised dogs. Accordingly, they concluded that a rise in MAP increases CBF; conversely, a fall in arterial pressure lowers cerebral perfusion. In humans, a reduction of CA was observed during CO<sub>2</sub> breathing (5%) and has been linked to the cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity (Carrera *et al.*, 2009). This observation led the authors to speculate that hypercapnia-induced vasodilation might reduce the dynamic range of autoregulation mechanically by lowering the vasodilatory reserve, thus limiting the ability of the arterioles to further dilate in response to changes in blood pressure (i.e., the pressure-flow relationship becomes more linear and steeper). Findings by Carrera *et al.*, (2009) give support to the notion that, despite being long considered to be independent of each other, CA and CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity might in fact share the same vascular reserve.



**Figure 2.** Cerebral blood flow (CBF) and mean arterial blood pressure. Mean values of 11 groups of subjects reported in 7 studies. 1 and 2, drug-induced severe hypotension; 3 and 4, drug-induced moderate hypotension; 5 and 6, normal pregnant women and normal young men; 7, drug-induced hypertension; 8, hypertensive toxaemic pregnancy; 9 and 10, essential hypertension. From Lassen (1959).

Impairments in CA have been reported in both permanent residents and newcomers to high altitude (Jansen *et al.*, 2000; Jansen *et al.*, 2007; Ainslie *et al.*, 2008), and appear to persist despite 1–30 days of high altitude exposure (Levine *et al.*, 1999; Jansen *et al.*, 2000; Ainslie *et al.*, 2008; Iwasaki *et al.*, 2011; Ainslie *et al.*, 2012). Jansen *et al.*, (2007) reported a linear relationship between the severity of hypoxic stress and the degree of CA loss in high altitude residents (i.e., greater loss of CA at higher altitudes), indicating that CA is influenced by the level of hypoxia and does not improve with chronic hypoxic exposure. Meanwhile, other CA studies have either omitted measurements upon arrival at high altitude (Levine *et al.*, 1999; Cochand *et al.*, 2011; Iwasaki *et al.*, 2011), or followed slow ascent profiles that allowed for partial acclimatisation prior to initial measurements (Jansen *et al.*, 2000; Ainslie *et al.*, 2012). To date, no longitudinal studies have been carried out to fully characterise the CA changes across both acute and chronic high altitude exposures.

#### **Cerebral metabolism**

The brain is not homogeneous, it is composed of a variety of tissues and discrete structures that often function independently or even inversely with respect to one another (Clarke & Sokoloff, 1999). There is little reason to expect that the perfusion and metabolic rates between these distinct brain regions would be similar. At the regional level, changes in CBF are closely coupled with glucose utilisation and O<sub>2</sub> consumption in the brain (Raichle *et al.*, 1976; Raichle, 1998; Clarke & Sokoloff, 1999; Raichle *et al.*, 2001; Vaishnavi *et al.*, 2010). A change in metabolic activity associated with regional activation is arguably the main determinant of regional CBF under physiological conditions (see section '*Neurovascular coupling*' below). However, since regional changes in cerebral metabolic activities are difficult to quantify, the majority of the literature focuses on global cerebral metabolic changes in hypoxia.

Using the Kety-Schmidt technique, Møller et al., (2002) found resting cerebral O2 and glucose metabolism were unchanged, while resting cerebral metabolic rate of lactate increased slightly following 3 weeks at 5,260 m. In that study, they observed a net cerebral lactate efflux at rest, while O2-glucose index, lactate-glucose index, and lactate-O2 index (indices of oxidative metabolism) tended to be reduced at 5,260 m compared to sea level. Similarly, Overgaard et al., (2012) reported no changes in resting CMRO<sub>2</sub> in severe hypoxia (FIO<sub>2</sub>: 0.10), while net cerebral lactate release was elevated by ~46% after 10 min of exposure, accounting for ~2% of the energy production in the brain. More recently, Ainslie et al., (2014) found global cerebral metabolic rates for O2, glucose, and lactate to be unaltered during progressive hypoxia (PaO<sub>2</sub>: ~35-60 mmHg), while global cerebral glucose delivery and net lactate efflux were both elevated. Their data showed a trend for the ratio of O<sub>2</sub> to glucose uptake by the brain (index of oxidative glucose metabolism) to be decreased with increasing hypoxaemia, while the O2 and glucose extraction fractions remained unchanged down to 70% SaO<sub>2</sub>. Taken together, it appears that hypoxia increases the lactate release in the resting brain, which is suggestive of increased non-oxidative metabolism (i.e., anaerobic glycogenolysis and glycolysis). Nevertheless, energy production and cell metabolism appear to remain predominately reliant on oxidative metabolism under hypoxic conditions-presumably due to the brain's ability to maintain cerebral DO<sub>2</sub> in the face of severe hypoxia (see section '*Cerebral oxygen delivery*' below). However, the contribution of minor substrates such as glutamate and ketones for energy supply to the hypoxic brain remains unknown.

#### **Neurovascular coupling**

The close coupling of regional CBF to local substrate utilisation—termed neurovascular coupling is the product of the anatomical and metabolic relationship of the neurovascular unit, which is comprised of neurons, glial cells, and the cerebral arterioles and capillaries (Willie *et al.*, 2014b). Due to this coupling, the cerebral arteriovenous  $O_2$  difference at the whole-brain level varies inversely with global CBF during hypercapnia (CO<sub>2</sub> inhalation) and hypocapnia (hyperventilation), while CMRO<sub>2</sub> remains constant (Kety & Schmidt, 1946, 1948a). Further, CBF is regulated to ensure appropriate glucose and O<sub>2</sub> delivery to the brain in order to meet CMRO<sub>2</sub>, which can be calculated using the Fick's principle (Strangfeld *et al.*, 1969):

$$CMRO_2 = CBF \times (a - v)$$

Where CMR is the cerebral metabolic rate in  $\mu$ mol/min/g tissue, CBF is cerebral blood flow in mL/min/g, and (a - v) is the difference between arterial (a) and cerebral venous (v) substrate concentration in  $\mu$ mol/mL.

However, despite this 'close coupling' of blood flow and metabolism in the brain, functional MRI studies have found increases in regional CBF usually outstrip CMRO<sub>2</sub> and adenosine 5' triphosphate (ATP; the currency of energy) consumption by 2-6 fold during sustained neuronal activation (Fox & Raichle, 1986; Davis et al., 1998; Hoge et al., 1999; Kim et al., 1999; Lin et al., 2010; Vafaee et al., 2012). Further, this coupling between CBF and cerebral metabolism can be uncoupled using pharmacological means. Specifically, a muscarinic receptor antagonist (Villringer & Dirnagl, 1995) and a neuronal nitric oxide synthase inhibitor (Cholet et al., 1996) have been shown to abolish the expected CBF increase during somatosensory stimulation, despite elevated neuronal (and therefore metabolic) activity. Conversely, activation of acetylcholine-containing fibre projection to the cerebral cortex during nucleus basalis stimulation, has been shown to increase cortical blood flow without concurrently increasing local glucose metabolism (Vaucher et al., 1997). These findings of CBF and cerebral metabolism uncoupling give support to possible 'inparallel' regulatory mechanisms (Magistretti & Pellerin, 1999), whereby synaptic activation and subsequent glutamate release leads to: 1) neuronal nitric oxide formation, which contributes to the local activity-dependent CBF increase (Attwell et al., 2010); and 2) glutamate reuptake by the surrounding astrocytes, which stimulates astrocytic glucose metabolism and lactate production (Magistretti, 1997). With these observations, Magistretti and Pellerin (1999) concluded that while CBF and metabolism are linked under physiological conditions, this relationship could be uncoupled by selective pharmacological manipulations or during certain pathophysiological conditions.

#### Arterial oxygen content

The ability to maintain physiological homeostasis in the face of hypoxic stress is vastly advantageous, particularly for individuals challenged by changes in barometric pressure and associated arterial hypoxaemia (Beall, 2007). Humans have a number of compensatory mechanisms to hypoxia, thus enabling communities to live at high altitude. These mechanisms range from fastonset responses [within minutes; e.g., elevation of minute ventilation (VE, fast-component) and sympathetic activity (Dempsey & Forster, 1982; Xing et al., 2014)], to slower responses [days and weeks; e.g., increases in VE (slow-component), haematocrit (Hct), and brain capillary density (Dempsey & Forster, 1982; Ainslie & Ogoh, 2009)]. One of the most distinct and rapid physiological compensatory responses to hypoxia is the elevation in VE, termed hypoxic ventilatory response (HVR, Figure 3). The HVR is initiated within minutes of exposure to hypoxia and increases progressively over time before stabilising after  $\sim 2$  weeks at high altitude (Dempsey & Forster, 1982; Sato et al., 1992). This response is primarily mediated by the peripheral chemoreceptors (Heymans & Bouckaert, 1930; Forster et al., 1981; Lahiri et al., 1981; Lahiri et al., 2006), located in the glomus cells of the carotid bodies, at the bifurcation of the common carotid arteries (Eyzaguirre & Zapata, 1984). These peripheral chemoreceptors are responsible for eliciting the HVR when resting PaO<sub>2</sub> drops below 60 mmHg (Dempsey & Forster, 1982). Carotid body denervation via unilateral and bilateral carotid body resection attenuates or completely abolishes HVR in humans (Wade et al., 1970; Lugliani et al., 1971; Prabhakar & Peng, 2004).



**Figure 3.** Effect of time at altitude on hypoxic ventilatory response (HVR; mean  $\pm$  SD). AL1, AL2, and AL3,  $30 \pm 18$ ,  $76 \pm 19$ , and 115  $\pm$  10h, respectively, at 3,810 m altitude. \* Different from sea level (SL; P<0.05). Modified from Sato *et al.*, (1992).

Importantly, increased ventilatory drive and Hct during chronic high altitude exposure improves  $SaO_2$  and normalises resting  $CaO_2$  to sea level values, thus partly alleviating arterial hypoxaemia in spite of lowered  $PaO_2$ .

Given the importance of  $O_2$  supply in maintaining normal brain function, it is not surprising that the  $O_2$  carrying capacity of the blood (i.e., Hct and [Hb]) and the level of  $O_2$  in the blood (i.e., PaO<sub>2</sub> and SaO<sub>2</sub>) are important determinants of CBF. For example, CBF varies inversely with Hct in many species under both acute (i.e., blood transfusion, acute anaemia) and chronic (i.e., erythropoiesis) experimental conditions (Jones *et al.*, 1981; Brown *et al.*, 1985; Hudak *et al.*, 1986; Ulatowski *et al.*, 1998). A handful of studies have found reducing CaO<sub>2</sub> elevates CBF during acute and chronic anaemia (Hare, 2004; Gottesman *et al.*, 2012), haemodilution (Brown *et al.*, 1985; Hudak *et al.*, 1986; Todd *et al.*, 1994; Ulatowski *et al.*, 1998), and carbon monoxide inhalation (Paulson *et al.*, 1973). Conversely, elevating Hct lowers CBF in haemodialysis patients (Metry *et al.*, 1999). Meanwhile, Rebel *et al.*, (2001) found CBF progressively increases with decreasing Hct in conscious rats.

A critical consideration in the regulation of cerebral DO<sub>2</sub> is whether it is the arterial-tissue PO<sub>2</sub> gradient driving diffusion (i.e., PaO<sub>2</sub>), or the blood O<sub>2</sub> concentration (i.e., CaO<sub>2</sub>), which plays a more important role in CBF control in hypoxia. An elegant study by Jones *et al.*, (1981) demonstrated that, by selectively altering Hct and PaO<sub>2</sub> in unanaesthetised new-born lambs, the relationship between CBF and PaO<sub>2</sub> depended on Hct and *vice versa*; in contrast, the relationship of CBF to CaO<sub>2</sub> was independent of both Hct and PaO<sub>2</sub>. From these findings, they concluded that the changes in CaO<sub>2</sub> are accompanied by reciprocal changes in CBF in order to maintain constant cerebral DO<sub>2</sub> (Figure 4). Similarly, Roach *et al.*, (1999) found cardiac output and limb blood flow



**Figure 4.** Relationship between CBF and CaO<sub>2</sub>. High haematocrit: CBF =  $1045.85/CaO_2 + 33.99$  (R=0.65); Low haematocrit: CBF =  $1191.67/CaO_2 + 25.86$  (R=0.88). Modified from Jones *et al.*, (1981).

during knee extension was elevated when  $CaO_2$  was reduced with isovolemic haemodilution, while lowering  $PaO_2$  with hypoxia had no effect. They concluded that  $O_2$  delivery, rather than capillary  $PO_2$ , is the main regulatory goal of vasodilation in the peripheral vasculature. Furthermore, the authors speculated that the regulatory mechanisms of  $CaO_2$  on blood flow could be due to red blood cell ATP release (Ellsworth *et al.*, 1995),  $O_2$ -sensitive arachidonic acid metabolite release (Harder *et al.*, 1996), or a Hb specific effect on scavenging of nitric oxide to elicit vasodilation in the face of anaemia (Stamler *et al.*, 1997). These findings indicate that under both physiological and pathological conditions,  $CaO_2$  rather than  $PaO_2$  determines the CBF response during hypoxic conditions. This is of particular importance when considering the role of  $CaO_2$  on CBF regulation during acute and chronic exposure to extreme altitudes.

#### Cerebral oxygen delivery

Despite the reduction in environmental PO<sub>2</sub> at high altitude and subsequent initial decrease in CaO<sub>2</sub>, cerebral DO<sub>2</sub> appears to be well maintained (Wolff, 2000; Wolff *et al.*, 2002). Based on a reanalysis of the data collected by Severinghaus *et al.*, (1966), Wolff (2000) found cerebral DO<sub>2</sub> was maintained during the first 8 h of high altitude exposure (3,810 m), largely due to an increase in CBF associated with early hypoxic exposure. Furthermore, despite a progressive decline in CBF during prolonged high altitude exposure (5 days), cerebral DO<sub>2</sub> was maintained due to the increases in PaO<sub>2</sub> and [Hb] (therefore CaO<sub>2</sub>) associated with acclimatisation (Wolff, 2000; Wolff *et al.*, 2002). Grocott *et al.*, (2009) examined the changes in CaO<sub>2</sub> and [Hb] in climbers during extreme altitude ascent (8,400 m; PaO<sub>2</sub>: ~30 mmHg). In that study, they found that the increase in [Hb] associated with high altitude acclimatisation was sufficient to compensate for the drop in SaO<sub>2</sub>, such that resting CaO<sub>2</sub> was maintained until 7,100 m (Figure 5). To date, no studies have examined how the CBF and CaO<sub>2</sub> interact at a fixed altitude during acute exposure and following acclimatisation to high altitude.



**Figure 5.** Changes in mean PaO<sub>2</sub>, SaO<sub>2</sub>, [Hb], and CaO<sub>2</sub> on Mount Everest. From Grocott *et al.*, (2009).

#### Limitation of exercise performance

Hypoxia limits  $O_2$  transport from the air to the muscle mitochondria, thereby compromising the body's capacity to perform work (Calbet & Lundby, 2009). Aerobic exercise capacity is a vital determinant of an individual's ability to thrive at high altitude (Curran *et al.*, 1998), and exposure to high altitude poses problems for many physical endeavours. Despite its importance, the underpinning mechanisms of reduced aerobic power and exercise performance impairment in severe hypoxia (SaO<sub>2</sub> < 75 %) are still not well understood. While the lack of O<sub>2</sub> is the obvious cause, the exact mechanisms by which hypoxia initiates an earlier disengagement from an exercise challenge remain unclear.

The brain is responsible for deciding whether to slow down or to stop exercise (Kayser, 2003). While various factors such as sensory feedback from the working limbs (Amann *et al.*, 2008; Amann *et al.*, 2011), respiratory muscle work (Amann *et al.*, 2007a), circulating metabolites (Karlsson *et al.*, 1975; Hogan & Welch, 1984), CaO<sub>2</sub> (Amann, 2006; Amann *et al.*, 2006), the body's glycogen stores (Bergstrom *et al.*, 1967; Hermansen *et al.*, 1967), and thermal comfort (Nybo & Nielsen, 2001; Nybo *et al.*, 2002), all contributing towards the development of fatigue [see (Amann & Calbet, 2008; Dempsey *et al.*, 2008; Nybo, 2008; Amann & Kayser, 2009; Ortenblad *et al.*, 2013) for reviews], the cessation of exercise is ultimately initiated by the brain (Kayser, 2003). From this perspective, the end-point of increasing fatigue (i.e., exhaustion) is of central nervous system origin (Secher *et al.*, 2008).

Aerobic exercise capacity is highly sensitive to changes in SaO<sub>2</sub> (Amann & Kayser, 2009), and small reductions associated with exercise-induced arterial hypoxaemia impair exercise capacity in normoxia [see (Dempsey & Wagner, 1999) for review]. This detrimental effect of arterial hypoxaemia on aerobic capacity is amplified during exercise in hypoxia (Kayser *et al.*, 1994; Amann & Calbet, 2008). As Amann & Kayser (2009) noted, this impairment of aerobic capacity during both acute and chronic exposure to high altitude has been well documented in both moderately and highly trained individuals (Dill *et al.*, 1966; Klausen *et al.*, 1966; Dill *et al.*, 1967; Maher *et al.*, 1974; Calbet *et al.*, 2003; Lundby *et al.*, 2004; Lundby *et al.*, 2006). There is a performance drop of ~1% for every 100 m ascended from 1,500 m above sea level (Buskirk *et al.*, 1967; Pugh, 1967). Further, it appears that people with higher aerobic fitness at sea level are more adversely affected in hypoxia (Martin & O'Kroy, 1993; Gore *et al.*, 1996; Ferretti *et al.*, 1997; Calbet & Lundby, 2009), due to greater reductions in SaO<sub>2</sub>, CaO<sub>2</sub>, and therefore mass O<sub>2</sub> transport (Ekblom *et al.*, 1975; Chapman *et al.*, 1999; Calbet & Lundby, 2009). This reduction in mass O<sub>2</sub> transport ultimately leads to an early onset of muscle fatigue and exhaustion compared to equivalent exercise at lower altitudes (Amann & Kayser, 2009).

#### Peripheral fatigue in hypoxia

Under normoxic conditions, the major causes of fatigue development during muscle contraction have been attributed to muscle contractile apparatus failure and impairment of excitationcontraction coupling mechanisms associated with excess accumulation of metabolic by-products and impaired sarcoplasmic reticulum  $Ca^{2+}$  handling (Merton, 1954; Dawson *et al.*, 1978; Fitch & McComas, 1985; MacIntosh *et al.*, 2012; Ortenblad *et al.*, 2013). Accordingly, it was hypothesised that greater metabolic disturbance associated with reduced  $CaO_2$ , at the level of the muscle fibre, could be responsible for the reduced exercise performance observed in severe hypoxia (Bylund-Fellenius *et al.*, 1981; Idstrom *et al.*, 1986). However, evidence from operation Everest II, a chamber simulation of a Mount Everest ascent, does not support the idea that the development of fatigue during dynamic exercise involving a large muscle mass in severe hypoxia is of muscular origin. Data from this chamber study showed that metabolic enzyme activity, oxidative capacity, and energy stores in the vastus lateralis to be largely preserved at high altitude (Green *et al.*, 1989),



**Figure 6.** Peripheral quadriceps fatigue (Qtw,pot, potentiated twitch force elicited by magnetic nerve stimulation) assessed 2 min following various trials with different values for FIO<sub>2</sub>. \* Different from FIO<sub>2</sub>: 0.15 and 0.30 (P<0.05); † Different from FIO<sub>2</sub>: 0.10, 0.15 and 0.30 (P<0.05). From Amann *et al.*, (2007b).

while electrical stimulation elicited full ankle dorsiflexion under extreme hypoxic conditions (Garner *et al.*, 1990). Since biochemical, electromyographic, and mechanical signs of muscle fatigue at exhaustion are lower compared to normoxia, Verges *et al.*, (2012) summarised that the main cause of impaired whole body exercise performance in severe hypoxia is unlikely due to muscle metabolic fatigue. Instead, it was proposed by Kayser *et al.*, (1994) that the central nervous system might play a primary role in limiting performance under severe hypoxic conditions. Supporting this contention, Amann *et al.*, (2007b) found smaller reductions in potentiated quadriceps twitch force—index of peripheral fatigue—at the end of constant-load cycling to exhaustion (~80% normoxic power output) in severe hypoxia (FIO<sub>2</sub>: 0.10), compared to normoxia and moderate hypoxia (FIO<sub>2</sub>: 0.15) (Figure 6). From this, they postulated that peripheral muscle fatigue is the main determinant of central motor drive and exercise performance in normoxia and moderate hypoxia (Amann *et al.*, 2006; Romer *et al.*, 2007), while a hypoxia-sensitive central component might play a greater role during high intensity, exhaustive exercise in severe hypoxia.

Following exhaustive constant-load cycling (~50% normoxic power output) in acute hypoxia (FIO<sub>2</sub>: 0.105), Amann *et al.*, (2013) found both potentiated quadriceps twitch force and maximal voluntary contraction force were reduced compared to pre-exercise values (Figure 7). In contrast, they found no sign of peripheral fatigue following an identical bout of exercise in normoxia. Since inspiratory muscle work was higher and CaO<sub>2</sub> was lower during hypoxic exercise compared to normoxia, the authors attributed the development of peripheral fatigue to reduced muscle DO<sub>2</sub> and increased respiratory work associated with hypoxic exercise (Figures 7 & 8). Increasing respiratory work, either by voluntarily increasing the tidal integral of transdiaphragmatic pressure or by hypoxia-induced hyperventilation, exacerbates diaphragm fatigue during exercise (Babcock *et al.*, 1995; Vogiatzis *et al.*, 2008). Diaphragm fatigue (and other respiratory muscle fatigue) augments


**Figure 7.** Panel A: Individual data illustrating the effects of constant-load cycling exercise (138 ± 14 W; 10.6 ± 0.7 min) on electrically elicited potentiated quadriceps twitch force (Qtw,pot; top) and voluntary muscle activation (VA; bottom). Panel B: Inspiratory muscle pressure-time production [esophageal pressure ( $P_{es}$ )× respiratory frequency ( $f_R$ )] during identical constant-load cycling exercise. Sea level (CaO<sub>2</sub>: 19.3 ± 0.7 ml O<sub>2</sub>/dl) and in acute hypoxia (17.3 ± 9.5 ml O<sub>2</sub>/dl) and chronic hypoxia (20.3 ± 1.3 ml O<sub>2</sub>/dl). \* Different from acute hypoxia (P<0.05). From Amann *et al.*, (2013).



Figure 8. Schematic representation of the effect of hypoxia on central motor drive. Lungs: Hypoxia lowers PaO<sub>2</sub>, thus elevating ventilation and lowering CaO<sub>2</sub> and respiratory muscle DO<sub>2</sub> (Amann et al., 2007a). The combination of increased ventilation and reduced respiratory muscle  $DO_2$ accelerates the development of respiratory muscle fatigue, resulting in activation of respiratory muscle metaboreceptors and group III/IV phrenic afferents (Dempsey et al., 2006). Locomotor *muscles*: Increases in both carotid chemoreceptor activity and respiratory metaboreceptor activity, elicit vasoconstriction of the locomotor vasculature, thereby lowering limb blood flow (Dempsey et al., 2006). The reduced limb blood flow, combined with reduced CaO<sub>2</sub> in hypoxia, lowers locomotor muscle DO<sub>2</sub>, augments the accumulation of metabolites, and accelerates the development of peripheral fatigue (Amann & Calbet, 2008). Consequently, the increase in peripheral fatigue modulates central motor drive via group III/IV muscle afferents (Amann et al., 2006). Brain: Increases in central motor drive associated with exercise elevate regional neuronal activity, and therefore metabolic requirements (Raichle et al., 1976). These in turn elicit local vasodilation via neurovascular coupling, thereby increasing local blood flow and DO<sub>2</sub> (Jorgensen et al., 1992a; Jorgensen et al., 1992b). The increased ventilatory drive associated with hypoxia exacerbates hypocapnia and associated cerebral vasoconstriction. This cerebral vasoconstriction is partly alleviated by hypoxaemia-mediated vasodilation and cortical activation-mediated vasodilation associated with exercise. The resulting reduction in cerebral blood flow, coupled with reduced CaO<sub>2</sub>, lowers cerebral DO<sub>2</sub> and tissue oxygenation (Subudhi et al., 2007b). The subsequent reduction cerebral tissue oxygenation, combined with increased group III/IV phrenic and muscle afferents discharge, exacerbates the development of central fatigue and lowers central motor drive during exercise in hypoxia (Amann & Dempsey, 2008; Amann et al., 2013).

metabolite accumulation and activates unmyelinated group IV phrenic afferents (Dempsey *et al.*, 2006); these in turn increase sympathetic nerve activity (St Croix *et al.*, 2000) and activate respiratory muscle metaboreceptors (Hussain *et al.*, 1991; Sheel *et al.*, 2001; Sheel *et al.*, 2002). Elevations in sympathetic nerve activity and respiratory muscle metaboreceptor activation elicit constriction of the limb muscle vasculature via a supraspinal reflex (Dempsey *et al.*, 2006), which redistributes cardiac output from the locomotor muscles to the respiratory muscles (the 'blood steal' effect) (Harms *et al.*, 1997; Harms *et al.*, 1998). As a result, increasing respiratory work during exercise causes earlier respiratory muscle fatigue onset and lowers locomotor muscle blood flow, thereby increasing the severity of locomotor muscle fatigue and perceptions of leg discomfort (Romer *et al.*, 2006; Taylor & Romer, 2008). These adverse effects of increased respiratory work on muscle DO<sub>2</sub> can be impaired via increased respiratory work and the associated metaboreflex-mediated reduction in locomotor limb blood flow during exercise in hypoxia (Figure 8).

A reduction in muscle DO<sub>2</sub> in hypoxia leads to a mismatch between O<sub>2</sub> requirement and supply (Amann & Calbet, 2008). As a consequence, for a given absolute workload, the relative exercise intensity in hypoxia is *greater* than in normoxia (Amann & Calbet, 2008). This increase in relative exercise intensity, associated with reduced muscle DO<sub>2</sub>, elevates type II muscle fibre recruitment (Merletti *et al.*, 1990), and lowers the recruitment of fatigue-resistant, O<sub>2</sub>-dependent type I muscle fibres during muscle contractions (Dousset *et al.*, 2001). Consequently, more type II fibres are recruited during hypoxic exercise, which accelerates the accumulation of metabolite (e.g., H<sup>+</sup> and phosphates) (Edwards, 1981; Hogan *et al.*, 1999; Amann *et al.*, 2006). Metabolite accumulation disrupts sarcoplasmic reticulum Ca<sup>2+</sup> release and uptake pathways (Allen *et al.*, 1995; Dutka *et al.*, 2005), and inhibits the contractile apparatus (Godt & Nosek, 1989; Stienen *et al.*, 1990; Fryer *et al.*,

1995). An elevated metabolite accumulation in hypoxia can lead to early onset of excitation– contraction coupling failure within the muscle fibre (i.e., muscle fatigue) (Amann & Calbet, 2008). The development of locomotor muscle fatigue—termed peripheral fatigue—plays a vital role in exercise performance by modulating central motor drive in a dose-dependent manner via group III/IV muscle afferent feedback (Figure 8) (Gandevia, 2001; Amann & Dempsey, 2008; Amann *et al.*, 2010; Amann, 2011, 2012).

# Central fatigue in hypoxia

It has been proposed that hypoxia of the central nervous system may lead to a reduced central motor command, which ultimately limits exercise performance under severe hypoxic conditions (Kayser et al., 1994; Amann et al., 2007b; Amann & Calbet, 2008; Amann & Kayser, 2009). It was thought that reduced cerebral DO<sub>2</sub> and subsequent cerebral tissue deoxygenation might be a major limiting factor of exercise performance in hypoxia (Kjaer et al., 1999; Amann et al., 2006; Amann et al., 2007b; Subudhi et al., 2007b; Rasmussen et al., 2010b; Vogiatzis et al., 2011). The pioneering work by Kayser et al., (1994) was the first to demonstrate that exhaustive exercise at 5,050 m could be prolonged with a rapid increase in FIO<sub>2</sub> (FIO<sub>2</sub>: 1.0) at the point of maximal exertion, in acclimatised subjects during constant-load cycling to exhaustion. This observation has since been repeated during both constant-load exercise to exhaustion (Amann et al., 2007b) and incremental cycling (Subudhi et al., 2007b; Koglin & Kayser, 2013). These later studies further demonstrated that rapid switching to hyperoxia (FIO<sub>2</sub>: 0.30-0.60) improved performance during exercise in acute and chronic hypoxia, while no improvement could be found by increasing FIO2 at exhaustion in normoxia (Figures 9 & 10). Since the effect of the FIO<sub>2</sub> increase was too quick to reverse the metabolic factors associated with peripheral fatigue, Kayser et al., (1994) and others (Amann et al., 2007b; Subudhi et al., 2007b; Koglin & Kayser, 2013) concluded that the improvement in exercise performance was due to cerebral tissue reoxygenation. However, as noted by Subudhi et al.,



**Figure 9.** Representative example showing the effects of a rapid increase in  $FIO_2$  at exhaustion on pedal frequency and endurance time to exhaustion. The arrow indicates the point at which the inspirate was switched from normoxia (A;  $FIO_2$ : 0.21), moderate hypoxia (B,  $FIO_2$ : 0.15), or severe hypoxia (C;  $FIO_2$ : 0.10) to hyperoxia ( $FIO_2$ : 0.30). From Amann *et al.*, (2007b).



**Figure 10.** Representative changes in cerebral oxyhaemoglobin (HbO<sub>2</sub>) from a single subject performing incremental exercise to maximal exertion at sea level (thick solid line), acute hypoxia (thick shaded line), and chronic hypoxia (thin solid line). Arrows mark the gas switch to 60% inspired oxygen. The subject could not continue exercise after the gas switch at sea level; however, during the hypoxic trials, the gas switch improved cerebral oxygenation and maximal exercise performance by 9% and 20% in acute hypoxia and chronic hypoxia, respectively. From Subudhi *et al.*, (2007b).

(2011b), these conclusions based on rapid  $O_2$  switching studies are limited by the fact that the improvement of arterial oxygenation is systemic, and thus not localised only to the brain.

During high-intensity exercise, hyperventilation-induced hypocapnia leads to cerebral vasoconstriction, which counteracts the hypoxia-induced vasodilation, thereby lowering CBF, cerebral DO<sub>2</sub> and cerebral oxygenation (Figure 8) (Herholz et al., 1987; Thomas et al., 1989; Jorgensen et al., 1992b; Madsen et al., 1993; Subudhi et al., 2007a). An enhanced ventilatory drive associated with hypoxia exacerbates the hyperventilation-induced hypocapnia during heavy exercise, and further lowers CBF and cerebral oxygenation. Evidence implicating cerebral deoxygenation on performance comes from the observation that cerebral deoxygenation precedes the development of central fatigue during exercise, which coincides with both reduced cortical motor output and increased cerebral metabolism (Secher et al., 2008; Subudhi et al., 2009a; Rasmussen et al., 2010a). Under severe hypoxic conditions, several studies have reported a relationship between performance and cerebral deoxygenation during various exercise modes such as repeated sprints (Smith & Billaut, 2010), incremental exercise (Peltonen et al., 2009; Subudhi et al., 2009a; Vogiatzis et al., 2011), and static maximal muscle contraction to exhaustion (Rasmussen et al., 2007; Rupp & Perrey, 2009; Goodall et al., 2010). Similarly, exacerbation of the exerciseinduced cerebral deoxygenation with non-selective beta-blockade reduces maximal exercise performance under normoxic conditions (Seifert et al., 2009). From these findings, it was hypothesised that reduced cerebral DO<sub>2</sub> and associated cerebral tissue deoxygenation may be a limiting factor of performance during exercise in severe hypoxia (Nybo & Rasmussen, 2007; Amann & Dempsey, 2008; Amann & Kayser, 2009). In support of this notion, Goodall et al., (2014) found reduced cortical voluntary activation (i.e., index of supraspinal fatigue) and prefrontal tissue oxygenation (compared to baseline values) following constant-load cycling in acute hypoxia (FIO<sub>2</sub>: 0.105), while no reductions were observed in normoxia (Figure 11). Interestingly, these



**Figure 11.** Panel A: Representative motor-evoked potentials evoked during knee extensor contractions at 50% maximal voluntary contraction before exercise in each condition. Note the increase in motor-evoked potential amplitude (corticospinal excitability) after acclimatisation. Panel B: Cortical voluntary activation measured before (open bars) and immediately after (<2.5 min; closed bars) constant-load exercise (131 W) in normoxia, acute hypoxia and chronic hypoxia. \* Different between pre- vs. post-exercise (P<0.05). From Goodall *et al.*, (2014).

reductions in post-exercise cortical voluntary activation and prefrontal tissue oxygenation in acute hypoxia were abolished after 16 days of acclimatising to 5,260 m, while corticospinal excitability was increased twofold compared to pre-exercise values (Figure 11). These findings led the authors to conclude that: i) exhaustive exercise in acute hypoxia is associated with the development of supraspinal fatigue—termed central fatigue—which is attenuated after a period of high altitude acclimatisation, and ii) that the observed reduction in central fatigue with acclimatisation was likely due to enhanced corticospinal excitability associated with increased cerebral DO<sub>2</sub> and tissue oxygenation.

Recently, studies have attempted to investigate the role of cerebral tissue oxygenation on aerobic capacity by selectively elevating CBF (therefore cerebral DO<sub>2</sub>) with CO<sub>2</sub> breathing during incremental cycling to exhaustion in severe hypoxia (Subudhi et al., 2011b; Siebenmann et al., 2013). Subudhi et al., (2011b) reported impaired exercise capacity at 1,600 m and 4,875 m (hypobaric chamber) where they clamped the subjects' partial pressure of end-tidal CO<sub>2</sub> (PETCO<sub>2</sub>) either at: 1) 50 mmHg throughout incremental exercise or 2): 40 mmHg from ~75% maximal power output until exhaustion (Figure 12). They found VE to be greatly elevated (by ~50 L/min) with PETCO<sub>2</sub> clamping during submaximal exercise intensities (37 and 75% of maximal hypoxic power output), compared to room air breathing. Accordingly, they attributed the reduced performance with PETCO<sub>2</sub> clamping to earlier functional limitation by the respiratory system with CO<sub>2</sub> breathing. Siebenmann et al., (2013) completed those observations by investigating, at a more moderate altitude (3,454 m), the impact of clamping PETCO<sub>2</sub> at 40 mmHg on aerobic capacity. These studies found clamping PETCO<sub>2</sub> increased MCAv (and presumably cerebral DO<sub>2</sub>) and attenuated the decrease in cerebral oxygenation, but slightly decreased maximal power output without affecting maximal O<sub>2</sub> uptake. However, the subjects studied were either residents of moderate altitude (Subudhi et al., 2011b) or low altitude residents following a day spent at high altitude (Siebenmann *et al.*, 2013). These two conditions are known to enhance cerebrovascular and ventilatory responsiveness to  $CO_2$  (Fan *et al.*, 2010a; Fan *et al.*, 2012a), and thus the acute effect elevating CBF (therefore cerebral DO<sub>2</sub>) during exercise in severe hypoxia in an altitude-naïve population remained unclear. Given the importance of aerobic capacity on our ability to thrive in extreme environments, the potential role of reduced cerebral DO<sub>2</sub> and subsequent cerebral tissue deoxygenation in limiting performance in hypoxia warrants further investigation.



**Figure 12.** Control ( $\circ$ ) and clamp ( $\bullet$ ) experiments in normoxia, hypoxia, and follow-up. Mean  $\pm$  SD at 0 W, 25, 50, 75, and 100% of maximal power output. PETCO<sub>2</sub> was clamped at 50 mmHg in normoxia and hypoxia throughout exercise. In follow-up trials, PETCO<sub>2</sub> was clamped at 40 mmHg from 75% to 100% maximal power output. Clamping increased cerebral blood flow velocity (CBFv) and cerebral oxygenation, but decreased maximal power output.  $\Delta$ TSI, change in tissue saturation index. \* Different from control (P<0.05); # Non-significant trend (P<0.10). From Subudhi *et al.*, (2011).

# Aim

The primary aim of this thesis work was to quantify the changes in CBF control upon exposure to high altitude and following a period of acclimatisation. The secondary aim of this thesis work was to determine the role of cerebral  $DO_2$  and tissue oxygenation for the limits of endurance performance during exercise in severe hypoxia in an altitude-naïve population.

# **Hypotheses**

Two novel hypotheses were tested:

- 1) The changes in CBF and  $CaO_2$  at high altitude are matched as to maintain cerebral  $DO_2$  constant during initial exposure and following acclimatisation. This would be due, in part, to changes in cerebrovascular  $CO_2$  reactivity and CA.
- 2) In altitude-naïve subjects, CO<sub>2</sub> breathing during whole-body exercise in severe hypoxia selectively increases CBF and cerebral DO<sub>2</sub>, thereby improving cerebral tissue oxygenation and exercise performance.

# **Summary of results**

# Article one

Subudhi AW, <u>Fan JL</u>, Evero O, Bourdillon N, Kayser B, Julian CG, Lovering AT & Roach RC. (2014). AltitudeOmics: Effect of ascent and acclimatization to 5,260 m on regional cerebral oxygen delivery. *Experimental Biology* **99**, 772-781.

We assessed changes in blood flow in the internal carotid artery (ICA) and vertebral artery (VA) (as indexes of global and regional CBF), cerebral DO<sub>2</sub>, and CaO<sub>2</sub> in 21 lowlanders (9 females), at sea level (SL), during initial exposure to 5,260m (ALT1), after 16 days of acclimatisation (ALT16), and upon re-exposure to altitude following either 7 (POST7) or 21 days (POST21) at low altitude (1,525m). Global CBF increased ~70% upon arrival at ALT1 (P<0.05) and returned to SL values at ALT16 as a result of changes in cerebral vascular resistance. A reciprocal pattern in CaO<sub>2</sub> maintained global cerebral DO<sub>2</sub> across acclimatisation. During acute exposure to high altitude at ALT1, DO<sub>2</sub> to the posterior cerebral circulation (via VA) was increased by ~25% at ALT1 (P<0.05), while no difference was observed in DO<sub>2</sub> via the ICA (P>0.05).

Contribution: Contributed to the conception and design of the experiment, carried out data collection, and assisted in the interpretation of data and manuscript revision.

### Article two

**Fan JL**, Subudhi AW, Evero O, Bourdillon N, Kayser B, Lovering AT & Roach RC. (2014). AltitudeOmics: Enhanced cerebrovascular reactivity and ventilatory response to  $CO_2$  with high altitude acclimatisation and re-exposure. *Journal of Applied Physiology (1985)* **116**, 911-918.

We assessed changes in steady-state responses of middle cerebral artery velocity (MCAv), cerebrovascular conductance index (CVCi), MAP, and VE to varied levels of CO<sub>2</sub> in 21 lowlanders (9 females), at sea level (SL), during initial exposure to 5,260m (ALT1), after 16 days of acclimatisation (ALT16), and upon re-exposure to altitude following either 7 (POST7) or 21 days (POST21) at low altitude (1,525m). In addition, we measured resting pH and bicarbonate concentration at these time points. In the non-acclimatised state (ALT1), MCAv and VE responses to CO<sub>2</sub> were elevated compared to SL (by  $79 \pm 75\%$  and  $14.8 \pm 12.3$  L/min, respectively, P<0.05). Acclimatisation at ALT16 further elevated both MCAv and VE responses to CO<sub>2</sub> compared to ALT1 (by  $89 \pm 70\%$  and  $48.3 \pm 32.0$  L/min, respectively, P<0.05). Likewise, both CVCi-CO<sub>2</sub> and MAP-CO<sub>2</sub> slopes were elevated at ALT1 (by  $82 \pm 79\%$  and  $256 \pm 265\%$ , respectively, P<0.05), while acclimatisation at ALT16 further elevated MAP-CO<sub>2</sub> slope by  $164 \pm 1370\%$ , P<0.05) but not CVCi-CO<sub>2</sub> slope (P>0.05). The acclimatisation gained for VE responses to CO<sub>2</sub> at ALT16 was retained by 38% upon re-exposure to altitude at POST7 (P<0.05 vs. ALT1), while no retention was observed for the MCAv responses (P>0.05). We found good agreement between steady-state and modified rebreathing estimates of MCAv and VE responses to CO<sub>2</sub> across all time points (P<0.05, pooled data). Furthermore, we found resting bicarbonate concentration correlated with steady-state MCAv-CO<sub>2</sub> slope (R=-0.771) and  $\dot{V}E$  at 40 mmHg (R=-0.723, P<0.05 for both).

Contribution: Contributed to the conception and design of the experiment, carried out data collection, and led the analysis, interpretation, writing of the manuscript and the editorial process.

## Article three

Subudhi AW, <u>Fan JL</u>, Evero O, Bourdillon N, Kayser B, Julian CG, Lovering AT, Ronney B & Roach RC. (2014). AltitudeOmics: Cerebral autoregulation during ascent, acclimatization, and reexposure to high altitude and its relation with acute mountain sickness. *Journal of Applied Physiology (1985)* **116**, 724-729.

We assessed symptoms of acute mountain sickness (AMS) and dynamic CA during room air breathing in 21 lowlanders (9 females) at sea level (SL), during initial exposure to 5,260m (ALT1), after 16 days of acclimatisation (ALT16), and upon re-exposure to altitude following either 7 (POST7) or 21 days (POST21) at low altitude (1,525m). CA was impaired upon arrival at ALT1 (P<0.05) and did not change with acclimatisation at ALT16 or upon re-exposure at POST7. CA was not associated with AMS scores (all R<0.50, P>0.05).

Contribution: Contributed to the conception and design of the experiment, carried out data collection, and assisted in the interpretation of data and manuscript revision.

# Article four

**Fan JL** & Kayser B. (2014). Repeated pre-syncope from increased inspired CO<sub>2</sub> in a background of severe hypoxia: a case report. *High Altitude Medicine and Biology* **15**, 70-77.

We describe a case of experimentally-induced pre-syncope in a healthy young man when exposed to increased inspired  $CO_2$  in a background of normobaric hypoxia (FIO<sub>2</sub>: 0.11). Acute severe hypoxia was tolerated, but adding  $CO_2$  to the inspirate caused pre-syncope symptoms accompanied by hypotension and large reductions in both mean and diastolic middle cerebral artery velocity, while systolic flow velocity was maintained. The mismatch of cerebral perfusion pressure and vascular tone caused unique retrograde CBF at the end of systole and a reduction in cerebral tissue oxygenation.

# Article five

**Fan JL** & Kayser B. (2014). Effect of adding  $CO_2$  to hypoxic inspired gas on cerebral blood flow velocity and breathing during incremental exercise. *PLoS One* **8**, e81130.

We assessed the effect of CO<sub>2</sub> breathing and normobaric hypoxia (FIO<sub>2</sub>: 0.11) on CBF and ventilatory response to exercise during incremental cycling to exhaustion in 10 healthy male subjects. During exercise in normoxia, augmenting the fraction of inspired CO<sub>2</sub> (FICO<sub>2</sub>) elevated MCAv throughout exercise and lowered both respiratory compensation threshold (RC) onset and  $\dot{V}E$  slope below RC (P<0.05). In hypoxia, MCAv and  $\dot{V}E$  slope below RC during exercise were elevated, while the onset of RC occurred at lower exercise intensity (P<0.05). CO<sub>2</sub> breathing in hypoxia increased  $\dot{V}E$  at RC (P<0.05) but no difference was observed in RC onset, MCAv, or  $\dot{V}E$  slope below RC (P>0.05). The  $\dot{V}E$  slope above RC was unchanged with either hypoxia or CO<sub>2</sub> breathing (P>0.05). We found CO<sub>2</sub> breathing increased CBF during sub-maximal exercise in normoxia, but not in hypoxia, indicating that the 'normal' cerebrovascular response to hypercapnia is blunted during exercise in hypoxia, possibly due to an exhaustion of cerebral vasodilatory reserve.

#### Article six

**Fan JL**, Bourdillon N & Kayser B. (2014). Effect of end-tidal  $CO_2$  clamping on cerebrovascular function, oxygenation, and performance during 15-km time trial cycling in severe normobaric hypoxia: the role of cerebral  $O_2$  delivery. *Physiological Reports* **1**, 1-15.

We assessed the effect of clamping end-tidal PCO<sub>2</sub> on CBF, cerebral tissue oxygenation, DO<sub>2</sub>, and exercise performance during 15 km time trial (TT) cycling in normoxia and normobaric hypoxia (FIO<sub>2</sub>: 0.11) in 10 healthy male subjects. During exercise, hypoxia elevated MCAv and lowered cerebral concentration of oxyhaemoglobin ( $[O_2Hb]$ ), cerebral DO<sub>2</sub> and muscle concentration of  $[O_2Hb]$  (P<0.05). CO<sub>2</sub> clamping elevated PETCO<sub>2</sub> and MCAv during exercise in both normoxic and hypoxic conditions (P<0.05), but had no effect on either cerebral and muscle concentration of  $[O_2Hb]$  (P>0.05). Nevertheless, CO<sub>2</sub> clamping elevated cerebral DO<sub>2</sub> during TT in both normoxic and hypoxic conditions (P<0.05). CO<sub>2</sub> clamping restored cerebral DO<sub>2</sub> to normoxic values during TT in hypoxia and tended to have a greater effect on TT performance in hypoxia compared to normoxia (P>0.05). Despite this, post hoc analysis revealed no effect of CO<sub>2</sub> clamping on TT performance either in normoxia or in hypoxia (P>0.05).

## Article seven

**Fan JL**, Leiggener C, Rey F & Kayser B. (2012). Effect of inspired CO<sub>2</sub> on the ventilatory response to high intensity exercise. *Respiratory Physiology and Neurobiology* **180**, 283-288.

We assessed the effect of  $CO_2$  breathing on ventilatory response to exercise during incremental cycling to exhaustion in 10 healthy male subjects in normoxia. During high-intensity exercise,  $CO_2$  breathing elevated PETCO<sub>2</sub> during incremental cycling (P<0.05), while PETO<sub>2</sub> remained unchanged (P>0.05). During high intensity exercise,  $CO_2$  breathing elevated tidal volume at 80, 90 and 100% of maximal  $O_2$  consumption (P<0.05), while no differences were observed in VE, breathing frequency,  $CO_2$  production,  $O_2$  consumption or power output (P>0.05). CO<sub>2</sub> breathing lowered both RC and VE slope below RC during incremental cycling (P<0.05). No difference was observed in the VE slope above RC between  $CO_2$  breathing and control (P>0.05).

# Discussion

This thesis set out to test two major hypotheses. First, that the changes in CBF and CaO<sub>2</sub> at high altitude would be sufficient to maintain constant cerebral DO<sub>2</sub> during initial exposure and following acclimatisation, with these changes possibly mediated by changes in cerebrovascular function. Secondly, that the prevention of hypocapnia with CO<sub>2</sub> breathing selectively increases CBF and cerebral DO<sub>2</sub>, thereby improving cerebral tissue oxygenation and exercise performance during heavy exercise in severe hypoxia.

In agreement with our first hypothesis, we found cerebral DO<sub>2</sub> to be maintained during both acute and chronic exposure to high altitude. This was primarily mediated by reciprocal changes in global CBF and CaO<sub>2</sub>. Our findings also showed enhanced cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity during acute exposure to high altitude, which was further increased with acclimatisation. In agreement with previous studies, we found CA to be impaired upon ascent to high altitude, which persisted after acclimatisation despite improvements in PaO<sub>2</sub> and CaO<sub>2</sub>. Since the changes in cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity correlated with the changes in arterial blood acid-base balance across all time points, we speculate that the alterations in cerebrovascular function at high altitude might be linked to a common mechanism of the arterial buffering capacity.

In contrast to our second hypothesis, we were unable to improve exercise performance by preventing the normal hyperventilation-induced hypocapnia and associated cerebral deoxygenation during cycling in severe hypoxia. Despite a greater increase in PETCO<sub>2</sub> with our CO<sub>2</sub> breathing setup during hypoxic exercise, we observed only modest elevations in CBF compared to during normoxic exercise. We attributed this to an impaired cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity during exercise due to an exhausted vasodilatory reserve associated with hypoxia. Nevertheless, we restored cerebral DO<sub>2</sub> to normoxic values during hypoxic exercise with our setup due to an increase in  $\dot{V}E$ 

(and therefore  $PaO_2$  associated with hypercapnia) coupled with a modest increase in CBF. Since these effects did not lead to improved cerebral tissue oxygenation or exercise performance, our findings do not support the role of hyperventilation-induced hypocapnia and associated cerebral deoxygenation in limiting performance during whole-body exercise in severe hypoxia.

### Regulation of cerebral blood flow during high altitude exposure

The effect of high altitude exposure on resting CBF has been documented using the Kety-Schmidt method (Severinghaus et al., 1966; Milledge & Sorensen, 1972; Jensen et al., 1990; Møller et al., 2002), vascular Doppler ultrasound (Huang et al., 1987; Willie et al., 2014a), and transcranial Doppler ultrasound (Baumgartner et al., 1994; Thomas et al., 2008). In his pioneering work, Severinghaus et al., (1966) found CBF to be increased by 24% after 6-12 h at 3,810 m, which later declined to 13% above sea-level values following 3-5 days of exposure. Subsequent studies have added detail to this initial observation, by showing that the increase in CBF peaks after ~1-2 days at high altitude, before returning to sea-level values following 1-3 weeks of acclimatisation (Milledge & Sorensen, 1972; Huang et al., 1987; Jensen et al., 1990; Baumgartner et al., 1994; Møller et al., 2002; Willie et al., 2014a). Using vascular Doppler ultrasound, we measured ICA and VA blood flow during acute and chronic high altitude exposures, from which we were able to calculate global CBF (Subudhi et al., 2014b). Our data extends those previous studies by demonstrating that the decline in CBF with acclimatisation to high altitude is offset by a reciprocal elevation in CaO<sub>2</sub>, thus maintaining global cerebral DO<sub>2</sub> (Figure 13). Accordingly, our findings demonstrate that the intrinsic mechanisms, which regulate CBF reciprocally to the changes in CaO<sub>2</sub>, are well suited to maintain global cerebral DO<sub>2</sub> across acclimatisation at 5,260 m. This reciprocal relationship, whether evolved or serendipitous, is advantageous for survival in these extreme conditions as it mitigates negative consequences of cerebral hypoxaemia.



**Figure 13.** Reciprocal changes in global cerebral blood flow (gCBF) and CaO<sub>2</sub> maintained global cerebral DO<sub>2</sub> throughout the study. Values expressed as mean  $\pm$  SD. \* Different from SL (P<0.05); † Different from ALT1 (P<0.05). From Subudhi *et al.*, (2014b).



**Figure 14.** Regional DO<sub>2</sub> delivery in the vertebral but not in the internal carotid artery upon arrival to high altitude (ATL1). Values expressed as mean  $\pm$  SD. Regional DO<sub>2</sub> in reduced with acclimatisation, but not below SL values. \* Different from SL (P<0.05); † Different from ALT1 (P<0.05). From Subudhi *et al.*, (2014b).

We found regional differences in CBF responses to acute hypoxia (therefore cerebral  $DO_2$ ), with higher VA blood flow upon ascent to 5,260 m (Figure 14). As a result, brain DO<sub>2</sub> via the VA was elevated upon ascent to high altitude, while ICA DO<sub>2</sub> was unchanged (Figure 14). This observation supports findings by Ogoh et al., (2013), which showed a 10% increase in VA blood flow during acute hypoxic exposure (FIO<sub>2</sub>: 0.12, PIO<sub>2</sub>: 86 mmHg), while ICA blood flow was slightly reduced due to the constricting effect of relative hypocapnia associated with hypoxia. Similarly, Willie et al., (2012) found VA diameter increased by 8% during severe hypoxic exposure (PaO<sub>2</sub>: 35 mmHg), while hypocapnia per se (PETCO<sub>2</sub>: 15, 20, and 30 mmHg) had no effect. They also found ICA diameter to be highly sensitive to changes in PaCO<sub>2</sub>, but not to hypoxia. In agreement, Sato et al., (2012) found the VA blood flow response to hypocapnia to be relatively blunted compared to the ICA blood flow response. Together with our observations, these findings are suggestive of a high sensitivity of the vertebral vascular bed (and thus VA blood flow) to hypoxia but not to hypocapnia. During exposure to hypoxia and associated hypocapnia, such selectivity of VA blood flow responses to these blood gas changes may serve to maintain sufficient O<sub>2</sub> supply to posterior brain regions, given these posterior areas are involved in vital cerebral functions associated with homeostasis.

#### Cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity at high altitude

During acute and chronic high altitude exposure, the control of CBF is the net result of hypoxiainduced vasodilation, offsetting the vasoconstriction associated with hyperventilation-induced hypocapnia (Brugniaux *et al.*, 2007). With acclimatisation to high altitude, the progressive increase in ventilatory drive lowers  $PaCO_2$  and elevates  $PaO_2$ . These arterial blood gas changes alleviate hypoxia and exacerbate hyperventilation-induced hypocapnia, thus shifting the balance of the cerebrovascular tone in favour of vasoconstriction. It is this hyperventilation-induced hypocapnia that is responsible for restoring CBF to sea-level values following initial exposure to high altitude. Accordingly, the cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity plays a pivotal role in regulating CBF at high altitude. Fan *et al.*, (2010a; 2012a) found the cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity to be elevated after 1-3 days and ~7 days at 5,050 m in subjects whom spent 8 days trekking to this altitude (and thus were partially acclimatised). Our data extends those observations by showing cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity was increased during initial exposure to high altitude at ALT1 (<8 hours), in a larger cohort rapidly ascending from 1,600 m to 5,260 m (~3 hours) (Figure 15). We found cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity to be further elevated following 16 days of acclimatisation to high altitude. Our findings, together with the reports by Fan *et al.*, (2010a; 2012a), indicate that irrespective of the rate of ascent, cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity is elevated upon initial exposure to high altitude, and further elevated with acclimatisation.

An important consideration when examining the changes in cerebrovascular  $CO_2$  reactivity is the method of assessment. Two methods are commonly used for assessing ventilatory  $CO_2$  sensitivity and cerebrovascular  $CO_2$  reactivity; the modified Read's rebreathing and the steady-state method. The original Read's method was first described by Read (1967) and was subsequently modified by Duffin & McAvoy (1988), which consisted of a period of voluntary hyperventilation followed by rebreathing from a 6-L bag filled with 6-7%  $CO_2$  in  $O_2$ . Meanwhile, in the steady-state method FICO<sub>2</sub> is manipulated to increase PETCO<sub>2</sub> in a stepwise manner to a new level, and held constant at this new higher PETCO<sub>2</sub> until VE reaches a new steady state. At sea level, the steady-state method results in higher estimates of cerebrovascular  $CO_2$  reactivity (Pandit *et al.*, 2001, 2003, 2007) and lower estimates of ventilatory  $CO_2$  sensitivity (Tenney *et al.*, 1963; Berkenbosch *et al.*, 1989; Jacobi *et al.*, 2010b) compared to the modified rebreathing test. This discrepancy between the two methods has been attributed to the presence of a PCO<sub>2</sub> gradient (between alveolar, arterial, and cerebrospinal fluid compartments) during the steady-state method, which is supposedly abolished or minimised during rebreathing (Berkenbosch *et al.*, 1989). Meanwhile, elevated basal



**Figure 15.** Changes in steady-state estimates of cerebrovascular, cardiovascular, and ventilatory responsiveness to  $CO_2$  with acclimatisation and reexposure to 5,260 m. Values expressed as mean  $\pm$  SD. \* Different from sea-level (SL; P<0.05); † Different from arrival at altitude (ALT1; P>0.05); § Different from acclimatisation (ALT16; P<0.05). From Fan *et al.*, (2014).

 $\dot{V}E$  and subsequent underestimation of the ventilatory CO<sub>2</sub> sensitivity has been proposed as another possible explanation for lower steady-state estimates (Mohan *et al.*, 1999). In our work, we found close agreement between steady-state and rebreathing estimates of CBF and ventilatory response to CO<sub>2</sub> at sea level and high altitude (Figure 16). Specifically, the trend of changes in steady-state and rebreathing estimates of cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity and ventilatory CO<sub>2</sub> sensitivity were identical upon ascent and following acclimatisation to 5,260 m. These findings support the use of both the steady-state method and the modified rebreathing method for the assessment of cerebrovascular and ventilatory changes with high altitude ascent.

In contrast to our results, Lucas *et al.*, (2011) found steady-state cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity to be increased initially, and lowered subsequently with acclimatisation. However, since they did not control PETO<sub>2</sub>, the cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivities reported by Lucas *et al.*, (2011) at 5,050 m reflected MCAv changes from *hypoxic hypocapnia* (room air breathing: PETO<sub>2</sub> ~44-48 mmHg, and PETCO<sub>2</sub>: ~26-22 mmHg) to *hypercapnic hyperoxia* (PETO<sub>2</sub> >310 mmHg, and PETCO<sub>2</sub> ~30 mmHg), and thus do not represent isolated reactivities to CO<sub>2</sub>. Accordingly, the discrepancies between our finding and those by Lucas *et al.*, (2011) can be accounted for by the better control of changes in PaO<sub>2</sub> and PaCO<sub>2</sub> in our study. Indeed, we assessed the cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity over similar arterial blood gas ranges (i.e., PaCO<sub>2</sub>: ~20-40 mmHg, PETO<sub>2</sub>: >200 mmHg) across all time points, thus making comparisons possible. More recently, Rupp *et al.*, (2014) and Villien *et al.*, (2013) found, using the same cohort, reduced cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity during steady-state *hypoxic hypercapnia* following 5 days at 4,350 m. Since hypoxia has been shown to exacerbate the CBF response to CO<sub>2</sub> (Battisti-Charbonney *et al.*, 2011), the cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivities reported by Rupp *et al.*, (2014) and Villien *et al.*, (2013) were likely overestimating the 'true' sea-level values due to the background hypoxia used. Furthermore, the level of background hypoxia used by these



**Figure 16.** Comparison of steady-state and rebreathing estimates of cerebrovascular and ventilatory responsiveness to  $CO_2$  with acclimatisation to 5,260 m. \* Significant correlations (P<0.05). From Fan *et al.*, (2014)

studies (PETO<sub>2</sub> ~55 mmHg) was actually slightly *hyperoxic* compared to room-air breathing at 4,350 m (reported resting PETO<sub>2</sub>: ~47-50 mmHg), potentially leading to an underestimation of the cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity values at high altitude. These findings highlight the importance of selecting appropriate ranges of end-tidal (and therefore arterial) gases when assessing cerebrovascular reactivity. Particular care should be taken when choosing the background O<sub>2</sub> level to ensure identical relative and absolute stimuli between time points, thus avoiding any potential confounding effect of hypoxia/hyperoxia on cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity between testing sessions.

In contrast to cerebrovascular  $CO_2$  reactivity, the CVCi-CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity was unaltered with acclimatisation at ALT16 (Figure 15). From this perspective, it seems that the major part of the increase in cerebrovascular  $CO_2$  reactivity following acclimatisation to high altitude may be due to an enhanced blood pressure response to  $CO_2$ . In support, we found the MAP response to  $CO_2$  to be enhanced upon acute exposure to 5,260 m and further elevated with acclimatisation (Figure 15). Under normal conditions, an increase in MAP does not lead to concurrent increases in CBF. This is due in part to the presence of CA, which serves to maintain CBF constant within a wide range of perfusion pressures. However, an impaired CA associated with high altitude exposure, coupled with enhanced MAP-CO<sub>2</sub> response, could account for the enhanced cerebrovascular  $CO_2$  reactivity with acclimatisation, as observed in our study (see section '*Perfusion pressure and cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity*' below).

### Cerebral autoregulation at high altitude

It has long been postulated that an impaired CA may be involved in the pathogenesis of AMS, high altitude headache and cerebral oedema (Lassen & Harper, 1975; Hackett & Roach, 2001; Van Osta *et al.*, 2005; Bailey *et al.*, 2009; Cochand *et al.*, 2011). Previous work by Subudhi *et al.*, (2010;

2011a) and Ainslie *et al.*, (2008) found CA impairment preceded the development of AMS during hypobaric hypoxia. However, these studies did not find a link between the drop in CA and the severity of AMS. In our study, rapid ascent to high altitude increased transfer function coherence and gain at ALT1, while phase shift and autoregulation scores were reduced (Figure 17), consistent with the classic definition of impaired CA. This impaired CA, already present after less than one day of travel from low to high elevation, confirms findings by Subudhi *et al.*, (2010) of reduced CA parameters after 4 h in a hypobaric chamber. Our work fills an important gap in the literature between studies conducted in laboratories with hypoxic gas mixtures [where normobaric hypoxia was achieved in a matter of minutes (Iwasaki *et al.*, 2007; Bailey *et al.*, 2009; Subudhi *et al.*, 2009b; Querido *et al.*, 2013)], and studies of trekkers where several days of progressive ascent preceded initial high-altitude measurements (Jansen *et al.*, 2000; Van Osta *et al.*, 2005; Ainslie *et al.*, 2008; Ainslie *et al.*, 2012). With the exception of the work by Querido *et al.*, (2013), an impaired CA at rest in acute hypoxia is a consistent finding in the literature, suggesting that neither the mode nor rate of ascent affect the general effect of hypoxia on CA.

We found no improvement in CA with acclimatisation to high altitude despite increased  $PaO_2$  (Figure 17), which by itself is known to improve CA (Ainslie *et al.*, 2008; Subudhi *et al.*, 2010). Our longitudinal findings are consistent with numerous cross-sectional studies which have found impaired CA at various time points after arrival to high altitude (Jansen *et al.*, 2000; Van Osta *et al.*, 2005; Ainslie *et al.*, 2008; Cochand *et al.*, 2011; Ainslie *et al.*, 2012), as well as in permanent high-altitude residents (Jansen *et al.*, 2000; Jansen *et al.*, 2007). We found no correlations between the measures of CA and AMS symptom scores at ALT1 (Figure 18). This observation confirms work by Subudhi *et al.*, (2010), which showed similar CA impairment in those subjects who developed AMS and those who did not, following 10 h of hypobaric hypoxic exposure. Accordingly, we conclude that the development of 'impaired' CA is a normal adaptive physiological response



**Figure 17.** Arterial blood pressure to cerebral blood flow velocity transfer function metrics (mean  $\pm$  SD from 0 to 0.5 Hz) at sea level (SL), upon arrival at 5,260 m (ALT1), after 16 days of acclimatisation (ALT16). Similar impairments in cerebral autoregulation (increased coherence and gain and decreased phase shift) from SL were seen in the very low frequency (0.02-0.07 Hz; shaded areas) at ALT1 and ALT16 (P<0.05). rad, radians. \* Different from SL. From Subudhi *et al.*, (2014a).



**Figure 18** Scatter plots showing no relation (P>0.05) between autoregulation indices (ARI), measured at SL (top) and as the change ( $\Delta$ ) from SL to arrival at high altitude (ALT1; bottom), and acute mountain sickness symptoms' scores from the Lake Louise Questionnaire (LLQ) at ALT1. From Subudhi *et al.*, (2014a).

to high altitude exposure, in the absence of pathology. However, since our findings are at odds with observations by other studies, which found some association between CA and AMS symptoms (Van Osta *et al.*, 2005; Bailey *et al.*, 2009), we cannot completely exclude the possibility that alterations in CA might partly contribute to the pathogenesis of AMS during acute exposure to high altitude.

#### Perfusion pressure and cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity

In a case study, we reported dramatic reductions in MAP during  $CO_2$  breathing in background hypoxia in a healthy young male subject (Fan & Kayser, 2014). This severe and acute hypotension associated with hypercapnia in background hypoxia led to a dramatic reduction in CBF, severe prefrontal deoxygenation, and subsequent development of pre-syncope symptoms (Figures 19 & 20). To the best of our knowledge, this is the first report documenting reduced CBF during a presyncope response triggered by  $CO_2$  enriched inspired gas in a background of hypoxia. The observation during the second episode of a drop in frontal cortex oxygenation suggests that the presyncope syndrome was accompanied by reduced cerebral oxygen availability (Figure 20). We found dramatic reductions in mean and diastolic MCAv during and immediately following  $CO_2$  breathing in hypoxia (Figure 19). Meanwhile, the reduction in cerebral [ $O_2Hb$ ] followed closely the changes in diastolic MCAv (Figure 20), suggesting that diastolic perfusion pressure was the main determinant of cerebral  $DO_2$ . We attribute the observed reduction in CBF and subsequent cerebral tissue desaturation to the direct effect of severe hypotension *per se*.

Our findings are in agreement with an early study by Harper and Glass (1965), who demonstrated that reducing MAP to 100 mmHg blunts the cerebrovascular  $CO_2$  reactivity (PaCO<sub>2</sub> = 80 mmHg) by 50% in anaesthetised dogs, while severe hypotension (MAP = 50 mmHg) completely abolished the CBF response to hypercapnia. Similarly, Ainslie *et al.*, (2012) found cerebrovascular  $CO_2$ 



**Figure 19.** Cerebrovascular and cardiovascular variables during visit one. Cerebral vascular resistance (CVR), arterial blood pressure (ABP), total peripheral resistance (TPR), cardiac output (Q'), and stroke volume (SV). During exposure to hypoxia +  $CO_2$ , despite increases in HR, mean, systolic and diastolic ABP progressively decrease due to decreases in Q' and SV. From Fan & Kayser (2014).
reactivity to be reduced due to a blunted MAP-CO<sub>2</sub> response following  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  sympathetic blockade at sea level and following ascent to high altitude. Collectively, it appears that blood pressure plays an important role in the CBF response to CO<sub>2</sub>.

What are potential mechanisms for such an effect of CO<sub>2</sub> breathing in a background of hypoxia? In normoxic conditions, hypercapnia has been shown to elicit a vasodilatory effect on the peripheral vasculature in humans (Lennox & Gibbs, 1932; Kontos, 1971; Kontos et al., 1972; Gastaldo et al., 1974; Ainslie et al., 2005). Hypercapnia (10% CO<sub>2</sub>) causes an immediate, but transient hypotension, which is corrected within 30-40 s from increased sympathetic activity, in anesthetised, sino-aortic denervated and vagotomised rats (Takakura et al., 2011). Since inhibition of the retrotrapezoid nucleus lowers sympathetic nerve activity and attenuated mean MAP recovery at the end of the hypercapnic exposure (Takakura et al., 2011), those authors concluded that the compensatory increase in sympathetic nerve activity is partly dependent on retro-trapezoid nucleus activation during hypercapnic exposure. Similarly, pontine noradrenergic neurons, astrocytes, neurons of the nucleus solitary tract and wake-ON orexinergic neurons, have all been shown to be hypercapnia/pH-sensitive and linked to sympathetic tone, contributing to peripheral vascular tone during hypercapnic exposure (Dean et al., 1989; Dun et al., 2000; Johnson et al., 2008; Allen & Barres, 2009). In humans, profound sympathoinhibition has been reported during exposure to combined hypoxia and hypercapnia, resulting in vasovagal syncope (Halliwill, 2003). Our finding of a reduced ratio between low-to-high frequencies of heart rate variability (index of sympathetic activity) is in agreement with that finding (Fan & Kayser, 2014). Furthermore, since our subject's MAP was well maintained during hypercapnic exposure in normoxia, we speculate that, the output of the brain regions responsible for the compensatory sympathetic response to hypercapnia might be attenuated during exposure to hypoxia.



**Figure 20.** Cerebrovascular and cardiovascular variables during visit two. Cerebral vascular resistance (CVR), arterial blood pressure (ABP), total peripheral resistance (TPR), cardiac output (Q'), and stroke volume (SV). From Fan & Kayser (2014).

In a recent review, Willie *et al.*, (2014b) speculated that CA and cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity might be linked, utilising the same vascular reserve. Along the same line, Carrera *et al.*, (2009) reported an inverse relationship between the reduction in CA parameters with CO<sub>2</sub> breathing (5% CO<sub>2</sub>) and cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity. In our altitude studies, we found the increase in cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity was primarily driven by enhanced MAP response to CO<sub>2</sub> with acclimatisation (Fan *et al.*, 2014), while CA was lowered during both acute and chronic exposures to high altitude (Subudhi *et al.*, 2014a). Since the CBF response to CO<sub>2</sub> appears to be closely linked to perfusion pressure (Harper & Glass, 1965; Ainslie *et al.*, 2012), it seems reasonable to postulate that the enhanced cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity observed at high altitude might be due to the combined effect of an enhanced MAP response to CO<sub>2</sub> and a reduced CA, with the latter increasing the compliance of CBF to arterial blood pressure. Together, these findings give support to the role of MAP on CBF responses to changes in PaCO<sub>2</sub>, thus highlighting the dependence of cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity on perfusion pressure.

#### CO<sub>2</sub> and cerebral blood flow regulation during exercise

 $CO_2$  is a potent vasodilator of the cerebral vessels causing global CBF to increase by 2-4% for a given mmHg rise in PaCO<sub>2</sub> (Fortune *et al.*, 1992; Sato *et al.*, 2012; Willie *et al.*, 2012), while it elicits relatively small changes in limb blood flow of the peripheral vasculature (Lennox & Gibbs, 1932; Ainslie *et al.*, 2005). Hypercapnia is a useful tool to investigate the role of cerebral DO<sub>2</sub> and tissue oxygenation on exercise performance as it allows us to selectively increase CBF during exercise in severe hypoxia. In our studies, we examined the effect of preventing hyperventilation-induced hypocapnia (by adding CO<sub>2</sub> to inspirate) on CBF, prefrontal oxygenation, cerebral DO<sub>2</sub>, aerobic capacity, and exercise performance during incremental-intensity (Fan & Kayser, 2013) and TT cycling (Fan *et al.*, 2013) in normoxia and severe hypoxia (FIO<sub>2</sub> = 0.11, equivalent of 5,000 m

elevation). Since CO<sub>2</sub> increases  $\dot{V}E$  during both rest and exercise, we also examined the effect of CO<sub>2</sub> breathing on exercise hyperphoea during incremental cycling in normoxia (Fan *et al.*, 2012b).

During incremental cycling in normoxia, we found MCAv followed the decline in PETCO<sub>2</sub> at moderate-to-high intensity of exercise (>60% of maximal  $O_2$  consumption), which we were able to prevent with CO<sub>2</sub> breathing (Figure 21). In contrast, we found MCAv to be greatly elevated during incremental cycling in hypoxia compare to normoxic conditions, despite a lower PETCO<sub>2</sub> throughout exercise (Figure 21). We observed a 'plateau' of CBF at the higher, near-maximal, exercise intensities, suggestive of a possible presence of some hypocapnia-induced vasoconstriction. Surprisingly, we were unable to elevate MCAv with CO<sub>2</sub> breathing during incremental exercise in severe hypoxia. During TT cycling, we were able to further elevate CBF by clamping PETCO<sub>2</sub> with CO<sub>2</sub> breathing in normoxia (Figure 22). However, similar to our findings during incremental cycling, we found CBF to be elevated in hypoxia compared to normoxic control, while clamping PETCO<sub>2</sub> elicited only small increases in MCAv during TT cycling in hypoxia. Our data demonstrates that during both incremental and TT cycling exercise, hypoxia *per se* greatly elevates CBF, while adding CO<sub>2</sub> to the inspirate to prevent the normal drop in PETCO<sub>2</sub> elevates CBF in normoxia, but by a lesser extent in severe hypoxia.

While controversy remains, there is a large body of literature suggesting that nitric oxide, prostanoids and C-natriuretic peptide are involved in the cerebral vasodilatory responses to both hypercapnia and hypoxia through a number of intermediate interacting/co-activating pathways (Ainslie & Ogoh, 2009). We speculate that if one stimulus, such as hypoxia, is of sufficient magnitude to exhaust the cerebral vessels' capacity to dilate, thereby nearing maximal diameter of the vessels, then any further stimuli would have little additional effect on decreasing cerebrovascular resistance (i.e., dilating vessel diameter). In such instances, changes in CBF would



**Figure 21.** Effect of hypoxia and augmented  $FICO_2$  on group respiratory, cerebrovascular variables and SpO<sub>2</sub> during incremental cycling to exhaustion. Left panels: group data in normoxia (mean  $\pm$  SD); right panels group data in hypoxia. From Fan & Kayser (2013).



**Figure 22.** Effect of hypoxia and CO<sub>2</sub> clamping on cerebral variables during 15-km time trial cycling. Cerebral O<sub>2</sub>Hb and HHb are expressed as delta changes from normoxia (room air breathing). Left panels, group data in normoxia (mean  $\pm$  SD); right panels group data in hypoxia. •, normoxia control;  $\circ$  normoxia CO<sub>2</sub> clamp; •, hypoxia control;  $\Box$ , hypoxia CO<sub>2</sub> clamp. From Fan *et al.*, (2013).

follow changes in perfusion pressure rather than arterial blood gases, as alluded to by Battisti-Charbonney et al., (2011). Mardimae et al., (2012) demonstrated a synergistic role of CO<sub>2</sub> and hypoxia on the control of CBF at rest whereas our results favour a negative effect during exercise, whereby the presence of severe hypoxia attenuates the effect of CO<sub>2</sub> on cerebrovascular resistance-presumably by exhausting the vascular dilatory reserves. In agreement, our data indicates that during both incremental and TT cycling in severe hypoxia, the role of CO<sub>2</sub> in the regulation of cerebrovascular tone appears to be diminished, at least in an unacclimatised population. However, we cannot exclude the possibility that there might be regional differences in the cerebrovascular response to hypoxia and CO<sub>2</sub>, which could display additive or synergistic relationships. Indeed, regional differences have been observed in vascular ultrasound studies whereby the VA blood flow response was found to be higher during hypoxia and lower during both hypocapnia and incremental cycling, compared to either ICA or MCA blood flow responses (Sato et al., 2011; Sato et al., 2012; Willie et al., 2012). Furthermore, the precise effects of combining hypoxia and CO<sub>2</sub> on cerebral metabolism are still unknown. Given the limited literature on this topic, further studies on the effect of hypoxia, CO<sub>2</sub>, and acclimatisation status on the regulation of cerebrovascular tone and cerebral DO<sub>2</sub> during exercise at high altitude are certainly warranted.

Our findings contradict earlier studies in which CBF was significantly elevated by clamping PETCO<sub>2</sub> with added CO<sub>2</sub> during high intensity exercise at 4,875 m [simulated; (Subudhi *et al.*, 2011b)] and 3,454 m (Siebenmann *et al.*, 2013). Since these studies were conducted in subjects living at 1,600 m and in sojourners following one night at high altitude respectively, while the subjects in our studies were low altitude residents (~400 m) acutely exposed to normobaric hypoxia (~4 min), it is possible that these discrepant findings are due to the differences in acclimatisation status between the studies. For example, both acute and chronic high altitude exposures have been shown to enhance both the CBF and ventilatory responsiveness to CO<sub>2</sub> (Mathew *et al.*, 1983; Fan *et* 

*al.*, 2010a; Fan *et al.*, 2012a). This adaptive enhancement of cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity at high altitude would certainly account for the greater elevations in CBF with PETCO<sub>2</sub> clamping during incremental exercise in hypoxia, as reported by Subudhi *et al.*, (2011b) and Siebenmann *et al.*, (2013). Furthermore, an enhanced ventilatory CO<sub>2</sub> sensitivity would also explain the large increases in  $\dot{V}E$  (~50 L/min) reported by Subudhi *et al.*, (2011b) with PETCO<sub>2</sub> clamping during hypoxic exercise.

## Enhanced cortical activation during exercise in hypoxia?

Functional activation during exercise leads to cerebral hyperperfusion and an associated increase in cerebral tissue oxygenation (Ide et al., 1999). Since cerebral function deteriorates when cerebral tissue oxygenation drops (Van Lieshout et al., 2003), Quistorff et al., (2008) speculated that the cerebral hyperperfusion might serve as an important precaution for brain function deterioration during exercise. Therefore, the large elevation in CBF observed during exercise in severe hypoxia is likely a protective response, serving to prevent excessive cerebral tissue deoxygenation in the face of prevailing hypoxaemia. Alternatively, this progressive increase CBF during TT cycling in severe hypoxia, despite relatively stable  $CaO_2$  and  $SaO_2$ , could be due to greater sensorimotor cortex activation associated with prolonged exercise in hypoxia. Both blood flow and metabolic rate corresponding to the cortical representation of the sensory input are increased during hand movement (Raichle et al., 1976). Likewise, early findings showed CBF redistribution to sensorimotor cerebral cortex, spinal cord and cerebellum in exercising dogs (Gross et al., 1980). Since axillary afferent blockade abolishes the increase in blood flow to the sensorimotor and premotor cortices during static handgrip (Friedman et al., 1991) and dynamic hand contraction (Friedman et al., 1992), these findings indicate that an increase in cortical activation of sensorimotor areas associated with neural input from the working limbs is critical for exerciseinduced increases in CBF. In our studies, we found higher rates of perceived effort (RPE) for a

given power output during both incremental and TT cycling in hypoxia when compared to normoxia (Fan *et al.*, 2013; Fan & Kayser 2013), thus confirming the report of a direct effect of hypoxia on effort perception during exercise in severe hypoxia (Amann & Dempsey, 2008). We postulate that increased sensorimotor cortex activation—as indicated by higher RPE—coupled with a compensatory cerebral vasodilation in the face of severe hypoxaemia, could at least partially account for the elevated CBF observed during exercise in severe hypoxia.

As Rasmussen *et al.*, (2010a) pointed out, since the brain relies largely on oxidative metabolism, a minimal mitochondrial  $O_2$  tension ( $P_{mito}O_2$ ) is essential in sustaining adequate cerebral metabolism for normal homeostatic function of the brain. Since they observed good correlations between RPE with estimated  $P_{mito}O_2$  and cerebral  $O_2$ -carbohydrate index during cycling exercise in normoxia (44%, 81%, and 100% of maximum workload) and hypoxia (44% of maximum workload), they concluded that the RPE ratings during 20 min steady-state cycling reflect the state of cerebral  $P_{mito}O_2$ , regardless of exercise intensity or  $O_2$  provision. While this conclusion supports our own speculation of a link between RPE and increased cortical activation during exercise in severe hypoxia (Fan *et al.*, 2013), we must acknowledge that RPE is a subjective measure that is dependent upon both sensory information and cortical output (Rasmussen *et al.*, 2010a). Caution should be taken when interpreting these correlations.

## Cerebral metabolism during hypoxic exercise

During steady-state cycling in acute severe hypoxia (FIO<sub>2</sub>: 0.10), Rasmussen *et al.*, (2010a) found both cerebral DO<sub>2</sub> and CMRO<sub>2</sub> were reduced compared to normoxic conditions. Overgaard *et al.*, (2012) examined cerebral lactate turnover during high intensity exercise in hypoxia (70% maximal power output) and found a sevenfold increase in cerebral lactate release, as well as elevated cerebral lactate uptake and release kinetics, while cerebral glucose uptake tended to be elevated. They also found a 10% reduction in cerebral DO<sub>2</sub> during heavy exercise in hypoxia, while cerebral arteriovenous differences in glucose and pyruvate concentration were unchanged. From these observations they concluded that there is an increase in cerebral lactate oxidation during exercise in hypoxia, accounting for up to 33% of total cerebral substrate use. While this increase in cerebral lactate uptake and oxidation does not appear to be specific to exercise in hypoxia *per se* (Volianitis *et al.*, 2008), rather as a mechanism of lactate clearance in the face of elevated lactate production, such increase in lactate oxidation would spare glucose utilisation in the brain during exercise in hypoxia (Quistorff *et al.*, 2008). Since the degree of hypoxia (~10% O<sub>2</sub>) and the intensity of exercise were similar (~140 W versus ~119 W) between our TT study and that by Overgaard *et al.*, (2012), it seems reasonable to assume that cerebral lactate uptake and oxidation were also enhanced during hypoxic exercise in our subjects.

In acclimatised subjects, Møller *et al.*, (2002) found cerebral DO<sub>2</sub> and cerebral oxidative metabolism to be preserved during moderate exercise at 5,260 m. They attributed this preservation to a compensatory increase in cerebral O<sub>2</sub> extraction during exercise at high altitude. Similar to acute exposure to hypoxia, they found evidence of increased cerebral lactate uptake during exercise following acclimatisation to high altitude. The observed increase in cerebral lactate release by both Overgaard *et al.*, (2012) and Møller *et al.*, (2002) could be interpreted as indirect evidence for increased non-oxidative metabolism during exercise in hypoxia. Since the rate of glycogenolysis relative to glucose utilisation has been shown to reach levels as high as ~290% during anoxia and ischaemia compared to normoxia (Lowry *et al.*, 1964; Gross & Ferrendelli, 1980; Harik *et al.*, 1982), it has been suggested that glycogenolysis might serve as a means to help preserve neuronal function during metabolic crisis (Dienel & Cruz, 2006). Further, it is conceivable that hypoxia also enhances non-oxidative metabolism during sustained motor cortex activation in order to reduce CMRO<sub>2</sub> (Vafaee *et al.*, 2012). Whilst speculative, an increase in cerebral non-oxidative metabolism

would spare  $O_2$  utilisation in the face of reduced brain  $O_2$  supply, and thus account for the reduced CMRO<sub>2</sub> observed by Rasmussen *et al.*, (2010a) during exercise in acute severe hypoxia.

### Cerebral oxygenation and performance

In two of our studies (Fan et al., 2013; Fan & Kayser 2013), increased respiratory drive associated with  $CO_2$  breathing elevated PETO<sub>2</sub> and  $O_2$  saturation, which in turn tended to elevate  $CaO_2$ . However, since we did not measure blood gases or prefrontal oxygenation during the incremental cycling to exhaustion, we will focus our discussion on the 15km TT study. During TT cycling in hypoxia, the modest elevations in both MCAv and CaO<sub>2</sub> with CO<sub>2</sub> breathing normalised the cerebral DO<sub>2</sub> to normoxic values (Fan et al., 2013). This finding is further supported by reduced cerebral [HHb] and increased cerebral concentration of delta Hb (Figure 22). Accordingly, we contend that cerebral DO<sub>2</sub> was restored to normoxic levels during the TT in hypoxia using our CO<sub>2</sub> breathing setup. Our data corroborate with those of Subudhi et al., (2011), which showed significant increases in cerebral tissue oxygenation with PETCO<sub>2</sub> clamping during incremental exercise in hypoxia. We also found a tendency for muscle oxygenation to be elevated with  $CO_2$ breathing in hypoxia, presumably due to a slightly higher SaO<sub>2</sub> (Figure 23). Since the restoration of cerebral DO2 with CO2 breathing in our study was not accompanied by improvements in exercise time, motor drive, or mean power output, our data does not support the role of reduced cerebral DO<sub>2</sub> and associated cerebral tissue deoxygenation in limiting performance in hypoxia. It should be acknowledged that changes in global cerebral DO<sub>2</sub> might not be representative of local changes in arterial and/or capillary PO<sub>2</sub> in the brain. Therefore it is possible that we were unable to restore DO<sub>2</sub> to the critical brain regions involved in motor recruitment with our CO<sub>2</sub> breathing setup.



**Figure 23.** Effect of hypoxia and CO<sub>2</sub> clamping on muscle oxygenation during 15-km time trial cycling. Muscle O<sub>2</sub>Hb and HHb are expressed as delta changes from normoxia (room air breathing). Left panels, group data in normoxia (mean  $\pm$  SD); right panels group data in hypoxia. •, normoxia control;  $\circ$  normoxia CO<sub>2</sub> clamp;  $\blacksquare$ , hypoxia control;  $\Box$ , hypoxia CO<sub>2</sub> clamp. From Fan *et al.*, (2013).

We cannot exclude the possibility that CO<sub>2</sub> breathing during heavy exercise might also introduce other confounding factors, which could override the potential benefits of improved cerebral DO<sub>2</sub>. For example, Subudhi *et al.*, (2011b) attributed the reduced exercise capacity with PETCO<sub>2</sub> clamping in hypoxia in their study to increased respiratory muscle work, and associated 'steal effect' of blood flow from the working limbs, as well as an elevated RPE related to their experimental setup. These factors could have out-weighed the benefits of elevated cerebral DO<sub>2</sub>. They found  $\dot{V}E$  to be elevated by ~50 L/min with PETCO<sub>2</sub> clamping during incremental cycling in hypoxia. Likewise, we found  $\dot{V}E$  to be elevated by ~20 L/min with CO<sub>2</sub> breathing during incremental and TT cycling in hypoxia (Figures 21 & 24), while the rate of RPE increase was also higher with CO<sub>2</sub> breathing. As mentioned before, increased respiratory work augments peripheral fatigue during exercise and perception of leg discomfort. Accordingly, the detrimental effects of enhanced ventilatory drive and respiratory work associated with CO<sub>2</sub> breathing could *outweigh* any potential benefits of improved cerebral DO<sub>2</sub> and tissue saturation during exercise in hypoxia in our studies.

Siebenmann *et al.*, (2013) further argued that  $CO_2$  breathing may exacerbate the metabolic acidosis associated with heavy exercise, shifting the oxyhaemoglobin curve rightward and lowering SaO<sub>2</sub>, thus limiting maximal O<sub>2</sub> consumption. In agreement, we observed a tendency for maximal exercise capacity to be impaired with  $CO_2$  breathing in hypoxia (Fan & Kayser, 2013). However, contrary to Siebenmann *et al.*, (2013), we found O<sub>2</sub> saturation to be higher with  $CO_2$  breathing in hypoxia throughout submaximal exercise intensities (Figure 21), which does not support the notion of a limited pulmonary O<sub>2</sub> uptake associated with a right-ward shift in the oxyhaemoglobin curve.



**Figure 24.** Effect of hypoxia and CO<sub>2</sub> clamping on respiratory variables during 15-km time trial cycling. Left panels, group data in normoxia (mean  $\pm$  SD); right panels group data in hypoxia. •, normoxia control;  $\circ$  normoxia CO<sub>2</sub> clamp; •, hypoxia control;  $\Box$ , hypoxia CO<sub>2</sub> clamp. From Fan *et al.*, (2013).

#### Chemoreception of CO<sub>2</sub> and exercise hyperpnoea

The regulation of exercise hyperpnoea has been extensively studied during the past 100 years [see (Mateika & Duffin, 1995; Forster, 2000; Ward, 2000; Péronnet & Aguilaniu, 2006; Poon *et al.*, 2007; Forster *et al.*, 2012) for reviews]. Nevertheless, the role of chemoreception in the regulation of exercise hyperpnoea, especially during heavy exercise, remains controversial (Babb *et al.*, 2010; Hopker *et al.*, 2011). To date, only a handful of studies have examined the effect on exercise hyperpnoea of chemoreceptor stimulation with CO<sub>2</sub> breathing alone (Clark *et al.*, 1980; Babb, 1997; Babb *et al.*, 2003; Olin *et al.*, 2012) or the combined effect of CO<sub>2</sub> breathing with hypoxia (Asmussen & Nielsen, 1957). With the exception of Olin *et al.*, (2011) who only reported maximal  $\dot{V}$ E, these studies primarily focused on the effect of CO<sub>2</sub> breathing on exercise hyperpnoea during low and moderate intensity steady-state exercise. In young sedentary subjects, increased FICO<sub>2</sub> (3% CO<sub>2</sub>) has been shown to augment the ventilatory response to exercise (i.e., *greater* rise in  $\dot{V}$ E) below RC (Babb, 1997). Since maximal  $\dot{V}$ E was higher with hypercapnia compared to room-air breathing, the author concluded that during near-maximal and maximal exercise in hypercapnia, the respiratory system was not limited by the expiratory airflow.

In our work, CO<sub>2</sub> breathing did not alter  $\dot{V}E$  during high intensity exercise in normoxia or hypoxia (Fan *et al.*, 2012; Fan & Kayser 2013). Findings from these two studies revealed that CO<sub>2</sub> breathing in normoxia blunts the  $\dot{V}E$  response to incremental exercise (i.e., a lower rise in  $\dot{V}E$ ) at lower exercise intensities, below RC. Since absolute  $\dot{V}E$  was similar at RC between CO<sub>2</sub> breathing and control conditions despite occurring at a lower power output with CO<sub>2</sub> breathing, we attribute this 'blunting' of the ventilatory response to exercise to an elevated  $\dot{V}E$  at rest with CO<sub>2</sub> breathing. During moderate-to-high intensity exercise in normoxia (i.e., above RC), we observed no difference between room-air and CO<sub>2</sub> breathing (Figure 25). Hypoxia alone enhanced the  $\dot{V}E$  rise during exercise below RC, and caused RC onset to occur at a lower power output, while hypoxia and CO<sub>2</sub>

breathing further lowered the power output of RC onset and elevated  $\dot{V}E$  at RC (Figure 25). Interestingly hypoxia, either alone or in combination with CO<sub>2</sub> breathing, had no effect on the  $\dot{V}E$  rise during moderate-to-high intensity exercise. Our data agrees with those by Wasserman *et al.*, (2011), which showed a dissociation between arterial [H<sup>+</sup>] and  $\dot{V}E$  during exercise above RC. We thus confirm that both hypoxia and hypercapnia can modulate the rate of ventilatory response to increasing exercise below RC, presumably through chemoreceptor stimulation. However, these chemoreflexes appears to become blunted once the exercise intensity is above RC.

#### Limitations

An important methodological consideration when interpreting our findings is the use of transcranial Doppler ultrasound to measure MCAv as a representative index of global CBF changes during rest and dynamic whole-body exercise in hypoxic conditions. This is based on the assumption that: i) the MCA accounts for approximately 80% of the blood flow to the respective hemispheres (Lindegaard *et al.*, 1987); ii) changes in MCAv reflex changes in global CBF (Bishop *et al.*, 1986; Serrador *et al.*, 2000); iii) the changes in MCAv in response to PaCO<sub>2</sub> changes and during incremental exercise are comparable to those changes observed in the ICA blood flow (Sato *et al.*, 2011; Sato *et al.*, 2012); and iii) the diameter of the MCA remains constant during changes in arterial blood gases (~25-40 mmHg) and blood pressure (Serrador *et al.*, 2000). In support, MCAv has been shown to follow CBF changes during initial exposure to high altitude, when compared with the direct Fick's method (Roy *et al.*, 1968; Milledge & Sorensen, 1972; Møller *et al.*, 2002).

The possibility of large conducting arteries being involved in CBF regulation was first proposed by Faraci *et al.*, (1987), who observed changes in feline basilar artery diameter in response to changes



**Figure 25.** Effect of hypoxia and augmented  $FICO_2$  on respiratory compensation threshold and ventilatory response to exercise during incremental cycling to exhaustion. A: group data in normoxia (mean  $\pm$  SD). B: group data in hypoxia. \* Different from control (P<0.05); † different from normoxia (P<0.05); § trend for non-significant difference (P<0.10). From Fan & Kayser (2013).

in arterial CO<sub>2</sub> tension. Accordingly, they concluded that resistances of the large arteries account for a third of total vascular resistance in the brain stem. Using transcranial colour-coded Doppler, Wilson et al., (2011) found that the diameter of MCA changes depending on the altitude (i.e., 5.30 mm at 75 m, 5.51 mm at 3,500 m, 5.23 mm at 5,300 m and 9.34 mm at 7,950 m). The data from Wilson et al., (2011) demonstrated that the MCA diameter remained relatively unchanged up to 5,300 m. However, it should be noted that the MCA diameters measured with transcranial colourcoded Doppler in that study were 80-90% greater than the values obtained using MRI in the same subjects. Meanwhile, in contrast to findings by Sato et al., (2012), Willie et al., (2012) found lower cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity in the MCAv response compared to ICA blood flow. Those authors concluded that this underestimation of cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity was due to dilatation of the MCA in hypercapnia. Further, they reported a ~17% change in ICA diameter between extreme levels of hypocapnia and hypercapnia (PaCO<sub>2</sub>: 16-62 mmHg). More recent studies, using transcranial colour coded Doppler, found MCA diameter to increase (by 0.6-1.0 mm) during acute and chronic exposure to 5,050 m (Imray et al., 2014; Willie et al., 2014a). Taken together, there appears to be mounting evidence supporting the role of large conduit arteries in CBF regulation during changes arterial blood gases.

Poiseuille's law states that flow in a circular vessel is proportional to the fourth power of the radius. Therefore small changes in MCA diameter would lead to relatively large changes in the estimates of CBF obtained using transcranial Doppler ultrasound (Imray *et al.*, 2014). Any MCA dilation with hypoxia, CO<sub>2</sub> breathing, or exercise would result in an underestimation of the true CBF changes assessed with MCAv in our studies. Since we observed increases in CBF during prolonged exercise in hypoxia and with CO<sub>2</sub> breathing (Fan *et al.*, 2012; Fan *et al.*, 2013; Fan & Kayser 2013), such underestimation of CBF would change the size of the effects observed in our studies, but would not affect our main conclusions.

We used left prefrontal  $[O_2Hb]$  and [HHb] measured by near-infrared spectroscopy (NIRS) as indicators of global cerebral tissue oxygenation, which is a simplification, even though good agreements have been found between NIRS and functional MRI measurements of cerebral tissue oxygenation levels over various cortices (Kleinschmidt *et al.*, 1996; Strangman *et al.*, 2002). NIRS is also subject to bias from skin blood flow variations, since the light traverses the skin and the bone layers before entering the tissue of interest. According to Tew *et al.*, (2010), such changes due to skin effects can be considered negligible compared to the changes in the brain tissue.

Another limitation of this thesis is that we elevated end-tidal rather than arterial PCO<sub>2</sub> during incremental cycling to exhaustion. As the end-tidal–arterial PCO<sub>2</sub> gradient varies with exercise (Jones *et al.*, 1979; Liu *et al.*, 1995), it is possible that we did not elevate PaCO<sub>2</sub> to the desired levels. In one of our studies (Fan *et al.*, 2013), we measured capillary blood samples as a surrogate of arterial measurements, and were able to elevate and maintain capillary PCO<sub>2</sub> within 1 mmHg throughout exercise under both normoxic and hypoxic conditions. As Mollard *et al.*, (2010) found good correlations between pre-warmed capillary earlobe samples and radial artery measurements of PaO<sub>2</sub> ( $R^2 = 0.99$ ), PaCO<sub>2</sub> ( $R^2 = 0.86$ ), and SaO<sub>2</sub> ( $R^2 = 0.99$ ) during rest, submaximal, and near maximal exercise intensities, we are confident that our protocol was effective in elevating PaCO<sub>2</sub>. Furthermore, using our setup, Siebenmann *et al.*, (2013) were successful in elevating and maintaining both end-tidal and arterial PCO<sub>2</sub> at around 40 mmHg during incremental exercise in hypoxia. We therefore believe it is likely that we were able to sufficiently elevate and maintain PaCO<sub>2</sub> using our CO<sub>2</sub>.

#### **Further Perspectives**

This thesis attempted to investigate the role of reduced cerebral DO<sub>2</sub> and tissue deoxygenation associated with hyperventilation-induced hypocapnia on exercise performance in severe hypoxic conditions (Fan et al., 2012; Fan et al., 2013; Fan & Kayser 2013). To examine this, we prevented the development of hypocapnia with CO<sub>2</sub> breathing during incremental-intensity and TT cycling in hypoxia in an attempt to selectively increase blood flow (and thus O<sub>2</sub> supply) to the brain without altering systemic O<sub>2</sub> levels. However, the increased ventilatory drive associated with CO<sub>2</sub> breathing elevated both respiratory work and PaO<sub>2</sub>, which might have confounded our findings. An alternative way to answer our question would be to examine the effects of selectively altering CBF and cerebral DO<sub>2</sub> using pharmacological means. For example, indomethacin is a reversible cyclooxygenase inhibitor, which has been shown to impair the cerebral vessels' ability to dilate in response to hypercapnia and hypoxia via inhibiting prostaglandin synthesis (Parfenova et al., 1994). Studies have found that indomethacin lowers resting CBF (by 25-30%) and attenuates cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity under normoxic and hypoxic conditions (Eriksson et al., 1983; Markus et al., 1994; St Lawrence et al., 2002; Fan et al., 2010a), without affecting cerebral metabolism (Hohimer et al., 1985; Kraaier et al., 1992) or systemic vascular functions (Taylor et al., 2014). Indomethacin could potentially serve as an ideal tool for selectively reducing CBF and thus to investigate the effect of reduced cerebral  $DO_2$  on performance during exercise in hypoxia.

Despite our best attempt to quantify the changes in cerebral  $DO_2$  and cerebral tissue oxygenation during hypoxic exercise, a number of important questions remain unresolved. For example, a clinical study in patients with traumatic brain injuries alluded to the notion that brain tissue  $PO_2$ might be determined by variables related to cerebral  $O_2$  diffusion, rather than cerebral  $DO_2$  and metabolism (Rosenthal *et al.*, 2008). Whether this is true in healthy populations and how we might measure brain tissue  $O_2$  tension in healthy (and intact) exercising humans presents a significant technical issue. Perhaps animal models could be employed to provide direct measures of brain tissue  $O_2$  tension changes during exercise in severe hypoxia. However, given the inter-species differences in physiological responses to exercise (Forster *et al.*, 2012), the applicability of findings from animal models of exercise in hypoxia to human performance remains unclear.

As Dienel (2013) apply pointed out, regional heterogeneity and compartmentalisation of function and metabolism is one of the hallmark characteristics of the brain. However, the majority of the brain and exercise literature has focused on the brain as a whole. The effect of hypoxia on the brain during whole-body exercise on specific brain regions remains largely unknown. Existing techniques such as functional MRI, positron emission tomography, electroencephalography, and multi-site NIRS could potentially be employed in this area of research. In theory, they would enable the assessment of region-specific cortical and other brain areas' activities. Despite the potential advantages of these techniques, their practical applications in exercise testing have not been well explored, presumably due to the technological and practical limitations as well as the availability and financial costs of these systems. Nevertheless, assessment of neuronal activity could be undertaken with electroencephalography and NIRS, in order to map out the specific regional changes in cortical activity (and therefore metabolism) during dynamic whole-body exercise in severe hypoxia. Findings from these studies would provide the groundwork for future investigations. Quantifying these cortical activity changes during hypoxic exercise would help us identify the specific regions of interest, perhaps even help locate the 'origin' of the central fatigue in the brain. However, we cannot exclude the possibility that further advancement of neural imagining techniques for exercise testing is needed before any breakthrough can be achieved.

Other aspects that have been largely overlooked in this field are the psychological and cognitive effects of hypoxia during exercise (Ando *et al.*, 2013) It is conceivable that hypoxia could alter

brain processes involved in motivation, both directly and indirectly [e.g., via increased perception of dyspnoea (De Peuter *et al.*, 2004; Weinberger & Abu-Hasan, 2009)], which could account for some of the detriments in performance. There is no denying that motivation plays a large part in sporting performances. Implementing psychological measurements will improve understanding of the effect of hypoxia on psychological and cognitive functions, thus providing further insight to the mechanisms behind the performance detriments observed during exercise in hypoxia.

## Conclusions

We found cerebral  $DO_2$  to be well maintained during acute exposure to high altitude and following acclimatisation, which was mediated by reciprocal changes in CBF and CaO<sub>2</sub>. Our findings showed an increase in cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity during acute high altitude exposure, which was further elevated with acclimatisation. Since the increase in cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity was abolished once we normalised for arterial blood pressure changes, we attribute this to an enhanced systemic pressure response with acclimatisation. Our data also showed impaired dynamic CA during exposure to high altitude, which persisted following acclimatisation. Such 'impairment' in dynamic CA would result in a greater change in CBF for any given change in perfusion pressure. Therefore, is it conceivable that a reduced CA might facilitate cerebral DO<sub>2</sub> in the face of severe arterial hypoxaemia during acute and chronic high altitude exposures. Further, since this reduction in CA does not appear to be linked with symptoms of acute mountain sickness, we speculate that these changes in CA at high altitude are intrinsic consequences of hypoxia in the absence of pathology.

During exercise in normoxia and normobaric hypoxia, we attempted to selectively elevate CBF, thus elevating cerebral  $DO_2$  and cerebral tissue oxygenation with  $CO_2$  breathing during exercise. We observed only moderate elevations in CBF with  $CO_2$  breathing during both incrementalintensity and TT cycling exercise in severe hypoxia, which we attributed to an exhausted cerebrovascular dilatory reserve. We were nevertheless able to increase  $CaO_2$  with  $CO_2$  breathing, via increased ventilatory drive. Accordingly, we were able to improve cerebral  $DO_2$  during TT cycling in hypoxia, restoring it to normoxic values. Since the restoration of cerebral  $DO_2$  was not accompanied by improvements in either prefrontal oxygenation or exercise performance, our findings do not appear to support the role of cerebral  $DO_2$  in limiting performance during exercise in severe hypoxia.

# References

- Ainslie PN, Ashmead JC, Ide K, Morgan BJ & Poulin MJ. (2005). Differential responses to CO<sub>2</sub> and sympathetic stimulation in the cerebral and femoral circulations in humans. *J Physiol* **566**, 613-624.
- Ainslie PN & Burgess KR. (2008). Cardiorespiratory and cerebrovascular responses to hyperoxic and hypoxic rebreathing: Effects of acclimatization to high altitude. *Respir Physiol Neurobiol* **161**, 201-209.
- Ainslie PN, Lucas SJE, Fan JL, Thomas KN, Cotter JD, Tzeng YC & Burgess KR. (2012). Influence of sympathoexcitation at high altitude on cerebrovascular function and ventilatory control in humans. J Appl Physiol 113, 1058-1067.
- Ainslie PN & Ogoh S. (2009). Regulation of cerebral blood flow during chronic hypoxia: a matter of balance. *Exp Physiol* **95**, 251-262.
- Ainslie PN, Ogoh S, Burgess K, Celi L, McGrattan K, Peebles K, Murrell C, Subedi P & Burgess KR. (2008). Differential effects of acute hypoxia and high altitude on cerebral blood flow velocity and dynamic cerebral autoregulation: alterations with hyperoxia. *J Appl Physiol* 104, 490-498.
- Ainslie PN, Shaw AD, Smith KJ, Willie CK, Ikeda K, Graham J & Macleod DB. (2014). Stability of cerebral metabolism and substrate availability in humans during hypoxia and hyperoxia. *Clin Sci (Lond)* **126**, 661-670.
- Allen DG, Lannergren J & Westerblad H. (1995). Muscle cell function during prolonged activity: cellular mechanisms of fatigue. *Exp Physiol* **80**, 497-527.
- Allen NJ & Barres BA. (2009). Neuroscience: Glia more than just brain glue. *Nature* **457**, 675-677.
- Alvarez JI, Katayama T & Prat A. (2013). Glial influence on the blood brain barrier. *Glia* **61**, 1939-1958.
- Amann M. (2006). Effects of arterial oxygen content on peripheral locomotor muscle fatigue. *J App Physiol* **101**, 119-127.
- Amann M. (2011). Central and peripheral fatigue: interaction during cycling exercise in humans. *Med Sci Sports Exerc* **43**, 2039-2045.
- Amann M. (2012). Significance of group III and IV muscle afferents for the endurance exercising human. *Clin Exp Pharmacol Physiol* **39**, 831-835.
- Amann M, Blain GM, Proctor LT, Sebranek JJ, Pegelow DF & Dempsey JA. (2010). Group III and IV muscle afferents contribute to ventilatory and cardiovascular response to rhythmic exercise in humans. J App Physiol 109, 966-976.

- Amann M, Blain GM, Proctor LT, Sebranek JJ, Pegelow DF & Dempsey JA. (2011). Implications of group III and IV muscle afferents for high-intensity endurance exercise performance in humans. J Physiol 589, 5299-5309.
- Amann M & Calbet JA. (2008). Convective oxygen transport and fatigue. *J Appl Physiol* **104**, 861-870.
- Amann M & Dempsey JA. (2008). Locomotor muscle fatigue modifies central motor drive in healthy humans and imposes a limitation to exercise performance. *J Physiol* **586**, 161-173.
- Amann M, Eldridge MW, Lovering AT, Stickland MK, Pegelow DF & Dempsey JA. (2006). Arterial oxygenation influences central motor output and exercise performance via effects on peripheral locomotor muscle fatigue in humans. J Physiol 575, 937-952.
- Amann M, Goodall S, Twomey R, Subudhi AW, Lovering AT & Roach RC. (2013). AltitudeOmics: on the consequences of high-altitude acclimatization for the development of fatigue during locomotor exercise in humans. J Appl Physiol (1985) 115, 634-642.
- Amann M & Kayser B. (2009). Nervous system function during exercise in hypoxia. *High Alt Med Biol* **10**, 149-164.
- Amann M, Pegelow DF, Jacques AJ & Dempsey JA. (2007a). Inspiratory muscle work in acute hypoxia influences locomotor muscle fatigue and exercise performance of healthy humans. *Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol* 293, R2036-2045.
- Amann M, Proctor LT, Sebranek JJ, Eldridge MW, Pegelow DF & Dempsey JA. (2008). Somatosensory feedback from the limbs exerts inhibitory influences on central neural drive during whole body endurance exercise. J Appl Physiol (1985) 105, 1714-1724.
- Amann M, Romer LM, Subudhi AW, Pegelow DF & Dempsey JA. (2007b). Severity of arterial hypoxaemia affects the relative contributions of peripheral muscle fatigue to exercise performance in healthy humans. *J Physiol* **581**, 389-403.
- Ando S, Hatamoto Y, Sudo M, Kiyonaga A, Tanaka H & Higaki Y. (2013). The Effects of Exercise Under Hypoxia on Cognitive Function. *PloS one* **8**, e63630.
- Asmussen E & Nielsen M. (1957). Ventilatory response to CO<sub>2</sub> during work at normal and at low oxygen tensions. *Acta Physiol Scand* **39**, 27-35.
- Attwell D, Buchan AM, Charpak S, Lauritzen M, Macvicar BA & Newman EA. (2010). Glial and neuronal control of brain blood flow. *Nature* **468**, 232-243.
- Babb TG. (1997). Ventilatory and respiratory mechanics during exercise in younger subjects breathing CO<sub>2</sub> or HeO<sub>2</sub>. *Respir Physiol* **109**, 15-28.
- Babb TG, Delorey DS & Wyrick BL. (2003). Ventilatory response to exercise in aged runners breathing He-O<sub>2</sub> or inspired CO<sub>2</sub>. *J Appl Physiol* **94**, 685-693.
- Babb TG, Wood HE & Mitchell GS. (2010). Short- and long-term modulation of the exercise ventilatory response. *Med Sci Sports Exerc* **42**, 1681-1687.

- Babcock MA, Pegelow DF, McClaran SR, Suman OE & Dempsey JA. (1995). Contribution of diaphragmatic power output to exercise-induced diaphragm fatigue. J Appl Physiol (1985) 78, 1710-1719.
- Bailey DM, Evans KA, James PE, McEneny J, Young IS, Fall L, Gutowski M, Kewley E, McCord JM, Møller K & Ainslie PN. (2009). Altered free radical metabolism in acute mountain sickness: implications for dynamic cerebral autoregulation and blood-brain barrier function. *J Physiol* 587, 73-85.
- Basnyat B & Murdoch DR. (2003). High-altitude illness. Lancet 361, 1967-1974.
- Battisti-Charbonney A, Fisher J & Duffin J. (2011). The cerebrovascular response to carbon dioxide in humans. *J Physiol* **589**, 3039-3048.
- Baumgartner RW, Bartsch P, Maggiorini M, Waber U & Oelz O. (1994). Enhanced cerebral blood flow in acute mountain sickness. *Aviat Space Environ Med* **65**, 726-729.
- Bayliss WM, Hill L & Gulland GL. (1895). On Intra-Cranial Pressure and the Cerebral Circulation: Part I. Physiological; Part II. Histological. *J Physiol* **18**, 334-362.
- Beall CM. (2007). Two routes to functional adaptation: Tibetan and Andean high-altitude natives. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **104** 8655-8660.
- Bergstrom J, Hermansen L, Hultman E & Saltin B. (1967). Diet, muscle glycogen and physical performance. *Acta Physiol Scand* **71**, 140-150.
- Berkenbosch A, Bovill JG, Dahan A, DeGoede J & Olievier IC. (1989). The ventilatory CO2 sensitivities from Read's rebreathing method and the steady-state method are not equal in man. *J Physiol* **411**, 367-377.
- Bert P. (1943). Barometic Pressure. College Book Company, Columbus, Ohio.
- Bishop CC, Powell S, Rutt D & Browse NL. (1986). Transcranial Doppler measurement of middle cerebral artery blood flow velocity: a validation study. *Stroke* **17**, 913-915.
- Brown MM, Wade JP & Marshall J. (1985). Fundamental importance of arterial oxygen content in the regulation of cerebral blood flow in man. *Brain* **108** 81-93.
- Brugniaux JV, Hodges AN, Hanly PJ & Poulin MJ. (2007). Cerebrovascular responses to altitude. *Respir Physiol Neurobiol* **158**, 212-223.
- Buskirk ER, Kollias J, Akers RF, Prokop EK & Reategui EP. (1967). Maximal performance at altitude and on return from altitude in conditioned runners. *J Appl Physiol* 23, 259-266.
- Buxton RB & Frank LR. (1997). A model for the coupling between cerebral blood flow and oxygen metabolism during neural stimulation. *J Cereb Blood Flow Metab* **17**, 64-72.

- Bylund-Fellenius AC, Walker PM, Elander A, Holm S, Holm J & Schersten T. (1981). Energy metabolism in relation to oxygen partial pressure in human skeletal muscle during exercise. *Biochem J* 200, 247-255.
- Calbet JA, Boushel R, Radegran G, Sondergaard H, Wagner PD & Saltin B. (2002). Determinants of maximal oxygen uptake in severe acute hypoxia. *Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol* **284**, R291-303.
- Calbet JA, Boushel R, Radegran G, Sondergaard H, Wagner PD & Saltin B. (2003). Why is VO<sub>2</sub> max after altitude acclimatization still reduced despite normalization of arterial O<sub>2</sub> content? *Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol* **284**, R304-316.
- Calbet JA & Lundby C. (2009). Air to muscle O<sub>2</sub> delivery during exercise at altitude. *High Alt Med Biol* **10**, 123-134.
- Carrera E, Lee LK, Giannopoulos S & Marshall RS. (2009). Cerebrovascular reactivity and cerebral autoregulation in normal subjects. *J Neurol Sci* 285, 191-194.
- Chapman RF, Emery M & Stager JM. (1999). Degree of arterial desaturation in normoxia influences VO2max decline in mild hypoxia. *Med Sci Sports Exerc* **31**, 658-663.
- Choi DW. (1988). Calcium-mediated neurotoxicity: relationship to specific channel types and role in ischemic damage. *Trends Neurosci* **11**, 465-469.
- Cholet N, Bonvento G & Seylaz J. (1996). Effect of neuronal NO synthase inhibition on the cerebral vasodilatory response to somatosensory stimulation. *Brain Res* **708**, 197-200.
- Clark JM, Sinclair RD & Lenox JB. (1980). Chemical and nonchemical components of ventilation during hypercapnic exercise in man. *J Appl Physiol* **48**, 1065-1076.
- Clarke DD & Sokoloff L. (1999). Regulation of Cerebral Metabolic Rate. In *Basic Neurochemistry: Molecular, Cellular and Medical Apsects 6th Edition*, ed. Siegel GJ, BW A, RW A & et al. e. Lippioncott-Raven, Philadelphoa.
- Cochand NJ, Wild M, Brugniaux JV, Davies PJ, Evans KA, Wise RG & Bailey DM. (2011). Sealevel assessment of dynamic cerebral autoregulation predicts susceptibility to acute mountain sickness at high altitude. *Stroke* **42**, 3628-3630.
- Cohen PJ, Alexander SC, Smith TC, Reivich M & Wollman H. (1967). Effects of hypoxia and normocarbia on cerebral blood flow and metabolism in conscious man. *J Appl Physiol* 23, 183-189.
- Curran LS, Zhuang J, Droma T & Moore LG. (1998). Superior exercise performance in lifelong Tibetan residents of 4,400 m compared with Tibetan residents of 3,658 m. *Am J Phys Anthropol* **105**, 21-31.
- Davis TL, Kwong KK, Weisskoff RM & Rosen BR. (1998). Calibrated functional MRI: mapping the dynamics of oxidative metabolism. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **95**, 1834-1839.

- Dawson MJ, Gadian DG & Wilkie DR. (1978). Muscular fatigue investigated by phosphorus nuclear magnetic resonance. *Nature* 274, 861-866.
- De Peuter S, Van Diest I, Lemaigre V, Verleden G, Demedts M & Van den Bergh O. (2004). Dyspnea: the role of psychological processes. *Clin Psychol Rev* **24**, 557-581.
- Dean JB, Lawing WL & Millhorn DE. (1989). CO<sub>2</sub> decreases membrane conductance and depolarizes neurons in the nucleus tractus solitarii. *Exp Brain Res* **76**, 656-661.
- Dempsey JA, Amann M, Romer LM & Miller JD. (2008). Respiratory system determinants of peripheral fatigue and endurance performance. *Med Sci Sports Exerc* **40**, 457-461.
- Dempsey JA & Forster HV. (1982). Mediation of Ventilatory Adaptations. *Physiol Rev* **62**, 262-346.
- Dempsey JA, Forster HV & DoPico GA. (1974). Ventilatory Acclimatization to Moderate Hypoxemia in Man. *J Clin Invest* **53**, 1091-1100.
- Dempsey JA, Romer L, Rodman J, Miller J & Smith C. (2006). Consequences of exercise-induced respiratory muscle work. *Respir Physiol Neurobiol* **151**, 242-250.
- Dempsey JA & Wagner PD. (1999). Exercise-induced arterial hypoxemia. *J Appl Physiol (1985)* **87**, 1997-2006.
- Dienel GA. (2013). Astrocytic energetics during excitatory neurotransmission: What are contributions of glutamate oxidation and glycolysis? *Neurochem Int* **63**, 244-258.
- Dienel GA & Cruz NF. (2006). Astrocyte activation in working brain: energy supplied by minor substrates. *Neurochem Int* **48**, 586-595.
- Dill DB, Myhre G, Phillips EE, Jr. & Brown DK. (1966). Work capacity in acute exposures to altitude. *J Appl Physiol* **21**, 1168-1176.
- Dill DB, Myhre LG, Brown DK, Burrus K & Gehlsen G. (1967). Work capacity in chronic exposures to altitude. *J Appl Physiol* 23, 555-560.
- Dousset E, Steinberg JG, Balon N & Jammes Y. (2001). Effects of acute hypoxemia on force and surface EMG during sustained handgrip. *Muscle Nerve* 24, 364-371.
- Duffin J & McAvoy GV. (1988). The peripheral-chemoreceptor threshold to carbon dioxide in man. *J Physiol* **406**, 15-26.
- Dun NJ, Le Dun S, Chen CT, Hwang LL, Kwok EH & Chang JK. (2000). Orexins: a role in medullary sympathetic outflow. *Regul Pept* **96**, 65-70.
- Dutka TL, Cole L & Lamb GD. (2005). Calcium phosphate precipitation in the sarcoplasmic reticulum reduces action potential-mediated Ca<sup>2+</sup> release in mammalian skeletal muscle. *Am J Physiol Cell Physiol* **289**, C1502-1512.

- Edvinsson L & Krause DN. (2002). *Cerebral blood flow and metabolism*. Lippincott Williams & Wilkins, Philadelphia, USA.
- Edwards R. (1981). Human muscle function and fatigue. In *Human Muscle Fatigue Physiological Mechanisms*, ed. Porter R & Whelan J, pp. 1-8. Pitman, London.
- Ekblom B, Huot R, Stein EM & Thorstensson AT. (1975). Effect of changes in arterial oxygen content on circulation and physical performance. *J Appl Physiol* **39**, 71-75.
- Ellsworth ML, Forrester T, Ellis CG & Dietrich HH. (1995). The erythrocyte as a regulator of vascular tone. *Am J Physiol* **269**, H2155-2161.
- Eriksson S, Hagenfeldt L, Law D, Patrono C, Pinca E & Wennmalm A. (1983). Effect of prostaglandin synthesis inhibitors on basal and carbon dioxide stimulated cerebral blood flow in man. *Acta Physiol Scand* **117**, 203-211.
- Eyzaguirre C & Zapata P. (1984). Perspectives in carotid body research. J Appl Physiol 57, 931-957.
- Fan JL, Bourdillon N & Kayser B. (2013). Effect of end-tidal CO<sub>2</sub> clamping on cerebrovascular function, oxygenation, and performance during 15-km time trial cycling in severe normobaric hypoxia: the role of cerebral O<sub>2</sub> delivery. *Physiol Rep* 1, e00066.
- Fan JL, Burgess KR, Basnyat R, Thomas KN, Peebles KC, Lucas SJ, Lucas RA, Donnelly J, Cotter JD & Ainslie PN. (2010a). Influence of high altitude on cerebrovascular and ventilatory responsiveness to CO<sub>2</sub>. J Physiol 588, 539-549.
- Fan JL, Burgess KR, Thomas KN, Lucas SJ, Cotter JD, Kayser B, Peebles KC & Ainslie PN. (2012a). Effects of acetazolamide on cerebrovascular function and breathing stability at 5050 m. J Physiol 590, 1213-1225.
- Fan JL, Burgess KR, Thomas KN, Peebles KC, Lucas SJ, Lucas RA, Cotter JD & Ainslie PN. (2010b). Influence of indomethacin on ventilatory and cerebrovascular responsiveness to CO<sub>2</sub> and breathing stability: the influence of PCO<sub>2</sub> gradients. *Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol* 298, R1648-1658.
- Fan JL & Kayser B. (2013). The effect of adding CO<sub>2</sub> to hypoxic inspired gas on cerebral blood flow velocity and breathing during incremental exercise. *PLoS One* **8**, e81130.
- Fan JL & Kayser B. (2014). Repeated pre-syncope from increased inspired CO<sub>2</sub> in a background of severe hypoxia. *High Alt Med Biol* **15**, 70-77.
- Fan JL, Leiggener C, Rey F & Kayser B. (2012b). Effect of inspired CO<sub>2</sub> on the ventilatory response to high intensity exercise. *Respir Physiol Neurobiol* **180**, 283-288.
- Fan JL, Subudhi AW, Evero O, Bourdillon N, Kayser B, Lovering AT & Roach RC. (2014). AltitudeOmics: enhanced cerebrovascular reactivity and ventilatory response to CO<sub>2</sub> with high-altitude acclimatization and reexposure. *J Appl Physiol (1985)* **116**, 911-918.

- Faraci FM & Heistad DD. (1990). Regulation of large cerebral arteries and cerebral microvascular pressure. *Circ Res* **66**, 8-17.
- Faraci FM, Heistad DD & Mayhan WG. (1987). Role of large arteries in regulation of blood flow to brain stem in cats. *J Physiol* **387**, 115-123.
- Ferretti G, Moia C, Thomet JM & Kayser B. (1997). The decrease of maximal oxygen consumption during hypoxia in man: a mirror image of the oxygen equilibrium curve. J Physiol 498 231-237.
- Fitch S & McComas A. (1985). Influence of human muscle length on fatigue. *J Physiol* **362**, 205-213.
- Forster HV. (2000). Exercise hyperpnea: where do we go from here? *Exerc Sport Sci Rev* 28, 133-137.
- Forster HV, Bisgard GE & Klein JP. (1981). Effect of peripheral chemoreceptor denervation on acclimatization of goats during hypoxia. *J Appl Physiol* **50**, 392-398.
- Forster HV, Dempsey JA, Vidruk E & Do Pico G. (1974). Evidence of altered regulation of ventilation during exposure to hypoxia. *Respir Physiol* **20**, 379-392.
- Forster HV, Haouzi P & Dempsey JA. (2012). Control of breathing during exercise. *Compr Physiol* **2**, 743-777.
- Fortune JB, Bock D, Kupinski AM, Stratton HH, Shah DM & Feustel PJ. (1992). Human cerebrovascular response to oxygen and carbon dioxide as determined by internal carotid artery duplex scanning. *J Trauma* **32**, 618-627.
- Fox PT & Raichle ME. (1986). Focal physiological uncoupling of cerebral blood flow and oxidative metabolism during somatosensory stimulation in human subjects. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **83**, 1140-1144.
- Friedman DB, Friberg L, Mitchell JH & Secher NH. (1991). Effect of axillary blockade on regional cerebral blood flow during static handgrip. *J App Physiol* **71**, 651-656.
- Friedman DB, Friberg L, Payne G, Mitchell JH & Secher NH. (1992). Effects of axillary blockade on regional cerebral blood flow during dynamic hand contractions. *J Appl Physiol (1985)* 73, 2120-2125.
- Fryer MW, Owen VJ, Lamb GD & Stephenson DG. (1995). Effects of creatine phosphate and P(i) on Ca<sup>2+</sup> movements and tension development in rat skinned skeletal muscle fibres. *J Physiol* **482** 123-140.
- Gandevia SC. (2001). Spinal and supraspinal factors in human muscle fatigue. *Physiol Rev* 81, 1725-1789.
- Garner SH, Sutton JR, Burse RL, McComas AJ, Cymerman A & Houston CS. (1990). Operation Everest II: neuromuscular performance under conditions of extreme simulated altitude. J Appl Physiol (1985) 68, 1167-1172.

- Gastaldo J, Rosenbaum R, Hayes MFJ & Matsumoto T. (1974). Relationship between peripheral blood flow and tissue gases. *Int Surg* **59**, 521-523.
- Göbel U, Klein B, Schröck H & Kuschinsky W. (1989). Lack of capillary recruitment in the brains of awake rats during hypercapnia. *J Cereb Blood Flow Metab* **9**, 491-499.
- Godt RE & Nosek TM. (1989). Changes of intracellular milieu with fatigue or hypoxia depress contraction of skinned rabbit skeletal and cardiac muscle. *J Physiol* **412**, 155-180.
- Goodall S, Ross EZ & Romer LM. (2010). Effect of graded hypoxia on supraspinal contributions to fatigue with unilateral knee-extensor contractions. *J App Physiol* **109**, 1842-1851.
- Goodall S, Twomey R, Amann M, Ross EZ, Lovering AT, Romer LM, Subudhi AW & Roach RC. (2014). AltitudeOmics: exercise-induced supraspinal fatigue is attenuated in healthy humans after acclimatization to high altitude. *Acta Physiol (Oxf)* **210**, 875-888.
- Gore CJ, Hahn AG, Scroop GC, Watson DB, Norton KI, Wood RJ, Campbell DP & Emonson DL. (1996). Increased arterial desaturation in trained cyclists during maximal exercise at 580 m altitude. *J Appl Physiol (1985)* **80**, 2204-2210.
- Gottesman RF, Sojkova J, Beason-Held LL, An Y, Longo DL, Ferrucci L & Resnick SM. (2012). Patterns of regional cerebral blood flow associated with low hemoglobin in the Baltimore Longitudinal Study of Aging. *J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci* **67**, 963-969.
- Green HJ, Sutton JR, Cymerman A, Young PM & Houston CS. (1989). Operation Everest II: adaptations in human skeletal muscle. *J Appl Physiol* (1985) **66**, 2454-2461.
- Grocott MP, Martin DS, Levett DZ, McMorrow R, Windsor J & Montgomery HE. (2009). Arterial blood gases and oxygen content in climbers on Mount Everest. *N Engl J Med* **360**, 140-149.
- Gross PM, Marcus ML & Heistad DD. (1980). Regional distribution of cerebral blood flow during exercise in dogs. *J App Physiol* **48**, 213-217.
- Gross RA & Ferrendelli JA. (1980). Mechanisms of cyclic AMP regulation in cerebral anoxia and their relationship to glycogenolysis. *J Neurochem* **34**, 1309-1318.
- Hackett PH & Roach RC. (2001). High-altitude illness. N Engl J Med 345, 107-114.
- Halliwill JR. (2003). Hypoxic regulation of blood flow in humans Skeletal muscle circulation and the role of epinephrine. *Adv Exp Med Biol* **543**, 223-236.
- Harder DR, Narayanan J, Birks EK, Liard JF, Imig JD, Lombard JH, Lange AR & Roman RJ. (1996). Identification of a putative microvascular oxygen sensor. *Circ Res* **79**, 54-61.
- Hare GM. (2004). Anaemia and the brain. Curr Opi Anaesthesiol 17, 363-369.
- Harik SI, Busto R & Martinez E. (1982). Norepinephrine regulation of cerebral glycogen utilization during seizures and ischemia. *J Neurosci* **2**, 409-414.

- Harms CA, Babcock MA, McClaran SR, Pegelow DF, Nickele GA, Nelson WB & Dempsey JA. (1997). Respiratory muscle work compromises leg blood flow during maximal exercise. J Appl Physiol (1985) 82, 1573-1583.
- Harms CA, Wetter TJ, McClaran SR, Pegelow DF, Nickele GA, Nelson WB, Hanson P & Dempsey JA. (1998). Effects of respiratory muscle work on cardiac output and its distribution during maximal exercise. J Appl Physiol (1985) 85, 609-618.
- Harper AM & Glass HI. (1965). Effect of alterations in the arterial carbon dioxide tension on the blood flow through the cerebral cortex at normal and low arterial blood pressures. *J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry* **28**, 449-452.
- Henze D, Menzel M, Soukup J, Scharf A, Holz C, Nemeth N, Hanisch F & Clausen T. (2007). Endothelin-1 and cerebral blood flow in a porcine model. *J Clin Neurosci* 14, 650-657.
- Herholz K, Buskies W, Rist M, Pawlik G, Hollmann W & Heiss WD. (1987). Regional cerebral blood flow in man at rest and during exercise. *J Neurol* **234**, 9-13.
- Hermansen L, Hultman E & Saltin B. (1967). Muscle glycogen during prolonged severe exercise. *Acta Physiol Scand* **71**, 129-139.
- Heymans C & Bouckaert JJ. (1930). Sinus caroticus and respiratory reflexes: I. Cerebral blood flow and respiration. Adrenaline apnoea. *J Physiol* **69**, 254-266.
- Hogan MC, Richardson RS & Haseler LJ. (1999). Human muscle performance and PCr hydrolysis with varied inspired oxygen fractions: a 31P-MRS study. *J Appl Physiol (1985)* **86,** 1367-1373.
- Hogan MC & Welch HG. (1984). Effect of varied lactate levels on bicycle ergometer performance. *J Appl Physiol* **57**, 507-513.
- Hoge RD, Atkinson J, Gill B, Crelier GR, Marrett S & Pike GB. (1999). Linear coupling between cerebral blood flow and oxygen consumption in activated human cortex. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **96**, 9403-9408.
- Hohimer AR, Richardson BS, Bissonnette JM & Machida CM. (1985). The effect of indomethacin on breathing movements and cerebral blood flow and metabolism in the fetal sheep. *J Dev Physiol* **7**, 217-228.
- Hopker JG, Jobson SA & Pandit JJ. (2011). Controversies in the physiological basis of the 'anaerobic threshold' and their implications for clinical cardiopulmonary exercise testing. *Anaesthesia* **66**, 111-123.
- Huang SY, Moore LG, McCullough RE, McCullough RG, Micco AJ, Fulco C, Cymerman A, Manco-Johnson M, Weil JV & Reeves JT. (1987). Internal carotid and vertebral arterial flow velocity in men at high altitude. J Appl Physiol 63, 395-400.
- Hudak ML, Koehler RC, Rosenberg AA, Traystman RJ & Jones MDJ. (1986). Effect of hematocrit on cerebral blood flow. *Am J Physiol* **251**, H63-70.

- Hussain SN, Chatillon A, Comtois A, Roussos C & Magder S. (1991). Chemical activation of thinfiber phrenic afferents. 2. Cardiovascular responses. *J Appl Physiol (1985)* **70**, 77-86.
- Ide K, Horn A & Secher NH. (1999). Cerebral metabolic response to submaximal exercise. *J Appl Physiol* **87**, 1604-1608.
- Idstrom JP, Subramanian VH, Chance B, Schersten T & Bylund-Fellenius AC. (1986). Energy metabolism in relation to oxygen supply in contracting rat skeletal muscle. *Fed Proc* **45**, 2937-2941.
- Imray C, Chan C, Stubbings A, Rhodes H, Patey S, Wilson MH, Bailey DM & Wright AD. (2014). Time course variations in the mechanisms by which cerebral oxygen delivery is maintained on exposure to hypoxia/altitude. *High Alt Med Biol* 15, 21-27.
- Iwasaki K, Ogawa Y, Shibata S & Aoki K. (2007). Acute exposure to normobaric mild hypoxia alters dynamic relationships between blood pressure and cerebral blood flow at very low frequency. *J Cereb Blood Flow Metab* **27**, 776-784.
- Iwasaki K, Zhang R, Zuckerman JH, Ogawa Y, Hansen LH & Levine BD. (2011). Impaired dynamic cerebral autoregulation at extreme high altitude even after acclimatization. *J Cereb Blood Flow Metab* **31**, 283-292.
- Jacobi MS, Patil CP & Saunders KB. (1989). Transient, steady-state and rebreathing responses to carbon dioxide in man, at rest and during light exercise. *J Physiol* **411**, 85-96.
- Jansen GF, Krins A & Basnyat B. (1999). Cerebral vasomotor reactivity at high altitude in humans. *J Appl Physiol* **86**, 681-686.
- Jansen GF, Krins A, Basnyat B, Bosch A & Odoom JA. (2000). Cerebral autoregulation in subjects adapted and not adapted to high altitude. *Stroke* **31**, 2314-2318.
- Jansen GF, Krins A, Basnyat B, Odoom JA & Ince C. (2007). Role of the altitude level on cerebral autoregulation in residents at high altitude. *J Appl Physiol* **103**, 518-523.
- Jensen JB, Wright AD, Lassen NA, Harvey TC, Winterborn MH, Raichle ME & Bradwell AR. (1990). Cerebral blood flow in acute mountain sickness. *J Appl Physiol* **69**, 430-433.
- Johnson SM, Haxhiu MA & Richerson GB. (2008). GFP-expressing locus ceruleus neurons from Prp57 transgenic mice exhibit CO<sub>2</sub>/H<sup>+</sup> responses in primary cell culture. *J Appl Physiol* **105**, 1301-1311.
- Jones MDJ, Traystman RJ, Simmons MA & Molteni RA. (1981). Effects of changes in arterial O<sub>2</sub> content on cerebral blood flow in the lamb. *Am J Physiol* **240**, H209-215.
- Jones NL, Robertson DG & Kane JW. (1979). Difference between end-tidal and arterial PCO<sub>2</sub> in exercise. *J Appl Physiol* **47**, 954-960.
- Jorgensen LG, Perko G & Secher NH. (1992a). Regional cerebral artery mean flow velocity and blood flow during dynamic exercise in humans. *J Appl Physiol* **73**, 1825-1830.

- Jorgensen LG, Perko M, Hanel B, Schroeder TV & Secher NH. (1992b). Middle cerebral artery flow velocity and blood flow during exercise and muscle ischemia in humans. *J Appl Physiol* **72**, 1123-1132.
- Karlsson J, Bonde-Petersen F, Henriksson J & Knuttgen HG. (1975). Effects of previous exercise with arms or legs on metabolism and performance in exhaustive exercise. *J Appl Physiol* **38**, 763-767.
- Kayser B. (2003). Exercise starts and ends in the brain. Eur J Appl Physiol 90, 411-419.
- Kayser B, Narici M, Binzoni T, Grassi B & Cerretelli P. (1994). Fatigue and exhaustion in chronic hypobaric hypoxia: influence of exercising muscle mass. *J Appl Physiol (1985)* **76,** 634-640.
- Kety SS & Schmidt CF. (1946). The effects of active and passive hyperventilation on cerebral blood flow, cerebral oxygen consumption, cardiac output, and blood pressure of normal young men. *J Clin Invest* **25**, 107-119.
- Kety SS & Schmidt CF. (1948a). The effects of altered arterial tensions of carbon dioxide and oxygen on cerebral blood flow and cerebral oxygen consumption of normal young men. *J Clin Invest* **27**, 484-492.
- Kety SS & Schmidt CF. (1948b). The nitrous oxide method for the quantitative determination of cerebral blood flow in man: theory, procedure and normal values. *J Clin Invest* **27**, 476-483.
- Kim SG, Rostrup E, Larsson HB, Ogawa S & Paulson OB. (1999). Determination of relative CMRO<sub>2</sub> from CBF and BOLD changes: significant increase of oxygen consumption rate during visual stimulation. *Magn Reson Med* **41**, 1152-1161.
- Kjaer M, Hanel B, Worm L, Perko G, Lewis SF, Sahlin K, Galbo H & Secher NH. (1999). Cardiovascular and neuroendocrine responses to exercise in hypoxia during impaired neural feedback from muscle. *Am J Physiol* 277, R76-85.
- Klausen K, Robinson S, Micahel ED & Myhre LG. (1966). Effect of high altitude on maximal working capacity. *J Appl Physiol* **21**, 1191-1194.
- Kleinschmidt A, Obrig H, Requardt M, Merboldt KD, Dirnagl U, Villringer A & Frahm J. (1996). Simultaneous recording of cerebral blood oxygenation changes during human brain activation by magnetic resonance imaging and near-infrared spectroscopy. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab 16, 817-826.
- Kobayashi H, Ueno S, Tsutsui M, Okazaki M, Uezono Y, Yanagihara N, Yuhi T & Izumi F. (1994). C-type natriuretic peptide increases cyclic GMP in rat cerebral microvessels in primary culture. *Brain Res* **648**, 324-326.
- Koglin L & Kayser B. (2013). Control and sensation of breathing during cycling exercise in hypoxia under naloxone: a randomised controlled crossover trial. *Extrem Physiol Med* **2**, 1.
- Kolb JC, Ainslie PN, Ide K & Poulin MJ. (2004). Effects of five consecutive nocturnal hypoxic exposures on the cerebrovascular responses to acute hypoxia and hypercapnia in humans. *J Appl Physiol* **96**, 1745-1754.

- Kontos HA. (1971). Role of hypercapnic acidosis in the local regulation of blood flow in skeletal muscle. *Circ Res* 28, Suppl 1:98+.
- Kontos HA, Richardson DW, Raper AJ, Zubair ul H & Patterson JL, Jr. (1972). Mechanisms of action of hypocapnic alkalosis on limb blood vessels in man and dog. *Am J Physiol* **223**, 1296-1307.
- Kraaier V, Van Huffelen AC, Wieneke GH, Van der Worp HB & Bar PR. (1992). Quantitative EEG changes due to cerebral vasoconstriction. Indomethacin versus hyperventilationinduced reduction in cerebral blood flow in normal subjects. *Electroencephalogr Clin Neurophysiol* 82, 208-212.
- Lahiri S, Edelman NH, Cherniack NS & Fishman AP. (1981). Role of carotid chemoreflex in respiratory acclimatization to hypoxemia in goat and sheep. *Respir Physiol* **46**, 367-382.
- Lahiri S, Roy A, Baby SM, Hoshi T, Semenza GL & Prabhakar NR. (2006). Oxygen sensing in the body. *Prog Biophys Mol Biol* **91**, 249-286.
- Lassen NA. (1959). Cerebral blood flow and oxygen consumption in man. Physiol Rev 39, 183-238.
- Lassen NA & Harper AM. (1975). Letter: High-altitude cerebral oedema. Lancet 2, 1154.
- Lennox WG & Gibbs EL. (1932). The Blood Flow in the Brain and the Leg of Man, and the Changes Induced by Alteration of Blood Gases. *J Clin Invest* **11**, 1155-1177.
- Levine BD, Zhang R & Roach RC. (1999). Dynamic cerebral autoregulation at high altitude. *Adv Exp Med Biol* **474**, 319-322.
- Lin A-L, Fox PT, Hardies J, Duong TQ & Gao J-H. (2010). Nonlinear coupling between cerebral blood flow, oxygen consumption, and ATP production in human visual cortex. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **107**, 8446-8451.
- Lindegaard KF, Lundar T, Wiberg J, Sjoberg D, Aaslid R & Nornes H. (1987). Variations in middle cerebral artery blood flow investigated with noninvasive transcranial blood velocity measurements. *Stroke* **18**, 1025-1030.
- Liu Z, Vargas F, Stansbury D, Sasse SA & Light RW. (1995). Comparison of the end-tidal arterial PCO<sub>2</sub> gradient during exercise in normal subjects and in patients with severe COPD. *Chest* **107**, 1218-1224.
- Lowry OH, Passonneau JV, Hasselberger FX & Schulz DW. (1964). Effect of Ischemia on Known Substrates and Cofactors of the Glycolytic Pathway in Brain. *J Biol Chem* **239**, 18-30.
- Lucas SJE, Burgess KR, Thomas KN, Donnelly J, Peebles KC, Lucas RAI, Fan JL, Cotter JD, Basnyat R & Ainslie PN. (2011). Alterations in cerebral blood flow and cerebrovascular reactivity during 14 days at 5050 m. *J Physiol* **589**, 741-753.
- Luft UC, Clamann HG & Opitz E. (1951). The latency of hypoxia on exposure to altitude above 50,000 feet. *J Aviat Med* **22**, 117-122.

- Luft UC & Noell WK. (1956). Manifestations of brief instantaneous anoxia in man. *J Appl Physiol* **8**, 444-454.
- Lugliani R, Whipp BJ, Seard C & Wasserman K. (1971). Effect of bilateral carotid-body resection on ventilatory control at rest and during exercise in man. *N Engl J Med* **285**, 1105-1111.
- Lundby C, Calbet JA, van Hall G, Saltin B & Sander M. (2004). Pulmonary gas exchange at maximal exercise in Danish lowlanders during 8 wk of acclimatization to 4,100 m and in high-altitude Aymara natives. *Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol* **287**, R1202-1208.
- Lundby C, Sander M, van Hall G, Saltin B & Calbet JA. (2006). Maximal exercise and muscle oxygen extraction in acclimatizing lowlanders and high altitude natives. *J Physiol* **573**, 535-547.
- MacIntosh BR, Holash RJ & Renaud JM. (2012). Skeletal muscle fatigue--regulation of excitationcontraction coupling to avoid metabolic catastrophe. *J Cell Sci* **125**, 2105-2114.
- Madsen PL, Sperling BK, Warming T, Schmidt JF, Secher NH, Wildschiodtz G, Holm S & Lassen NA. (1993). Middle cerebral artery blood velocity and cerebral blood flow and O<sub>2</sub> uptake during dynamic exercise. *J Appl Physiol* **74**, 245-250.
- Magistretti PJ. (1997). Coupling of cerebral blood flow and metabolism. In *Primers on cerebrovascular diseases*, ed. Welch KMA, Caplan LR, Reis DJ, Siesjo BK & Weir B. Academia Press, San Diego, CA.
- Magistretti PJ & Pellerin L. (1999). Cellular mechanisms of brain energy metabolism and their relevance to functional brain imaging. *Philos Trans R Soc Lond B Biol Sci* **354**, 1155-1163.
- Maher JT, Jones LG & Hartley LH. (1974). Effects of high-altitude exposure on submaximal endurance capacity of men. *J Appl Physiol* **37**, 895-898.
- Mardimae A, Balaban DY, Machina MA, Han JS, Katznelson R, Minkovich LL, Fedorko L, Murphy PM, Wasowicz M, Naughton F, Meineri M, Fisher JA & Duffin J. (2012). The interaction of carbon dioxide and hypoxia in the control of cerebral blood flow. *Pflugers Arch - Eur J Physiol* 464, 345-351.
- Markus HS, Vallance P & Brown MM. (1994). Differential effect of three cyclooxygenase inhibitors on human cerebral blood flow velocity and carbon dioxide reactivity. *Stroke* **25**, 1760-1764.
- Martin D & O'Kroy J. (1993). Effects of acute hypoxia on the VO<sub>2</sub> max of trained and untrained subjects. *J Sports Sci* **11**, 37-42.
- Martins E, Inamura K, Themner K, Malmqvist KG & Siesjo BK. (1988). Accumulation of calcium and loss of potassium in the hippocampus following transient cerebral ischemia: a proton microprobe study. *J Cereb Blood Flow Metab* **8**, 531-538.
- Mateika JH & Duffin J. (1995). A review of the control of breathing during exercise. *Eur J Appl Physiol Occup Physiol* **71**, 1-27.
- Mathew L, Gopinath PM, Purkayastha SS, Sen Gupta J & Nayar HS. (1983). Chemoreceptor sensitivity in adaptation to high altitude. *Aviat Space Environ Med* **54**, 121-126.
- Merletti R, Knaflitz M & De Luca CJ. (1990). Myoelectric manifestations of fatigue in voluntary and electrically elicited contractions. *J Appl Physiol (1985)* **69**, 1810-1820.
- Merton PA. (1954). Voluntary strength and fatigue. J Physiol 123, 553-564.
- Metry G, Wikstrom B, Valind S, Sandhagen B, Linde T, Beshara S, Langstrom B & Danielson BG. (1999). Effect of normalization of hematocrit on brain circulation and metabolism in hemodialysis patients. J Am Soc Nephrol 10, 854-863.
- Milledge JS & Sorensen SC. (1972). Cerebral arteriovenous oxygen difference in man native to high altitude. *J Appl Physiol* **32**, 687-689.
- Mohan RM, Amara CE, Cunningham DA & Duffin J. (1999). Measuring central-chemoreflex sensitivity in man: rebreathing and steady-state methods compared. *Respir Physiol* **115**, 23-33.
- Mollard P, Bourdillon N, Letournel M, Herman H, Gibert S, Pichon A, Woorons X & Richalet J-P. (2010). Validity of arterialized earlobe blood gases at rest and exercise in normoxia and hypoxia. *Respir Physiol Neurobiol* **172**, 179-183.
- Møller K, Paulson OB, Hornbein TF, Colier WN, Paulson AS, Roach RC, Holm S & Knudsen GM. (2002). Unchanged cerebral blood flow and oxidative metabolism after acclimatization to high altitude. *J Cereb Blood Flow Metab* **22**, 118-126.
- Noth U, Kotajima F, Deichmann R, Turner R & Corfield DR. (2008). Mapping of the cerebral vascular response to hypoxia and hypercapnia using quantitative perfusion MRI at 3 T. *NMR Biomed* **21**, 464-472.
- Nybo L. (2008). Hyperthermia and fatigue. J Appl Physiol 104, 871-878.
- Nybo L & Nielsen B. (2001). Hyperthermia and central fatigue during prolonged exercise in humans. *J Appl Physiol* **91**, 1055-1060.
- Nybo L & Rasmussen P. (2007). Inadequate cerebral oxygen delivery and central fatigue during strenuous exercise. *Exerc Sport Sci Rev* **35**, 110-118.
- Nybo L, Secher NH & Nielsen B. (2002). Inadequate heat release from the human brain during prolonged exercise with hyperthermia. *J Physiol* **545**, 697-704.
- Ogoh S, Sato K, Nakahara H, Okazaki K, Subudhi AW & Miyamoto T. (2013). Effect of acute hypoxia on blood flow in vertebral and internal carotid arteries. *Exp Physiol* **98**, 692-698.
- Olin JT, Dimmen AC, Subudhi AW & Roach RC. (2011). Cerebral blood flow and oxygenation at maximal exercise: the effect of clamping carbon dioxide. *Respir Physiol Neurobiol* **175**, 176-180.

- Olin JT, Dimmen AC, Subudhi AW & Roach RC. (2012). A simple method to clamp end-tidal carbon dioxide during rest and exercise. *Eur J Appl Physiol* **112**, 3439-3444.
- Ortenblad N, Westerblad H & Nielsen J. (2013). Muscle glycogen stores and fatigue. J Physiol 591, 4405-4413.
- Overgaard M, Rasmussen P, Bohm AM, Seifert T, Brassard P, Zaar M, Homann P, Evans KA, Nielsen HB & Secher NH. (2012). Hypoxia and exercise provoke both lactate release and lactate oxidation by the human brain. *Faseb J* **26**, 3012-3020.
- Pandit JJ, Mohan RM, Paterson ND & Poulin MJ. (2001). Cerebral blood flow sensitivities to CO<sub>2</sub> with the steady-state method and Read's rebreathing method. *Adv Exp Med Biol* **499**, 279-284.
- Pandit JJ, Mohan RM, Paterson ND & Poulin MJ. (2003). Cerebral blood flow sensitivity to CO<sub>2</sub> measured with steady-state and Read's rebreathing methods. *Respir Physiol Neurobiol* **137**, 1-10.
- Pandit JJ, Mohan RM, Paterson ND & Poulin MJ. (2007). Cerebral blood flow sensitivities to CO<sub>2</sub> measured with steady-state and modified rebreathing methods. *Respir Physiol Neurobiol* 159, 34-44.
- Panickar KS & Anderson RA. (2011). Effect of polyphenols on oxidative stress and mitochondrial dysfunction in neuronal death and brain edema in cerebral ischemia. *Int J Mol Sci* **12**, 8181-8207.
- Panickar KS & Norenberg MD. (2005). Astrocytes in cerebral ischemic injury: morphological and general considerations. *Glia* **50**, 287-298.
- Parfenova H, Shibata M, Zuckerman S & Leffler CW. (1994). CO<sub>2</sub> and cerebral circulation in newborn pigs: cyclic nucleotides and prostanoids in vascular regulation. Am J Physiol 266, H1494-1501.
- Paulson OB, Parving HH, Olesen J & Skinhoj E. (1973). Influence of carbon monoxide and of hemodilution on cerebral blood flow and blood gases in man. *J Appl Physiol* **35**, 111-116.
- Paulson OB, Strandgaard S & Edvinsson L. (1990). Cerebral autoregulation. Cerebrovasc Brain Metab Rev 2, 161-192.
- Peebles K, Celi L, McGrattan K, Murrell C, Thomas K & Ainslie PN. (2007). Human cerebrovascular and ventilatory CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity to end-tidal, arterial and internal jugular vein PCO<sub>2</sub>. *J Physiol* **584**, 347-357.
- Peebles KC, Richards AM, Celi L, McGrattan K, Murrell CJ & Ainslie PN. (2008). Human cerebral arteriovenous vasoactive exchange during alterations in arterial blood gases. J Appl Physiol 105, 1060-1068.
- Peltonen JE, Paterson DH, Shoemaker JK, Delorey DS, Dumanoir GR, Petrella RJ & Kowalchuk JM. (2009). Cerebral and muscle deoxygenation, hypoxic ventilatory chemosensitivity and

cerebrovascular responsiveness during incremental exercise. *Respir Physiol Neurobiol* **169**, 24-35.

- Péronnet F & Aguilaniu B. (2006). Lactic acid buffering, nonmetabolic CO<sub>2</sub> and exercise hyperventilation: a critical reappraisal. *Respir Physiol Neurobiol* **150**, 4-18.
- Poon CS, Tin C & Yu Y. (2007). Homeostasis of exercise hyperpnea and optimal sensorimotor integration: the internal model paradigm. *Respir Physiol Neurobiol* **159**, 1-13; discussion 14-20.
- Poulin MJ, Fatemian M, Tansley JG, O'Connor DF & Robbins PA. (2002). Changes in cerebral blood flow during and after 48 h of both isocapnic and poikilocapnic hypoxia in humans. *Exp Physiol* **87**, 633-642.
- Prabhakar NR & Peng YJ. (2004). Peripheral chemoreceptors in health and disease. *J Appl Physiol* (1985) **96**, 359-366.
- Pugh LG. (1967). Athletes at altitude. J Physiol 192, 619-646.
- Querido JS, Ainslie PN, Foster GE, Henderson WR, Halliwill JR, Ayas NT & Sheel AW. (2013). Dynamic cerebral autoregulation during and following acute hypoxia: role of carbon dioxide. J Appl Physiol (1985) 114, 1183-1190.
- Quistorff B, Secher NH & van Lieshout JJ. (2008). Lactate fuels the human brain during exercise. *Faseb J* **22**, 3443-3449.
- Raichle ME. (1998). Behind the scenes of functional brain imaging: a historical and physiological perspective. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **95**, 765-772.
- Raichle ME, Grubb RL, Jr., Gado MH, Eichling JO & Ter-Pogossian MM. (1976). Correlation between regional cerebral blood flow and oxidative metabolism. In vivo studies in man. *Arch Neurol* 33, 523-526.
- Raichle ME, MacLeod AM, Snyder AZ, Powers WJ, Gusnard DA & Shulman GL. (2001). A default mode of brain function. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **98**, 676-682.
- Rasmussen P, Dawson EA, Nybo L, van Lieshout JJ, Secher NH & Gjedde A. (2007). Capillaryoxygenation-level-dependent near-infrared spectrometry in frontal lobe of humans. *J Cereb Blood Flow Metab* 27, 1082-1093.
- Rasmussen P, Nielsen J, Overgaard M, Krogh-Madsen R, Gjedde A, Secher NH & Petersen NC. (2010a). Reduced muscle activation during exercise related to brain oxygenation and metabolism in humans. *J Physiol* 588, 1985-1995.
- Rasmussen P, Nybo L, Volianitis S, Møller K, Secher NH & Gjedde A. (2010b). Cerebral oxygenation is reduced during hyperthermic exercise in humans. *Acta Physiologica* 199, 63-70.
- Read DJ. (1967). A clinical method for assessing the ventilatory response to carbon dioxide. *Australas Ann Med* **16**, 20-32.

- Rebel A, Lenz C, Krieter H, Waschke KF, Van Ackern K & Kuschinsky W. (2001). Oxygen delivery at high blood viscosity and decreased arterial oxygen content to brains of conscious rats. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* **280**, H2591-2597.
- Roach RC, Koskolou MD, Calbet JA & Saltin B. (1999). Arterial O2 content and tension in regulation of cardiac output and leg blood flow during exercise in humans. *Am J Physiol* 276, H438-445.
- Romer LM, Haverkamp HC, Amann M, Lovering AT, Pegelow DF & Dempsey JA. (2007). Effect of acute severe hypoxia on peripheral fatigue and endurance capacity in healthy humans. *Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol* **292**, R598-606.
- Romer LM, Lovering AT, Haverkamp HC, Pegelow DF & Dempsey JA. (2006). Effect of inspiratory muscle work on peripheral fatigue of locomotor muscles in healthy humans. J Physiol 571, 425-439.
- Rosenthal G, Hemphill JC, 3rd, Sorani M, Martin C, Morabito D, Obrist WD & Manley GT. (2008). Brain tissue oxygen tension is more indicative of oxygen diffusion than oxygen delivery and metabolism in patients with traumatic brain injury. *Crit Care Med* 36, 1917-1924.
- Roy SB, Guleria JS, Khanna PK, Talwar JR, Manchanda SC, Pande JN, Kaushik VS, Subba PS & Wood JE. (1968). Immediate circulatory response to high altitude hypoxia in man. *Nature* 217, 1177-1178.
- Rupp T, Esteve F, Bouzat P, Lundby C, Perrey S, Levy P, Robach P & Verges S. (2014). Cerebral hemodynamic and ventilatory responses to hypoxia, hypercapnia, and hypocapnia during 5 days at 4,350 m. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab 34, 52-60.
- Rupp T & Perrey S. (2009). Effect of severe hypoxia on prefrontal cortex and muscle oxygenation responses at rest and during exhaustive exercise. *Adv Exp Med Biol* **645**, 329-334.
- Sato K, Ogoh S, Hirasawa A, Oue A & Sadamoto T. (2011). The distribution of blood flow in the carotid and vertebral arteries during dynamic exercise in humans. *J Physiol* **589**, 2847-2856.
- Sato K, Sadamoto T, Hirasawa A, Oue A, Subudhi AW, Miyazawa T & Ogoh S. (2012). Differential blood flow responses to CO<sub>2</sub> in human internal and external carotid and vertebral arteries. J Physiol **590**, 3277-3290.
- Sato M, Severinghaus JW, Powell FL, Xu FD & Spellman MJJ. (1992). Augmented hypoxic ventilatory response in men at altitude. *J Appl Physiol* **73**, 101-107.
- Secher NH, Seifert T & Van Lieshout JJ. (2008). Cerebral blood flow and metabolism during exercise: implications for fatigue. *J Appl Physiol (1985)* **104,** 306-314.
- Seifert T, Rasmussen P, Secher NH & Nielsen HB. (2009). Cerebral oxygenation decreases during exercise in humans with beta-adrenergic blockade. *Acta Physiol (Oxf)* **196**, 295-302.

- Serrador JM, Picot PA, Rutt BK, Shoemaker JK & Bondar RL. (2000). MRI measures of middle cerebral artery diameter in conscious humans during simulated orthostasis. *Stroke* **31**, 1672-1678.
- Severinghaus JW, Chiodi H, Eger EIn, Brandstater B & Hornbein TF. (1966). Cerebral Blood Flow In Man at High Altitude: Role of Cerebrospinal Fluid pH in Normalization of Flow in Chronic Hypocapnia. *Circ Res* **19**, 274-282.
- Sheel AW, Derchak PA, Morgan BJ, Pegelow DF, Jacques AJ & Dempsey JA. (2001). Fatiguing inspiratory muscle work causes reflex reduction in resting leg blood flow in humans. *J Physiol* **537**, 277-289.
- Sheel AW, Derchak PA, Pegelow DF & Dempsey JA. (2002). Threshold effects of respiratory muscle work on limb vascular resistance. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 282, H1732-1738.
- Siebenmann C, Sørensen H, Jacobs RA, Haider T, Rasmussen P & Lundby C. (2013). Hypocapnia during hypoxic exercise and its impact on cerebral oxygenation, ventilation and maximal whole body O<sub>2</sub> uptake. *Respir Physiol Neurobiol* **185**, 461-467.
- Sims NR & Muyderman H. (2010). Mitochondria, oxidative metabolism and cell death in stroke. *Biochim Biophys Acta* **1802**, 80-91.
- Smith KJ & Billaut F. (2010). Influence of cerebral and muscle oxygenation on repeated-sprint ability. *Eur J Appl Physiol* **109**, 989-999.
- St Croix CM, Morgan BJ, Wetter TJ & Dempsey JA. (2000). Fatiguing inspiratory muscle work causes reflex sympathetic activation in humans. *J Physiol* **529 Pt 2**, 493-504.
- St Lawrence KS, Ye FQ, Lewis BK, Weinberger DR, Frank JA & McLaughlin AC. (2002). Effects of indomethacin on cerebral blood flow at rest and during hypercapnia: an arterial spin tagging study in humans. *J Magn Reson Imaging* **15**, 628-635.
- Stamler JS, Jia L, Eu JP, McMahon TJ, Demchenko IT, Bonaventura J, Gernert K & Piantadosi CA. (1997). Blood flow regulation by S-nitrosohemoglobin in the physiological oxygen gradient. *Science* 276, 2034-2037.
- Stienen GJ, Roosemalen MC, Wilson MG & Elzinga G. (1990). Depression of force by phosphate in skinned skeletal muscle fibers of the frog. *Am J Physiol* **259**, C349-357.
- Strangfeld D, Gunther KH & Porstmann W. (1969). Cardiac output measurement by continuous infusion of radio iodinated sodium hippurate into the left ventricle. Comparison with Evans blue and with the Fick principle in man. *Cardiologia* **54**, 262-270.
- Strangman G, Culver JP, Thompson JH & Boas DA. (2002). A quantitative comparison of simultaneous BOLD fMRI and NIRS recordings during functional brain activation. *Neuroimage* 17, 719-731.

- Subudhi AW, Dimmen AC, Julian CG, Wilson MJ, Panerai RB & Roach RC. (2011a). Effects of acetazolamide and dexamethasone on cerebral hemodynamics in hypoxia. J Appl Physiol 110, 1219-1225.
- Subudhi AW, Dimmen AC & Roach RC. (2007a). Effects of acute hypoxia on cerebral and muscle oxygenation during incremental exercise. *J Appl Physiol* **103**, 177-183.
- Subudhi AW, Fan JL, Evero O, Bourdillon N, Kayser B, Julian CG, Lovering AT, Panerai RB & Roach RC. (2014a). AltitudeOmics: cerebral autoregulation during ascent, acclimatization, and re-exposure to high altitude and its relation with acute mountain sickness. J Appl Physiol (1985) 116, 724-729.
- Subudhi AW, Fan JL, Evero O, Bourdillon N, Kayser B, Julian CG, Lovering AT & Roach RC. (2014b). AltitudeOmics: effect of ascent and acclimatization to 5260 m on regional cerebral oxygen delivery. *Exp Physiol* **99**, 772-781.
- Subudhi AW, Lorenz MC, Fulco CS & Roach RC. (2007b). Cerebrovascular responses to incremental exercise during hypobaric hypoxia: effect of oxygenation on maximal performance. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* **294**, H164-H171.
- Subudhi AW, Miramon BR, Granger ME & Roach RC. (2009a). Frontal and motor cortex oxygenation during maximal exercise in normoxia and hypoxia. *J Appl Physiol* **106**, 1153-1158.
- Subudhi AW, Olin JT, Dimmen AC, Polaner DM, Kayser B & Roach RC. (2011b). Does cerebral oxygen delivery limit incremental exercise performance? *J Appl Physiol* **111**, 1727-1734.
- Subudhi AW, Panerai RB & Roach RC. (2009b). Acute hypoxia impairs dynamic cerebral autoregulation: results from two independent techniques. *J Appl Physiol (1985)* **107,** 1165-1171.
- Subudhi AW, Panerai RB & Roach RC. (2010). Effects of hypobaric hypoxia on cerebral autoregulation. *Stroke* **41**, 641-646.
- Takakura AC, Colombari E, Menani JV & Moreira TS. (2011). Ventrolateral medulla mechanisms involved in cardiorespiratory responses to central chemoreceptor activation in rats. *Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol* **300**, R501-510.
- Taylor BJ & Romer LM. (2008). Effect of expiratory muscle fatigue on exercise tolerance and locomotor muscle fatigue in healthy humans. *J Appl Physiol (1985)* **104,** 1442-1451.
- Taylor JL, Hines CN, Nicholson WT, Joyner MJ & Barnes JN. (2014). The Effect of Aging and Indomethacin on Forearm Reactive Hyperemia in Healthy Adults. *Exp Physiol*.
- Tenney SM, Remmers JE & Mithoefer JC. (1963). Interaction of CO<sub>2</sub> and hypoxic stimuli on ventilation at high altitude. *Q J Exp Physiol Cogn Med Sci* **48**, 192-201.
- Tew GA, Ruddock AD & Saxton JM. (2010). Skin blood flow differentially affects near-infrared spectroscopy-derived measures of muscle oxygen saturation and blood volume at rest and during dynamic leg exercise. *Eur J Appl Physiol Occup Physiol* **110**, 1083-1089.

- Thomas KN, Burgess KR, Fan JL, Peebles KC, Lucas RAI, Cotter JD, Lucas SJE & Ainslie PN. (2008). Time course of changes in cerebral blood flow velocity at 5050,; contribution of arterial blood gases, blood pressure and haematocrit. In *New Zealand Physiological conference* pp. A 85. Dunedin, New Zealand.
- Thomas SN, Schroeder T, Secher NH & Mitchell JH. (1989). Cerebral blood flow during submaximal and maximal dynamic exercise in humans. *J Appl Physiol (1985)* **67**, 744-748.
- Todd MM, Wu B, Maktabi M, Hindman BJ & Warner DS. (1994). Cerebral blood flow and oxygen delivery during hypoxemia and hemodilution: role of arterial oxygen content. *Am J Physiol* **267**, H2025-2031.
- Ulatowski JA, Bucci E, Razynska A, Traystman RJ & Koehler RC. (1998). Cerebral blood flow during hypoxic hypoxia with plasma-based hemoglobin at reduced hematocrit. *Am J Physiol* **274**, H1933-1942.
- Vafaee MS, Vang K, Bergersen LH & Gjedde A. (2012). Oxygen consumption and blood flow coupling in human motor cortex during intense finger tapping: implication for a role of lactate. *J Cereb Blood Flow Metab* **32**, 1859-1868.
- Vaishnavi SN, Vlassenko AG, Rundle MM, Snyder AZ, Mintun MA & Raichle ME. (2010). Regional aerobic glycolysis in the human brain. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **107**, 17757-17762.
- Van Lieshout JJ, Wieling W, Karemaker JM & Secher NH. (2003). Syncope, cerebral perfusion, and oxygenation. J Appl Physiol (1985) 94, 833-848.
- Van Osta A, Moraine JJ, Melot C, Mairbaurl H, Maggiorini M & Naeije R. (2005). Effects of high altitude exposure on cerebral hemodynamics in normal subjects. *Stroke* **36**, 557-560.
- Vaucher E, Borredon J, Bonvento G, Seylaz J & Lacombe P. (1997). Autoradiographic evidence for flow-metabolism uncoupling during stimulation of the nucleus basalis of Meynert in the conscious rat. *J Cereb Blood Flow Metab* **17**, 686-694.
- Verges S, Bachasson D & Wuyam B. (2010). Effect of acute hypoxia on respiratory muscle fatigue in healthy humans. *Respir Res* **11**, 109.
- Verges S, Rupp T, Jubeau M, Wuyam B, Esteve F, Levy P, Perrey S & Millet GY. (2012). Cerebral perturbations during exercise in hypoxia. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol 302, R903-916.
- Villien M, Bouzat P, Rupp T, Robach P, Lamalle L, Tropres I, Esteve F, Krainik A, Levy P, Warnking JM & Verges S. (2013). Changes in cerebral blood flow and vasoreactivity to CO<sub>2</sub> measured by arterial spin labeling after 6 days at 4350m. *Neuroimage* **72**, 272-279.
- Villringer A & Dirnagl U. (1995). Coupling of brain activity and cerebral blood flow: basis of functional neuroimaging. *Cerebrovasc Brain Metab Rev* **7**, 240-276.

- Vogiatzis I, Athanasopoulos D, Boushel R, Guenette JA, Koskolou M, Vasilopoulou M, Wagner H, Roussos C, Wagner PD & Zakynthinos S. (2008). Contribution of respiratory muscle blood flow to exercise-induced diaphragmatic fatigue in trained cyclists. *J Physiol* 586, 5575-5587.
- Vogiatzis I, Louvaris Z, Habazettl H, Athanasopoulos D, Andrianopoulos V, Cherouveim E, Wagner H, Roussos C, Wagner PD & Zakynthinos S. (2011). Frontal cerebral cortex blood flow, oxygen delivery and oxygenation during normoxic and hypoxic exercise in athletes. J Physiol 589, 4027-4039.
- Volianitis S, Fabricius-Bjerre A, Overgaard A, Stromstad M, Bjarrum M, Carlson C, Petersen NT, Rasmussen P, Secher NH & Nielsen HB. (2008). The cerebral metabolic ratio is not affected by oxygen availability during maximal exercise in humans. *J Physiol* **586**, 107-112.
- Wade JG, Larson CP, Jr., Hickey RF, Ehrenfeld WK & Severinghaus JW. (1970). Effect of carotid endarterectomy on carotid chemoreceptor and baroreceptor function in man. N Engl J Med 282, 823-829.
- Wade OL & Bishop JM. (1962). Cardiac output and regional blood flow. Davis, Philadephia.
- Ward SA. (2000). Control of the exercise hyperphoea in humans: a modeling perspective. *Respir Physiol* **122**, 149-166.
- Wasserman K, Beaver WL, Sun XG & Stringer WW. (2011). Arterial H+ regulation during exercise in humans. *Respir Physiol Neurobiol* **178**, 191-195.
- Weinberger M & Abu-Hasan M. (2009). Perceptions and pathophysiology of dyspnea and exercise intolerance. *Pediatr Clin North Am* **56**, 33-48.
- Wexler BC. (1970). Metabolic changes in response to acute cerebral ischemia following bilateral carotid artery ligation in arteriosclerotic versus nonarteriosclerotic rats. *Stroke* 1, 112-121.
- Willie CK, Macleod DB, Shaw AD, Smith KJ, Tzeng YC, Eves ND, Ikeda K, Graham J, Lewis NC, Day TA & Ainslie PN. (2012). Regional brain blood flow in man during acute changes in arterial blood gases. J Physiol 590, 3261-3275.
- Willie CK, Smith KJ, Day TA, Ray LA, Lewis NCS, Bakker A, Macleod DB & Ainslie PN. (2014a). Regional cerebral blood flow in humans at high altitude: Gradual ascent and two weeks at 5050m. J Appl Physiol 116, 905-910.
- Willie CK, Tzeng YC, Fisher JA & Ainslie PN. (2014b). Integrative regulation of human brain blood flow. *J Physiol* **592**, 841-859.
- Wilson MH, Edsell MEG, Davagnanam I, Hirani SP, Martin DS, Levett DZH, Thornton JS, Golay X, Strycharczuk L, Newman SP, Montgomery HE, Grocott MPW & Imray CHE. (2011). Cerebral artery dilatation maintains cerebral oxygenation at extreme altitude and in acute hypoxia; an ultrasound and MRI study. *J Cereb Blood Flow Metab* **31**, 2019-2029.
- Wolff CB. (2000). Cerebral blood flow and oxygen delivery at high altitude. *High Alt Med Biol* **1**, 33-38.

- Wolff CB, Barry P & Collier DJ. (2002). Cardiovascular and respiratory adjustments at altitude sustain cerebral oxygen delivery -- Severinghaus revisited. *Comp Biochem Physiol A Mol Integr Physiol* **132**, 221-229.
- Xing T, Pilowsky PM & Fong AY. (2014). Mechanism of sympathetic activation and blood pressure elevation in humans and animals following acute intermittent hypoxia. *Prog Brain Res* **209**, 131-146.
- Xu K & Lamanna JC. (2006). Chronic hypoxia and the cerebral circulation. *J Appl Physiol* **100**, 725-730.

## Articles

## Article one

Subudhi AW, <u>Fan JL</u>, Evero O, Bourdillon N, Kayser B, Julian CG, Lovering AT & Roach RC. (2014). AltitudeOmics: Effect of ascent and acclimatization to 5,260 m on regional cerebral oxygen delivery. *Experimental Biology* **99**, 772-781.

### **Research** Paper

# AltitudeOmics: effect of ascent and acclimatization to 5260 m on regional cerebral oxygen delivery

Andrew W. Subudhi<sup>1,2</sup>, Jui-Lin Fan<sup>3,4</sup>, Oghenero Evero<sup>1</sup>, Nicolas Bourdillon<sup>3</sup>, Bengt Kayser<sup>3</sup>, Colleen G. Julian<sup>1</sup>, Andrew T. Lovering<sup>5</sup> and Robert C. Roach<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Colorado Denver Anschutz Medical Campus, Department of Emergency Medicine, Altitude Research Center, Aurora, CO, USA

<sup>2</sup>University of Colorado Colorado Springs, Department of Biology, Colorado Springs, CO, USA

<sup>3</sup>University of Lausanne, Institute of Sport Sciences, Lausanne, Switzerland

<sup>4</sup>University of Geneva, Lemanic Doctoral School of Neuroscience, Geneva, Switzerland

<sup>5</sup>University of Oregon, Department of Human Physiology, Eugene, OR, USA

#### New Findings

• What is the central question of this study?

Hypoxia associated with ascent to high altitude may threaten cerebral oxygen delivery. We sought to determine whether there are regional changes in the distribution of cerebral blood flow that might favour oxygen delivery to areas associated with basic homeostatic functions to promote survival in this extreme environment.

• What is the main finding and its importance?

We show evidence of a 'brain-sparing' effect during acute exposure to high altitude, in which there is a slight increase in relative oxygen delivery to the posterior cerebral circulation. This may serve to support basic regulatory functions associated with the brainstem and hypothalamus.

Cerebral hypoxaemia associated with rapid ascent to high altitude can be life threatening; yet, with proper acclimatization, cerebral function can be maintained well enough for humans to thrive. We investigated adjustments in global and regional cerebral oxygen delivery  $(D_{\Omega_2})$  as 21 healthy volunteers rapidly ascended and acclimatized to 5260 m. Ultrasound indices of cerebral blood flow in internal carotid and vertebral arteries were measured at sea level, upon arrival at 5260 m (ALT1; atmospheric pressure 409 mmHg) and after 16 days of acclimatization (ALT16). Cerebral  $D_{0}$ , was calculated as the product of arterial oxygen content and flow in each respective artery and summed to estimate global cerebral blood flow. Vascular resistances were calculated as the quotient of mean arterial pressure and respective flows. Global cerebral blood flow increased by  $\sim$ 70% upon arrival at ALT1 (P < 0.001) and returned to sea-level values at ALT16 as a result of changes in cerebral vascular resistance. A reciprocal pattern in arterial oxygen content maintained global cerebral  $D_{0}$ , throughout acclimatization, although  $D_{0}$ , to the posterior cerebral circulation was increased by  $\sim 25\%$  at ALT1 (P = 0.032). We conclude that cerebral  $D_{\rm O}$ , is well maintained upon acute exposure and acclimatization to hypoxia, particularly in the posterior and inferior regions of the brain associated with vital homeostatic functions. This tight regulation of cerebral  $D_{O_2}$  was achieved through integrated adjustments in local vascular resistances to alter cerebral perfusion during both acute and chronic exposure to hypoxia.

<sup>(</sup>Received 22 July 2013; accepted after revision 15 November 2013; first published online 15 November 2013) **Corresponding author** A. W. Subudhi: Department of Biology, 1420 Austin Bluffs Parkway, Colorado Springs, CO 80918, USA. Email: asubudhi@uccs.edu

#### Introduction

Although the brain represents only about 2% of body weight, it is a highly metabolic tissue that receives  $\sim 15\%$ of cardiac output and accounts for  $\sim 20\%$  of total body oxygen consumption at rest (Wade & Bishop, 1962). Maintenance of cerebral oxygen delivery  $(D_{O_2})$  is essential for vital cerebral functions associated with homeostasis. In the face of severe hypoxaemia, such as experienced during rapid ascent to extreme altitudes (>8000 m), reduction in cerebral  $D_{O_2}$  results in loss of consciousness within seconds (Luft et al. 1951; Luft & Noell, 1956) and death within minutes (Bert, 1943). However, with staged acclimatization to progressively higher elevations, cerebral  $D_{O_2}$  can be maintained well enough for humans to reach the summit of Mount Everest (8848 m) without supplemental oxygen. The mechanisms responsible for this remarkable plasticity in cerebral  $D_{O_2}$  are complex and not completely understood.

Cerebral  $D_{O_2}$  is the product of cerebral blood flow (CBF) and arterial oxygen content  $(C_{aO_2})$ . It is well established that CBF rises upon acute exposure to high altitude and returns to near sea-level values with acclimatization (Severinghaus et al. 1966; Huang et al. 1987; Jensen et al. 1990), while  $C_{aO_2}$  decreases in acute hypoxia and returns to sea-level values with acclimatization. These opposing CBF and  $C_{aO_2}$  responses to altitude appear to offset one another and maintain cerebral  $D_{O_2}$  throughout acclimatization (Severinghaus et al. 1966; Wolff et al. 2002). The pattern of CBF change in response to hypoxia has been attributed to the relative balance of hypoxic vasodilatation and hypocapnic vasoconstriction in the brain (Xu & Lamanna, 2006; Brugniaux et al. 2007). During acute, severe hypoxia, vasodilatation typically exceeds vasoconstriction, resulting in greater CBF (Mardimae et al. 2012; Willie et al. 2012). With acclimatization, increased ventilatory drive reduces the arterial partial pressure of  $CO_2$  ( $P_{aCO_2}$ ) and improves the arterial partial pressure of  $O_2(P_{aO_2})$ , tipping the balance in favour of vasoconstriction and restoring CBF to pre-exposure values. Changes in the  $P_{aO_2}/P_{aCO_2}$ ratio have been shown to account for  $\sim 40\%$  of the variation in global CBF over acclimatization (Lucas et al. 2011), with other biochemical (e.g. pH, HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>, nitric oxide) and haematological factors (e.g. haemoglobin, haematocrit, blood viscosity) presumably accounting for the rest of the response (Todd et al. 1994; Tomiyama et al. 1999; Severinghaus, 2001) to maintain global cerebral  $D_{O_2}$ .

Recent data demonstrate that acute normobaric hypoxia (i.e. breathing hypoxic gas) affects the regional distribution of CBF within the brain. Data from positron emission tomography (PET) studies show greater perfusion of the brainstem, hypothalamus, thalamus and cerebellum during acute hypoxia, with (Binks *et al.* 2008) or without controlled levels of  $P_{aCO_2}$  (Buck *et al.* 1998).

Regional differences in cerebrovascular reactivity to  $O_2$ and  $CO_2$  have been postulated to control the distribution of CBF. Vascular Doppler studies of the major tributary vessels of the brain suggest that a greater percentage of blood flow may be directed towards the posterior cerebral circulation, including the brainstem, in response to controlled levels of hypoxia and hypocapnia (Sato *et al.* 2012). From a teleological perspective, this could help preserve vital homeostatic functions at the expense of higher cognitive processing; however, it is unclear whether regional distribution of CBF is affected in a similar manner in hypobaric hypoxia (i.e. high altitude) or if it changes with acclimatization, because not all studies report significant regional differences (Huang *et al.* 1987; Willie *et al.* 2012, 2013).

Despite the importance of O2 supply for cerebral function, longitudinal studies of cerebral  $D_{O_2}$  at high altitude are sparse. In a secondary analysis of data from original study by Severinghaus et al. (1966) of CBF at high altitude, global cerebral  $D_{O_2}$  in four subjects appeared stable and in excess of oxygen demand after 6-12 h and 3-5 days, respectively, of exposure to 3810 m (Severinghaus, 2001; Wolff et al. 2002). Using similar methodology (Kety-Schmidt technique), no differences were found in global cerebral  $D_{O_2}$  measured after 5 weeks at 5260 m and return to sea level (Møller et al. 2002). Unfortunately, these studies were based on a limited number of observations, which makes it difficult to detect small differences, if they existed (type II error), and used methodology that can only measure global cerebral  $D_{O_2}$ . A more recent magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) study with a larger sample size reported a tendency towards elevation of cerebral  $D_{O_2}$  after subjects returned from 2 days at 3800 m (Smith et al. 2013), but no measurements of regional cerebral  $D_{O_2}$  were made. Based the limited data to date, it is uncertain whether global or regional cerebral  $D_{\mathrm{O}_2}$  varies over time at high altitude.

In this study, we used vascular Doppler technology in conjunction with arterial blood sampling to allow us to quantify global and regional changes in CBF and cerebral  $D_{O_2}$  in the field as healthy people rapidly ascended and acclimatized to high altitude (5260 m). We tested the hypothesis that upon acute exposure cerebral  $D_{O_2}$  would be maintained to regions of the brain associated with homeostasis at the expense of other tissues, but that these changes would normalize with acclimatization.

#### **Methods**

#### Subject recruitment and screening

This study was conducted as part of the AltitudeOmics project, for which a detailed description of the protocol is published elsewhere (Subudhi *et al.* 2014). Briefly, following institutional ethics approval from the Universities of Colorado and Oregon and the US Department of Defense Human Research Protection Office, young, healthy, sea-level residents were recruited from the greater Eugene, OR area (elevation 128 m). Potential subjects were screened to exclude anyone who was born or had lived at altitudes >1500 m for longer than 1 year or had travelled to altitudes >1000 m in the past 3 months. After obtaining written informed consent, physical examinations and the Army Physical Fitness Test (push ups, sit ups and 3.2 km run) were performed to verify health and fitness status.

#### **Study overview**

To evaluate effects of altitude acclimatization on cerebrovascular haemodynamics, subjects were studied on three occasions, as follows: (i) at sea level (SL, 130 m); (ii) upon acute exposure to 5260 m (ALT1); and (iii) after 16 days of acclimatization (ALT16). Specifically, ~4 weeks following SL measurements in Eugene, OR, subjects were flown to La Paz, Bolivia. They spent two nights at low altitude (Coroico, Bolivia; 1525 m) before being driven to the Chacaltaya Research Station at 5260 m while breathing supplemental oxygen. Acute responses to high altitude were assessed 2–4 h after arrival and cessation of supplemental oxygen (ALT1). Subjects acclimatized to altitudes ranging from 3800 to 5260 m over the next 15 days, with a majority of the time (75%) spent at 5250 m. Measurements were repeated on ALT16.

#### Instrumentation

Subjects were studied in an upright, seated position with feet on the floor. Arterial blood pressure was monitored via a fluid-filled pressure transducer (Utah Medical, Salt Lake City, UT, USA) positioned at heart level and attached to a 22 gauge catheter in a radial artery. Blood flow velocity in the left middle cerebral artery (MCA<sub>velocity</sub>) was measured by transcranial Doppler (2 MHz probe, Spencer Technologies, Seattle, WA, USA; affixed to a custom-made headset) at depths ranging from 43 to 54 mm. Signal quality was optimized, and an M-mode screen shot was recorded to facilitate subsequent probe placements. Arterial saturation was measured on the right side of the forehead by pulse oximetry (Nellcor N-200, Mansfield, MA, USA). Limb lead electrodes were used to measure ECG (ADInstruments BioAmp, Colorado Springs, CO, USA and Sonosite Micromaxx, Bothell, WA, USA). Metabolic variables, including expired ventilation and gas concentrations were assessed via breath-by-breath (Medgraphics PFX, St Paul, MN, USA and Vacumed UVM, Ventura, CA, USA) and mixing chamber systems (Oxigraf O<sub>2</sub>cap, Mountain View, CA, USA), calibrated with the same 3 l syringe and known concentrations

of  $O_2$  and  $CO_2$  prior to each test. Additionally, core temperature was monitored by telemetry pill (CorTemp HQInc., Palmetto, FL, USA). Analog data were sampled and recorded at 200 Hz (ADinstruments Powerlab 16/30, Colorado Springs, CO, USA).

#### **Cerebral blood flow**

After verification of signal quality, resting data were recorded for 10 min while subjects breathed room air. At 6 min, 2 ml of arterial blood was drawn anaerobically for blood gas analysis (described in section 'Cerebral oxygen delivery'). During the last 4 min of the resting period, the diameter and blood flow velocities in the left internal carotid (ICA; 1.5 cm distal to the carotid bifurcation) and vertebral arteries (VA; between spinous processes of C4 and C5) were recorded over a minimum of five cardiac cycles by a registered diagnostic sonographer (SonoSite Micromaxx L25 probe, Bothell, WA, USA). Briefly, vessel diameter from a longitudinal view was identified and measured with digital callipers in synchronization with the ECG trace to identify systole and diastole. Velocity was measured in the centre of the vessel with an insonation angle <60 deg and a sample volume maximized for vessel diameter. The peak velocity trace across cardiac cycles was used for calculation of mean velocity (time-averaged peak) and volumetric flow. This procedure was used to verify accurate tracing of the spectral envelop during data collection and results in higher values than the time-averaged mean method (Schöning et al. 1994). All data were downloaded in DICOM format for verification of measurements offline (Sante DICOM Editor, Athens, Greece).

Regional blood flow (in millilitres per minute) in the ICA and VA (ICA<sub>flow</sub> and VA<sub>flow</sub>) was determined using standard, validated ultrasound techniques (Hoskins, 2008), where:

> flow =  $\pi \times (\text{diameter in centimetres}/2)^2$ × time averaged peak velocity in

centimetres per second  $\times$  60 s

Average coefficients of variation determined from three repeated measurements of ICA and VA flow measurements in seven subjects at SL were 4.0  $\pm$  2.6 and 4.0  $\pm$  2.1%, respectively.

Global CBF (gCBF) was estimated assuming symmetrical bilateral flow in the major tributary arteries of the brain (Ogoh *et al.* 2013; Willie *et al.* 2013) as follows:

$$gCBF = (ICA_{flow} + VA_{flow}) \times 2$$

Regional and global measurements of CBF were also expressed relative to estimates of cardiac output  $(\%\dot{Q})$ derived from simultaneous intra-arterial blood pressure

#### Table 1. Cardiopulmonary and haematological values

Variable	Units	SL	ALT1	ALT16
Ventilation	l min <sup>−1</sup>	12.05 ± 2.50 (21)	11.93 ± 2.92 (17)	14.88 ± 2.65 (21)*†
Arterial P <sub>O2</sub>	mmHg	102.2 ± 5.5 (21)	36.1 ± 2.8 (18)*	45.3 ± 3.2 (20)*†
Arterial P <sub>CO<sub>2</sub></sub>	mmHg	38.1 ± 4.4 (21)	26.5 ± 3.1 (18)*	20.9 ± 2.5 (20)*†
Arterial O <sub>2</sub> saturation	%	98 ± 1 (21)	76 ± 6 (18)*	82 ± 3 (20)*†
Haemoglobin concentration	g dl <sup>−1</sup>	13.9 ± 1.4 (21)	14.2 ± 1.5 (18)*	16.0 ± 2.0 (20)*†
Arterial O <sub>2</sub> content	ml dl <sup>-1</sup>	19.4 ± 1.9 (21)	15.2 ± 2.1 (18)*	18.4 ± 2.4 (20)*†
Heart rate	beats min <sup>-1</sup>	76 ± 12 (21)	90 ± 16 (16)*	96 ± 13 (20)*
Stroke volume	ml	91 ± 27 (21)	85 ± 20 (16)	83 $\pm$ 21 (20)
Mean arterial blood pressure	mmHg	79 ± 8 (21)	76 $\pm$ 13 (16)	80 $\pm$ 10 (20)

Values are given as means ± SD (*n*). \*Different at sea level (SL), and on the 1st and 16th days at 5260 m (ALT1, ALT16, respectively). †Different from ALT1.

traces (Bogert *et al.* 2010). Cerebral vascular resistance index (CVRi) was calculated as follows:

#### **Cerebral oxygen delivery**

Arterial blood was immediately analysed for  $P_{aO_2}$ ,  $P_{aCO_2}$  (Siemens RAPIDLab 248, Erlangen, Germany), haemoglobin concentration ([Hb]), arterial oxygen saturation ( $S_{aO_2}$ ; Radiometer OSM3, Copenhagen, Denmark) and haematocrit (M24 Centrifuge, LW Scientific, Lawrenceville, GA, USA). Blood gases were temperature corrected (Kelman & Nunn, 1966; Severinghaus, 1966). The  $C_{aO_2}$  (vol%) was calculated as follows:

$$C_{aO_2} = 1.39 \times [Hb] \times S_{aO_2} + P_{aO_2} \times 0.003$$

Regional and global cerebral  $D_{O_2}$  were calculated as the products of  $C_{aO_2}$  and ICA<sub>flow</sub>, VA<sub>flow</sub> and gCBF.

#### Data analysis

After verification of normality, mixed repeated-measures ANOVAs were used to analyse the interaction of time by sex for each variable of interest ( $\alpha = 0.05$ ). Subsequent estimation-maximization and multiple-imputation (five trials) analyses verified negligible effects of missing values (SPSS 20, IBM, Chicago, IL, USA). Student's paired *t* tests (without imputation of missing values) were used for *post hoc* comparisons with the Holm procedure to control for type I error. A priori power calculations ( $\alpha = 0.05$ ,  $\beta = 0.20$ ) were integrated into the study design to limit type II error. Pearson product-moment correlations were used to describe shared variance between variables. Data are presented as means  $\pm$  SD.

Based on the hypothesis that increased CBF may play a role in the pathogenesis of acute mountain sickness (AMS; Jensen *et al.* 1990; Baumgartner *et al.* 1994, 1999), a secondary analysis was performed to evaluate potential relationships (Spearman correlations) between changes in CBF and  $D_{O_2}$  with the severity of Lake Louise Questionnaire symptom scores reported in these subjects on ALT1 (Subudhi *et al.* 2014). Student's paired *t* tests were used to evaluate differences in CBF and  $D_{O_2}$  between those with severe AMS (Lake Louise Questionnaire symptoms scores  $\geq 6$ , including headache) and those remaining healthy.

#### Results

#### Subject characteristics

Detailed baseline characteristics of the 21 subjects (12 men and nine women;  $21 \pm 1$  years old) participating in AltitudeOmics are presented elsewhere (Subudhi *et al.* In Review). Men exhibited higher [Hb],  $C_{aO_2}$  and  $D_{O_2}$  than females over the course of the study (all P < 0.05), but as no interactions in CBF or  $D_{O_2}$  were detected throughout acclimatization, combined data are presented below.

#### Cerebral blood flow and oxygen delivery

Acute exposure to 5260 m (atmospheric pressure 408  $\pm$  1 mmHg) decreased  $P_{aO_2}$ ,  $S_{aO_2}$  and  $C_{aO_2}$  by 66.1  $\pm$  5.4 mmHg, 22  $\pm$  6% and 4.1  $\pm$  1.2 ml dl<sup>-1</sup>, respectively (all P < 0.001; Table 1). This severe degree of hypoxia increased heart rate by  $14 \pm 11$  beats min<sup>-1</sup> (P < 0.001) without affecting mean arterial blood pressure (P = 0.380). Cerebral blood flow increased by  $74 \pm 81\%$  in the ICA (P = 0.018), 59  $\pm$  54% in the VA (P = 0.001) and  $69 \pm 57\%$  globally (P = 0.003). Respective CVRi values fell (all P < 0.001; Table 2), allowing a larger percentage of cardiac output to perfuse the brain (P = 0.010). Increased ICA<sub>flow</sub> was characterized by increased ICA velocity (P = 0.004) without a change in diameter (P = 0.068), while increased VA<sub>flow</sub> was explained by an increase in VA diameter (P = 0.005) without a change in velocity (P = 0.120). The MCA<sub>velocity</sub> was unchanged (P = 0.953). Increased gCBF offset the decrease in  $C_{aO_2}$  to maintain global cerebral  $D_{O_2}$  (Fig. 1), although a small increase in VA  $D_{O_2}$  was observed (P = 0.039; Fig. 2). Observed changes

Variable	Units	SL	ALT1	ALT16
ICA diameter	cm	0.51 + 0.08 (21)	0.54 + 0.07 (16)	0.50 + 0.07 (20)†
ICA velocity	cm s <sup>-1</sup>	29.8 + 8.2 (21)	38.9 + 8.1 (16)*	$32.1 \pm 5.4 (20)^{\dagger}$
ICA flow	ml min <sup>-1</sup>	384 ± 197 (21)	556 ± 203 (16)*	379 ± 97(20)†
ICA CVRi	mmHg ml <sup>-1</sup> min <sup>-1</sup>	0.25 ± 0.12 (21)	0.16 ± 0.09 (16)*	0.23 ± 0.07 (19)†
VA diameter	cm	0.36 ± 0.06 (20)	0.41 ± 0.06 (16)*	0.36 ± 0.06 (19)†
VA velocity	cm s <sup>-1</sup>	21.4 ± 4.4 (20)	24.4 ± 6.4 (16)	19.3 ± 7.1 (19)†
VA flow	ml min <sup>-1</sup>	133 ± 47 (20)	206 ± 98 (16)*	122 ± 55 (19)†
VA CVRi	mmHg ml <sup>-1</sup> min <sup>-1</sup>	0.66 ± 0.24 (20)	0.46 ± 0.28 (16)*	0.84 ± 0.58 (19)†
gCBF	ml min <sup>-1</sup>	1057 ± 413 (20)	1524 ± 456 (16)*	981 ± 223 (19)†
gCBF CVRi	mmHg ml <sup>-1</sup> min <sup>-1</sup>	$0.09~\pm~0.03$ (20)	0.05 ± 0.02 (16)*	0.08 ± 0.02 (19)†
D <sub>O2</sub> ICA	ml min <sup>-1</sup>	75 ± 37 (21)	84 ± 32 (16)	68 ± 19 (19)†
D <sub>0</sub> , VA	ml min <sup>-1</sup>	26 ± 10 (20)	31 ± 16 (16)*	22 ± 11 (19)†
D <sub>0</sub> , gCBF	ml min <sup>-1</sup>	206 ± 79 (20)	230 ± 74 (16)	181 ± 51 (19)†
MCA velocity	cm s <sup>-1</sup>	59.5 ± 10.3 (21)	61.1 ± 13.3 (17)	57.7 ± 7.1 (21)
MCA CVRi	mmHg cm <sup><math>-1</math></sup> s <sup><math>-1</math></sup>	1.36 ± 0.25 (21)	1.28 ± 0.32 (17)	1.41 ± 0.24 (20)
ICA%Ż	%	5.4 ± 2.7 (21)	7.6 ± 2.7 (15)*	4.8 ± 1.4 (18)†
VA%Q	%	1.9 ± 0.8 (20)	2.6 ± 1.1 (15)*	1.5 ± 0.7 (18)†
gCBF%Q	%	15.0 ± 5.8 (20)	20.4 ± 6.2 (15)*	12.6 $\pm$ 3.4 (18)†

#### Table 2. Cerebrovascular values

Values are given as means  $\pm$  SD (*n*). \*Different at sea level (SL), and on the 1st and 16th days at 5260 m (ALT1, ALT16, respectively). †Different from ALT1. Abbreviations: ICA, internal carotid artery; CVRi, cerebrovascular resistance index; VA, vertebral artery; gCBF, global cerebral blood flow; D<sub>02</sub>, oxygen delivery; MCA, middle cerebral artery; and Q, cardiac output.

in measures of regional and global CBF and  $D_{O_2}$  were not correlated with Lake Louise Questionnaire symptom scores of AMS (r = -0.07 to -0.23, P = 0.38-0.78), nor were they different between those reporting severe AMS and those remaining healthy (P = 0.57-0.97).

Following acclimatization, a 32  $\pm$  36% rise in ventilation was accompanied by a 5.5  $\pm$  2.7 mmHg decrease in  $P_{aCO_2}$  and 9.2  $\pm$  4.1 mmHg increase in  $P_{\rm aO_2}$  (ALT1 versus ALT16; all P < 0.001). The values of  $S_{\rm aO_2}$  and [Hb] rose by 6  $\pm$  5% and 1.8  $\pm$  0.9 g dl<sup>-1</sup>, respectively, improving  $C_{aO_2}$  by 3.1  $\pm$  1.2 ml dl<sup>-1</sup> (all P < 0.001; Table 1). Arterial blood pressure was unaffected by acclimatization (ALT1 versus ALT16; P = 0.211). The ICA<sub>flow</sub>, VA<sub>flow</sub> and gCBF returned to SL values (SL versus ALT16; P = 0.810, 0.977 and 0.620, respectively; Table 2). Respective CVRi values increased as both ICA and VA diameters decreased from ALT1 to ALT16 (all P < 0.020) and restored the relative distribution of cardiac output back to SL values (SL *versus* ALT16; P = 0.121). Cerebral  $D_{\rm O_2}$  fell from ALT1 to ALT16 (ICA  $D_{\rm O_2}$  P = 0.028, VA  $D_{\rm O_2}$ P = 0.020 and global  $D_{O_2}$  P = 0.011) as the reductions in CBF outweighed the increase in  $C_{aO_2}$  (Fig. 1); however, neither global nor regional cerebral  $D_{O_2}$  values fell below that measured at SL (all P > 0.420; Figs 1 and 2).

#### Discussion

This is the first study to assess regional cerebral oxygen delivery in the field over a period of acclimatization to high altitude. Our findings confirm that global cerebral  $D_{O_2}$  was preserved across acclimatization through a changing balance between CBF and  $C_{aO_2}$ , but there was a slight

increase in relative  $D_{O_2}$  to the posterior cerebral circulation during acute exposure. Although changes in CBF and  $D_{O_2}$  were not associated with the incidence or severity of AMS, regional regulation of CBF may serve to support vital homeostatic cerebral functions in hypoxia.

#### Preservation of cerebral oxygen delivery

The increase in CBF upon arrival at high altitude and decrease back to sea-level values with acclimatization was opposed by changes in  $C_{aO_2}$  (Fig. 1). These responses preserved cerebral  $D_{O_2}$  close to sea-level values and affirm that components of  $C_{aO_2}$  ( $P_{aO_2}$ ,  $S_{aO_2}$  and [Hb]) outweigh the influence of  $P_{aCO_2}$  in regulating CBF in severe hypoxia. Increased CBF upon arrival at high altitude resulted from reduced cerebral vascular resistance rather than increased blood pressure (Tables 1 and 2). Although a reduction in cerebral vascular resistance is commonly attributed to dilatation of pial and parenchymal arterioles in the brain (Fog, 1938), we observed an increased diameter of larger tributary arteries, supporting a global vascular response to this degree of hypoxia (Heistad et al. 1978; Faraci & Heistad, 1990; Willie et al. 2012). The mechanisms governing hypoxic vasodilatation are complex, involving local (e.g. astrocyte regulation, nitric oxide) and diffuse mechanisms (e.g. central chemoreception, autonomic nervous system), but all stem from a reduction in  $P_{aO_2}$ (Severinghaus, 2001; Xu & Lamanna, 2006). When  $P_{aO_2}$  is above 60 mmHg, little vasodilatation is evident (Mardimae et al. 2012; Willie et al. 2012). Below this threshold, the degree of vasodilatation increases exponentially and outweighs the degree of hypocapnic vasoconstriction (Mardimae *et al.* 2012; Willie *et al.* 2012); presumably, to provide greater blood flow in a time of need. While the correlation between changes in gCBF and  $C_{aO_2}$ was not significant, the change in  $C_{aO_2}$  from SL to ALT1 was similar among all subjects and may not have afforded an appropriate range of values to detect the relationship that has previously been shown with progressive haemodilution (Korosue & Heros, 1992). Qualitatively, the ~70% increase in gCBF was within the expected range during acute hypocapnic hypoxia (Severinghaus, 1966, 2001; Jensen *et al.* 1990; Brugniaux *et al.* 2007) and proportional to the ~60% reduction in  $P_{aO_2}$  that was responsible for the reduction in  $C_{aO_2}$ . This reciprocal relationship, whether evolved or serendipitous,



Figure 1. Reciprocal changes in global cerebral blood flow (gCBF) and arterial oxygen content ( $C_{aO_2}$ ) maintained global cerebral oxygen delivery ( $D_{O_2}$ ) throughout the study \*Different from sea level (SL). †Different from arrival at altitude (ALT1). Abbreviation: ALT16, 16th day at 5260 m.

© 2013 The Authors. Experimental Physiology © 2013 The Physiological Society

is advantageous for survival in these extreme conditions because it mitigates the negative consequences of cerebral hypoxaemia.

Although increased CBF has been suggested to play a role in the pathogenesis of AMS (Baumgartner *et al.* 1994), our results were more similar to those refuting the hypothesis (Jensen *et al.* 1990; Baumgartner *et al.* 1999). Regional and global CBF and  $D_{O_2}$  measurements were not correlated with AMS symptom scores and did not differentiate between those with severe AMS and those who remained healthy after rapid ascent to high altitude. Nonetheless, our data should be interpreted with caution because it is possible that increased CBF contributes to the development of AMS when other, yet to be described, factors are present.

Increased  $P_{aO_2}$  and decreased  $P_{aCO_2}$  after 16 days at high altitude are hallmarks of ventilatory acclimatization that are addressed elsewhere (Fan *et al.* 2014). As a result,  $P_{aO_2}$ -mediated vasodilatation was reduced and  $P_{aCO_2}$ -mediated vasoconstriction was increased, thereby lowering CBF. Assuming a cerebral O<sub>2</sub> reactivity of 3% CBF  $\% S_{aO_2}^{-1}$  and a CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity of 4% CBF (mmHg CO<sub>2</sub>)<sup>-2</sup> from a previous duplex ultrasound study (Willie *et al.* 2012), we could account for the entire decrease in gCBF across acclimatization. Specifically, the 5% increase in  $S_{aO_2}$  could be expected to reduce CBF by ~15% and the 5.5 mmHg decrease in  $P_{aCO_2}$  could be





Regional  $D_{O_2}$  is reduced with acclimatization, but not below sea-level (SL) values. \*Different from SL. †Different from ALT1.

expected to reduce CBF by  $\sim$ 22%, thus accounting for the 36% decrease in gCBF we observed from ALT1 to ALT16 (Table 2). We acknowledge that increased cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity with acclimatization in our subjects (Fan et al. 2014) may account for an even greater proportion of the net effect on CBF at ALT16. Also, the relative influence of other haematological factors, such as increased haematocrit and blood viscosity (Sorensen et al. 1974; Todd et al. 1994; Tomiyama et al. 1999) from erythropoiesis and plasma volume contraction, may have contributed to the reduction of CBF throughout acclimatization (data to be presented elsewhere). Yet our data suggest that the inherent vascular reactivities to O<sub>2</sub> and CO<sub>2</sub> are sufficient to maintain tight control over cerebral  $D_{O_2}$  in hypoxia. Consistent delivery of oxygen may help to offset the decreased  $P_{O_2}$  gradient (plasma to mitochondria) and support the cerebral metabolic demand for oxygen at this altitude (Severinghaus et al. 1966; Møller et al. 2002) to preserve cerebral function. Together, our data demonstrate that integrated mechanisms controlling cerebral blood flow are well suited to preserve global cerebral oxygen delivery at 5260 m.

#### **Regional cerebral oxygen delivery**

We observed a small increase in  $D_{O_2}$  through the posterior cerebral circulation upon arrival at high altitude (Table 2) that dissipated with acclimatization. The acute increase in  $D_{O_2}$  was characterized by an increase in VA diameter and supports recent findings of greater VA (versus ICA) vasoreactivity during acute hypoxia (Willie et al. 2012; Ogoh et al. 2013). Of note, Ogoh et al. (2013), showed that acute hypoxia (~15 min) increased VA, but not ICA, blood flow. Given that the areas perfused by the VA include the brainstem and posterior aspects of the thalamus and hypothalamus, increased blood flow and  $D_{O_2}$  to these regions during acute hypoxia (Buck et al. 1998; Binks et al. 2008) may be seen as necessary to maintain vital homeostatic functions (Sheldon et al. 1979; Bilger & Nehlig, 1993). As increased cardiorespiratory drive with acclimatization was not associated with a continued elevation of VA  $D_{O_2}$ , we speculate that the increased VA  $D_{O_2}$  during acute hypoxia was protective, to defend against a potential threat to oxygen supply, rather than merely to support neuronal metabolic activity associated with heightened autonomic activity (i.e. neurovascular coupling). Although such hypothetical explanations for regional differences in the regulation of CBF and  $D_{O_2}$ are intriguing, our results must be interpreted with caution because measured differences were small and are not consistently reported in the literature (Huang et al. 1987; Willie et al. 2013). Future studies with more focal measurements of  $D_{O_2}$  (e.g. PET and MRI) and neuronal activity in key regulatory regions of the brain, as well as measurements of neurovascular coupling (as an index of neuronal plasticity) during acute and prolonged hypoxia are needed to yield further insight into this question.

#### **Brain sparing**

Reduced cerebral vascular resistance associated with vasodilatation upon arrival at altitude can explain the proportional increase in CBF and greater allocation of cardiac output. This effect could be magnified if there is net constriction in other vascular beds at rest. Previous studies have shown that superior mesenteric and renal artery blood flow decrease in acute hypoxia and could allow for greater perfusion of the brain (Greene & Roach, 2004). With acclimatization, cerebral vascular resistance and blood flow returned to sea-level values. These results are similar to fetal 'brain-sparing' effects (Campbell et al. 1967; Peeters et al. 1979; Sheldon et al. 1979) that are presumed to preserve vital homeostasis during hypoxia in utero (Pearce, 2006; Salihagić-Kadić et al. 2006). Similar effects have also been shown in newborn dogs (Cavazzuti & Duffy, 1982), piglets (Goplerud et al. 1989) and premature infants (Daven et al. 1983). The largest response to hypoxia tends to occur in the brainstem during the early postnatal period and decreases with age (Bilger & Nehlig, 1993). We are the first to demonstrate that such a brain-sparing reaction exists in healthy human adults exposed to acute hypoxia and recedes with acclimatization. Preferential distribution of cardiac output to the brain upon acute altitude exposure may represent a conserved mechanism that protects against hypoxic brain damage in mammals, particularly in brain regions associated with basic cardiovascular and respiratory control during periods of acute hypoxia. Measurements of regional cerebral metabolism are needed to determine whether brain sparing effectively matches  $D_{O_2}$ , or if the increase in CBF represents a protective form of overcompensation.

#### Limitations

Our rapid ascent profile in combination with supplemental oxygen during transport from low to high altitude was designed to induce an abrupt change in  $P_{aO_2}$ , similar to that which can be achieved in laboratory studies with hypoxic gas or hypobaric chambers. As such, our results must be interpreted in this context and thus may be expected to be different from other field studies that have followed more traditional progressive ascents (Huang *et al.* 1987; Jensen *et al.* 1990; Baumgartner *et al.* 1994; Willie *et al.* 2013).

We used duplex sonography primarily because it is a non-invasive technique that can be used in field settings. This technique yields volumetric measurements, in terms of millilitres per minute, which, based on first principles, can be multiplied by  $C_{aO_2}$  to yield  $D_{O_2}$ . Our low coefficients of variation were in line with a previous study showing similarity between duplex sonography and both PET and xenon inhalation methods of measuring gCBF (Schöning & Scheel, 1996). Nevertheless, we acknowledge that all these techniques are limited by the lack of an absolute standard for validating CBF. Our gCBF measurements were based on unilateral, left-sided measurements of the ICA and VA, which are the main arteries perfusing the brain. While left VA flow has been reported to be  $\sim 20\%$ higher than the right (Schöning et al. 1994), this was not expected to have an effect on global measurements because ICA flow represents the majority of gCBF (Schöning & Scheel, 1996). Yet, unilateral VA measurements may have influenced our finding of increased VA D<sub>O2</sub>. Future studies are needed to determine whether brain-sparing effects are attenuated when independent measurements of left and right VA flow are summed.

Given that the ICA feeds the MCA, we expected that changes in ICA flow would be reflected in MCA<sub>velocity</sub>. This was not the case; ICA flow increased by  $\sim 70\%$ while MCA<sub>velocity</sub> was unchanged throughout the study. A similar discrepancy between ICA flow and MCA<sub>velocity</sub> has been described previously by Willie et al. (2012) and argued to support dilatation of the MCA in hypoxia (Wilson et al. 2011). We calculated that a 12% increase in MCA diameter could explain the measured discrepancy between ICA<sub>flow</sub> and MCA<sub>velocity</sub>. This exact degree of vasodilatation has recently been demonstrated at high altitude with a colour-coded ultrasound technique (Willie et al. 2013), yet because additional studies are needed to clarify artery-specific responses to hypoxia and validate MCA-diameter measurement techniques, we chose to refrain from further interpretation of MCA<sub>velocity</sub>.

#### **Summary and implications**

Overall, our findings highlight the integrative nature of responses that preserve oxygen delivery to the brain at high altitude. Regional cerebral vasoreactivity to  $O_2$  and  $CO_2$  may favour oxygen delivery to posterior and inferior regions of the brain during acute hypoxia to sustain vital cerebral functions associated with homeostasis. Whether these mechanisms evolved to promote survival in conditions provoking cerebral hypoxia is not clear at present, but further research in this area may yield important insights into human tolerance and adaptation to chronic states of hypoxaemia.

#### References

Baumgartner RW, Bartsch P, Maggiorini M, Waber U & Oelz O (1994). Enhanced cerebral blood flow in acute mountain sickness. Aviat Space Environ Med 65, 726–729.

- Baumgartner RW, Spyridopoulos I, Bärtsch P, Maggiorini M & Oelz O (1999). Acute mountain sickness is not related to cerebral blood flow: a decompression chamber study. *J Appl Physiol* **86**, 1578–1582.
- Bert P (1943). *Barometric Pressure*. College Book Company, Columbus, Ohio.
- Bilger A & Nehlig A (1993). Regional cerebral blood flow response to acute hypoxia changes with postnatal age in the rat. *Brain Res Dev Brain Res* **76**, 197–205.
- Binks AP, Cunningham VJ, Adams L & Banzett RB (2008). Gray matter blood flow change is unevenly distributed during moderate isocapnic hypoxia in humans. *J Appl Physiol* **104**, 212–217.
- Bogert LW, Wesseling KH, Schraa O, Van Lieshout EJ, de Mol BA, van Goudoever J, Westerhof BE & van Lieshout JJ (2010). Pulse contour cardiac output derived from non-invasive arterial pressure in cardiovascular disease. *Anaesthesia* **65**, 1119–1125.
- Brugniaux JV, Hodges AN, Hanly PJ & Poulin MJ (2007). Cerebrovascular responses to altitude. *Respir Physiol Neurobiol* **158**, 212–223.
- Buck A, Schirlo C, Jasinksy V, Weber B, Burger C, von Schulthess GK, Koller EA & Pavlicek V (1998). Changes of cerebral blood flow during short-term exposure to normobaric hypoxia. *J Cereb Blood Flow Metab* 18, 906–910.
- Campbell AG, Dawes GS, Fishman AP & Hyman AI (1967). Regional redistribution of blood flow in the mature fetal lamb. *Circ Res* **21**, 229–235.
- Cavazzuti M & Duffy TE (1982). Regulation of local cerebral blood flow in normal and hypoxic newborn dogs. *Ann Neurol* **11**, 247–257.
- Daven JR, Milstein JM & Guthrie RD (1983). Cerebral vascular resistance in premature infants. Am J Dis Child 137, 328–331.
- Fan JL, Subudhi AW, Evero O, Bourdillon N, Kayser B, Lovering AT & Roach RC (2014). AltitudeOmics: Enhanced cerebrovascular reactivity and ventilatory response to CO2 with high altitude acclimatisation and re-exposure. *J Appl Physiol*, doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00704.2013
- Faraci FM & Heistad DD (1990). Regulation of large cerebral arteries and cerebral microvascular pressure. *Circ Res* **66**, 8–17.
- Fog M (1938). The relationship between the blood pressure and the tonic regulation of the pial arteries. *J Neurol Psychiatry* **1**, 187–197.
- Goplerud JM, Wagerle LC & Delivoria-Papadopoulos M (1989). Regional cerebral blood flow response during and after acute asphyxia in newborn piglets. J Appl Physiol 66, 2827–2832.
- Greene ER & Roach RC (2004). Doppler ultrasound determination of the distribution of human cardiac output: effects of age and physical stresses. *Conf Proc IEEE Eng Med Biol Soc* 5, 3704–3707.
- Heistad DD, Marcus ML & Abboud FM (1978). Role of large arteries in regulation of cerebral blood flow in dogs. *J Clin Invest* **62**, 761–768.
- Hoskins PR (2008). Simulation and validation of arterial ultrasound imaging and blood flow. *Ultrasound Med Biol* **34**, 693–717.

Huang SY, Moore LG, McCullough RE, McCullough RG, Micco AJ, Fulco C, Cymerman A, Manco-Johnson M, Weil JV & Reeves JT (1987). Internal carotid and vertebral arterial flow velocity in men at high altitude. *J Appl Physiol* **63**, 395–400.

Jensen JB, Wright AD, Lassen NA, Harvey TC, Winterborn MH, Raichle ME & Bradwell AR (1990). Cerebral blood flow in acute mountain sickness. *J Appl Physiol* **69**, 430–433.

Kelman GR & Nunn JF (1966). Nomograms for correction of blood Po2, Pco2, pH, and base excess for time and temperature. J Appl Physiol 21, 1484–1490.

Korosue K & Heros RC (1992). Mechanism of cerebral blood flow augmentation by hemodilution in rabbits. *Stroke* **23**, 1487–1492; discussion 1492–1483.

Lucas SJ, Burgess KR, Thomas KN, Donnelly J, Peebles KC, Lucas RA, Fan JL, Cotter JD, Basnyat R & Ainslie PN (2011). Alterations in cerebral blood flow and cerebrovascular reactivity during 14 days at 5050 m. *J Physiol* **589**, 741–753.

Luft UC, Clamann HG & Opitz E (1951). The latency of hypoxia on exposure to altitude above 50,000 feet. *J Aviat Med* 22, 117–122; passim.

Luft UC & Noell WK (1956). Manifestations of brief instantaneous anoxia in man. *J Appl Physiol* **8**, 444–454.

Mardimae A, Balaban DY, Machina MA, Han JS, Katznelson R, Minkovich LL, Fedorko L, Murphy PM, Wasowicz M, Naughton F, Meineri M, Fisher JA & Duffin J (2012). The interaction of carbon dioxide and hypoxia in the control of cerebral blood flow. *Pflugers Arch* **464**, 345–351.

Møller K, Paulson OB, Hornbein TF, Colier WN, Paulson AS, Roach RC, Holm S & Knudsen GM (2002). Unchanged cerebral blood flow and oxidative metabolism after acclimatization to high altitude. *J Cereb Blood Flow Metab* **22**, 118–126.

Ogoh S, Sato K, Nakahara H, Okazaki K, Subudhi AW & Miyamoto T (2013). Effect of acute hypoxia on blood flow in vertebral and internal carotid arteries. *Exp Physiol* **98**, 692–698.

Pearce W (2006). Hypoxic regulation of the fetal cerebral circulation. *J Appl Physiol* **100**, 731–738.

Peeters LL, Sheldon RE, Jones MD Jr, Makowski EL & Meschia G (1979). Blood flow to fetal organs as a function of arterial oxygen content. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* **135**, 637–646.

Salihagić-Kadić A, Medić M, Jugović D, Kos M, Latin V, Kusan Jukić M & Arbeille P (2006). Fetal cerebrovascular response to chronic hypoxia—implications for the prevention of brain damage. J Matern Fetal Neonatal Med 19, 387–396.

Sato K, Sadamoto T, Hirasawa A, Oue A, Subudhi AW, Miyazawa T & Ogoh S (2012). Differential blood flow responses to CO<sub>2</sub> in human internal and external carotid and vertebral arteries. *J Physiol* **590**, 3277–3290.

Schöning M & Scheel P (1996). Color duplex measurement of cerebral blood flow volume: intra- and interobserver reproducibility and habituation to serial measurements in normal subjects. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab 16, 523–531.

Schöning M, Walter J & Scheel P (1994). Estimation of cerebral blood flow through color duplex sonography of the carotid and vertebral arteries in healthy adults. *Stroke* **25**, 17–22.

Severinghaus JW (1966). Blood gas calculator. *J Appl Physiol* **21**, 1108–1116.

Severinghaus JW (2001). Cerebral circulation at altitude. In *High Altitude: an Exploration of Human Adaptation*, Vol. 161, ed. Hornbein TF & Schoene RB, pp. 343–375. Marcel Dekker, New York, New York.

Severinghaus JW, Chiodi H, Eger EI 2nd, Brandstater B & Hornbein TF (1966). Cerebral blood flow in man at high altitude. Role of cerebrospinal fluid pH in normalization of flow in chronic hypocapnia. *Circ Res* **19**, 274–282.

Sheldon RE, Peeters LL, Jones MD Jr, Makowski EL & Meschia G (1979). Redistribution of cardiac output and oxygen delivery in the hypoxemic fetal lamb. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* 135, 1071–1078.

Smith ZM, Krizay E, Guo J, Shin DD, Scadeng M & Dubowitz DJ (2013). Sustained high-altitude hypoxia increases cerebral oxygen metabolism. *J Appl Physiol* **114**, 11–18.

Sorensen SC, Lassen NA, Severinghaus JW, Coudert J & Zamora MP (1974). Cerebral glucose metabolism and cerebral blood flow in high-altitude residents. *J Appl Physiol* **37**, 305–310.

Subudhi AW, Bourdillon N, Bucher J, Davis C, Elliot JE, Eutermoster M, Evero O, Fan JL, Jameson-Van Houton S, Julian CG, Kark J, Kark S, Kayser B, Kern JP, Kim SE, Lathan C, Laurie SS, Lovering AT, Paterson R, Polaner D, Ryan BJ, Spira J, Tsao JW, Wachsmuth NB & Roach RC (2014).
AltitudeOmics: The integrative physiology of the onset and retention of human acclimatization to hypoxia. *PLoS One*, doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0092191

Todd MM, Wu B, Maktabi M, Hindman BJ & Warner DS (1994). Cerebral blood flow and oxygen delivery during hypoxemia and hemodilution: role of arterial oxygen content. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 267, H2025–H2031.

Tomiyama Y, Jansen K, Brian JE Jr & Todd MM (1999). Hemodilution, cerebral O<sub>2</sub> delivery, and cerebral blood flow: a study using hyperbaric oxygenation. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* **276**, H1190–H1196.

Wade OL & Bishop JM (1962). Cardiac Output and Regional Blood Flow. Blackwell Scientific, Oxford, UK.

Willie CK, Macleod DB, Shaw AD, Smith KJ, Tzeng YC, Eves ND, Ikeda K, Graham J, Lewis NC, Day TA & Ainslie PN (2012). Regional brain blood flow in man during acute changes in arterial blood gases. J Physiol 590, 3261–3275.

Willie CK, Smith KJ, Day TA, Ray LA, Lewis NC, Bakker A, Macleod DB & Ainslie PN (2013). Regional cerebral blood flow in humans at high altitude: gradual ascent and two weeks at 5050 m. *J Appl Physiol*, doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00594.2013

Wilson MH, Edsell MEG, Davagnanam I, Hirani SP, Martin DS, Levett DZH, Thornton JS, Golay X, Strycharczuk L, Newman SP, Montgomery HE, Grocott MPW & Imray CHE; Caudwell Xtreme Everest Research Group (2011). Cerebral artery dilatation maintains cerebral oxygenation at extreme altitude and in acute hypoxia—an ultrasound and MRI study. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab 31, 2019–2029.

Wolff CB, Barry P & Collier DJ (2002). Cardiovascular and respiratory adjustments at altitude sustain cerebral oxygen delivery – Severinghaus revisited. *Comp Biochem Physiol A Mol Integr Physiol* **132**, 221–229.

Xu K & Lamanna JC (2006). Chronic hypoxia and the cerebral circulation. *J Appl Physiol* **100**, 725–730.

#### **Additional Information**

#### **Competing interests**

None declared.

#### Funding

The overall AltitudeOmics study was funded, in part, by grants from the US Department of Defense (W81XWH-11-2-0040 TATRC to R.C.R., and W81XWH-10-2-0114 to A.T.L.); the Cardiopulmonary & Respiratory Physiology Laboratory, University of Oregon; the Altitude Research Center and the Charles S. Houston Endowed Professorship, Department of Emergency Medicine, School of Medicine, University of Colorado Denver Anschutz Medical Campus.

#### Acknowledgements

This paper is part of a series titled 'AltitudeOmics' that together represent a group of studies that explored the basic mechanisms controlling human acclimatization to hypoxia and its subsequent retention. Many people and organizations invested enormous amounts of time and resources to make AltitudeOmics a success. Foremost, the study was made possible by the tireless support, generosity and tenacity of our research subjects. AltitudeOmics principal investigators were Colleen G. Julian, Andrew T. Lovering, Andrew W. Subudhi and Robert C. Roach. A complete list of other investigators on this multinational, collaborative effort involved in development, subject management and data collection, supporting industry partners, and people and organizations in Bolivia that made AltitudeOmics possible is available elsewhere (Subudhi *et al.* 2014).

### Article two

<u>Fan JL</u>, Subudhi AW, Evero O, Bourdillon N, Kayser B, Lovering AT, Roach RC. (2014). AltitudeOmics: Enhanced cerebrovascular reactivity and ventilatory response to  $CO_2$  with high altitude acclimatisation and re-exposure. *Journal of Applied Physiology (1985)* **116**, 911-918.

## HIGHLIGHTED TOPIC | Hypoxia

## AltitudeOmics: enhanced cerebrovascular reactivity and ventilatory response to $CO_2$ with high-altitude acclimatization and reexposure

Jui-Lin Fan,<sup>1,2</sup> Andrew W. Subudhi,<sup>3,4</sup> Oghenero Evero,<sup>3</sup> Nicolas Bourdillon,<sup>1</sup> Bengt Kayser,<sup>1</sup> Andrew T. Lovering,<sup>5</sup> and Robert C. Roach<sup>3</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Institute of Sports Sciences, Faculty of Biology and Medicine, University of Lausanne, Lausanne, Switzerland; <sup>2</sup>Lemanic Neuroscience Doctoral School, University of Lausanne, Lausanne, Switzerland; <sup>3</sup>Altitude Research Center, Department of Emergency Medicine, University of Colorado Denver, Aurora, Colorado; <sup>4</sup>Department of Biology; University of Colorado, Colorado Springs, Colorado; and <sup>5</sup>Department of Human Physiology, University of Oregon, Eugene, Oregon

Submitted 17 June 2013; accepted in final form 16 December 2013

Fan JL, Subudhi AW, Evero O, Bourdillon N, Kayser B, Lovering AT, Roach RC. AltitudeOmics: enhanced cerebrovascular reactivity and ventilatory response to CO2 with high-altitude acclimatization and reexposure. J Appl Physiol 116: 911-918, 2014. First published December 19, 2013; doi:10.1152/japplphysiol.00704.2013.-The present study is the first to examine the effect of high-altitude acclimatization and reexposure on the responses of cerebral blood flow and ventilation to CO<sub>2</sub>. We also compared the steady-state estimates of these parameters during acclimatization with the modified rebreathing method. We assessed changes in steady-state responses of middle cerebral artery velocity (MCAv), cerebrovascular conductance index (CVCi), and ventilation (VE) to varied levels of  $CO_2$  in 21 lowlanders (9 women;  $21 \pm 1$  years of age) at sea level (SL), during initial exposure to 5,260 m (ALT1), after 16 days of acclimatization (ALT16), and upon reexposure to altitude following either 7 (POST7) or 21 days (POST21) at low altitude (1,525 m). In the nonacclimatized state (ALT1), MCAv and VE responses to CO<sub>2</sub> were elevated compared with those at SL (by 79  $\pm$  75% and 14.8  $\pm$  12.3 l/min, respectively; P = 0.004 and P = 0.011). Acclimatization at ALT16 further elevated both MCAv and VE responses to CO<sub>2</sub> compared with ALT1 (by 89  $\pm$ 70% and 48.3  $\pm$  32.0 l/min, respectively; P < 0.001). The acclimatization gained for VE responses to CO<sub>2</sub> at ALT16 was retained by 38% upon reexposure to altitude at POST7 (P = 0.004 vs. ALT1), whereas no retention was observed for the MCAv responses (P >0.05). We found good agreement between steady-state and modified rebreathing estimates of MCAv and VE responses to CO2 across all three time points (P < 0.001, pooled data). Regardless of the method of assessment, altitude acclimatization elevates both the cerebrovascular and ventilatory responsiveness to CO2. Our data further demonstrate that this enhanced ventilatory CO<sub>2</sub> response is partly retained after 7 days at low altitude.

cerebral blood flow; cerebral  $\mathrm{CO}_2$  reactivity; rebreathing; altitude acclimatization

THE ABILITY TO MAINTAIN ADEQUATE oxygen transport to the brain by cerebral blood flow (CBF) in hypoxic environments is vital. The CBF responsiveness to  $CO_2$ , termed cerebrovascular  $CO_2$ reactivity, provides a useful, noninvasive index of cerebrovascular function (3, 19). To date, only a handful of studies have investigated the effect of acclimatization to high altitude on cerebrovascular  $CO_2$  reactivity (1, 16, 17, 24, 30, 49). It is difficult to interpret the findings from these studies due to the timing of measurements at high altitude (1, 16, 17, 24, 25), the confounding effects of previous high altitude exposure (1), artificial normobaric hypoxia (28, 46), and the method used to assess reactivity (24, 30, 49). Data obtained by Fan et al. (16, 17) on subjects at different stages of altitude acclimatization suggest that cerebrovascular  $CO_2$  reactivity is elevated with prolonged exposure to high altitude when using a modified rebreathing technique. In contrast, Lucas et al. (30) reported, using a steady-state technique (poikilocapnic hypoxia), reduced cerebrovascular  $CO_2$  reactivity in the same subjects assessed at the end of a 14-day stay at 5,050 m. More recently, Rupp et al. (49) reported a reduced cerebrovascular  $CO_2$  reactivity during steady-state hypoxic hypercapnia following 5 days at 4,350 m. Thus the effect of altitude acclimatization on cerebrovascular  $CO_2$  reactivity remains unclear.

In addition, it is unknown whether and for how long changes in cerebrovascular  $CO_2$  reactivity from acclimatization persist after descent. Repetitive 7-mo exposures to high altitude were reported to improve arterial  $O_2$  saturation  $(Sa_{O_2})$ , lower resting heart rate (HR), and decrease susceptibility to acute mountain sickness (AMS) upon subsequent reexposures (59). Remarkably, these prior exposure adaptations persisted despite a 5-mo deacclimatization period. The specific effect of high-altitude reexposure on cerebrovascular and ventilatory responsiveness to  $CO_2$  has yet to be examined.

Changes in cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity with high-altitude acclimatization depend on the method of assessment. At sea level, the steady-state method results in higher cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity (40-42) and lower ventilatory CO<sub>2</sub> sensitivity (6, 18, 23, 55) compared with the modified rebreathing test. These differences have been attributed to the presence of a Pco<sub>2</sub> gradient (between alveolar, arterial, and cerebrospinal fluid compartments) during the steady-state method, which is supposedly abolished or minimized during rebreathing (6). Meanwhile, elevated basal VE and subsequent underestimation of the ventilatory CO<sub>2</sub> sensitivity has been proposed as one possible explanation for lower steady-state estimates (34). No studies have directly compared the steady-state and modified rebreathing test estimates of cerebrovascular and ventilatory CO<sub>2</sub> responsiveness following ascent or acclimatization to high altitude.

The purpose of the present study was therefore twofold: first, we wished to assess the effect of altitude exposure on cerebro-

Address for reprint requests and other correspondence: B. Kayser, ISSUL, Univ. of Lausanne, 1015 Lausanne Switzerland, (e-mail: Bengt.Kayser@unil.ch).

vascular and ventilatory responsiveness to  $CO_2$  in acute conditions after acclimatization and upon reexposure to high altitude after a period spent at low altitude; second, we wished to compare the steady-state and modified rebreathing methods for assessing the ventilatory and cerebrovascular responsiveness to  $CO_2$  at high altitude.

#### METHODS

#### Subject Recruitment and Screening

This study was conducted as part of the AltitudeOmics project. Following institutional ethics approval, young (19–23 years old), healthy, sea-level residents were recruited from the greater Eugene, Oregon, area (elevation 130 m). Potential subjects were screened to exclude anyone who was born or had lived at altitudes >1,500 m for more than 1 year or had traveled to altitudes >1,000 m in the past 3 mo. A detailed description of subject recruitment procedures, including inclusion and exclusion criteria, has been presented elsewhere (54).

#### Ethical Approval

The study was performed according to the Declaration of Helsinki and was approved by the institutional review boards of the University of Colorado and the University of Oregon, and by the Human Research Protection Office of the U.S. Department of Defense. All participants were informed regarding the procedures of this study, and written informed consents were obtained prior to participation.

#### Experimental Design

After familiarization with the experimental procedures outlined below (*visit 1*), the subjects underwent experimental trials near sea level (SL) (130 m; barometric pressure 749 mmHg) and three times at high altitude (5,260 m, Mt. Chacaltaya, Bolivia; barometric pressure 406 mmHg) on the 1st and 16th days at high altitude (ALT1 and ALT16, respectively), and again after either 7 (POST7; n = 14) or 21 (POST21; n = 7) days at low altitude (1,525 m; barometric pressure 639 mmHg). An overview of the entire experimental design and protocol has been described in detail elsewhere (54).

#### Experimental Protocol

For each subject, all ALT measurements were carried out around the same time of day to minimize any confounding effect of circadian rhythm. Measurements were taken upon arrival at ALT1 to minimize the influence of AMS. Likewise, no symptoms of AMS were observed at ALT16 or POST7.

For this study, following 10–15 min of quiet rest in a seated position, each experimental testing session consisted of *I*) instrumentation, 2) 10 min in room air at baseline, and 3) cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity tests. The cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity tests consisted of *I*) 10 min with end-tidal PCO<sub>2</sub> (PET<sub>CO2</sub>) clamped at 40 mmHg; 2) 3 min of voluntary hyperventilation to lower PET<sub>CO2</sub> to ~20 mmHg; 3) the modified rebreathing test (details below); and 4) 3 min with PET<sub>CO2</sub> clamped at 50 mmHg. The entire cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity protocol was carried out in a background of hyperoxia (end-tidal PO<sub>2</sub> [PET<sub>O2</sub>] >250 mmHg).

#### Experimental Setup

Throughout the protocol, the subjects sat upright and breathed through a mouthpiece attached to a two-way, nonrebreathing valve (Hans-Rudolph 2700, Hans-Rudolph, Shawnee, KS). The breathing circuit allowed switching from room air to either an end-tidal clamping system or a rebreathing system. The end-tidal clamping setup used in the present study is a modified version of the system previously described by Olin et al. (39). The setup allowed stabilizing PET<sub>CO2</sub> at

40 and 50 mmHg. Throughout the end-tidal  $P_{CO_2}$  clamping, we maintained  $P_{ET_{O_2}}$  at >250 mmHg by titrating 50% or 100%  $O_2$  into the inspiratory reservoir at SL and ALT, respectively.

#### Modified Rebreathing Method

The modified rebreathing method is well established for assessing both ventilatory and cerebrovascular CO2 reactivities (14, 16, 34, 41). By using hyperoxia ( $P_{ET_{O_2}} > 250 \text{ mmHg}$ ) the test minimizes the output of peripheral chemoreceptors (11, 21), and the ventilatory response to the modified rebreathing method can thus be interpreted as the ventilatory CO<sub>2</sub> sensitivity primarily from the central chemoreflex. The details of the modified rebreathing method have been previously described in Fan al. (16, 17). The rebreathing bag was filled with gas to achieve inspired Pco2 and Po2 of 0 mmHg and 300 mmHg, respectively, at each altitude. Subjects were instructed to hyperventilate for 3 min (part 2) to lower and then maintain PETCO, at 20 mmHg at both sea level and 5,260 m (in background  $P_{ETO_2} > 250$  mmHg). Subjects were then switched to the rebreathing bag, and following two initial deep breaths to mix the gas from the bag with that in the respiratory system, they were instructed to breathe ad libitum (part 3). The rebreathing tests were terminated when PETCO, reached 50 mmHg, PETO, dropped below 200 mmHg, or the subject reached the end of his or her hypercapnic tolerance.

#### Measurements

*Cerebrovascular variables.* Middle cerebral artery velocity (MCAv, an index of cerebral blood flow) was measured in the left middle cerebral artery using a 2-MHz pulsed Doppler ultrasound system (ST3; Spencer Technology, Seattle, WA). The Doppler ultrasound probe was positioned over the left temporal window and held in place with an adjustable plastic headband (Marc 600 Headframe; Spencer Technology). The signal was acquired at depths ranging from 43 to 54 mm. Signal quality was optimized, and an M-mode screen shot was recorded to facilitate subsequent probe placements. Peripheral saturation was measured on the right side of the forehead by pulse oximetry (N-200; Nellcor, Hayward, CA).

*Cardiovascular variables.* Beat-to-beat mean arterial blood pressure (MAP) was measured from an arterial catheter inserted in a radial artery, and connected to a calibrated, fluid-filled, disposable pressure transducer positioned at the level of the heart (DELTRAN II; Utah Medical, Salt Lake City, UT). HR was determined using three-lead electrocardiography systems (ADInstruments BioAmp & Micromaxx; SonoSite, Bothell, WA). Cerebrovascular conductance index (CVCi) was calculated using the equation CVCi = MCAv/MAP and normalized to values obtained at a  $Pet_{CO_2}$  of 20 mmHg, and expressed as percentage change.

*Respiratory variables.* Ve was measured using a pneumotachograph (Universal Ventilation Meter; Vacu-Med, Ventura, CA; Ultima series; Medgraphics CPX, Minneapolis, MN) and expressed in units adjusted to body temperature and pressure, saturated (BTPS).  $PeT_{O_2}$ and  $PeT_{CO_2}$  were measured using fast-responding gas analyzers (O<sub>2</sub>Cap Oxygen analyzer; Oxigraf, Mountain View, CA). The pneumotachograph was calibrated using a 3-liter syringe (Hans-Rudolph 5530) and the gas analyzers were calibrated using gas mixtures of known concentrations of O<sub>2</sub> and CO<sub>2</sub> prior to each testing session.

Arterial blood gas variables. An arterial catheter (20–22 gauge) was placed into a radial artery and blood samples (2 ml) were taken over approximately five cardiac cycle periods. Core body temperature was telemetrically recorded from an ingested pill (CorTemp; HQInc, Palmetto, FL). All samples were analyzed immediately for arterial pH, Po<sub>2</sub> (Pa<sub>O2</sub>), PcO<sub>2</sub> (Pa<sub>CO2</sub>) (Rapidlab 248; Siemens Healthcare Diagnostics, Munich, Germany), hemoglobin concentration, and O<sub>2</sub> saturation (Sa<sub>O2</sub>) (Radiometer OSM3; Radiometer Medical ApS, Copenhagen, Denmark). The blood gas values were analyzed in triplicate and temperature-corrected (26, 53). Arterial bicarbonate concentration

([HCO<sub>3</sub>]) was subsequently calculated using the Henderson-Hasselbalch equation.

#### Data Acquisition

All analog data were sampled and recorded at 200 Hz on a personal computer for off-line analysis (Powerlab 16/30; ADInstruments, Bella Vista, Australia).

#### Data Analysis

Α

MCAv-CO<sub>2</sub> slope (cm/s/mmHg)

MAP-CO<sub>2</sub> slope (mmHg/mmHg) **B** 

4.

3.

2

2.0

1.5

1.0

0.5

0.0

3

ALT

PALIN

Ś

Steady-state responses. Because the subjects could not tolerate PET<sub>CO2</sub> clamping at 50 mmHg at ALT16, the steady-state MCAv-CO<sub>2</sub>, MAP-CO<sub>2</sub>, and CVCi-CO<sub>2</sub> slopes were estimated from the difference in mean MCAv, MAP, and CVCi at the end of 20 and 40 mmHg PET<sub>CO2</sub> clamping (20-s averages) and plotted against the change in Pa<sub>CO</sub>, between these two conditions across all time points (SL, ALT1, ALT16, POST7, and POST21). The absolute value of VE at clamp 40 mmHg was used as an estimate of steady-state VE responsiveness to CO<sub>2</sub>, because voluntary hyperventilation was necessary to reduce Petco, to 20 mmHg.

Modified rebreathing. The rebreathing data were first reduced to 1-s averages across the entire rebreathing period. The VE-CO<sub>2</sub> slopes were analyzed using a specially designed program (Analyse VE Rebreathing programme rev11; University of Toronto, Toronto, ON, Canada) as previously described (15, 16, 34). The MCAv-CO<sub>2</sub> slopes were analyzed using a commercially available graphing program (Prism 5.0d; GraphPad Software, San Diego, CA), whereby segmental linear regression (least squares fit) was used to estimate the MCAv-CO<sub>2</sub> slope during the modified rebreathing. For comparison, we plotted the MCAv-CO<sub>2</sub> slopes using a sigmoid curve as described by Battisti-Charbonney et al. (4) using the Prism program. To minimize the sum of squares for nonlinear regression (Levenberg-Marquardt algorithm) we used the equation MCAv =  $a + (b/\{1 + \exp[ (P_{ET_{CO_2}} - c)/d]$ ), where MCAv is the dependent variable in cm/s,  $PET_{CO_2}$  is the independent variable in mmHg, *a* is the minimum

۴§

С

۴§

150-

100

We found good agreement in the MCAv-CO2 slope obtained from these two models ( $R^2 = 0.71$ ). However, due to the range of PET<sub>CO</sub>, used in this study, segmental linear regression generally provided better fit across all conditions, whereas the sigmoidal curve model was the preferred model for only 12 out of 58 trials. As such, only the MCAv-CO<sub>2</sub> slopes obtained using the segmental linear model are presented.

#### Statistical Analysis

\*§†

Due to logistical impacts on planning and transportation, not all subjects were able to participate in all high-altitude studies. See the Figs. 1–3 and Table 1 for complete sample size reporting for each procedure. Most data are reported as the improvement over the time of acclimatization (change from ALT1 to ALT16) and as the amount of that improvement that was retained after time at low altitude, calculated as % retention = (POST7 or POST21 - ALT1)/(ALT16 -ALT1)·100 (5). The effects of altitude acclimatization and reexposure (between SL, ALT1, ALT16, POST7, and POST21) on the steadystate MCAv-CO<sub>2</sub> slope, CVCi-CO<sub>2</sub> slope, and VE at 40 mmHg were analyzed using a mixed-model linear regression (IBM SPSS Statistics version 21; IBM, Armonk, NY). To assess the effects of altitude acclimatization (between SL, ALT1, and ALT16) on the rebreathing estimates of MCAv-CO<sub>2</sub> and VE-CO<sub>2</sub> slopes, we used mixed-model linear regression analysis (diagonal repeated covariance assumed). The interactions between variables of interest were assessed using correlational (Pearson) analysis (IBM SPSS Statistics version 21). Data are shown as mean  $\pm$  SD. Results were considered significant at  $\alpha < 0.05$ . Trends were consider at the  $\alpha < 0.10$  level. A priori power calculations ( $\alpha = 0.05, \beta = 0.20$ ) were used to determine sample size and limit type II error.



Fig. 1. Changes in steady-state estimates of cerebrovascular, cardiovascular, and ventilatory responsiveness to CO2 with acclimatization and reexposure to 5,260 m. Values are mean  $\pm$  SD. \*Different from SL (P < 0.05); †different from ALT1 (P < 0.05), §different from ALT16 (P < 0.05).

913



Fig. 2. Relationship between standard basic excess and steady-state cerebrovascular, ventilatory, and cardiovascular responsiveness to CO<sub>2</sub> with acclimatization to altitude. \*Significant correlations (P < 0.05).

#### RESULTS

Detailed baseline characteristics of the 21 (9 women; age  $21 \pm 1$  years) subjects participating in AltitudeOmics are presented elsewhere (54). All 21 subjects completed the protocol at SL. Due to logistical issues, 4 of 21 subjects were unable to complete the entire experimental protocol at ALT1. Upon reexposure to altitude, 14 of 14 subjects completed the protocol at POST7, and 5 of 7 completed the protocol at POST21. No comparison was carried out between ALT1 and POST21 due to the low number of subjects.

#### Resting Variables

The resting variables across acclimatization and reexposure have already been reported in detail elsewhere (54) and will not be reproduced in this paper.

#### Steady-State Method

Acclimatization. Compared with SL, the steady-state MCAv-CO<sub>2</sub> slope was elevated at ALT1 (by 79 ± 70%; P < 0.001), and was further elevated at ALT16 (by 89 ± 70% vs. ALT1; P = 0.001) (Table 1). Similarly, the steady-state MAP-CO<sub>2</sub> slope was elevated at ALT1 (by 0.24 ± 0.23 mmHg/mmHg; P = 0.013) and further elevated at ALT16 (by 0.80 ± 0.46 mmHg/mmHg vs. ALT1; P < 0.001). The steady-state CVCiCO<sub>2</sub> slope was elevated at ALT1 (by 82 ± 79%; P < 0.001), and remained higher at ALT16 (by 93 ± 81%; P < 0.001 vs. SL, no difference with ALT1). VE at 40 mmHg was elevated at ALT1 compared with SL (by 14.8 ± 12.3 l/min; P = 0.011), and further elevated at ALT16 (by 48.3 ± 32.0 l/min vs. ALT1; P < 0.001).

Reexposure. Upon reexposure to altitude, it appears that the acclimatization gained in the steady-state MCAv-CO<sub>2</sub> slope was not retained at POST7 (P = 0.145 vs. ALT1). Compared with ALT16, the steady-state MCAv-CO<sub>2</sub> slope was lowered at both POST7 and POST21 (P = 0.029 and P = 0.003, respectively), but nevertheless remained higher compared with SL (P < 0.001 and P = 0.024, respectively). Similarly, 49% of the acclimatization gained in the MAP-CO<sub>2</sub> slope was retained at POST7. Specifically, the MAP-CO<sub>2</sub> slope remained higher at POST7 compared with ALT1 (P = 0.005). Compared with ALT16, the MAP-CO<sub>2</sub> slope was lowered at both POST7 and POST21 (P < 0.001 for both). Nevertheless, the MAP-CO<sub>2</sub> slope was higher at POST7 and POST21 compared with SL (P < 0.001 and P = 0.020, respectively). In contrast, no difference was observed in the CVCi-CO<sub>2</sub> slope at POST7 compared with ALT1 or ALT16 (P = 0.980 and P = 0.804, respectively), but it remained higher compared with SL (P <0.001). Likewise, the CVCi-CO<sub>2</sub> slope tended to remain higher



Fig. 3. Comparison of steady-state and rebreathing estimates of cerebrovascular and ventilatory responsiveness of CO<sub>2</sub> with acclimatization to 5,260 m. \*Significant correlations (P < 0.05).

Cerebral Function at Altitude • Fan JL et al.

Table 1. Cerebrovascular and ventilatory reactivity parameters during the steady-state and modified rebreathing

	SL $(n = 21)$	ALT1 $(n = 17)$	ALT16 $(n = 20)$	POST7 $(n = 14)$	POST21 $(n = 5)$
Steady-state					
MCAv-Pa <sub>CO2</sub> slope (cm·s <sup>-1</sup> ·mmHg <sup>-1</sup> )	$1.19 \pm 0.42$	$2.16 \pm 1.05*$	$3.39 \pm 0.89^{*\dagger}$	$2.68 \pm 0.88^{*}$	$2.06 \pm 0.57 * \ddagger$
CVCi-Pa <sub>CO2</sub> slope (%/mmHg)	$3.35 \pm 1.21$	$5.87 \pm 2.60*$	$5.75 \pm 1.85^{*}$	$5.89 \pm 1.23^{*}$	$5.41 \pm 1.78*$
MAP-Pa <sub>CO2</sub> slope (l/min)	$0.03 \pm 0.24$	$0.28 \pm 0.19^*$	$1.06 \pm 0.45^{*\dagger}$	$0.56 \pm 0.29^{*}$	$0.32 \pm 0.18^{*}$
VE at 40 mmHg (l/min)	$19.15 \pm 4.89$	$34.06 \pm 12.23*$	$80.05 \pm 32.32^{*\dagger}$	$49.03 \pm 13.68^{*}^{\dagger}^{\ddagger}$	$43.25 \pm 7.56^{++}$
Modified rebreathing					
MCAv-PET <sub>CO2</sub> slope (cm·s <sup><math>-1</math></sup> ·mmHg <sup><math>-1</math></sup> )	$1.34 \pm 0.60$	$2.95 \pm 1.11*$	$3.67 \pm 0.87^{*\dagger}$		_
VE-CO <sub>2</sub> slope (1·min <sup>-1</sup> ·mmHg <sup>-1</sup> )	$1.90 \pm 0.81$	$3.49 \pm 1.51*$	$6.28 \pm 3.56^{*+}$		_
VE recruitment threshold (mmHg)	$38.7\pm3.4$	$33.7 \pm 3.7*$	$29.2 \pm 2.1*$ †	_	—

All values are mean  $\pm$  SD. SL, sea level; ALT1, day 1 at high altitude; ALT16, day 16 at high altitude; POST7, reexposure following 7 days at low altitude; POST21, reexposure following 21 days at low altitude. \*Different from SL (P < 0.05); †different from ALT1 (P < 0.05); †different from ALT16 (P < 0.05).

at POST21 compared with SL (P = 0.058) but was not different from ALT16 (P = 0.715).

Upon reexposure, the effect of acclimatization on VE at 40 mmHg was retained by 38% at POST7 (P = 0.004 vs. ALT1). Compared with ALT16, VE at 40 mmHg was lower at POST7 and POST21 (P = 0.001 and P < 0.001, respectively), but these values remained higher compared with SL (P < 0.001 and P = 0.001, respectively).

#### Modified Rebreathing Method

Similar to the steady-state method, the rebreathing MCAv-CO<sub>2</sub> slope was elevated at ALT1 (by 137 ± 117%; P < 0.001), and further elevated at ALT16 (by 35 ± 33% vs. ALT1; P = 0.040) (Table 1). The rebreathing VE-CO<sub>2</sub> slope was elevated at ALT1 compared with SL (by 1.61 ± 1.14 l·min<sup>-1</sup>·mmHg<sup>-1</sup>; P = 0.038), and further elevated at ALT16 (by 2.86 ± 2.61 l·min<sup>-1</sup>·mmHg<sup>-1</sup> vs. ALT1; P = 0.004). The ventilatory recruitment threshold was lowered at ALT1 (by 4.4 ± 4.0 mmHg; P < 0.001 vs. SL) and further lowered at ALT16 (by 4.4 ± 3.2 mmHg vs. ALT1; P < 0.001).

#### Acid-Base Buffering Capacity Correlations

Based on previous findings (16), we performed correlations between the pooled steady-state data with  $[\text{HCO}_3^-]$  and found that resting  $[\text{HCO}_3^-]$  correlated with the steady-state MCAv-CO<sub>2</sub> slope (R = -0.771) and VE at 40 mmHg (R = -0.723; P < 0.001 for both) (Fig. 2).

#### Steady-State vs. Modified Rebreathing

We observed correlations between the steady-state and rebreathing MCAv-CO<sub>2</sub> slope at SL (R = 0.609; P = 0.003), ALT1 (R = 0.817; P < 0.001), and ALT16 (R = 0.596; P = 0.007), whereas the pooled MCAv-CO<sub>2</sub> slopes (combined SL, ALT1, and ALT16) between the two methods also correlated well (R = 0.860; P < 0.001) (Fig. 3). Likewise, there were significant correlations between VE at 40 mmHg and the rebreathing VE-CO<sub>2</sub> slope at SL (R = 0.476; P = 0.029), ALT1 (R = 0.506; P = 0.038), and ALT16 (R = 0.927; P < 0.001), whereas the pooled ventilatory data across all time points also correlated (R = 0.904; P < 0.001).

#### DISCUSSION

The present study is the first to assess the effect of altitude acclimatization and reexposure on cerebrovascular  $CO_2$  reactivity using both the steady-state and modified rebreathing

methods. We demonstrate that cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity was elevated immediately upon arrival at 5,260 m and is further elevated following 16 days of acclimatization regardless of the method of assessment. In addition, we found that cerebrovascular and ventilatory responsiveness to CO2 remains elevated upon reexposure to altitude, despite 7 or 21 days at low altitude. Because these changes in cerebrovascular and ventilatory responsiveness to CO<sub>2</sub> correlated with the changes in resting arterial  $[HCO_3^-]$  across all time points, we speculate that these changes might be partly due to an altered pH buffering capacity associated with exposure to high altitude. Our data thus demonstrate that the changes in cerebrovascular and ventilatory control gained due to altitude acclimatization over a period of 16 days are partially preserved upon subsequent exposure to altitude, at least for up to a period of 3 wk spent at low altitude.

#### *Effects of Acclimatization on Cerebrovascular CO*<sub>2</sub> *Reactivity*

Our findings extend those from Fan et al. (16, 17) by demonstrating that the MCAv-CO<sub>2</sub> slope is elevated upon arrival at 5,260 m and further elevated following 16 days of acclimatization (Fig. 1A). Importantly, previous studies by Fan et al. (16, 17) assessed MCAv-CO<sub>2</sub> slope in subjects who spent 8 days ascending to 5,050 m, whereas the subjects in the present study ascended rapidly to altitude ( $\sim$ 3 h), thus making direct comparison difficult. Our findings contradict those of Lucas et al. (30), who found that the MCAv-CO<sub>2</sub> slope was initially elevated at 5,050 m, but had returned toward sea level values following 2 wk at 5,050 m. However, because PETO, was not controlled, the MCAv-CO<sub>2</sub> slopes reported by Lucas et al. (30) reflect MCAv changes from polkilocapnic hypoxia (room air breathing at 5,050 m:  $Pet_{O_2} \sim 48$  mmHg and  $Pet_{CO_2} 26-22$ mmHg) to hypercapnic hyperoxia ( $P_{ETO_2} > 310$  mmHg and  $P_{ET_{CO_2}} \sim 30$  mmHg), and thus do not represent isolated reactivity to CO<sub>2</sub>. Rupp et al. (49) recently found the MCAv response to steady-state hypoxic hypercapnia ( $P_{ETO_2} = 55$ mmHg) to be reduced following 5 days at 4,350 m. Therefore, discrepancies between findings by Rupp et al. (49) and those of the present study can be attributed the differences in  $P_{ETO_2}$  (55 mmHg vs. >200 mmHg), altitude (4,350 m vs. 5,260 m), and acclimatization state of the subjects (5 days vs. 16 days). The results from the present study demonstrate for the first time that cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity per se is enhanced with acclimatization to high altitude when studied using a background level of hyperoxia. Furthermore, discrepancies between studies

915

highlight how methodological differences can yield vastly different results. Thus future studies are warranted to clarify the effect of hypoxic and hyperoxic background on assessing cerebrovascular functions at both sea level and following ascent to high altitude.

#### Altered Acid-Base Buffering Capacity?

During altitude acclimatization, there is a progressive and parallel reduction in arterial and cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) bicarbonate concentration, which serves to compensate for the changes in pH associated with hyperventilation-induced hypocapnia (12, 13, 20). These changes in acid-base buffering capacity, in both the arterial and CSF compartments, would lead to a greater rise in arterial and CSF [H<sup>+</sup>] for a given rise in Pa<sub>CO<sub>2</sub></sub>. In support of this notion, lowering CSF bicarbonate concentration elevates the cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity in an anesthetized dog model (27), whereas bicarbonate infusion increases cerebral perfusion pressure in patients with posttraumatic head injury (9), elevates cerebral blood volume in preterm infants (57), and lowers ventilation in healthy exercising humans at SL (44). As such, it has been suggested that the MCAv responses to CO<sub>2</sub> at high altitude are linked to changes in arterial acid-base balance (16, 25). In the present study, we observed concomitant increases in cerebrovascular and ventilatory responsiveness to CO<sub>2</sub> with acclimatization to high altitude and reexposure (Fig. 1), which occurred in parallel to the changes in  $[HCO_3^-]$  (Fig. 2). While such correlations do not imply causality, the possible role for acid-base status changes on cerebrovascular and ventilatory responsiveness to CO<sub>2</sub> at high altitude remains to be further studied.

#### Interaction Between Cerebrovascular and Ventilatory Responsiveness to CO<sub>2</sub>

Interaction between cerebrovascular CO2 reactivity and central chemoreceptor activation was first alluded to by Heyman et al. (22) and has been subsequently expanded upon by others (10, 16–18, 38, 43, 60–62). It was postulated that changes in cerebrovascular CO2 reactivity affect the stability of the ventilatory response to  $CO_2$  by modulating the degree of  $H^+$ washout at the level of the central chemoreceptor (38). Accordingly, a blunted cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity would lead to less central H<sup>+</sup> washout and subsequently greater central chemoreceptor activation. Conversely, an enhanced cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity would result in lower central [H<sup>+</sup>] and therefore lower ventilatory CO<sub>2</sub> sensitivity. In agreement with previous altitude studies (16, 17), we observed concomitant increases cerebrovascular and ventilatory responsiveness to CO<sub>2</sub> (Fig. 1). These findings seem to contradict the modulating role of cerebrovascular CO2 reactivity on central chemoreceptor activation, possibly due to other overriding factors such as enhanced central chemosensitivity and changes in acid-base balance associated with ascent to high altitude. Future work is necessary to further unravel the interaction between the regulation of cerebral blood flow and ventilation.

#### Going Back Up

Despite the large body of literature regarding high-altitude acclimatization over the past century, the effect of prior exposure on physiological parameters during subsequent exposures is not well documented. Most attention has focused on the effect of a recent altitude exposure on the risk for AMS (7, 31, 45, 51) or the rate of ascent (56). However, the dose of previous altitude exposure and acclimatization were generally not controlled in these studies. Wu et al. (59) found a progressive reduction in the incidence of AMS, lower HR, and higher SpO<sub>2</sub> in lowland railroad workers over the course of several 7-mo exposures to high altitude interspersed with 5 mo spent at low altitude. Similarly, MacNutt et al. (32) found faster rate of ascent, lower AMS, and higher SpO<sub>2</sub> in trekkers with a recent altitude exposure compared with altitude-naive trekkers, despite a 7- to 30-day deacclimatization period. In the present study, we compared the cerebrovascular and ventilatory responsiveness to CO<sub>2</sub> with acclimatization and upon reexposure to 5,260 m following a period of either 7 or 21 days at low altitude. We found that 38% of the gain in ventilatory response to  $CO_2$  over acclimatization was retained at POST7 (Fig. 1*C*), whereas essentially none of the gain in MCAv-CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity over acclimatization was retained at POST7 (Fig. 1A). Regardless of the underpinning mechanism(s), our findings suggest that the effect of previous altitude acclimatization over 16 days on the ventilatory response to CO<sub>2</sub> is partially retained after 7 days at low altitude, whereas it is reversed in the cerebrovascular response to CO<sub>2</sub>. Our data extend findings by Muza et al. (36) showing that ventilatory acclimatization gained at 4,300 m is retained following 8 days spent at low altitude. Because we found the CVCi-CO<sub>2</sub> slope to be consistently elevated by 60-80% across all time points (Fig. 1D), whereas the changes in MAP-CO<sub>2</sub> slope closely follow the changes in MCAv-CO<sub>2</sub> slope (Fig. 1B), we speculate that the changes in MCAv- $CO_2$ slope at high altitude can be primarily accounted for by an enhanced sensitivity of the cerebral vessels to CO<sub>2</sub>, whereas the remainder can be attributed to an enhanced perfusion pressure response.

#### Steady-State or Modified Rebreathing Method?

There has been much debate over the use of the steady-state or the modified rebreathing method for the assessment of cerebrovascular and ventilatory control, and attempts at consensus have produced no uniform agreement [(18, 40), also see(2, 14) for reviews]. The steady-state ventilatory responses to CO<sub>2</sub> were found to be either similar (34, 37, 40-42, 47) or lower (6, 18, 23, 55) compared with rebreathing estimates, whereas steady-state cerebrovascular CO2 reactivity has been shown to be consistently higher than rebreathing values (18, 40-42). The present study demonstrates that the changes in cerebrovascular and ventilatory CO<sub>2</sub> responsiveness with altitude acclimatization were similar between the steady-state and the modified rebreathing method (Table 1), possibly due to tight control of arterial Pco2 and Po2 with our end-tidal clamping setup. Moreover, we observed strong correlations in these parameters between the two methods across all time points (Fig. 3). We therefore conclude that both methods can be used to assess the changes in cerebrovascular and ventilatory responses to CO<sub>2</sub> with high altitude exposure and acclimatization, provided that the level of CO<sub>2</sub> is comparable across all the conditions, under identical levels of background O<sub>2</sub>.

Although the present study provided the opportunity to assess the effects of acclimatization and reexposure to 5,260 m on cerebrovascular CO2 reactivity, an important methodological consideration should be acknowledged when interpreting our findings. In the present study, transcranial Doppler ultrasound (TCD) was used to measure MCAv as an index of global CBF changes during initial exposure, acclimatization, and subsequent reexposure to 5,260 m. This is based on the assumption that 1) the MCA carries approximately upward of 80% of the overall blood flow to the respective hemisphere (29); 2) changes in MCAv reflect changes in global CBF (8, 52); 3) the changes in MCAv in response to Pa<sub>CO<sub>2</sub></sub> changes are comparable to the changes in internal carotid blood flow (50); and 4) the diameter of the MCA does not change during the observed changes in arterial blood gases (52). In support, MCAv has been shown to reflect changes in CBF assessed with the direct Fick method, at least during initial exposure to high altitude (33, 35, 48).

Recent findings by Wilson et al. (58) indicate that the diameter of the MCA, as measured using TCD, varies depending on the altitude (e.g., 5.30 mm at 75 m, 5.51 mm at 3,500 m, 5.23 mm at 5,300 m, and 9.34 mm at 7,950 m). Importantly, the results reported by Wilson et al. (58) demonstrate that the MCA diameter remains relatively unchanged up to 5,300 m. It should be noted that the MCA diameters measured with TCD in that study were 80-90% greater than the values obtained using magnetic resonance imaging in the same subjects. Because our measurements were carried out in background hyperoxia (Petrone >300 mmHg), it seems unlikely that our cerebral blood velocity values would be confounded by any effect of hypoxia-induced vasodilation of the MCA. Further studies are needed to evaluate MCAv responses to CO<sub>2</sub> while holding Petrone at consistent levels of hypoxia.

#### Conclusion

Findings from the present study clearly show that both cerebrovascular and ventilatory responsiveness to  $CO_2$  is elevated upon arrival at high altitude and further elevated with acclimatization. We demonstrate for the first time that this effect of high-altitude acclimatization on the ventilatory response to  $CO_2$  is partially retained after a period at low altitude, whereas prior acclimatization has no effect on the cerebrovascular response to  $CO_2$ . Our data suggest that the increased cerebrovascular  $CO_2$  reactivity with acclimatization may be accounted for by the changes in acid-base balance in the blood and possibly the CSF compartment.

#### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This paper is part of a series titled "AltitudeOmics" that together represent a group of studies that explore the basic mechanisms controlling human acclimatization to hypoxia and its subsequent retention. Many people and organizations have invested enormous amounts of time and resources to make AltitudeOmics a success. Foremost, the study was made possible by the tireless support, generosity, and tenacity of our research subjects. AltitudeOmics principal investigators were C.G. Julian, A.T. Lovering, A.W. Subudhi, and R.C. Roach. A complete list of other investigators on this multinational, collaborative effort involved in development, subject management and data collection, supporting industry partners, and people and organizations in Bolivia that made AltitudeOmics possible is available in the first paper in this series (54). The authors are extremely grateful to J. Kern, J.E. Elliot, S.S. Laurie, and K.M. Beasley for their invaluable assistance in the blood gas data collection for this study. We extend our gratitude to Prof. James Duffin, who kindly provided his assistance and the rebreathing analysis program. We thank R. Molinari for his assistance in the statistical analysis of the data.

#### GRANTS

This study was supported by the Swiss National Science Foundation and the Faculty of Medicine of the University of Geneva. The overall AltitudeOmics study was funded in part by U.S. Department of Defense Grants W81XWH-11-2-0040 TATRC to R.C. Roach and W81XWH-10-2-0114 to A.T. Lovering); the Cardiopulmonary & Respiratory Physiology Laboratory, University of Oregon; and by the Altitude Research Center and the Charles S. Houston Endowed Professorship, Department of Emergency Medicine, School of Medicine, University of Colorado Denver.

#### DISCLOSURES

No conflicts of interest, financial or otherwise, are declared by the author(s).

#### AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

Author contributions: J.-L.F., A.W.S., O.E., A.T.L., and R.C.R. conception and design of research; J.-L.F., A.W.S., O.E., and N.B. performed experiments; J.-L.F. and A.W.S. analyzed data; J.-L.F., A.W.S., N.B., B.K., and R.C.R. interpreted results of experiments; J.-L.F. prepared figures; J.-L.F. drafted manuscript; J.-L.F., A.W.S., O.E., B.K., A.T.L., and R.C.R. edited and revised manuscript; J.-L.F., A.W.S., O.E., N.B., B.K., A.T.L., and R.C.R. approved final version of manuscript.

#### REFERENCES

- Ainslie PN, Burgess KR. Cardiorespiratory and cerebrovascular responses to hyperoxic and hypoxic rebreathing: effects of acclimatization to high altitude. *Respir Physiol Neurobiol* 161: 201–209, 2008.
- Ainslie PN, Duffin J. Integration of cerebrovascular CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity and chemoreflex control of breathing: mechanisms of regulation, measurement, and interpretation. *Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol* 296: R1473–R1495, 2009.
- 3. Ainslie PN, Ogoh S. Regulation of cerebral blood flow during chronic hypoxia: a matter of balance. *Exp Physiol* 95: 251–262, 2009.
- 4. Battisti-Charbonney A, Fisher J, Duffin J. The cerebrovascular response to carbon dioxide in humans. *J Physiol* 589: 3039–3048, 2011.
- Beidleman BA, Muza SR, Rock PB, Fulco CS, Lyons TP, Hoyt RW, Cymerman A. Exercise responses after altitude acclimatization are retained during reintroduction to altitude. *Med Sci Sports Exerc* 29: 1588–1595, 1997.
- Berkenbosch A, Bovill JG, Dahan A, DeGoede J, Olievier IC. The ventilatory CO<sub>2</sub> sensitivities from Read's rebreathing method and the steady-state method are not equal in man. *J Physiol* 411: 367–377, 1989.
- Bircher HP, Eichenberger U, Maggiorini M, Oelz O, Bärtsch P. Relationship of mountain sickness to physical fitness and exercise intensity during ascent. J Wilderness Med 5: 302–311, 1994.
- 8. **Bishop CC, Powell S, Rutt D, Browse NL.** Transcranial Doppler measurement of middle cerebral artery blood flow velocity: a validation study. *Stroke* 17: 913–915, 1986.
- 9. Bourdeaux C, Brown J. Sodium bicarbonate lowers intracranial pressure after traumatic brain injury. *Neurocrit Care* 13: 24–28, 2010.
- Chapman RW, Santiago TV, Edelman NH. Effects of graded reduction of brain blood flow on chemical control of breathing. *J Appl Physiol* 47: 1289–1294, 1979.
- 11. **Cunningham DJ, Lloyd BB, Patrick JM.** The relationship between ventilation and end-tidal PCO<sub>2</sub> in man during moderate exercise with and without CO<sub>2</sub> inhalation. *J Physiol* 169: 104–106, 1963.
- 12. Dempsey JA, Forster HV, DoPico GA. Ventilatory acclimatization to moderate hypoxemia in man. J Clin Invest 53: 1091–1100, 1974.
- Dempsey JA, Forster HV, Gledhill N, DoPico GA. Effects of moderate hypoxemia and hypocapnia on CSF [H<sup>+</sup>] and ventilation in man. *J Appl Physiol* 38: 665–674, 1975.
- 14. **Duffin J.** Measuring the respiratory chemoreflexes in humans. *Respir Physiol Neurobiol* 177: 71–79, 2011.
- Duffin J, Mohan RM, Vasiliou P, Stephenson R, Mahamed S. A model of the chemoreflex control of breathing in humans: model parameters measurement. *Respir Physiol* 120: 13–26, 2000.
- Fan JL, Burgess KR, Basnyat R, Thomas KN, Peebles KC, Lucas SJ, Lucas RA, Donnelly J, Cotter JD, Ainslie PN. Influence of high altitude on cerebrovascular and ventilatory responsiveness to CO<sub>2</sub>. J Physiol 588: 539–549, 2010.

- Cerebral Function at Altitude Fan JL et al.
- Fan JL, Burgess KR, Thomas KN, Lucas SJ, Cotter JD, Kayser B, Peebles KC, Ainslie PN. Effects of acetazolamide on cerebrovascular function and breathing stability at 5050 m. *J Physiol* 590: 1213–1225, 2012.
- Fan JL, Burgess KR, Thomas KN, Peebles KC, Lucas SJ, Lucas RA, Cotter JD, Ainslie PN. Influence of indomethacin on ventilatory and cerebrovascular responsiveness to CO<sub>2</sub> and breathing stability: the influence of PcO<sub>2</sub> gradients. *Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol* 298: R1648–R1658, 2010.
- 19. Faraci FM, Heistad DD. Regulation of large cerebral arteries and cerebral microvascular pressure. *Circ Res* 66: 8–17, 1990.
- Forster HV, Dempsey JA, Chosy LW. Incomplete compensation of CSF [H<sup>+</sup>] in man during acclimatization to high altitude (4,300 M). *J Appl Physiol* 38: 1067–1072, 1975.
- Gardner WN. The pattern of breathing following step changes of alveolar partial pressures of carbon dioxide and oxygen in man. *J Physiol* 300: 55–73, 1980.
- Heyman A, Birchfield RI, Sieker HO. Effects of bilateral cerebral infarction on respiratory center sensitivity. *Neurology* 8: 694–700, 1958.
- Jacobi MS, Patil CP, Saunders KB. Transient, steady-state and rebreathing responses to carbon dioxide in man, at rest and during light exercise. *J Physiol* 411: 85–96, 1989.
- 24. Jansen GF, Krins A, Basnyat B. Cerebral vasomotor reactivity at high altitude in humans. J Appl Physiol 86: 681–686, 1999.
- Jensen JB, Sperling B, Severinghaus JW, Lassen NA. Augmented hypoxic cerebral vasodilation in men during 5 days at 3,810 m altitude. J Appl Physiol 80: 1214–1218, 1996.
- Kelman GR, Nunn JF. Nomograms for correction of blood Po<sub>2</sub>, Pco<sub>2</sub>, pH, and base excess for time and temperature. J Appl Physiol 21: 1484–1490, 1966.
- Koehler RC, Traystman RJ. Bicarbonate ion modulation of cerebral blood flow during hypoxia and hypercapnia. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* 243: H33–H40, 1982.
- Kolb JC, Ainslie PN, Ide K, Poulin MJ. Effects of five consecutive nocturnal hypoxic exposures on the cerebrovascular responses to acute hypoxia and hypercapnia in humans. *J Appl Physiol* 96: 1745–1754, 2004.
- Lindegaard KF, Lundar T, Wiberg J, Sjoberg D, Aaslid R, Nornes H. Variations in middle cerebral artery blood flow investigated with noninvasive transcranial blood velocity measurements. *Stroke* 18: 1025–1030, 1987.
- Lucas SJ, Burgess KR, Thomas KN, Donnelly J, Peebles KC, Lucas RA, Fan JL, Cotter JD, Basnyat R, Ainslie PN. Alterations in cerebral blood flow and cerebrovascular reactivity during 14 days at 5050 m. J Physiol 589: 741–753, 2011.
- Lyons TP, Muza SR, Rock PB, Cymerman A. The effect of altitude pre-acclimatization on acute mountain sickness during reexposure. *Aviat* Space Environ Med 66: 957–962, 1995.
- MacNutt MJ, Laursen PB, Kedia S, Neupane M, Parajuli P, Pokharel J, Sheel AW. Acclimatisation in trekkers with and without recent exposure to high altitude. *Eur J Appl Physiol* 112: 3287–3294, 2012.
- 33. Milledge JS, Sorensen SC. Cerebral arteriovenous oxygen difference in man native to high altitude. *J Appl Physiol* 32: 687–689, 1972.
- Mohan RM, Amara CE, Cunningham DA, Duffin J. Measuring centralchemoreflex sensitivity in man: rebreathing and steady-state methods compared. *Respir Physiol* 115: 23–33, 1999.
- Møller K, Paulson OB, Hornbein TF, Colier WN, Paulson AS, Roach RC, Holm S, Knudsen GM. Unchanged cerebral blood flow and oxidative metabolism after acclimatization to high altitude. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab 22: 118–126, 2002.
- Muza SR, Fulco CS, Lyons T, Rock PB, Beidleman BA, Kenney J, Cymerman A. Augmented chemosensitivity at altitude and after return to sea level: impact on subsequent return to altitude. *Acta Andina* 4: 109–112, 1995.
- Nickol AH, Dunroy H, Polkey MI, Simonds A, Cordingley J, Corfield DR, Morrell MJ. A quick and easy method of measuring the hypercapnic ventilatory response in patients with COPD. *Respir Med* 103: 258–267, 2009.
- Ogoh S, Hayashi N, Inagaki M, Ainslie PN, Miyamoto T. Interaction between the ventilatory and cerebrovascular responses to hypo- and hypercapnia at rest and during exercise. J Physiol 586: 4327–4338, 2008.
- Olin JT, Dimmen AC, Subudhi AW, Roach RC. A simple method to clamp end-tidal carbon dioxide during rest and exercise. *Eur J Appl Physiol* 112: 3439–3444, 2012.
- Pandit JJ, Mohan RM, Paterson ND, Poulin MJ. Cerebral blood flow sensitivities to CO<sub>2</sub> measured with steady-state and modified rebreathing methods. *Respir Physiol Neurobiol* 159: 34–44, 2007.

- 41. **Pandit JJ, Mohan RM, Paterson ND, Poulin MJ.** Cerebral blood flow sensitivities to CO<sub>2</sub> with the steady-state method and Read's rebreathing method. *Adv Exp Med Biol* 499: 279–284, 2001.
- Pandit JJ, Mohan RM, Paterson ND, Poulin MJ. Cerebral blood flow sensitivity to CO<sub>2</sub> measured with steady-state and Read's rebreathing methods. *Respir Physiol Neurobiol* 137: 1–10, 2003.
- Peebles K, Celi L, McGrattan K, Murrell C, Thomas K, Ainslie PN. Human cerebrovascular and ventilatory CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity to end-tidal, arterial and internal jugular vein PCO2. *J Physiol* 584: 347–357, 2007.
- Péronnet F, Aguilaniu B. Lactic acid buffering, nonmetabolic CO<sub>2</sub> and exercise hyperventilation: a critical reappraisal. *Respir Physiol Neurobiol* 150: 4–18, 2006.
- 45. Pesce C, Leal C, Pinto H, González G, Maggiorini M, Schneider M, Bärtsch P. Determinants of acute mountain sickness and success on Mount Aconcagua (6962 m). *High Alt Med Biol* 6: 158–166, 2005.
- 46. Poulin MJ, Fatemian M, Tansley JG, O'Connor DF, Robbins PA. Changes in cerebral blood flow during and after 48 h of both isocapnic and poikilocapnic hypoxia in humans. *Exp Physiol* 87: 633–642, 2002.
- 47. **Read DJ.** A clinical method for assessing the ventilatory response to carbon dioxide. *Australas Ann Med* 16: 20–32, 1967.
- Roy SB, Guleria JS, Khanna PK, Talwar JR, Manchanda SC, Pande JN, Kaushik VS, Subba PS, Wood JE. Immediate circulatory response to high altitude hypoxia in man. *Nature* 217: 1177–1178, 1968.
- 49. Rupp T, Esteve F, Bouzat P, Lundby C, Perrey S, Levy P, Robach P, Verges S. Cerebral hemodynamic and ventilatory responses to hypoxia, hypercapnia, and hypocapnia during 5 days at 4,350 m. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab 34: 52–60, 2014.
- Sato K, Sadamoto T, Hirasawa A, Oue A, Subudhi AW, Miyazawa T, Ogoh S. Differential blood flow responses to CO<sub>2</sub> in human internal and external carotid and vertebral arteries. *J Physiol* 590: 3277–3290, 2012.
- 51. Schneider M, Bernasch D, Weymann J, Holle R, Bärtsch P. Acute mountain sickness: influence of susceptibility, preexposure, and ascent rate. *Med Sci Sports Exerc* 34: 1886–1891, 2002.
- Serrador JM, Picot PA, Rutt BK, Shoemaker JK, Bondar RL. MRI measures of middle cerebral artery diameter in conscious humans during simulated orthostasis. *Stroke* 31: 1672–1678, 2000.
- Severinghaus JW. Blood gas calculator. J Appl Physiol 21: 1108–1116, 1966.
- 54. Subudhi A, Bucher J, Bourdillon N, Davis C, Elliott J, Eutermoster M, Evero O, Fan JL, Jameson-Van Houten S, Julian CG, Kark J, Kark S, Kayser B, Kern JP, Kim SE, Lathan C, Laurie SS, Lovering AT, Paterson R, Polaner D, Ryan BJ, Spira J, Tsao JW, Wachsmuth NB, Roach RC. AltitudeOmics: the integrative physiology of the onset and retention of acclimatization to hypoxia in humans. *PLOS One*, in press.
- 55. **Tenney SM, Remmers JE, Mithoefer JC.** Interaction of CO<sub>2</sub> and hypoxic stimuli on ventilation at high altitude. *Q J Exp Physiol Cogn Med Sci* 48: 192–201, 1963.
- Tsianos G, Woolrich-Burt L, Aitchison T, Peacock A, Watt M, Montgomery H, Watt I, Grant S. Factors affecting a climber's ability to ascend Mont Blanc. *Eur J Appl Physiol* 96: 32–36, 2006.
- van Alfen-van der Velden AA, Hopman JC, Klaessens JH, Feuth T, Sengers RC, Liem KD. Effects of rapid versus slow infusion of sodium bicarbonate on cerebral hemodynamics and oxygenation in preterm infants. *Biol Neonate* 90: 122–127, 2006.
- 58. Wilson MH, Edsell ME, Davagnanam I, Hirani SP, Martin DS, Levett DZ, Thornton JS, Golay X, Strycharczuk L, Newman SP, Montgomery HE, Grocott MP, Imray CH. Cerebral artery dilatation maintains cerebral oxygenation at extreme altitude and in acute hypoxia; an ultrasound and MRI study. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab 31: 2019–2029, 2011.
- 59. Wu TY, Ding SQ, Liu JL, Yu MT, Jia JH, Duan JQ, Chai ZC, Dai RC, Zhang SL, Liang BZ, Zhao JZ, Qi DT, Sun YF, Kayser B. Reduced incidence and severity of acute mountain sickness in Qinghai-Tibet railroad construction workers after repeated 7-month exposures despite 5-month low altitude periods. *High Alt Med Biol* 10: 221–232, 2009.
- Xie A, Skatrud JB, Barczi SR, Reichmuth K, Morgan BJ, Mont S, Dempsey JA. Influence of cerebral blood flow on breathing stability. J Appl Physiol 106: 850–856, 2009.
- 61. Xie A, Skatrud JB, Khayat R, Dempsey JA, Morgan B, Russell D. Cerebrovascular response to carbon dioxide in patients with congestive heart failure. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 172: 371–378, 2005.
- Xie A, Skatrud JB, Morgan B, Chenuel B, Khayat R, Reichmuth K, Lin J, Dempsey JA. Influence of cerebrovascular function on the hypercapnic ventilatory response in healthy humans. *J Physiol* 577: 319–329, 2006.

## Article three

Subudhi AW, <u>Fan JL</u>, Evero O, Bourdillon N, Kayser B, Julian CG, Lovering AT, Ronney B & Roach RC. (2014). AltitudeOmics: Cerebral autoregulation during ascent, acclimatization, and reexposure to high altitude and its relation with acute mountain sickness. *Journal of Applied Physiology (1985)* **116**, 724-729.

## AltitudeOmics: cerebral autoregulation during ascent, acclimatization, and re-exposure to high altitude and its relation with acute mountain sickness

Andrew W. Subudhi,<sup>1,2</sup> Jui-Lin Fan,<sup>3,4</sup> Oghenero Evero,<sup>1</sup> Nicolas Bourdillon,<sup>3</sup> Bengt Kayser,<sup>3</sup> Colleen G. Julian,<sup>1</sup> Andrew T. Lovering,<sup>5</sup> Ronney B. Panerai,<sup>6</sup> and Robert C. Roach<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Colorado Altitude Research Center, Department of Emergency Medicine, Anschutz Medical Campus, Aurora, Colorado; <sup>2</sup>University of Colorado Colorado Springs, Department of Biology, Colorado Springs, Colorado; <sup>3</sup>University of Lausanne, Institute of Sports Sciences, Lausanne, Switzerland; <sup>4</sup>University of Geneva, Lemanic Doctoral School of Neuroscience, Geneva, Switzerland; <sup>5</sup>University of Oregon, Department of Human Physiology, Eugene, Oregon; and <sup>6</sup>University of Leicester, Leicester Royal Infirmary, Department of Cardiovascular Sciences, Leicester, United Kingdom

Submitted 30 July 2013; accepted in final form 18 December 2013

Subudhi AW, Fan JL, Evero O, Bourdillon N, Kayser B, Julian CG, Lovering AT, Panerai RB, Roach RC. AltitudeOmics: cerebral autoregulation during ascent, acclimatization, and re-exposure to high altitude and its relation with acute mountain sickness. J Appl Physiol 116: 724-729, 2014. First published December 26, 2013; doi:10.1152/japplphysiol.00880.2013.—Cerebral autoregulation (CA) acts to maintain brain blood flow despite fluctuations in perfusion pressure. Acute hypoxia is thought to impair CA, but it is unclear if CA is affected by acclimatization or related to the development of acute mountain sickness (AMS). We assessed changes in CA using transfer function analysis of spontaneous fluctuations in radial artery blood pressure (indwelling catheter) and resulting changes in middle cerebral artery blood flow velocity (transcranial Doppler) in 21 active individuals at sea level upon arrival at 5,260 m (ALT1), after 16 days of acclimatization (ALT16), and upon re-exposure to 5,260 m after 7 days at 1,525 m (POST7). The Lake Louise Questionnaire was used to evaluate AMS symptom severity. CA was impaired upon arrival at ALT1 (P < 0.001) and did not change with acclimatization at ALT16 or upon re-exposure at POST7. CA was not associated with AMS symptoms (all R < 0.50, P > 0.05). These findings suggest that alterations in CA are an intrinsic consequence of hypoxia and are not directly related to the occurrence or severity of AMS.

transcranial Doppler; cerebral blood flow; cerebral oxygenation; transfer function analysis; hypoxia

CEREBRAL AUTOREGULATION (CA) is a general term used to describe dynamic myogenic, neurologic, and metabolic responses that adjust cerebrovascular resistance to maintain relatively constant cerebral blood flow across a wide range of perfusion pressures (25). Dynamic CA is said to be impaired if fluctuations in mean arterial blood pressure (ABP) lead to concurrent fluctuations in mean cerebral blood flow. Impairments in CA are associated with cerebrovascular disorders (3, 24, 31), yet the relative importance of CA in the development and course of certain pathologies is unclear.

Our initial interest in CA stemmed from the hypothesis that impaired CA may be involved in the development of acute mountain sickness (AMS), high-altitude headache, and cerebral edema (5, 7, 9, 16, 37). Conversely, we showed that impairments in CA upon acute exposure to hypobaric hypoxia preceded, but were not associated with, the development of AMS (2, 33, 35). Furthermore, since several cross-sectional studies demonstrated that impairments in CA persist from 1 to 30 days of high-altitude exposure (1, 2, 11, 12, 17)—when AMS is not present—and are evident in healthy, permanent high-altitude residents (12, 13), it seems reasonable to suggest that a shift in CA may be an inherent and relatively benign consequence of hypoxemia.

To date, no longitudinal studies have characterized CA and tested its relation with AMS during acute and chronic highaltitude exposures. Previous studies have either omitted CA measurements upon arrival at high altitude (7, 11, 17) or followed slow ascent profiles that allow for partial acclimatization before initial measurements (1, 12, 39). In this study, we present novel data from sea-level (SL) residents who rapidly ascended to high altitude (5,260 m; ALT1), acclimatized for 16 days (ALT16), and were subsequently re-exposed to high altitude after spending 7 days at low altitude (1,525 m; POST7). Specifically, we tested the hypotheses that CA would be: 1) impaired upon rapid ascent to high altitude, 2) unaffected by 16 days of acclimatization, 3) unaffected upon re-exposure to the same altitude, and 4) unrelated to the occurrence or severity of AMS.

#### METHODS

Study overview. This study was conducted as part of the AltitudeOmics project. Briefly, institutional ethics approval was obtained from the Universities of Colorado and Oregon and the U.S. Department of Defense Human Research Protection Office. Young, healthy SL residents were recruited from the greater Eugene, Oregon, area (elevation 128 m) and screened to exclude anyone who was born or had lived at altitudes >1,500 m for more than 1 yr or had traveled to altitudes >1,000 m in the past 3 mo. After obtaining written consent, physical exams and the Army Physical Fitness Test (push-ups, sit-ups, and a 3.2-km run) were performed to verify health and fitness status. Approximately 4 wk following SL measurements in Eugene, Oregon, subjects were flown to La Paz, Bolivia. They spent two nights at low altitude (1,525 m in Coroico, Bolivia) before being driven to the Chacaltaya Research Station at 5,260 m, while breathing supplemental oxygen. Acute responses to high altitude were assessed  $\sim$ 4 h after arrival and cessation of supplemental oxygen (ALT1). Subjects acclimatized to altitudes ranging from 3,800 to 5,260 m over the next 15 days, with most of the time (75%) spent at 5,250 m. On the 16th day (ALT16), measurements were repeated at 5,260 m before subjects were driven down to Coroico for either 7 or 21 days. Subjects were driven back to the laboratory at 5,260 m for POST7 or POST21 re-exposure measurements.

This report focuses on novel data regarding resting CA, evaluated immediately before a series of cerebrovascular, respiratory, and exercise interventions, as outlined elsewhere (32). We have carefully

Address for reprint requests and other correspondence: A. W. Subudhi, Dept. of Biology, Univ. of Colorado Colorado Springs, 1420 Austin Bluffs Pkwy., Colorado Springs, CO 80918 (e-mail: asubudhi@uccs.edu).

avoided replication of data among reports, except where common variables were necessary to describe subjects' basic physiologic status at the time points of interest [e.g., heart rate (HR), blood pressure, arterial blood gases].

Subjects. We studied 21 subjects at SL (12 men and nine women;  $21 \pm 1$  yr old). Because of logistical problems upon arrival in Bolivia, complete data sets were not obtained on the first seven subjects upon arrival at ALT1. Since the first seven subjects comprised the cohort studied at POST21, longitudinal assessments of CA were limited to the remaining 14 subjects who completed the study at POST7.

Physiology protocol. All subjects were familiarized with study procedures during a practice session at least 48 h before experimental testing at SL. Subjects followed standardized exercise and dietary regimens for 24 h before each measurement period. At each time point, a 22-gauge catheter was inserted into a radial artery at least 1 h before instrumentation. Subjects were seated in an upright position for 15 min, while sensors were placed to measure physiologic variables of interest. Limb lead electrodes were used to measure ECG (Bio Amp; ADInstruments, Colorado Springs, CO). ABP was monitored via a fluid-filled pressure transducer (Deltran II; Utah Medical Products, Midvale, UT) attached to the radial artery catheter. Core temperature was recorded telemetrically from an ingested pill (CorTemp; HQInc, Palmetto, FL). Cerebral blood flow velocity (CBFv) in the left middle cerebral artery (MCA) was measured by transcranial Doppler (2 MHz; Spencer Technologies, Seattle, WA) at depths ranging from 43 to 54 mm. Signal quality was optimized, and an M-mode screen shot was recorded to facilitate subsequent probe placements and insonation angles.

After verification of signal quality, resting data were recorded for 6 min, while subjects breathed room air to assess CA at each altitude. Continuous analog data [ABP, CBFv, ECG, oxygen (O<sub>2</sub>), and carbon dioxide (CO<sub>2</sub>)] were recorded at 200 Hz (PowerLab 16/30; ADInstruments) for offline analysis. Core temperature and arterial blood samples (2 ml) were taken during the last 30 s of measurement periods. Blood samples were taken from the radial artery catheter, and blood gases were analyzed for partial pressure of arterial CO<sub>2</sub> (Pa<sub>CO<sub>2</sub></sub>) and partial pressure of arterial O<sub>2</sub> (Pa<sub>O<sub>2</sub></sub>) in triplicate (RAPIDLab 248; Siemens, Erlangen, Germany) and corrected for body temperature (15, 29).

Acute mountain sickness. Self-reported sections of the Lake Louise Questionnaire (LLQ) were used to assess AMS on ALT1 and POST7 (~12 h after arrival). Moderate and severe AMS was defined as  $LLQ \ge$  3, and  $LLQ \ge$  6, including headache, respectively (27).

*Data analysis.* Transfer function analyses were used to assess dynamic CA, based on spontaneous fluctuations in the raw ABP and CBFv signals, as described previously (33, 34). Briefly, 6-min recordings of instantaneous ABP and CBFv were reduced to beat-by-beat averages, resampled at 5 Hz, and transformed from the time-to-frequency domain using fast Fourier transformations (512 points/ segment with 40% overlap). The transfer function from mean ABP to

Resting	data
•	. Resting

CBFv was expressed in terms of coherence, gain, and phase shift in the very low frequency range (0.02-0.07 Hz), where dynamic CA is most active (21, 22), as well as in low (0.07-0.20 Hz) and high (0.20-0.35 Hz) frequency ranges. All data were used in subsequent statistical analyses. Reduction in phase shift was considered the primary criterion for impaired CA, because it signifies shorter delay in transmission of pressure (ABP) into flow (CBFv) or a reduction in the ability of the cerebrovascular system to buffer changes in ABP and maintain consistent blood flow. Yet, since increases in gain (increase in CBFv relative to a change in ABP) and coherence (linear correlation between ABP and CBFv) may also suggest CA impairment (8, 24, 41), all three transfer function metrics are reported. To address difficulties in interpreting possible permutations of these three variables, the inverse transfer function of the resulting gain and phase shift was used to express results in the time domain as a step function that could be fitted to one of 10 curves representing a single autoregulation index (ARI) score (36). An ARI score of zero indicates complete lack of autoregulation, and nine indicates perfect autoregulation.

*Statistics.* After calculating descriptive statistics (mean  $\pm$  SD) and verifying normality (D'Agostino and Pearson tests), variables were analyzed by repeated-measures ANOVA to evaluate the effect of time on CA metrics with Fisher's least significant difference post hoc tests and the Holm procedure to correct for multiple comparisons ( $\alpha = 0.05$ ).

Spearman  $\rho$  correlations were run to evaluate relations between CA metrics and the severity of LLQ symptom scores. Specifically, we tested the ability of CA assessments, measured at SL and upon arrival at ALT1, to predict ensuing symptoms of AMS (7). Also, because AMS classification is dichotomous (i.e., positive vs. negative), we used receiver-operating characteristic (ROC) analyses (14, 18) to evaluate the sensitivity (true positive rate) and specificity (true negative rate) of the ability of ARI scores to detect mild and severe AMS. The ROC area under the curve (AUC) statistic was used as an indicator of test accuracy. An AUC of 1.0 signifies a perfect test, with no chance of false-positive or false-negative results, whereas an AUC of 0.5 signifies a meaningless test, where the probability of identifying a true positive result is only 50%.

#### RESULTS

*Effect of rapid ascent to high altitude.* At SL, resting cardiovascular (HR, ABP, CBFv) and CA (coherence, gain, phase shift, and ARI scores) measurements were characteristic of young, healthy individuals with intact CA (Table 1 and Fig. 1). From SL to ALT1, Pa<sub>O2</sub> and Pa<sub>CO2</sub> decreased (65% and 26%, respectively; P < 0.001; Table 1). This degree of hypoxia increased HR (P < 0.001) but did not affect mean ABP or CBFv. Very low frequency power spectral density of ABP and

	SL	ALT1	ALT16	POST7	
mmHg	$103 \pm 5$	36 ± 3*	$45\pm4^{*^{\dagger}}$	$42 \pm 4^{*}^{\dagger}^{\dagger}_{*}$	
mmHg	$37 \pm 4$	$28 \pm 2^{*}$	21 ± 3*†	$24 \pm 3^{*^{\dagger \dagger}}$	
beats/min	$73 \pm 9$	$90 \pm 18^{*}$	95 ± 12*	$85 \pm 15^{*}$ ‡	
mmHg	$77 \pm 6$	$76 \pm 14$	$81 \pm 10$	$76 \pm 8$	
cm/s	$62 \pm 9$	$63 \pm 14$	$59 \pm 7$	$57 \pm 9$	
mmHg <sup>2</sup> /Hz	$11 \pm 13$	$9 \pm 4$	$9\pm 5$	$6 \pm 4$	
(cm/s) <sup>2</sup> /Hz	$13 \pm 19$	$14 \pm 16$	$10 \pm 6$	$11 \pm 8$	
	$0.42 \pm 0.12$	$0.64 \pm 0.15^{*}$	$0.70 \pm 0.16^{*}$	$0.55 \pm 0.12*$ ‡	
%/%	$0.64 \pm 0.24$	$0.88 \pm 0.35^{*}$	$0.85 \pm 0.25*$	$0.97 \pm 0.33^{*}$	
radians	$0.48 \pm 0.28$	$0.17 \pm 0.21^{*}$	$0.27 \pm 0.09*$	$0.25 \pm 0.19^{*}$	
	$4.4 \pm 1.0$	$2.8 \pm 0.9*$	$2.8 \pm 1.0^{*}$	$3.3 \pm 1.6*$	
	mmHg mmHg beats/min mmHg cm/s mmHg <sup>2</sup> /Hz (cm/s) <sup>2</sup> /Hz %/% radians	$\begin{tabular}{ c c c c c } \hline SL \\ \hline & & SL \\ \hline & & & MHg & 103 \pm 5 \\ & & & MHg & 37 \pm 4 \\ & & & beats/min & 73 \pm 9 \\ & & & MHg & 77 \pm 6 \\ & & & Cm/s & 62 \pm 9 \\ & & & & MHg^2/Hz & 11 \pm 13 \\ & & & (cm/s)^2/Hz & 13 \pm 19 \\ & & & & 0.42 \pm 0.12 \\ & & & & 0.42 \pm 0.12 \\ & & & & 0.64 \pm 0.24 \\ & & & radians & 0.48 \pm 0.28 \\ & & & & 4.4 \pm 1.0 \\ \hline \end{tabular}$	$\begin{tabular}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	$\begin{tabular}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	

\*Different from sea level (SL); †different from arrival at 5,260 m (ALT1); ‡different from after 16 days of acclimatization (ALT16). n = 14; mean ± SD. POST7, re-exposure to 5,260 m after 7 days at 1,525 m; Pa<sub>O2</sub>, partial pressure of arterial oxygen; Pa<sub>CO2</sub>, partial pressure of arterial carbon dioxide; HR, heart rate; ABP, arterial blood pressure; CBFv, cerebral blood flow velocity; PSD, power spectral density; ARI, autoregulation index.

725



Fig. 1. Arterial blood pressure to cerebral blood flow velocity transfer function metrics (mean  $\pm$  SD from 0 to 0.5 Hz) at sea level (SL), upon arrival at 5,260 m (ALT1), after 16 days of acclimatization (ALT16), and upon re-exposure to 5,260 m after 7 days at low altitude (POST7). Similar impairments in cerebral autoregulation (increased coherence and gain and decreased phase shift) from SL were seen in the very low frequency (0.02–0.07 Hz; shaded areas) at ALT1, ALT16, and POST7 (P < 0.05). rad, radians. \*Different from SL; &different from ALT16.

CBFv was unaltered, but increases in transfer function coherence (P < 0.001) and decreases in phase shift (P < 0.050) and ARI score (P < 0.001) were consistent (in 13 of 14 subjects) with the definition of impaired CA at ALT1.

Effect of acclimatization to high altitude. Acclimatization increased resting  $Pa_{O_2}$  (27%) and decreased  $Pa_{CO_2}$  (22%) from ALT1 to ALT16 (both P < 0.001), without affecting HR, ABP, or CBFv. Measures of CA at ALT16 were unchanged from ALT1 and remained impaired relative to SL in the very low frequency range (all P < 0.010; Table 1 and Fig. 1).

Effect of re-exposure to high altitude. Resting  $Pa_{O_2}$  and  $Pa_{CO_2}$  at POST7 fell between ALT1 and ALT16 values (all P < 0.050 vs. ALT1 and vs. ALT16), indicating that the degree of acclimatization achieved at ALT16 was partially maintained at POST7. Assessments of CA at POST7 were similar to those at ALT1 and ALT16 and remained impaired relative to SL in the very low frequency range (P < 0.050; Table 1 and Fig. 1).

Association between CA and AMS. Of the 21 subjects, 17 reported symptoms of at least moderate AMS at ALT1 (LLQ =  $6.4 \pm 2.2$ ), 10 of who met the criteria for severe AMS (LLQ =  $7.8 \pm 1.7$ ). Correlations among CA metrics preceding the development of AMS symptom were weak (all r < 0.50, P > 0.050; Fig. 2). The ROC analysis revealed that ARI scores measured at SL were not sensitive or specific predictors of moderate (AUC = 0.54, P = 0.788) or severe (AUC = 0.69, P = 0.139) AMS. Additionally, the degree of impairment in CA (measured as the change in ARI from SL to ALT1) was not a sensitive or specific predictor of moderate (AUC = 0.53, P = 0.881) or severe (AUC = 0.72, P = 0.124) AMS. None of the

14 subjects studied at POST7 reported symptoms of AMS; thus associations with CA could not be tested.

#### DISCUSSION

The key findings of this study were that CA, as assessed by transfer function analysis, is 1 impaired upon rapid ascent to high altitude, 2) unaffected by acclimatization or 3) subsequent re-exposure to the same altitude, and 4) not a sensitive or specific predictor of AMS. Based on our results, we question whether the so-called impairment in CA that persists at high altitude is characteristic of pathological insufficiency in cerebrovascular regulation (16) or alternatively, reflects a relatively benign relaxation in autoregulation.

*Effect of high altitude on CA*. This is the first longitudinal study of CA at high altitude—from rapid ascent through acclimatization and upon re-exposure after a short period at low altitude. We show that impairment of CA was a consistent characteristic across this high-altitude exposure profile.

Increased transfer function coherence and gain, along with reduced phase shift and ARI score upon rapid ascent, were all consistent with the classic definition of impaired CA (Table 1) and outside the normal range of expected variability (6), implying that changes in ABP were transmitted more readily into the cerebral circulation as changes in CBFv at high altitude. Our finding of impaired CA after <1 day of travel from low to high elevation is consistent with our previous findings after 4 h in a hypobaric chamber (35) and fills an important gap in the literature between studies conducted in laboratories with hypoxic gas mixtures, where normobaric


Fig. 2. Scatter plots showing no relation (P > 0.05) between autoregulation indices (ARI), measured at SL (*top*) and as the change ( $\Delta$ ) from SL to arrival at high altitude (ALT1; *bottom*), and acute mountain sickness symptoms' scores from the Lake Louise Questionnaire (LLQ) at ALT1.

hypoxia was achieved in a matter of minutes (5, 10, 26, 34), and studies of trekkers, where several days of progressive ascent preceded initial high-altitude measurements (1, 2, 12, 37). Impaired CA at rest in acute hypoxia is a consistent finding among all but one study (26), suggesting that neither the mode nor rate of ascent appears to affect the general assessment.

By evaluating CA upon initial exposure and after 16 days at high altitude, we were able to determine if changes in CA occur with acclimatization, as might be expected with increased  $Pa_{O_2}$  (2, 35), decreased  $Pa_{CO_2}$  (19, 23, 26), and further sympathoexcitation (1). On the contrary, we found no change in CA over the course of acclimatization (Table 1). Our longitudinal findings are consistent with other cross-sectional studies, demonstrating impaired CA at various time points after arrival at high altitude (1, 2, 7, 11, 12, 37) and in permanent high-altitude residents (12, 13). These results may indicate that assessments of CA are less sensitive to changes in Pa<sub>O2</sub> and Pa<sub>CO<sub>2</sub></sub> near their respective extremes. Alternatively, a slight improvement in CA, due to increased  $Pa_{O_2}$  (2, 35), may have been masked if the opposing effects of Pa<sub>CO<sub>2</sub></sub> (19, 23, 26) and/or sympathoexcitation (1) on CA were heightened over time at altitude. Further testing with manipulation of arterial gases and sympathetic activity is necessary to determine the relative influence of arterial gases and neural stimulation on CA at high altitude, yet impaired CA remains a consistent, functional consequence across time at high altitude.

As an additional test of the hypothesis that impaired CA is a consistent response to hypoxemia, we sent subjects down to low altitude for 7 days and re-evaluated their CA response after a second rapid ascent back to high altitude. Upon re-exposure, the measured impairment in CA was similar to that observed upon the first ascent (ALT1) and after acclimatization (ALT16). Together, these results demonstrate that impaired autoregulation was a consistent characteristic of hypoxemia across our study and imply that slow fluctuations in arterial pressure were dampened less effectively by the cerebral vasculature, regardless of the state of acclimatization. What remains to be determined is if such a tenuous pressure-flow relation may be potentially harmful.

Relation of CA to AMS. Impairment of CA has been suggested to play a role in the development of AMS by either permitting cerebral overperfusion and mechanical disruption of the blood brain barrier (i.e., vasogenic cerebral edema) when mean ABP is elevated or by cerebral underperfusion and exacerbation of cerebral hypoxia/ischemia when mean ABP is lowered (9, 16). In the present study, we found no correlation between measures of CA and subsequent AMS symptom scores (Fig. 2), which opposes the notion that lower CA predisposes people to AMS or conversely, that higher CA confers protection from AMS. Our additional ROC analyses of AMS status confirmed that ARI scores were neither sensitive nor specific indicators for the development of moderate or severe AMS upon arrival at high altitude. These findings are congruent with our previous report following the time course of changes in CA and AMS symptoms over the first 10 h of exposure to hypotaric hypoxia (35), where we found similar levels of CA impairments in subjects who eventually developed AMS or stayed healthy, but are at odds with other studies showing some association between CA and AMS symptoms (5, 37). Our data also counter a recent finding that SL assessments of CA predict ensuing severity of AMS (7).

Discrepancies among studies may be explained by the various methods used to assess CA (transfer function vs. leg cuff; see Limitations below), the questionnaires used to assess AMS (LLQ vs. Environmental Symptoms Questionnaire), and the statistical approach used to evaluate the relation between CA and AMS (correlation vs. ROC). We acknowledge that caution should be exercised when interpreting correlations with an ordinal-level variable, such as the LLQ score, because by definition, the scale has limited mathematical meaning. For example, a LLQ score of six does not imply that symptom severity is exactly twice that of a score of three. Due to the intrinsic level of measurement, we believe that LLQ scores are best restricted to dichotomous classification of positive or negative AMS status and thus place more emphasis on the negative results of our ROC analysis. We encourage others to consider this method of analysis for future AMS studies.

Overall, given the similarity in CA responses among individuals with a wide range of AMS scores, we do not believe that changes in CA cause AMS. This assertion is supported further by the complete lack of association between impaired CA at POST7 when no symptoms of AMS were reported and previous reports documenting impaired CA in healthy, highaltitude natives (12, 13). Nonetheless, we must acknowledge that the alteration in CA upon acute altitude exposure may set up a tenuous pressure-flow relation that could permit AMS to develop if other, yet-unidentified factors are present at the same time.

Since impairment of CA appears to be a consistent physiological response in hypoxic environments and unrelated to AMS status, it is tempting to speculate that the underlying change in the cerebral pressure-flow relation may actually promote successful acclimatization or adaptation to chronic states of hypoxemia (4). It is possible that impairment of CA could promote cerebral oxygen delivery in a time of need, since it allows greater cerebral perfusion for a given increase in ABP. This potentially beneficial consequence of impaired CA during hypoxemic stress might outweigh the relative risk of reduced cerebral perfusion if ABP were to drop. We therefore raise the possibility that the term "impaired CA" may be a misnomer, because it implies an association with pathology that has yet to be substantiated in acute or chronic hypoxemia. We suggest that "relaxation of CA" might be a more accurate term to describe changes in the cerebral pressure-flow relation from normoxia to hypoxia in the absence of pathology.

Limitations. One major limitation affecting the field is the lack of a gold-standard method to assess CA. We have chosen to evaluate rhythmical fluctuations in CA via transfer function analysis, primarily because we believe it captures the natural cerebral pressure-flow relation over time and thus has greater practical relevance over methods that induce larger, more abrupt changes in ABP, as with leg-cuff inflation/deflation, rapid tilting, or more sustained changes in ABP, such as with pharmaceutical interventions. Still, we acknowledge that transfer function analysis of resting data monitors relatively subtle fluctuations in ABP and CBFv, which if amplified, may not show impairment in CA (39). These factors may limit the generalizability of resting CA assessments and lead to an overstatement of the clinical relevance of the findings. Additionally, there are no universal standards for the parameter settings used in transfer function analysis or interpretation of subsequent results, which makes comparisons among studies problematic. Future work is needed to clarify differences in methods used to assess CA in hypoxemic states and evaluate if these changes are generalizable to clinical settings.

Most CA studies rely on transcranial Doppler measurements of flow velocity and assume that vessel diameter is unchanged; yet, there is evidence to suggest that this assumption may be invalid at extreme altitudes (39, 40). Dilation of the MCA at ALT1 may explain why MCA velocity did not follow the expected increase in CBF upon acute exposure to high altitude (30). We do not believe potential MCA dilation affected our interpretation, because the phase shift—our primary criterion for assessing changes in CA—measures the relative timing of oscillations in ABP and CBFv and thus is largely independent of absolute flow. However, since small changes in diameter can have profound effects on flow (flow ~ radius<sup>4</sup>), future studies must consider the use of continuous flow measurements, instead of velocity measurements, to assess CA accurately in hypoxia.

Finally, our measurements of CA were limited to the MCA and relied on pressure measurements taken in the radial artery. Since regional differences in cerebrovascular regulation have been reported recently (20, 28, 38), more specific measurements of regional pressure and flow are needed to characterize CA fully.

*Conclusions.* Our data demonstrate that the initial impairment of CA upon acute exposure to high altitude is invariant with acclimatization and re-exposure, suggesting that relax-

ation in the regulation of the cerebral pressure-flow relation is a characteristic response to hypoxia that is unaffected by the degree of acclimatization. Since changes in CA do not follow the progression and resolution of AMS, we question the clinical relevance of impaired CA at high altitude.

#### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This paper is part of a series, titled "AltitudeOmics," which together, represents a group of studies that explored the basic mechanisms controlling human acclimatization to hypoxia and its subsequent retention. Many people and organizations invested enormous amounts of time and resources to make AltitudeOmics a success. Foremost, the study was made possible by the tireless support, generosity, and tenacity of our research subjects. AltitudeOmics principal investigators were Colleen G. Julian, Andrew T. Lovering, Andrew W. Subudhi, and Robert C. Roach. A complete list of other investigators on this multinational-collaborative effort, involved in development, subject management, and data collection, supporting industry partners and people and organizations in Bolivia that made AltitudeOmics possible, is available else where (32).

#### GRANTS

Funding for the overall AltitudeOmics study was provided, in part, by grants from the U.S. Department of Defense [W81XWH-11-2-0040 Telemedicine & Advanced Technology Research Center (TATRC) to R. C. Roach and W81XWH-10-2-0114 to A. T. Lovering]; Cardiopulmonary & Respiratory Physiology Laboratory, University of Oregon; and Altitude Research Center and Charles S. Houston Endowed Professorship, Department of Emergency Medicine, School of Medicine, University of Colorado Denver.

#### DISCLOSURES

The authors have no conflicts of interest to disclose.

#### AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

Author contributions: A.W.S., J-L.F., O.E., B.K., C.G.J., A.T.L., R.B.P., and R.C.R. conception and design of research; A.W.S., J-L.F., O.E., and N.B. performed experiments; A.W.S., O.E., and N.B. analyzed data; A.W.S., J-L.F., B.K., R.B.P., and R.C.R. interpreted results of experiments; A.W.S. prepared figures; A.W.S. drafted manuscript; A.W.S., J-L.F., O.E., N.B., B.K., C.G.J., A.T.L., R.B.P., and R.C.R. edited and revised manuscript; A.W.S., J-L.F., O.E., N.B., B.K., C.G.J., A.T.L., R.B.P., and R.C.R. approved final version of manuscript.

#### REFERENCES

- Ainslie PN, Lucas SJ, Fan JL, Thomas KN, Cotter JD, Tzeng YC, Burgess KR. Influence of sympathoexcitation at high altitude on cerebrovascular function and ventilatory control in humans. *J Appl Physiol* 113: 1058–1067, 2012.
- Ainslie PN, Ogoh S, Burgess K, Celi L, McGrattan K, Peebles K, Murrell C, Subedi P, Burgess KR. Differential effects of acute hypoxia and high altitude on cerebral blood flow velocity and dynamic cerebral autoregulation: alterations with hyperoxia. J Appl Physiol 104: 490–498, 2008.
- 3. Aries MJ, Elting JW, De Keyser J, Kremer BP, Vroomen PC. Cerebral autoregulation in stroke: a review of transcranial Doppler studies. *Stroke* 41: 2697–2704, 2010.
- Bailey DM. Impaired cerebral autoregulation in acute mountain sickness: incidental yet adaptive? *Stroke* 41: e571, 2010.
- Bailey DM, Evans KA, James PE, McEneny J, Young IS, Fall L, Gutowski M, Kewley E, McCord JM, Moller K, Ainslie PN. Altered free radical metabolism in acute mountain sickness: implications for dynamic cerebral autoregulation and blood-brain barrier function. J Physiol 587: 73–85, 2009.
- Brodie FG, Atkins ER, Robinson TG, Panerai RB. Reliability of dynamic cerebral autoregulation measurement using spontaneous fluctuations in blood pressure. *Clin Sci (Lond)* 116: 513–520, 2009.
- Cochand NJ, Wild M, Brugniaux JV, Davies PJ, Evans KA, Wise RG, Bailey DM. Sea-level assessment of dynamic cerebral autoregulation predicts susceptibility to acute mountain sickness at high altitude. *Stroke* 42: 3628–3630, 2011.

- Giller CA. The frequency-dependent behavior of cerebral autoregulation. Neurosurgery 27: 362–368, 1990.
- 9. Hackett PH, Roach RC. High-altitude illness. N Engl J Med 345: 107–114, 2001.
- Iwasaki K, Ogawa Y, Shibata S, Aoki K. Acute exposure to normobaric mild hypoxia alters dynamic relationships between blood pressure and cerebral blood flow at very low frequency. *J Cereb Blood Flow Metab* 27: 776–784, 2007.
- Iwasaki K, Zhang R, Zuckerman JH, Ogawa Y, Hansen LH, Levine BD. Impaired dynamic cerebral autoregulation at extreme high altitude even after acclimatization. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab 31: 283–292, 2011.
- Jansen GF, Krins A, Basnyat B, Bosch A, Odoom JA. Cerebral autoregulation in subjects adapted and not adapted to high altitude. *Stroke* 31: 2314–2318, 2000.
- Jansen GF, Krins A, Basnyat B, Odoom JA, Ince C. Role of the altitude level on cerebral autoregulation in residents at high altitude. J Appl Physiol 103: 518–523, 2007.
- Katsogridakis E, Bush G, Fan L, Birch AA, Simpson DM, Allen R, Potter JF, Panerai RB. Detection of impaired cerebral autoregulation improves by increasing arterial blood pressure variability. *J Cereb Blood Flow Metab* 33: 519–523, 2013.
- Kelman GR, Nunn JF. Nomograms for correction of blood Po<sub>2</sub>, Pco<sub>2</sub>, pH, and base excess for time and temperature. *J Appl Physiol* 21: 1484–1490, 1966.
- Lassen NA, Harper AM. Letter: High-altitude cerebral oedema. Lancet 2: 1154, 1975.
- Levine BD, Zhang R, Roach RC. Dynamic cerebral autoregulation at high altitude. Adv Exp Med Biol 474: 319–322, 1999.
- Metz CE. Basic principles of ROC analysis. Semin Nucl Med 8: 283–298, 1978.
- Ogoh S, Nakahara H, Ainslie PN, Miyamoto T. The effect of oxygen on dynamic cerebral autoregulation: critical role of hypocapnia. J Appl Physiol 108: 538–543, 2010.
- Ogoh S, Sato K, Nakahara H, Okazaki K, Subudhi AW, Miyamoto T. Effect of acute hypoxia on blood flow in vertebral and internal carotid arteries. *Exp Physiol* 98: 692–698, 2013.
- Panerai RB. Cerebral autoregulation: from models to clinical applications. Cardiovasc Eng 8: 42–59, 2008.
- Panerai RB. Transcranial Doppler for evaluation of cerebral autoregulation. *Clin Auton Res* 19: 197–211, 2009.
- Panerai RB, Deverson ST, Mahony P, Hayes P, Evans DH. Effects of CO<sub>2</sub> on dynamic cerebral autoregulation measurement. *Physiol Meas* 20: 265–275, 1999.
- Panerai RB, White RP, Markus HS, Evans DH. Grading of cerebral dynamic autoregulation from spontaneous fluctuations in arterial blood pressure. *Stroke* 29: 2341–2346, 1998.
- Paulson OB, Strandgaard S, Edvinsson L. Cerebral autoregulation. Cerebrovasc Brain Metab Rev 2: 161–192, 1990.
- Querido JS, Ainslie PN, Foster GE, Henderson WR, Halliwill JR, Ayas NT, Sheel AW. Dynamic cerebral autoregulation during and following acute hypoxia: role of carbon dioxide. *J Appl Physiol (1985)* 114: 1183–1190, 2013.

- 27. Roach RC, Bartsch P, Hackett PH, Oelz O. The Lake Louise acute mountain sickness scoring system. In: *Hypoxia and Molecular Medicine*, edited by Sutton JR, Coates J, and Houston CS. Burlington, VT: Queen City Printers, 1993, p. 272–274.
- Sato K, Sadamoto T, Hirasawa A, Oue A, Subudhi AW, Miyazawa T, Ogoh S. Differential blood flow responses to CO(2) in human internal and external carotid and vertebral arteries. J Physiol 590: 3277–3290, 2012.
- Severinghaus JW. Blood gas calculator. J Appl Physiol 21: 1108–1116, 1966.
- Severinghaus JW, Chiodi H, Eger EI II, Brandstater B, Hornbein TF. Cerebral blood flow in man at high altitude. Role of cerebrospinal fluid pH in normalization of flow in chronic hypocapnia. *Circ Res* 19: 274–282, 1966.
- 31. Steinmeier R, Bauhuf C, Hubner U, Bauer RD, Fahlbusch R, Laumer R, Bondar I. Slow rhythmic oscillations of blood pressure, intracranial pressure, microcirculation, and cerebral oxygenation. Dynamic interrelation and time course in humans. *Stroke* 27: 2236–2243, 1996.
- 32. Subudhi AW, Bourdillon N, Bucher J, Davis C, Elliot JE, Eutermoster M, Evero O, Fan JL, Jameson-Van Houten S, Julian CG, Kark J, Kark S, Kayser B, Kern J, Kim SE, Lathan C, Laurie SS, Lovering AT, Paterson R, Polaner D, Ryan BJ, Spira J, Tsao JW, Wachsmuth NB, Roach RC. AltitudeOmics: the integrative physiology of human acclimatization to hypobaric hypoxia and its memory on reascent. *PLoS One*; DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0092191.
- Subudhi AW, Dimmen AC, Julian CG, Wilson MJ, Panerai RB, Roach RC. Effects of acetazolamide and dexamethasone on cerebral hemodynamics in hypoxia. J Appl Physiol 110: 1219–1225, 2011.
- Subudhi AW, Panerai RB, Roach RC. Acute hypoxia impairs dynamic cerebral autoregulation: results from two independent techniques. *J Appl Physiol* 107: 1165–1171, 2009.
- 35. Subudhi AW, Panerai RB, Roach RC. Effects of hypobaric hypoxia on cerebral autoregulation. *Stroke* 41: 641–646, 2010.
- Tiecks FP, Lam AM, Aaslid R, Newell DW. Comparison of static and dynamic cerebral autoregulation measurements. *Stroke* 26: 1014–1019, 1995.
- Van Osta A, Moraine JJ, Melot C, Mairbaurl H, Maggiorini M, Naeije R. Effects of high altitude exposure on cerebral hemodynamics in normal subjects. *Stroke* 36: 557–560, 2005.
- Willie CK, Macleod DB, Shaw AD, Smith KJ, Tzeng YC, Eves ND, Ikeda K, Graham J, Lewis NC, Day TA, Ainslie PN. Regional brain blood flow in man during acute changes in arterial blood gases. *J Physiol* 590: 3261–3275, 2012.
- Willie CK, Smith KJ, Day TA, Ray LA, Lewis NC, Bakker A, Macleod DB, Ainslie PN. Regional cerebral blood flow in humans at high altitude: gradual ascent and two weeks at 5050m. J Appl Physiol (1985). In press.
- 40. Wilson MH, Edsell ME, Davagnanam I, Hirani SP, Martin DS, Levett DZ, Thornton JS, Golay X, Strycharczuk L, Newman SP, Montgomery HE, Grocott MP, Imray CH. Cerebral artery dilatation maintains cerebral oxygenation at extreme altitude and in acute hypoxia—an ultrasound and MRI study. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab 31: 2019–2029, 2011.
- 41. Zhang R, Zuckerman JH, Giller CA, Levine BD. Transfer function analysis of dynamic cerebral autoregulation in humans. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* 274: H233–H241, 1998.

Downloaded from on July 2,

2014

# Article four

**Fan JL** & Kayser B. (2014). Repeated pre-syncope from increased inspired CO<sub>2</sub> in a background of severe hypoxia: a case report. *High Altitude Medicine and Biology* **15**, 70-77.

# Repeated Pre-Syncope from Increased Inspired CO<sub>2</sub> in a Background of Severe Hypoxia

Jui-Lin Fan<sup>1,2</sup> and Bengt Kayser<sup>1</sup>

#### Abstract

Fan, Jui-Lin, and Bengt Kayser. Repeated pre-syncope from increased inspired  $CO_2$  in a background of severe hypoxia. *High Alt Med Biol.* 15:70–77, 2014.—We describe a case of experimentally induced pre-syncope in a healthy young man when exposed to increased inspired  $CO_2$  in a background of hypoxia. Acute severe hypoxia (FIO<sub>2</sub>=0.10) was tolerated, but adding  $CO_2$  to the inspirate caused pre-syncope symptoms accompanied by hypotension and large reductions in both mean and diastolic middle cerebral artery velocity, while systolic flow velocity was maintained. The mismatch of cerebral perfusion pressure and vascular tone caused unique retrograde cerebral blood flow at the end of systole and a reduction in cerebral tissue oxygenation. We speculate that this occurrence of pre-syncope was due to hypoxia-induced inhibition of brain regions responsible for compensatory sympathetic activity to relative hypercapnia.

Key Words: vasovagal syncope, hypoxia, hypercapnia

#### Introduction

YNCOPE IS DEFINED AS A TRANSIENT LOSS OF CONSCIOUS-S ness followed by rapid recovery, and it accounts for a significant portion of emergency department visits and hospital admissions (Kapoor, 1990; Kapoor and Brant, 1992; Van Lieshout et al., 2003). Vasovagal or reflex syncope is the most common type of syncope in both young and elderly subjects (Ganzeboom et al., 2003; Serletis et al., 2006; Tan and Parry, 2008; Van Lieshout et al., 2003) and is preceded by presyncope signs (epigastric discomfort, nausea, sweating, desire to change position), with a gradual decline in vascular tone, bradycardia, and hypotension (Kapoor, 2002; Van Lieshout et al., 2003). The pathophysiology of the hypotension/bradycardia reflex in vasovagal syncope is not completely understood, but changes in sympathetic tone are believed to be critical in the peripheral vasodilation preceding syncope (Kapoor, 1990; Kapoor and Brant, 1992; Van Lieshout et al., 2003; Wang et al., 1996). While the hypotension underscores the role of cardiovascular regulation in the development of vasovagal syncope, the subsequent loss of consciousness is ultimately the result of cerebral hypo-perfusion (Ganzeboom et al., 2003; Serletis et al., 2006; Tan and Parry, 2008; Van Lieshout et al., 2003). As such, it is of interest to monitor the response of cerebral blood flow (CBF) while observing such events.

Syncope is well documented during acute exposure to hypoxia (Nicholas et al., 1992; Sagawa et al., 1997; Westendorp et al., 1997; Kapoor, 2002; Roche et al., 2002; Van Lieshout et al., 2003; Halliwill and Minson, 2004), while high altitude acclimatization appears to be rather protective against syncope at high altitude (Thomas et al., 2010). In this case report, we present novel data from two trials of acute exposure to severe hypoxia in combination with relative hypercapnia. We observed pre-syncope symptoms accompanied by hypotension, cerebral hypo-perfusion, and cerebral tissue desaturation in a 21-year old male, when inspired  $CO_2$  tension was increased in a background of hypoxia equivalent to an altitude of 5000 m.

#### Methods

#### Subject details

The subject was one of a group of volunteers participating in a study designed to examine the effect of inspired  $CO_2$  on exercise capacity in hypoxia. He was a 21-year-old healthy nonsmoking physically active male (BMI=23.2, Vo<sub>2</sub>max = 45 mL/kg/min), with no known medical conditions, not taking any regular medication, and no history of syncope. He abstained from caffeine for 12 h and from heavy exercise and alcohol for 24 h prior to the experiments. The experiments

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>Faculty of Biology and Medicine, Institute of Sports Sciences, and <sup>2</sup>Lemanic Doctoral School of Neuroscience, University of Lausanne, Lausanne, Switzerland.

were carried out under consistent laboratory conditions (temperature  $22.3\pm0.5^{\circ}$ C, humidity  $27\pm7\%$ , barometric pressure  $725\pm4$  mmHg). Two medical practitioners were present during the experimental sessions. The study was approved by the Research Ethical Committee of the University Hospitals of Geneva and conformed to the standards set by the *Declaration of Helsinki*.

#### Consent

Written informed consent was obtained from the subject for publication of this case report.

#### Measurements

The following variables were recorded continuously: bilateral systolic, diastolic and mean middle cerebral artery velocity (MCAv, transcranial Doppler ultrasound, ST3, Spencer Technology, Seattle, USA; monitoring probe (2 MHz) power: 50%, depth: 57 mm); heart rate (HR), cardiac output (Q'), stroke volume (SV), total peripheral resistance (TPR), beat-to-beat systolic, diastolic and mean arterial blood pressure (ABP, finger plethysmography, Finometer-MIDI, Finapress Medical Systems, Amsterdam, Netherlands); peripheral O<sub>2</sub> saturation (SpO<sub>2</sub>; Rad-7, Masimo, Irvine, USA); breath-by-breath ventilation (V'E), partial pressure of end-tidal O<sub>2</sub> (PETO<sub>2</sub>) and CO<sub>2</sub> (PETCO<sub>2</sub>) (Medgraphics CPX, Loma Linda, USA). Cerebrovascular resistance (CVR) was estimated by dividing mean MCAv by mean ABP. Beat-to-beat heart rate variability was analyzed with dedicated software (Kubios, version 2.1, freely available at http://kubios.uef.fi). We analyzed the HR data separately during the normoxia, hypoxia, and CO<sub>2</sub>+hypoxia epochs, and when symptoms were maximal, just after coming off the mouthpiece. Because of the nonstationary characteristics of the data, we removed trend components prior to analysis using the smoothing priors algorithm with a lambda of 500, as recommended by the software manufacturer. The data were analyzed in the frequency domain using a fast Fourier transformation and a Welch window of 256 with a 50% window overlap. We report, as a rough index of sympathetic versus parasympathetic activity, the LF/HF (ratio between low frequency (0.04-0.15 Hz) and high frequency (0.15-0.15 Hz)0.4 Hz) power, unit less).

#### Experimental protocol

The original protocol foresaw, with the subject seated on a cycle-ergometer, 4 min of normoxia baseline measurements, 2-3 min of hypoxia, followed by 4 min of increased inspired CO<sub>2</sub>, to bring PETCO<sub>2</sub> back to normoxic resting levels, before starting an incremental exercise protocol.

Throughout the experimental sessions, the subject wore a nose-clip and breathed through a mouthpiece attached to a low resistance one-way non-rebreathing valve (Hans-Rudolph 2700, Kansas City, USA). The hypoxia and added  $CO_2$  to the inspirate were achieved using a modified gas mixing system (Altitrainer, SMTec, Nyon, Switzerland), described in detail by Fan et al., (2013). For this experiment FIO<sub>2</sub> was set at either 0.21 or 0.10 (in Geneva the equivalent of an altitude of about 5000 m) during normoxia and hypoxia conditions, respectively. Under feedback of on-screen PETCO<sub>2</sub> (Datex infrared  $CO_2$  analyzer, Helsinki, Finland), FICO<sub>2</sub> was continuously adapted as to bring PETCO<sub>2</sub> to its

target value of 40–45 mmHg. The subject was unaware of the rationale of the study and was not informed to what gas mixture he was breathing.

#### Results

The subject attended the laboratory on four occasions. On the first two visits, he successfully completed incremental maximal cycling tests (30 w/min ramp) in conditions of normoxia and normoxia  $+ CO_2$  without any adverse events. On the third occasion, the subject was seated on the cycle ergometer in preparation of the next test, breathing room-air for 4 min. He was then switched to hypoxia for 3 min, followed by increased inspired CO<sub>2</sub> in hypoxia. After 134 sec, pre-syncope symptoms prompted the subject to come off the mouthpiece and request the session to be aborted. The subject reported symptoms of dizziness, blurry vision, and nausea. We invited the subject to come back to the laboratory on another occasion, this time adding the measurement of oxy- $(O_2Hb)$  and deoxygenated hemoglobin (HHb) over the left frontal cortex with near-infrared spectroscopy (index of brain tissue oxygenation; NIRS, Oxymon Mk-II, Artinis, Zetten, Netherlands), expressed as absolute changes from baseline room-air breathing. The experiments were performed at the same time of the day. On the second occasion, the subject was left on hypoxia for more than 4 min before switching to increased inspired  $CO_2$  to exclude that he was not simply developing a vasovagal reaction to hypoxia. The subject indicated that he was fine, after which he was switched to added CO<sub>2</sub>. Following 55 sec of breathing CO<sub>2</sub>-enriched hypoxic gas, the subject indicated that pre-syncope symptoms were developing again and came off the mouthpiece, requesting the experiment to be aborted. We then excluded the subject from further participation.

Table 1 shows the values for the measured and derived variables during the different epochs of the two episodes of hypoxic +  $CO_2$ , as well as the data from the normoxic +  $CO_2$ visit for reference (means over 20 sec at the end of each epoch). Hypoxia alone lowered PETO<sub>2</sub>, PETCO<sub>2</sub>, and SPO<sub>2</sub> during the two episodes by 51-58 mmHg, 3-4 mmHg, and 18%–19 %, respectively (Fig. 1 and 2). At the same time, hypoxia lowered mean ABP, systolic ABP, diastolic ABP, TPR, and HR by 12-20 mmHg, 15-35 mmHg, 11-17 mmHg, 23%–18%, and 12–9 b/min, while V'E, mean, systolic and diastolic MCAv (mean of left and right MCAv), Q', and SV remained relatively unchanged with hypoxia (Fig. 1 and 2). At the end of the period of added  $CO_2$  in hypoxia, when pre-syncope developed, mean, systolic and diastolic ABP were further lowered by 9-18 mmHg, 14-30 mmHg, and 3-15 mmHg, respectively (Fig. 2). SV dropped by 27-26 mL with inspired  $CO_2$  in hypoxia compared to normoxia, while HR remained relatively unchanged compared to hypoxia only (Figs. 1 and 2). Mean and diastolic MCAv had now dropped by 15%-20% and 51%-55%, respectively, compared to normoxia, while both systolic MCAv and CVR remained relatively unchanged (Figs. 1 and 2). During breathing CO<sub>2</sub> enriched gas in hypoxia, we observed a reduced cardiac cycle time, which was predominantly mediated by a reduced time in diastole (Fig. 3). Inspired CO<sub>2</sub> elevated V'E and SPO<sub>2</sub> by 8.1 L/min and 4%, respectively (Table 1). When pre-syncope symptoms were strongest (when the subject came off the mouthpiece), there was bradycardia and hypotension (Figs. 1 and 2). We observed a distinct triphasic pattern in the MCAv

			AND A KEFF	ERENCE EPISC	DE (NORMOXIA + U	U <sub>2</sub> )				
	R	eference		$V_{i}$	isit I			1	'isit 2	
	Normoxia	$Normoxia + CO_2$	Normoxia	Hypoxia	$Hypoxia + CO_2$	Post	Normoxia	Hypoxia	$Hypoxia + CO_2$	Post
Ventilatory										
PETO <sub>2</sub> (mm Hg)	98	115	92	41	46	o.m.	101	43	45	o.m.
PETCO, (mm Hg)	37	43	39	36	42	o.m.	41	37	38	o.m.
V'E (Ľ/min)	14	25	15	15	23	o.m.	15	17	24	o.m.
$Spo_2(\%)$	98	98	76	80	84	85	96	78	80	96
Cerebrovascular										
Mean MCAv (cm/s)	57	65	61	61	52	46	62	53	49	55
Systolic MCAv (cm/s)	91	101	66	108	102	108	103	97	117	88
Diastolic MCAv (cm/s)	40	47	45	40	22	15	43	29	19	35
CVR (mmHg/cm/s)	0.65	0.74	0.72	0.83	0.81	1.21	0.69	0.75	0.83	0.81
Cerebral $O_2$ Hb ( $\mu$ mol)	n.m.	n.m.	n.m.	n.m.	n.m.	n.m.	0.24	-2.10	-4.07	.066
Cerebral HHb (µmol)	n.m.	n.m.	n.m.	n.m.	n.m.	n.m.	-0.88	2.92	2.30	2.40
Cardiovascular										
Mean ABP (mm Hg)	88	87	85	73	64	41	88	69	51	<u>66</u>
Systolic ABP (mm Hg)	121	123	114	66	85	55	144	110	80	106
Diastolic ABP (mm Hg)	70	70	67	56	53	34	69	53	38	51
TRP (mm Hg/L/min)	0.68	0.63	0.65	0.50	0.51	0.67	0.56	0.46	0.45	0.52
Q' (L/min)	7.8	8.6	7.6	9.1	6.7	3.7	10.5	10.5	9.2	8.6
SV (mL)	106	108	101	97	74	51	110	66	84	90
HR (beat/min)	74	80	81	93	91	72	95	104	113	94
HRV index LF/HF			4.6	4.7	0.9	1.2	6.3	2.2	2.7	1.3

TABLE 1. MEANS (OVER 20 SEC) OVER MEASURED AND DERIVED VARIABLES AT THE END OF EACH EPOCH DURING THE TWO HYPOXIC + CO<sub>2</sub> EPISODES

n.m.: not measured; o.m.: off mouth piece.



**FIG. 1.** Cerebrovacsular and cardiovascular variables during visit one. Middle cerebral artery velocity (MCAv), cerebral vascular resistance (CVR), arterial blood pressure (ABP), total peripheral resistance (TPR), cardiac output (Q'Q), stroke volume (SV), heart rate (HR), and peripheral O<sub>2</sub> saturation (Spo<sub>2</sub>). During exposure to hypoxia+CO<sub>2</sub> despite increases in HR, mean, systolic and diastolic ABP progressively decrease due to decreases in Q' and SV. This reduction in ABP causes declines in mean and diastolic MCAv, while systolic MCAv is maintained. The mean, systolic, and diastolic ABP continued to decline following the hypoxia+CO<sub>2</sub> exposure, despite the subject coming off the mouthpiece.



**FIG. 2.** Cerebrovascular and cardiovascular variables during visit two. Middle cerebral artery velocity (MCAv), cerebral hemoglobin concentration (Hb), cerebral vascular resistance (CVR), arterial blood pressure (ABP), total peripheral resistance (TPR), cardiac output (Q'), stroke volume (SV), heart rate (HR), and peripheral  $O_2$  saturation (SpO<sub>2</sub>).



**FIG. 3.** Middle cerebral artery velocity traces during hypoxia (**A**) and immediately following hypoxia +  $CO_2$  exposure (**B**). The velocity trace immediately following hypoxia +  $CO_2$  exhibits a distinct triphasic flow pattern, characterized by large flow during systole, followed by retrograde flow at the end of systole and small flow during diastole. The *white horizontal line* denotes zero flow.

traces, which resulted in slight retrograde blood flow at the end of systole (Fig. 3). During the first visit, the HRV index LF/HF was 4.6 during normoxia, 4.7 during hypoxia, 0.9 during hypoxia +  $CO_2$ , and 1.2 after the subject came off the mouthpiece. During the second visit, LF/HF was 6.3 during normoxia, 2.2 during hypoxia, 2.7 during hypoxia +  $CO_2$ , and 1.3 after the subject came off the mouthpiece.

#### Discussion

We report the sudden development of pre-syncope symptoms in a healthy 21-year old male during acute exposure to inspired  $CO_2$  in a background of severe hypoxia. The presyncope symptoms were accompanied by bradycardia, hypotension, cerebral hypo-perfusion, and cerebral tissue deoxygenation. The observed changes in vital signs, HRV index LF/HF, and development of symptoms seems coherent with a vasovagal reaction.

The mechanisms involved in acute hypoxia syncope are complex. The increased susceptibility to syncope in hypoxia has been attributed to a reduced baroreflex sensitivity (Nicholas, 1992; Sagawa et al., 1997; Roche et al., 2002; Klemenc and Golja, 2011), which is further compounded by greater cardiac output decline and withdrawal of sympathetic vasoconstrictive tone during orthostatic stress in hypoxia, resulting in greater hypotension (Wang et al., 1996; Van Lieshout et al., 2003). Westendorp et al., (1997) proposed that an enhanced vasodilatory response to epinephrine during hypoxia (Blauw et al., 1995) would lead to greater sympathetic withdrawal as well as elevated parasympathetic activity. They further proposed that an increase in atrial natriuretic peptide during hypoxemia might attenuate the carotid baroreflex-mediated cardiac acceleration and inhibit sympathetic nervous activity, thus further increasing the risk of syncope in hypoxia.

To the best of our knowledge, this is the first report documenting reduced CBF during a pre-syncope response triggered by CO<sub>2</sub>-enriched inspired gas in a background of hypoxia. The observation during the second episode of a drop in frontal cortex oxygenation suggests that the presyncope syndrome was accompanied by reduced cerebral oxygen availability (Fig. 2). We found dramatic reductions in mean and diastolic MCAv during and immediately following hypoxia + CO<sub>2</sub> exposure (Fig. 1). Meanwhile, the reduction in cerebral O<sub>2</sub>Hb followed closely to the changes in diastolic MCAv (Fig. 2), suggesting that diastolic perfusion pressure is the main determinant of cerebral O<sub>2</sub> delivery. Vasovagal syncope typically involves both central and peripheral mechanisms. However, since severe and uncompensated hypotension, below the threshold of cerebral autoregulation, leads to cerebral hypo-perfusion (Skinhoj and Strandgaard, 1973; Chillon and Baumbach, 1997), while hypotension per se blunts the CBF responsiveness to CO<sub>2</sub> during both normoxic and hypoxic conditions (Harper and Glass, 1965; Ainslie et al., 2012), we attribute the observed reduction in CBF and subsequent cerebral tissue deoxygenation to the direct effect of severe hypotension per se.

According to Van Lieshout et al., (2003), when a presyncope progresses, it is the fall in mean ABP below the lower limit of cerebral autoregulation that reduces cerebral perfusion and oxygenation, leading to unconsciousness. In the present case, we observed dramatic reductions in mean ABP with increased inspired  $CO_2$  in background hypoxia, which persisted for some time following the exposure (Fig. 1). In addition to this drop in ABP, we observed a distinct triphasic flow pattern in the CBF velocity waveform, characterized by large flow during systole, followed by a distinct retrograde flow at the end of systole, and very little flow during diastole (Fig. 3). Since CO<sub>2</sub> is a potent vasodilator of the cerebral vasculature, we reasoned that the reduction in mean ABP associated with increased inspired CO<sub>2</sub> would lead to a greater mismatch of cerebral perfusion pressure and vascular tone (i.e., impairment of cerebral autoregulation). This mismatch of cerebral perfusion pressure and vascular tone could potentially account for the retrograde flow observed in our subject.

What are potential mechanisms for such an effect of increased inspired  $CO_2$  in a background of hypoxia? In normoxic conditions, hypercapnia has been shown to elicit a vasodilatory effect on the peripheral vasculature in humans (Lennox and Gibbs, 1932; Kontos, 1971; Kontos et al., 1972; Gastaldo et al., 1974; Ainslie et al., 2005). Hypercapnia (10%)  $CO_2$ ) causes an immediate, but transient hypotension, which is corrected within 30-40 sec from increased sympathetic activity, in anesthetized, sino-aortic denervated and vagotomized rats (Takakura et al., 2011). Since inhibition of the retro-trapezoid nucleus (RTN) lowers sympathetic nerve activity and attenuates mean ABP recovery at the end of the hypercapnic exposure (Takakura et al., 2011), those authors concluded that the compensatory increase in sympathetic nerve activity is partly dependent on RTN activation during hypercapnic exposure. Similarly, pontine noradrenergic neurons, astrocytes, neurons of the nucleus solitary tract, and wake-ON orexinergic neurons, have all been shown to be hypercapnia/pH-sensitive and linked to sympathetic tone, contributing to peripheral vascular tone during hypercapnic exposure (Dean et al., 1989; Dun et al., 2000; Johnson et al., 2008; Allen and Barres, 2009). In humans, profound sympatho-inhibition has been reported during exposure to combined hypoxia and hypercapnia, resulting in vasovagal syncope (Halliwill, 2003). Our data of reduced LF/HF (Table 1) are in agreement with that finding. Furthermore, since our subject's ABP was well maintained during hypercapnic exposure in normoxia (Table 1), we speculate that the output of the brain regions responsible for compensatory sympathetic response to hypercapnia might be attenuated during exposure to hypoxia.

An alternative explanation is a blunted peripheral chemoreflex response to severe hypoxia, which might increase an individual's susceptibility to hypoxia-induced syncope due to greater central hypoxic depression associated with greater arterial desaturation. We observed Spo<sub>2</sub> of 78–80% at the end of a 3–4 min exposure to hypoxia (Table 1), at the lower end of the 77%–91% range typically observed in our laboratory using this setup (Fan et al., 2013; Fan and Kayser, 2013). Since cerebral O<sub>2</sub>Hb was relatively well maintained during hypoxia and decreased only at the onset of hypotension during hypoxia +CO<sub>2</sub> (Fig. 2), it seems unlikely that a blunted hypoxic ventilatory response and associated arterial (and presumably cerebral) desaturation was responsible of the pre-syncope observed in our case report. Nevertheless, due to a lack of a more prolonged hypoxic control trial, we cannot fully exclude the possibility that hypoxia alone was responsible for the development of pre-syncope observed in this report.

#### Implications

The present case report, together with previous findings, highlights the increased risk of syncope for climbers and trekkers upon rapid ascent to high altitude. Accordingly, particular care should be taken during postural changes, whereby impaired compensatory mechanisms, coupled with reduced arterial and cerebral tissue oxygenation associated with hypoxic exposure, would lead to greater risk of hypotension and subsequently greater cerebral hypo-perfusion/ tissue deoxygenation during orthostatic challenges.

#### Conclusions

We present a case of repeated pre-syncope during exposure to relative hypercapnia in a background of severe hypoxia. The development of hypotension suggests an impaired compensatory sympathetic response to an increase in Paco<sub>2</sub>, leading to reduced venous return, decreased stroke volume, and a drop in cardiac output. The resultant mismatch of perfusion pressure and cerebrovascular tone caused a distinctive triphasic flow pattern in the brain, characterized by a unique retrograde flow at the end of systole. Since the subject exhibited no adverse response to  $CO_2$  during normoxic conditions, we speculate that sympatho-inhibition and subsequent loss of systemic vascular tone was responsible for the development of pre-syncope.

#### Acknowledgments

B.K. contributed to the conception and design of the experiment, the interpretation of the data, and the writing of the manuscript. J-L.F. carried out data collection, and led the analysis, interpretation, and writing of the manuscript. Both authors approved the final version of this manuscript.

#### Author Disclosure Statement

The authors do not declare any competing financial interests.

The Swiss National Science Foundation and the Fondation de Reuter supported this study.

#### References

- Ainslie PN, Ashmead JC, Ide K, Morgan BJ, and Poulin MJ. (2005). Differential responses to CO<sub>2</sub> and sympathetic stimulation in the cerebral and femoral circulations in humans. J Physiol 566, 613–624.
- Ainslie PN, Lucas SJE, Fan JL, et al. (2012). Influence of sympathoexcitation at high altitude on cerebrovascular function and ventilatory control in humans. J Appl Physiol 113:1058–1067.
- Allen NJ, and Barres BA. (2009). Neuroscience: Glia—more than just brain glue. Nature 457:675–677.
- Blauw GJ, Westendorp RG, Simons M, Chang PC, Frolich M, and Meinders AE. (1995). beta-Adrenergic receptors contribute to hypoxaemia induced vasodilation in man. Br J Clin Pharmacol 40:453–458.
- Chillon JM, and Baumbach GL. (1997). Autoregulation of cerebral blood flow. In: Welch KMA, Caplan LR, Reis DJ,

Siesjo BK, Weir B. (Eds.), *Cerebrovascular Diseases*. Academic Press, San Diego, CA.

- Dean JB, Lawing WL, Millhorn DE. (1989). CO<sub>2</sub> decreases membrane conductance and depolarizes neurons in the nucleus tractus solitarii. Exp Brain Res 76:656–661.
- Dun NJ, Le Dun S, Che, CT, Hwang LL, Kwok EH, and Chang JK. (2000). Orexins: A role in medullary sympathetic outflow. Regul Pept 96:65–70.
- Fan JL, Bourdillon N, and Kayser B., (2013). Effect of end-tidal  $CO_2$  clamping on cerebrovascular function, oxygenation and performance during 15 km time trial cycling in severe normobaric hypoxia: The role of cerebral  $O_2$  delivery. Physiol Reports. 1:1–15.
- Fan JL, and Kayser B. (2013). The effect of hypoxia and  $CO_2$  on cerebral blood velocity and breathing during exercise. PloS One. 8:e81130.
- Ganzeboom KS, Colman N, Reitsma JB, Shen WK, and Wieling W. (2003). Prevalence and triggers of syncope in medical students. Am J Cardiol 91:1006–8– A8.
- Gastaldo J, Rosenbaum R, Hayes MFJ, and Matsumoto T. (1974). Relationship between peripheral blood flow and tissue gases. Int Surg 59:521–523.
- Halliwill JR. (2003). Hypoxic regulation of blood flow in humans—Skeletal muscle circulation and the role of epinephrine. Adv Exp Med Biol 543:223–236.
- Halliwill JR, and Minson CT. (2004). Cardiovagal regulation during combined hypoxic and orthostatic stress: Fainters vs. nonfainters. J Appl Physiol 98:1050–1056.
- Harper AM, and Glass HI. (1965). Effect of alterations in the arterial carbon dioxide tension on the blood flow through the cerebral cortex at normal and low arterial blood pressures. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 28:449–452.
- Johnson SM, Haxhiu MA, and Richerson GB. (2008). GFPexpressing locus ceruleus neurons from Prp57 transgenic mice exhibit CO<sub>2</sub>/H<sub>+</sub> responses in primary cell culture. J Appl Physiol 105:1301–1311.
- Kapoor WN. (1990). Evaluation and outcome of patients with syncope. Medicine (Baltimore) 69:160–175.
- Kapoor WN. (2002). Current evaluation and management of syncope. Circulation 106:1606–1609.
- Kapoor WN, and Brant N. (1992). Evaluation of syncope by upright tilt testing with isoproterenol. A nonspecific test. Ann Intern Med 116:358–363.
- Klemenc M, and Golja P. (2011). Baroreflex sensitivity in acute hypoxia and carbohydrate loading. Eur J Appl Physiol 111:2509–2515.
- Kontos HA. (1971). Role of hypercapnic acidosis in the local regulation of blood flow in skeletal muscle. Circ Res 28, Suppl 1:98
- Kontos HA, Richardson DW, Raper AJ, Zubair ul H, and Patterson JLJ. (1972). Mechanisms of action of hypocapnic alkalosis on limb blood vessels in man and dog. Am J Physiol 223:1296–1307.

- Lennox WG, and Gibbs EL. (1932). The blood flow in the brain and the leg of man, and the changes induced by alteration of blood gases. J Clin Investig 11:1155–1177.
- Nicholas R. (1992). Is syncope related to moderate altitude exposure? JAMA 268:904.
- Nicholas R, O'Meara PD, and Calonge N. (1992). Is syncope related to moderate altitude exposure? JAMA 268:904–906.
- Roche F, Reynaud C, Garet M, Pichot V, Costes F, and Barthelemy JC. (2002). Cardiac baroreflex control in humans during and immediately after brief exposure to simulated high altitude. Clin Physiol Funct Imaging 22:301–306.
- Sagawa S, Torii R, Nagaya K, Wada F, Endo Y, and Shiraki K. (1997). Carotid baroreflex control of heart rate during acute exposure to simulated altitudes of 3,800 m and 4,300 m. Am J Physiol 273:R1219–1223.
- Serletis A, Rose S, Sheldon AG, and Sheldon RS. (2006). Vasovagal syncope in medical students and their first-degree relatives. Eur Heart J 27:1965–1970.
- Skinhoj E, and Strandgaard S. (1973). Pathogenesis of hypertensive encephalopathy. Lancet 1:461–462.
- Takakura AC, Colombari E, Menani JV, and Moreira TS. (2011). Ventrolateral medulla mechanisms involved in cardiorespiratory responses to central chemoreceptor activation in rats. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Compar Physiol 300:R501–R510.
- Tan MP, and Parry SW. (2008). Vasovagal syncope in the older patient. J Am Coll Cardiol 51:599–606.
- Thomas KN, Burgess KR, Basnyat R, et al. (2010). Initial orthostatic hypotension at high altitude. High Alt Med Biol 11:163–167.
- Van Lieshout JJ, Wieling W, Karemaker JM, and Secher NH. (2003). Syncope, cerebral perfusion, and oxygenation. J Appl Physiol 94:833–848.
- Wang JJ, Chan WL, Kong CW, Lee WL, Wang SP, and Chang MS. (1996). Hemodynamic mechanism of vasovagal syncope. Jpn Heart J 37:361–371.
- Westendorp RG, Blauw GJ, Frolich M, and Simons R. (1997). Hypoxic syncope. Aviation Space Environ Med 68: 410–414.

Address correspondence to: Dr. Bengt Kayser Institute of Sports Sciences University of Lausanne Géopolis, Office 5439 1015 Lausanne Switzerland

E-mail: Bengt.Kayser@unil.ch

Received May 29, 2013; accepted in final form September 21, 2013.

# Article five

**Fan JL** & Kayser B. (2014). Effect of adding CO<sub>2</sub> to hypoxic inspired gas on cerebral blood flow velocity and breathing during incremental exercise. *PLoS One* **8**, e81130.

# The Effect of Adding CO<sub>2</sub> to Hypoxic Inspired Gas on Cerebral Blood Flow Velocity and Breathing during Incremental Exercise

#### Jui-Lin Fan<sup>1,2</sup>, Bengt Kayser<sup>1</sup>\*

1 Institute of Sports Sciences and Department of Physiology, Faculty of Biology and Medicine, University of Lausanne, Lausanne, Switzerland, 2 Lemanic Neuroscience Doctoral School, University of Lausanne, Lausanne, Switzerland

#### Abstract

Hypoxia increases the ventilatory response to exercise, which leads to hyperventilation-induced hypocapnia and subsequent reduction in cerebral blood flow (CBF). We studied the effects of adding CO<sub>2</sub> to a hypoxic inspired gas on CBF during heavy exercise in an altitude naïve population. We hypothesized that augmented inspired CO<sub>2</sub> and hypoxia would exert synergistic effects on increasing CBF during exercise, which would improve exercise capacity compared to hypocapnic hypoxia. We also examined the responsiveness of  $CO_2$  and  $O_2$  chemoreception on the regulation ventilation (VE) during incremental exercise. We measured middle cerebral artery velocity (MCAv; index of CBF), VE, end-tidal PCO<sub>2</sub>, respiratory compensation threshold (RC) and ventilatory response to exercise (VE slope) in ten healthy men during incremental cycling to exhaustion in normoxia and hypoxia ( $FIO_2 = 0.10$ ) with and without augmenting the fraction of inspired CO<sub>2</sub> ( $FICO_2$ ). During exercise in normoxia, augmenting FICO<sub>2</sub> elevated MCAv throughout exercise and lowered both RC onset and VE slope below RC (P < 0.05). In hypoxia, MCAv and VE slope below RC during exercise were elevated, while the onset of RC occurred at lower exercise intensity (P<0.05). Augmenting FICO<sub>2</sub> in hypoxia increased VE at RC (P<0.05) but no difference was observed in RC onset. MCAv, or VE slope below RC (P>0.05). The VE slope above RC was unchanged with either hypoxia or augmented FICO<sub>2</sub> (P>0.05). We found augmenting FICO<sub>2</sub> increased CBF during sub-maximal exercise in normoxia, but not in hypoxia, indicating that the 'normal' cerebrovascular response to hypercapnia is blunted during exercise in hypoxia, possibly due to an exhaustion of cerebral vasodilatory reserve. This finding may explain the lack of improvement of exercise capacity in hypoxia with augmented CO<sub>2</sub>. Our data further indicate that, during exercise below RC, chemoreception is responsive, while above RC the ventilatory response to CO<sub>2</sub> is blunted.

**Citation:** Fan J-L, Kayser B (2013) The Effect of Adding CO<sub>2</sub> to Hypoxic Inspired Gas on Cerebral Blood Flow Velocity and Breathing during Incremental Exercise. PLoS ONE 8(11): e81130. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0081130

Editor: Jose A. L. Calbet, University of Las Palmas de Gran Canaria, Spain

Received April 29, 2013; Accepted October 9, 2013; Published November 21, 2013

**Copyright:** © 2013 Fan, Kayser. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited.

Funding: This study was supported by the Swiss National Science Foundation and the Fondation de Reuter. The funders had no role in study design, data collection and analysis, decision to publish, or preparation of the manuscript.

Competing Interests: The authors have declared that no competing interests exist.

\* E-mail: Bengt.Kayser@unil.ch

#### Introduction

At high intensities of exercise in normoxia, above the respiratory compensation threshold (RC), hyperventilation-induced hypocapnia constricts the cerebral vessels, thereby reducing cerebral blood flow (CBF) and lowering cerebral oxygen delivery [1-3]. In conditions of hypoxia, in spite of hypoxic vasodilation, the hypocapnia-induced limitation of CBF at high exercise intensities is further aggravated due to a greater ventilatory drive. Such a limitation of CBF might lead to inadequate cerebral O<sub>2</sub> delivery, triggering early motor drive withdrawal, thus limiting exercise performance in hypoxia [4,5]. In support, several studies found a relationship between performance and cerebral deoxygenation in hypoxia using various exercise modes such as repeated sprints [6], incremental exercise [7,8], and static maximal muscle contraction to exhaustion [9-12]. Similarly, under normoxic conditions, exacerbation of exercise induced cerebral deoxygenation, by administering a non-selective beta-blocker, is accompanied by impaired maximal exercise performance [13]. This has led to the

hypothesis that an exaggerated hyperventilation-induced hypocapnia and subsequent reduction in CBF during heavy exercise might account, in part, for the impaired performance in hypoxia.

Recently, studies have assessed the effect of preventing the normal drop in end-tidal PCO2 on CBF and exercise performance in normoxia [14] and hypoxia [15,16]. Subudhi et al., [15] reported impaired exercise capacity at 1,600 m and 4,875 m (hypobaric chamber) when they clamped end-tidal PCO<sub>2</sub> (PETCO<sub>2</sub>) either: 1) at 50 mmHg throughout incremental exercise or 2): at 40 mmHg from  $\sim$ 75% maximal work rate until exhaustion. Siebenmann et al., [16] completed those observations by investigating, at a more moderate altitude (3,454 m), the impact of clamping PETCO<sub>2</sub> at 40 mmHg, on performance. Both of these studies found clamping PETCO<sub>2</sub> increased MCAv and attenuated the decrease in cerebral oxygenation, but slightly decreased peak power output without affecting maximal oxygen uptake. Subudhi et al., [15] found ventilation (VE) was elevated (by  $\sim$ 50 L/min) during submaximal exercise intensities (37 and 75% of maximal hypoxic work rate) with PETCO<sub>2</sub> clamping,

compared to without added  $CO_2$ . As such, they attributed the reduced performance with  $CO_2$  clamping to earlier functional limitation by the respiratory system associated with  $CO_2$  breathing. Since these studies were carried out in subjects living at moderate altitude [15] and in low altitude residents following a day spent at high altitude[16], respectively, both conditions accompanied by enhanced cerebrovascular and ventilatory responsiveness to  $CO_2$  [17,18], the acute effect of augmented FICO<sub>2</sub> and hypoxia on CBF during exercise in an altitude-naïve population remained unclear.

For climbing 8,000 m peaks, a strong ventilatory response at altitude is believed to be a factor for success [19], but increases the risk of brain damage because of excessive hyperventilation-induced cerebral hypoxemia [20]. By contrast, Bernardi et al., [21] found that acclimatized elite climbers with a smaller ventilatory response to hypoxia at 5,200 m were more successful climbing to extreme altitude (Everest and K2), perhaps due to a greater ventilatory reserve (difference between maximal voluntary ventilation and effective minute ventilation) at these altitudes. Therefore, the effect of augmenting FICO<sub>2</sub> on ventilation during exercise is of interest, particularly in the presence of enhanced ventilatory drive associated with hypoxia.

We tested the hypotheses that, in non-altitude acclimatized subjects, increasing PETCO<sub>2</sub> during incremental exercise in normobaric hypoxia would: i) further augment CBF during exercise in hypoxia and improve exercise capacity; and ii) exacerbate the increase in ventilation at sub-maximal exercise intensities but not at maximal effort.

#### Methods

#### Ethics

The study was approved by the Research Ethical Committee of the University Hospitals of Geneva and conformed to the standards set by the Declaration of Helsinki. All subjects were informed regarding the procedures of this study, and informed signed consent was given prior to participation.

#### Subjects

Ten healthy male subjects with a mean age of  $24\pm3$  yr (mean  $\pm$  SD), a body mass index of  $22.7\pm2.4$  kg/m<sup>2</sup> and  $\dot{V}O_2$ max of  $58.3\pm10.5$  ml/min/kg participated in this study. Subjects were non-smokers, had no previous history of cardiovascular, cerebrovascular, or respiratory disease and were not taking any medication. All the subjects were residents of Geneva, Switzerland (~400 m) and partook in regular exercise (3–6 h per week); none were acclimatized to altitude (i.e., they had not travelled to altitudes >1,000 m in the past 2 months).

#### Experimental design

The subjects visited the laboratory on five occasions. After a full familiarization with the experimental procedures outlined below (visit one), subjects underwent four experimental exercise trials in a randomized, single-blind and balanced fashion (to prevent order effects), with a 3-day washout period between each experimental session, consisting of the following conditions: i) control normoxia (ambient air, 389 m); ii) augmented FICO<sub>2</sub> in normoxia; iii) control hypoxia (normobaric simulated altitude, 5,000 m); and iv) augmented FICO<sub>2</sub> in hypoxia. Before each experimental session, the subjects were asked to abstain from caffeine for 12 h and heavy exercise, and from alcohol for 24 h. Each experimental testing session comprised 20 min instrumentation followed by a 4 min resting baseline collection with the subject breathing room-air and seated on an electronically braked cycle ergometer (Ergoselect

100, Ergoline GmbH, Bitz, Germany). During the hypoxia and augmented  $FICO_2$  trials, the subjects were then switched to a gas mixing system (described below), breathing the respective gas mixtures for an additional 4 min resting baseline (condition baseline) prior to the incremental cycling test.

#### Exercise test

The subjects were instructed to begin cycling at 0 watts at a pedaling rate of 70 rpm. The work rate was increased by 0.5 watts every second (30 W/min) thereafter until the subject reached voluntary exhaustion. Throughout each experimental session, the subjects wore a nose-clip and breathed through a mouthpiece attached to a low resistance one-way non-rebreathing valve (Hans-Rudolph 2700, Kansas City, USA). The hypoxia and augmented FICO<sub>2</sub> were achieved using a modified gas mixing system (Altitrainer, SMTec, Nyon, Switzerland), which has been previously described in detail [14]. In brief, additional CO<sub>2</sub> was bled into the inspired gas mixture under constant feedback of on-screen PETCO<sub>2</sub> and FICO<sub>2</sub> was constantly adapted as to keep PETCO<sub>2</sub> to a target value of approximately 45 mmHg during both normoxia and hypoxia. The FIO<sub>2</sub> was held constant at either 0.21 (normoxia, ambient air) or 0.10 (hypoxia). The subjects breathed through the same circuit in all four conditions and were kept unaware to what gas mixture they were breathing and were naive to the rationale of the study. For each subject the experiments were carried out at the same time of day under consistent laboratory conditions (temperature 22.3±0.5°C, humidity 27±7%, barometric pressure 725±4 mmHg).

#### Measurements

**Respiratory variables.** Gas exchange was monitored on a breath-by-breath basis (Medgraphics CPX, Loma Linda, USA) measuring flow at the mouth with a Pitot tube and the fractions of inspired and expired  $O_2$  and  $CO_2$  with fast responding gas analyzers (infrared and paramagnetic) integrated in the system. Ventilation ( $\dot{V}E$ ) was derived from the flow signal and expressed in body temperature and pressure saturated (BTPS) and L/min, respectively. The partial pressure of end-tidal  $O_2$  (PETCO<sub>2</sub>),  $CO_2$  (PETCO<sub>2</sub>),  $O_2$  consumption ( $\dot{V}O_2$ ) and  $CO_2$  production ( $\dot{V}CO_2$ ) were calculated by the gas analysis system. Prior to each experimental session the system was calibrated using a 3-L syringe (M9474, Medikro Oy, Finland) and precision gas mixtures of known  $O_2$  and  $CO_2$  concentrations.

Cerebrovascular and cardiovascular variables. Bilateral middle cerebral artery blood flow velocities (MCAv: as index of CBF) were measured in the middle cerebral arteries using a 2-MHz pulsed Doppler ultrasound system (ST3, Spencer technology, Seattle, USA). The Doppler ultrasound probes were positioned over the temporal windows and held firmly in place with an adjustable headband (Marc 600 Headframe, Spencer technology, Seattle, USA). The signals were at depths ranging from 43 to 54 mm. Signal quality was optimized and an M-mode screen shot was recorded to facilitate subsequent probe placements. In our hands, day-to-day reproducibility of MCAv has a coefficient of variation of <10%. The bilateral MCAv were averaged to represent an index of global CBF during rest and exercise. Heart rate was measured using a thoracic belt and recorded directly onto a PC via a wireless receiver pod (PC-POD, Suunto, Vantaa, Finland). Peripheral  $O_2$  saturation (SpO<sub>2</sub>) was measured from the right ear lobe using pulse oximetry (Satlite, Datex, Helsinki, Finland, and ML320 Oximeter Pod, ADInstruments, Bella Vista, Australia). Blood pressure was measured with

an automated arm sphygmomanometer (Ergoselect 100, Ergoline GmbH, Bitz, Germany).

**Perceived exertion.** During exercise, the subjects were asked to score their perceived exercise exertion on the 0–10 Borg scale every minute [22].

#### Data and statistical analysis

**Respiratory compensation threshold and ventilatory response to exercise.** The respiratory compensation threshold (RC) was obtained using the v-slope method previously described by Beaver et al., [23]. The assessment of the ventilatory response to exercise (i.e., the slope of VE rise during exercise: VE-slope to power output) has been previously described [24,25]. In brief, breath-by-breath VE points were plotted against mechanical power output and a least squares regression was used to determine the VE-slope to exercise above and below RC.

Statistical analysis. Resting values were obtained by averaging the data obtained in the last two minutes of the four minutes resting periods just prior to exercise. For the incremental exercise, we took the last 20 sec of every 10% increase in exercise intensity until exhaustion (100%). We then averaged all of the 20 sec segments of the data to obtain a single mean value for each variable during all four experimental conditions. The effects of hypoxia and augmenting FICO<sub>2</sub> on cardiorespiratory and cerebrovascular responses at rest were assessed using two-way repeated-measures ANOVA with  $\alpha$ -level of P<0.05 (IBM SPSS Statistics version 21.0, IBM Corporation, Armonk, USA). Likewise, two-way repeated measure ANOVA was used to assess the effects of hypoxia and augmenting FICO<sub>2</sub> on these variables during incremental exercise. For significant interactions between hypoxia and augmenting FICO<sub>2</sub>, four pairwise comparisons (Bonferroni corrected) were performed to isolate the effect of hypoxia and augmenting FICO<sub>2</sub> on the dependent measures within subjects with a  $\alpha$ -level of 0.0125, indicated where appropriate with the superscript <sup>B</sup>. Trends were considered when P < 0.10. All data are reported as means  $\pm$  SD.

#### Results

All ten subjects completed the experimental protocol. Due to poor gas exchange traces, one subject had to repeat the augmented  $FICO_2$  in hypoxia trial. Two subjects had to repeat their control normoxia trials, as they initially did not maintain a pedaling rate of 70 rpm during high intensity exercise. One subject reported respiratory dyspnea during exercise in augmented  $FICO_2$ , in hypoxia, while another reported a mild headache lasting 20 min following the control hypoxia trial. No other subjects reported any side effects such as headache or dyspnea following the experiments. Due to poor blood pressure signals during exercise, we were unable to carry out repeated-measures ANOVA analysis on the MAP data during exercise.

#### Resting variables (Table 1)

*MCAv*: Hypoxia had no effect on resting MCAv (hypoxia: P = 0.790 vs. normoxia), while augmenting FICO<sub>2</sub> elevated MCAv by  $25\pm21\%$  during both normoxic and hypoxic conditions (CO<sub>2</sub>: P = 0.001, interaction: P = 0.681).

**Ventilatory variables.** Resting PETCO<sub>2</sub> was lower with hypoxia (hypoxia: P = 0.001), while it was higher with augmented FICO<sub>2</sub> (CO<sub>2</sub>: P < 0.001, interaction: P = 0.224). There was an interaction between the effects of hypoxia and augmenting FICO<sub>2</sub> on resting PETO<sub>2</sub> (interaction: P = 0.004). Post-hoc analysis shows that PETO<sub>2</sub> was lowered with hypoxia during both control and augmented FICO<sub>2</sub> conditions ( $P < 0.001^{B}$  vs. normoxia for both),

while augmenting FICO<sub>2</sub> elevated resting PETCO<sub>2</sub> by a greater extent in normoxia (by 20±5 mm Hg, P<0.001<sup>B</sup> vs. control normoxia) compared to in hypoxia (by 10±4 mm Hg, P<0.001<sup>B</sup> vs. control hypoxia). Resting VE was elevated by hypoxia (P = 0.008 vs. normoxia) and augmented FICO<sub>2</sub> (CO<sub>2</sub>: P < 0.001, interaction: P = 0.848). There was an interaction between the effect of hypoxia and augmenting  $FICO_2$  on  $VCO_2$ (interaction: P = 0.003). Post-hoc t-tests showed that hypoxia elevated  $VCO_2$  during control (P<0.001<sup>B</sup> vs. control normoxia) but not during augmented FICO<sub>2</sub> ( $P = 0.832^{B}$  vs. augmented FICO<sub>2</sub> in normoxia). Accordingly,  $\dot{V}CO_2$  appeared to be lower with augmented FICO<sub>2</sub> in hypoxia ( $P < 0.001^{B}$  vs. control hypoxia) but not in normoxia  $(P = 0.131^{B} \text{ vs. control normoxia})$ . No differences were observed in  $\dot{V}O_2$  with either hypoxia or augmented FICO<sub>2</sub> (main effects: P=0.217 & P=0.127, respectively, interaction: P = 0.575).

**Cardiovascular variables.** Hypoxia elevated resting HR (hypoxia: P < 0.001 vs. normoxia); there was a slight but nonsignificant tendency for augmenting FICO<sub>2</sub> to attenuate this increase in HR (CO<sub>2</sub>: P = 0.886, interaction: P = 0.059). The effect of hypoxia and augmented FICO<sub>2</sub> on resting SpO<sub>2</sub> interacted with each other (interaction: P = 0.004). Specifically, post-hoc analysis found SpO<sub>2</sub> to be lower with hypoxia during both control and augmented FICO<sub>2</sub> conditions ( $P < 0.001^{B}$  vs. normoxia for both). Meanwhile, augmenting FICO<sub>2</sub> selectively elevated resting SpO<sub>2</sub> in hypoxia ( $P < 0.001^{B}$  vs. control hypoxia), but not in normoxia ( $P = 0.615^{B}$  vs. control normoxia). No changes were observed in resting MAP with either hypoxia or augmenting FICO<sub>2</sub> (main effects: P = 0.809 and P = 0.123, respectively, interaction: P = 0.370).

#### Exercise

**Performance.** Hypoxia lowered maximal exercise capacity by 26% (251±15 W vs.  $338\pm21$  W, hypoxia vs. normoxia, hypoxia: P=0.001), whereas there was a tendency for maximal exercise capacity to be lowered with augmented FICO<sub>2</sub> (CO<sub>2</sub>: P=0.091, interaction: P=0.397). Specifically, maximal exercise capacity tended to be lower by 4% in normoxia (332±66 W vs. 345±66 W, augmented FICO<sub>2</sub> vs. control, P=0.052<sup>B</sup>), while no trend was observed in hypoxia (248±48 W vs. 256±48 W, P=0.252<sup>B</sup>).

Ventilatory variables (Fig. 1A, 1B & 2A-D). During incremental exercise, the effect of augmenting FICO<sub>2</sub> on PETCO<sub>2</sub> was greater in hypoxia compared to normoxia (interaction: P<0.001). Post-hoc analysis revealed that throughout exercise, hypoxia lowered PETCO<sub>2</sub> during control by a greater extent than during augmented FICO<sub>2</sub>  $(10\pm3 \text{ mmHg} \text{ vs. } 5\pm3 \text{ mmHg})$ P<0.001<sup>B</sup> vs. normoxia for both). Meanwhile, augmenting FICO<sub>2</sub> elevated PETCO<sub>2</sub> by a lesser extent in normoxia compared to in hypoxia  $(8\pm3 \text{ mmHg vs. } 14\pm3 \text{ mmHg}, P<0.001^{B} \text{ vs. control for})$ both). In contrast, hypoxia blunted the effect of augmenting FICO<sub>2</sub> on PETO<sub>2</sub> (interaction: P<0.001). Post-hoc comparisons found hypoxia lowered PETO<sub>2</sub> by 49±2 mmHg during control and by 54±4 mmHg during augmented FICO2 conditions  $(P < 0.001^{B}$  vs. normoxia for both). Furthermore, augmenting FICO<sub>2</sub> increased PETO<sub>2</sub> by 15±3 mmHg in normoxia and by  $10\pm3$  mmHg in hypoxia (P<0.001<sup>B</sup> vs. control for both).

During incremental exercise, both hypoxia and augmenting FICO<sub>2</sub> elevated  $\dot{V}E$  (main effect: P<0.001 for both, interaction: P=0.188). At exhaustion,  $\dot{V}E$  reached 74±12% of estimated maximal voluntary ventilation (MVV) in normoxia and 69±11% in hypoxia [26].

Table 1. Effect of hypoxia and augmented FICO<sub>2</sub> on resting respiratory, cerebrovascular and cardiovascular variables.

	Norm	oxia			Нуро	xia		
	Contr	ol	Augn FICO <sub>2</sub>	nented 2	Contr	ol	Augn FICO	nented
Ventilatory								
PETCO <sub>2</sub> (mmHg)	36	± 3	43	± 2*	32	$\pm 2^{\dagger}$	40	$\pm 2^{*^{\dagger}}$
PETO <sub>2</sub> (mmHg)	96	± 4	116	± 4*	45	$\pm 3^{\dagger}$	55	$\pm$ 3 <sup>*†</sup>
$\dot{V}$ E (L/min)	11.6	± 1.8	24.1	± 5.1*	16.5	$\pm$ 2.4 <sup>†</sup>	28.5	$\pm$ 5.5* <sup>†</sup>
VO₂ (ml/min)	350	± 64	394	± 63	346	± 91	375	± 75
νCO <sub>2</sub> (ml/min)	320	± 67	285	± 51	444	$\pm$ 85 <sup>†</sup>	282	± 66*
Cerebrovascular								
MCAv (cm/s)	54	± 10	67	± 10*	54	± 12	66	± 16*
Cardiovascular								
HR (b/min)	70	± 7	74	± 13	88	± 7	84	± 7*
MAP (mmHg)	90	± 7	99	± 11	90	± 14	100	± 9
SpO <sub>2</sub> (%)	97	± 1	98	± 1	85	$\pm 5^{\dagger}$	91	$\pm$ 3 <sup>*†</sup>

Values are mean  $\pm$  SD.

\*different from control (P<0.05);

<sup>†</sup>different from normoxia (P<0.05).

N = 10 for all variables except VO<sub>2</sub> and VCO<sub>2</sub> where N = 9.

doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0081130.t001

**MCAv** (Fig. 1C, 2E & 2F). During incremental exercise, there was a significant interaction between the effect of hypoxia and augmenting FICO<sub>2</sub> (interaction: P = 0.010). Post-hoc analysis revealed that hypoxia elevated MCAv during control ( $P = 0.002^{\text{B}}$  vs. control normoxia), but not during augmented FICO<sub>2</sub> condition ( $P = 0.429^{\text{B}}$  vs. augmented FICO<sub>2</sub> in normoxia). Meanwhile, augmenting FICO<sub>2</sub> selectively elevated MCAv during incremental exercise in normoxia ( $P < 0.001^{\text{B}}$  vs. control normoxia), but not in hypoxia ( $P = 0.145^{\text{B}}$  vs. control hypoxia).

**Oxygen saturation (Fig. 1D, 2G & 2H).** The effect of augmenting FICO<sub>2</sub> on SpO<sub>2</sub> during exercise was enhanced in hypoxia (interaction: P < 0.001). As such, post-hoc analysis showed that hypoxia lowered SpO<sub>2</sub> by  $26\pm6\%$  during control condition ( $P < 0.001^{B}$  vs. control normoxia) and by  $15\pm6\%$  during augmented FICO<sub>2</sub> condition ( $P < 0.001^{B}$  vs. augmented FICO<sub>2</sub> in normoxia). Meanwhile, augmenting FICO<sub>2</sub> elevated SpO<sub>2</sub> by  $12\pm5\%$  in hypoxia ( $P < 0.001^{B}$  vs. control hypoxia), but not in normoxia ( $P = 0.615^{B}$  vs. control normoxia).

**Metabolism (Fig. 1E, 1F & 3A–D).** Hypoxia lowered both  $\dot{V}O_2$  and  $\dot{V}CO_2$  throughout exercise (hypoxia: P<0.001 vs. normoxia for both), while augmented FICO<sub>2</sub> had no effect on these variables (CO<sub>2</sub>: P=0.628 & P=0.544, respectively, interaction: P=0.954 & P=0.304).

**Cardiovascular variables (Fig. 1G, 3E & 3F).** During exercise, the effect of hypoxia on HR was offset by the effect of augmenting FICO<sub>2</sub> (interaction: P = 0.003). Accordingly, post-hoc t-tests found HR to be higher with hypoxia during control ( $P = 0.001^{B}$  vs. control normoxia), but not during the augmented FICO<sub>2</sub> ( $P = 0.360^{B}$  vs. augmented FICO<sub>2</sub> in normoxia). There were trends for augmenting FICO<sub>2</sub> to elevate HR during exercise in normoxia ( $P = 0.075^{B}$  vs. control normoxia) and lower HR in hypoxia ( $P = 0.019^{B}$  vs. control hypoxia).

**Rate of perceived exertion (Fig. 1H, 3G & 3H).** There was an interaction between effects of hypoxia and augmenting  $FICO_2$ on RPE (interaction: P=0.045). As a result, a post-hoc t-tests found a tendency for RPE to be elevated with augmented  $FICO_2$  in normoxia ( $P = 0.038^{B}$  vs. control normoxia), but not in hypoxia ( $P = 0.598^{B}$  vs. control hypoxia). Hypoxia had no effect on RPE during control or augmenting FICO<sub>2</sub> ( $P = 0.735^{B}$  &  $P = 0.180^{B}$  vs. normoxia, respectively).

RC and VE-slope to exercise (Fig. 4 & 5). During exercise, the onset of RC occurred at lower power output in hypoxia compared to in normoxia (by 86±36 W, Hypoxia: P<0.001). Likewise, the onset of RC occurred at lower power output with augmenting FICO2 compared to control conditions  $(CO_2: P = 0.015; interaction: P = 0.176)$ . Meanwhile, there was an interaction between the effect of hypoxia and augmenting FICO2 on VE at RC (interaction: P = 0.021). Post-hoc analysis revealed that hypoxia tended to elevate  $\dot{V}E$  at RC under the augmented  $FICO_2$  condition (P = 0.027<sup>B</sup> vs. augmented  $FICO_2$  in normoxia), but not during the control condition  $(P = 0.112^{B} \text{ vs. control})$ normoxia). Augmenting  $FICO_2$  selectively increased VE at RC in hypoxia (by  $23.95 \pm 21.70$  L/min, P =  $0.007^{B}$  vs. control hypoxia), but not in normoxia ( $P = 0.847^{B}$  vs. control normoxia). The effect of hypoxia and augmenting FICO2 interacted with each other on the VE-slope to exercise (the slope of VE rise against power) below RC (interaction: P = 0.043). As such, hypoxia elevated the VE slope to exercise below RC during both control (by 30±13%, P<0.001<sup>B</sup> vs. control normoxia) and augmented FICO<sub>2</sub> condition (by  $93\pm78\%$ ,  $P=0.001^{B}$  vs. augmented FICO<sub>2</sub> in normoxia). Augmenting  $FICO_2$  lowered the VE slope below RC during normoxia (by  $27 \pm 14\%$ , P = 0.001<sup>B</sup> vs. control normoxia), but not during hypoxia ( $P = 0.786^{B}$  vs. control hypoxia). In contrast, no differences were observed in the VE slope to exercise above RC with either hypoxia or augmenting  $FICO_2$  (hypoxia: P = 0.256,  $CO_2$ : P = 0.155, interaction: P = 0.585).

#### Discussion

Augmenting  $FICO_2$  elevated CBF during incremental exercise in normoxia, but, unexpectedly, it did not during hypoxia. Furthermore, we found no improvement in exercise capacity with



Figure 1. Effect of hypoxia and augmented  $FICO_2$  on mean respiratory, cerebrovascular, metabolic and cardiac variables and perceived effort of exertion during incremental cycling to exhaustion. Values expressed as mean  $\pm$  SD. \* different from control (P<0.05); † different from normoxia (P<0.05); § trend for a difference (P<0.10). doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0081130.q001

augmented  $FICO_2$  during either normoxia or hypoxia. While the roles of hypercapnia and hypoxia in the regulation of CBF during rest have been extensively studied, their effects on cerebrovascular control during exercise are less well documented [see [27] for review]. During exercise, studies have found enhanced CBF response to hypercapnia [28], while the CBF response to hypercapnia remained unchanged [29]. During incremental

exercise, we observed higher MCAv during both control hypoxia and augmented  $FICO_2$  in normoxia (Fig. 1C). However, in contrast to the findings by Subudhi et al., [15], we observed no further increase in MCAv with augmented  $FICO_2$  in hypoxia. The discrepancies between these findings could potentially be accounted for by the differences in the experimental setup and/or the level of hypercapnia achieved. In the study by Subudhi et al., [15],



Figure 2. Effect of hypoxia and augmented  $FICO_2$  on group respiratory, cerebrovascular variables and peripheral  $O_2$  saturation during incremental cycling to exhaustion. Left panels: group data in normoxia (mean  $\pm$  SD); right panels: group data in hypoxia. Note: these graphs are only intended for visualizing the changes in physiological parameters during incremental cycling. Statistical analyses were carried out using the average variable during the exercise session (see Figure 1). doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0081130.g002



Figure 3. Effect of hypoxia and augmented  $FICO_2$  on metabolic variables, heart rate, and perceived effort of exertion during incremental cycling to exhaustion. Left panels: group data in normoxia (mean  $\pm$  SD); right panels: group data in hypoxia. Note: these graphs are only intended for visualizing the changes in physiological parameters during incremental cycling. Statistical analyses were carried out using the average variable during the exercise session (see Figure 1). doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0081130.g003



Figure 4. Effect of hypoxia and augmented  $FICO_2$  on respiratory compensation threshold and ventilatory response to exercise during incremental cycling to exhaustion. Values expressed as mean  $\pm$  SD. \* different from control (P<0.05); † different from normoxia (P<0.05); \$ trend for a difference (P<0.10). doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0081130.q004

PETCO2 was clamped at 50 mmHg throughout exercise, while our subjects' PETCO<sub>2</sub> were on average,  $\sim$ 46 and  $\sim$ 43 mmHg in normoxia and hypoxia respectively (Fig. 1A), reaching ~53 and ~47 mmHg at maximal exercise intensity (Fig. 2A & 2B). Meanwhile, using our Altitrainer setup, Siebenmann et al., [16] were able to increase MCAv during incremental exercise in moderate hypotaric hypoxia (3,454 m) by clamping PETCO<sub>2</sub> at 40 mmHg in altitude sojourners. We deem it unlikely that differences in experimental setup are sufficient to account for these discrepant findings between the three studies. An alternative explanation is the potential influence of (partial) altitude acclimatization [30]. Subudhi et al., [15] examined the effect of  $CO_2$ clamping on competitive cyclists living and training at 1,650 m, therefore already acclimatized to exercise at moderate altitude. Likewise, the subjects in Siebenmann et al., [16] had spent one night at altitude. In contrast, the subjects in our study had not been exposed to altitude >1000 m in the 2 months prior the study. Since acclimatization to altitude augments the cerebrovascular responsiveness to  $CO_2$  [17], the increase in CBF observed by both Subudhi et al., [15] and Siebenmann et al., [16] may therefore be due to a partial state of acclimatization to altitude.

#### Cerebral O<sub>2</sub> delivery and performance in hypoxia

Contrary to our first hypothesis, augmenting  $FICO_2$  during incremental exercise in normobaric hypoxia failed to improve aerobic exercise capacity. This finding corroborates recent findings in milder (hypobaric) hypoxic conditions [15,16]. The relationship between cerebral deoxygenation and exercise performance in normoxia [13] and hypoxia [6–12] is therefore unlikely to be causally related to the loss of aerobic capacity in hypoxia. However, it cannot be excluded that augmenting  $FICO_2$  introduces limits that overrule the potential benefit of improved cerebral CO<sub>2</sub> delivery. Siebenmann et al., [16] argued that inspired CO<sub>2</sub> may exacerbate the metabolic acidosis associated with heavy exercise, shifting the oxyhemoglobin curve rightward, decreasing  $SaO_2$ , thus limiting peak  $\dot{V}O_2$ . In agreement, our results show a reduction in average heart rate in hypoxia (Fig. 1G) and a tendency for maximal exercise capacity to be actually impaired with augmented  $FICO_2$  (P = 0.091), as also reported elsewhere [15,16]. In agreement with Subudhi et al., [15], we found the participants' RPE to increase more rapidly with augmented FICO<sub>2</sub> in normoxia (Fig. 3G), in parallel with the increase in ventilation (Fig. 2C). But contrary to Siebenmann et al., [16], our findings of higher SpO2 with augmented FICO2 in hypoxia throughout submaximal exercise intensities, and similar SpO<sub>2</sub> at exhaustion (Fig. 2H), which exclude a right-ward shift in the oxyhemoglobin curve would have limited pulmonary oxygen uptake.

#### Limits to cerebral vasodilation

While controversy remains, there is a large body of literature suggesting that nitric oxide, prostanoids and C-natriuretic peptide are involved in the cerebral vasodilatory responses to both hypercapnia and hypoxia through a number of intermediate interacting/co-activating pathways [31]. We speculate that if one chemical stimulus, such as hypoxia, is of sufficient magnitude to exhaust the cerebral vessels' capacity to vasodilate, thereby reaching maximal diameter of the vessels, then any additional stimuli would have no further effect on cerebrovascular resistance. Our data indicate that the CBF response to hypoxia is enhanced during exercise compared to rest, while adding  $CO_2$  to the inspired gas during exercise only elevates CBF during normoxia,



Figure 5. Effect of hypoxia and augmented FICO<sub>2</sub> on respiratory compensation threshold and ventilatory response to exercise during incremental cycling to exhaustion. A: group data in normoxia (mean  $\pm$  SD); B: group data in hypoxia. \* different from control (P<0.05); † different from normoxia (P<0.05); § trend for a difference (P<0.10). doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0081130.g005

but not during severe hypoxia (Fig. 1C). The 'normal' cerebrovascular reactivity to hypercapnia thus appears to be abolished during exercise in severe hypoxia (Fig. 2F). In support, we found no difference between the MCAv values between augmented  $FICO_2$  in normoxia and control hypoxia (P=0.193). Such exhaustion of the cerebral vessels' vasodilatory reserve would account for the lack of change in MCAv with augmented FICO<sub>2</sub> during sub-maximal exercise in hypoxia. Mardimae et al., [32] demonstrated a synergistic role of CO<sub>2</sub> and hypoxia on the control of CBF at rest whereas our results would favor a negative effect, whereby the presence of severe hypoxia appears to attenuate the effect of hypercapnia on the cerebral vessels. Our data indicates that during incremental exercise in hypoxia, the role of hypercapnia in the regulation of cerebrovascular tone appears to be diminished - at least in an unacclimatized population. However, we cannot exclude the possibility that there might be regional differences in the cerebral vessel response to hypoxia and hypercapnia, which could display additive or synergistic interactions between the two chemical stimuli. Furthermore, the effect of combining hypoxia and hypercapnia on cerebral metabolism is unknown. Given the limited literature on this topic, further studies on the effect of hypoxia, hypercapnia and acclimatization status on regulation of cerebrovascular tone and therefore cerebral O<sub>2</sub> delivery during exercise in altitude is certainly warranted.

#### Chemoreception and exercise hyperpnea

The regulation of exercise hyperpnea has been extensively studied during the past 100 years [see [33-37] for reviews]. Nevertheless, the role of chemoreception in the regulation of exercise hyperpnea, especially during heavy exercise remains controversial [38,39]. To date, only a handful of studies have examined the effect of chemoreceptor stimulation with CO<sub>2</sub> alone [3,14,25,40,41] or the combined effects of hypoxia and hypercapnia on exercise hyperpnea [42]. Our second hypothesis stated that increasing PETCO<sub>2</sub> and decreasing PETO<sub>2</sub> would stimulate the chemoreceptors and lead to an increase in the ventilatory response to exercise. We found that hypoxia and augmented FICO<sub>2</sub> had an additive effect on exercise hyperpnea below the RC threshold (Fig. 4C). As reported before in conditions of normoxia [14], adding CO2 to the inspirate during normoxic and hypoxic conditions indeed increased ventilation at rest and during incremental exercise (Table 1 & Fig. 5). However, at higher intensities, above the RC threshold, this effect progressively lessened, in spite of a progressive increase in PETCO<sub>2</sub>, again similarly to what we found before in normoxia [14]. Hypoxia per se augmented the ventilatory response to incremental exercise (the rate of ventilation increase during exercise) below the RC threshold, while augmented FICO2 attenuated this rate of increase (Fig. 5). Hypoxia shifted the RC threshold to lower exercise intensities, which is further exacerbated with augmented FICO<sub>2</sub> (Fig. 4A & 5B). No differences were observed in the slope of the ventilatory response to exercise above the RC threshold between any of the conditions (Fig. 4D). We thus confirm that below the RC threshold both hypoxia and hypercapnia can modulate the rate of ventilatory response to increasing exercise, presumably through chemoreceptor stimulation. However, once above the ventilatory compensation threshold, the chemoreflex ventilatory responses are blunted.

Siebenmann et al., [16] suggested that, during heavy exercise in hypoxia, the hyperventilation-induced hypocapnia might attenuate ventilatory drive and limit the ventilatory response to exercise. They further speculated that the mechanical constraints associated with high intensity exercise ventilation may be reduced in hypobaric hypoxia, while at the same time hypocapnia would be more pronounced, so that a blunting effect of hypocapnia on  $\dot{V}E$ would persist or become more pronounced. Since we performed our experiments in normobaric conditions our results were not influenced by differences in air density, neglecting the small increases in N<sub>2</sub> and CO<sub>2</sub> in exchange of O<sub>2</sub> in our inspirates. In our young and active, but not-athletic subjects, mechanical limitation would seem unlikely since maximal ventilation only reached ~70% of estimated MVV with augmented FICO<sub>2</sub> both in normoxia and hypoxia.

#### Methodological considerations

Although the present study provided the opportunity to examine the effects of augmented FICO<sub>2</sub> on CBF response and exercise capacity during incremental exercise in hypoxia, an important limitation of the present study, as of many other studies, is the assumption that MCAv represents global CBF changes. Sato et al., [43] recently found that blood flow in the middle cerebral and internal carotid arteries declined from moderate (60%  $\dot{V}O_2$ max) to high intensity exercise (80%  $\dot{V}O_2$ max), whilst blood flow in the vertebral artery continued to increase at the higher intensities. This led Vogiatzis et al., [11] to suggest that vertebral artery blood flow may compensate for reductions of MCA blood flow during near-maximal or maximal exercise. However, since the relative contribution of the internal carotid artery (and

therefore MCA) to global CBF remains relatively unchanged  $(\sim 65\%)$  at high intensity exercise [43], we contend that MCAv is a reasonable index of changes in global CBF during heavy exercise. Further consideration when interpreting our MCAv data is the potential influence of hypoxia and hypercapnia on the MCA diameter. The cross-sectional area of the MCA was shown to remain relatively unchanged within a wide range of changes in PETCO<sub>2</sub> [44-47] and during exposure to hypoxia similar to that used in the present study (5,300 m) [48]. However, since no studies have examined the effect of exercise on MCA diameter, nor when superimposed with hypoxia and hypercapnia, we cannot exclude the possibility MCA diameter might have increased in our study, leading to an underestimation of the effect of augmented FICO<sub>2</sub> or hypoxia on CBF. In addition, since we did not measure cerebral tissue oxygenation, it is possible that we were unable to elevated cerebral O<sub>2</sub> delivery with our experimental setup. However, in the present study, SpO<sub>2</sub> was elevated with augmented FICO<sub>2</sub> throughout exercise in hypoxia (Fig. 1D), while MCAv was comparable between the control and augmented FICO<sub>2</sub> conditions (Fig. 1C). We would therefore expect cerebral  $O_2$  delivery, which is the product of arterial O<sub>2</sub> saturation and CBF, to be elevated with augmented FICO<sub>2</sub> in hypoxia, leading to increased cerebral tissue oxygenation.

Another limitation of the present study is that we increased endtidal rather than arterial  $PCO_2$  during exercise, while it is known that the end-tidal-arterial  $PCO_2$  gradient [49] varies with exercise [50,51]. Using our setup, Siebenmann et al., [16] were successful in clamping both end-tidal and arterial  $PCO_2$  at around 40 mmHg during incremental exercise in hypoxia. Therefore, we believe it is likely that we were able to sufficiently elevate  $PaCO_2$ .

Finally, in the present study, we used a linear ramp protocol to assess the effect of augmented FICO<sub>2</sub> on the ventilatory response during incremental exercise. It should be acknowledged that during incremental exercise, lower peak  $\dot{V}O_2$  and work output is obtained during ramp vs. step protocols [52], while the steepness

#### References

- Madsen PL, Sperling BK, Warming T, Schmidt JF, Secher NH, et al. (1993) Middle cerebral artery blood velocity and cerebral blood flow and O<sub>2</sub> uptake during dynamic exercise. J Appl Physiol 74: 245–250.
- Ide K, Horn A, Secher NH (1999) Cerebral metabolic response to submaximal exercise. J Appl Physiol 87: 1604–1608.
- Olin JT, Dimmen AC, Subudhi AW, Roach RC (2011) Cerebral blood flow and oxygenation at maximal exercise: the effect of clamping carbon dioxide. Respir Physiol Neurobiol 175: 176–180. doi:10.1016/j.resp.2010.09.011.
- Amann M, Kayser B (2009) Nervous system function during exercise in hypoxia. High Alt Med Biol 10: 149–164. doi:10.1089/ham.2008.1105.
- Nybo L, Rasmussen P (2007) Inadequate cerebral oxygen delivery and central fatigue during strenuous exercise. Exerc Sport Sci Rev 35: 110–118. doi:10.1097/jes.0b013e3180a031ec.
- Smith KJ, Billaut F (2010) Influence of cerebral and muscle oxygenation on repeated-sprint ability. Eur J Appl Physiol 109: 989–999. Available: http:// www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/entrez/query.fcgi?cmd = Retrieve&db = PubMed&dopt = Citation&list\_uids = 20354718.
- Subudhi AW, Dimmen AC, Roach RC (2007) Effects of acute hypoxia on cerebral and muscle oxygenation during incremental exercise. J Appl Physiol 103: 177–183. Available: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/entrez/query. fcgi?cmd = Retrieve&db = PubMed&dopt = Citation&list\_uids = 17431082.
- Peltonen JE, Paterson DH, Shoemaker JK, DeLorey DS, duManoir GR, et al. (2009) Cerebral and muscle deoxygenation, hypoxic ventilatory chemosensitivity and cerebrovascular responsiveness during incremental exercise. Respir Physiol Neurobiol 169: 24–35. Available: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/entrez/query. fcgi?end = Retrieve&db = PubMed&dopt = Citation&list\_uids = 19729079.
- Rasmussen P, Dawson EA, Nybo L, van Lieshout JJ, Secher NH, et al. (2006) Capillary-oxygenation-level-dependent near-infrared spectrometry in frontal lobe of humans. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab 27: 1082–1093. Available: http:// www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/entrez/query.fcgi?cmd = Retrieve&db = PubMed&dopt = Citation&list\_uids = 17077816.

of the ramp (i.e., 10 W/min, 30 W/min or 50 W/min), pedaling frequency and baseline workload can influence the onset of ventilatory threshold, peak  $\dot{V}O_2$  and the  $\dot{V}O_2$ -workload relationship [53,54]. Therefore, our conclusions on the ventilatory response to exercise should only be limited to the specific ramp protocol (30 W/min) used in the present study. Furthermore, since all the aforementioned studies [15,16] only looked at aerobic capacity using incremental exercise tests until voluntary exhaustion, which have limited ecological validity [55], it remains to be investigated if increasing MCAv by augmenting FICO<sub>2</sub> during steady-state sub-maximal endurance exercise such as a time trial could improve performance in hypoxia, as time trial exercise provide a more accurate simulation of physiological responses during actual competitions [56] and correlate well with actual race performance [57].

#### Conclusions

We report two novel findings. Firstly, augmenting  $FICO_2$ increases cerebral blood flow during sub-maximal exercise in normoxia, but not in hypoxia. This finding indicates that the 'normal' cerebrovascular response to hypercapnia is impaired during exercise in hypoxia, possibly due to an exhaustion of cerebral vasodilatory reserve. Secondly, above the ventilatory recruitment threshold, both in normoxia and hypoxia, the chemoreflex ventilatory responses are blunted.

#### Acknowledgments

The authors are thankful to Nicolas Place who kindly provided his technical assistance. We also like to extend our thanks to Frederic Stucky for his assistance with the experimental testing.

#### **Author Contributions**

Conceived and designed the experiments: BK. Performed the experiments: JF BK. Analyzed the data: JF. Wrote the paper: JF BK.

- Rupp T, Perrey S (2009) Effect of severe hypoxia on prefrontal cortex and muscle oxygenation responses at rest and during exhaustive exercise. Adv Exp Med Biol 645: 329–334. doi:10.1007/978-0-387-85998-9\_49.
- Vogiatzis I, Louvaris Z, Habazettl H, Athanasopoulos D, Andrianopoulos V, et al. (2011) Frontal cerebral cortex blood flow, oxygen delivery and oxygenation during normoxic and hypoxic exercise in athletes. J Physiol 589: 4027–4039. doi:10.1113/jphysiol.2011.210880.
- Goodall S, Gonzalez-Alonso J, Ali L, Ross EZ, Romer LM (2012) Supraspinal fatigue after normoxic and hypoxic exercise in humans. J Physiol 590: 2767– 2782. doi:10.1113/jphysiol.2012.228890.
- Seifert T, Rasmussen P, Secher NH, Nielsen HB (2009) Cerebral oxygenation decreases during exercise in humans with beta-adrenergic blockade. Acta Physiologica 196: 295–302. Available: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/entrez/ query.fcgi?cmd = Retrieve&db = PubMed&dopt = Citation&list\_uids = 19053964.
- Fan JL, Leiggener C, Rey F, Kayser B (2012) Effect of inspired CO<sub>2</sub> on the ventilatory response to high intensity exercise. Respir Physiol Neurobiol 180: 283–288. doi:10.1016/j.resp.2011.12.004.
- Subudhi AW, Olin JT, Dimmen AC, Polaner DM, Kayser B, et al. (2011) Does cerebral oxygen delivery limit incremental exercise performance? J Appl Physiol 111: 1727–1734. doi:10.1152/japplphysiol.00569.2011.
- Siebenmann C, Sørensen H, Jacobs RA, Haider T, Rasmussen P, et al. (2013) Hypocapnia during hypoxic exercise and its impact on cerebral oxygenation, ventilation and maximal whole body O<sub>2</sub> uptake. Respir Physiol Neurobiol 185: 461–467. doi:10.1016/j.resp.2012.08.012.
- Fan JL, Burgess KR, Basnyat R, Thomas KN, Peebles KC, et al. (2010) Influence of high altitude on cerebrovascular and ventilatory responsiveness to CO<sub>2</sub>. J Physiol 588: 539–549. doi:10.1113/jphysiol.2009.184051.
- Mathew L, Gopinath PM, Purkayastha SS, Gupta Sen J, Nayar HS (1983) Chemoreceptor sensitivity in adaptation to high altitude. Aviation, space, and environmental medicine 54: 121–126.
- Schoene RB (1982) Control of ventilation in climbers to extreme altitude. J Appl Physiol 53: 886–890.

- Hornbein TF, Townes BD, Schoene RB, Sutton JR, Houston CS (1989) The cost to the central nervous system of climbing to extremely high altitude. New England J Med 321: 1714–1719.
- Bernardi L, Schneider A, Pomidori L, Paolucci E, Cogo A (2006) Hypoxic ventilatory response in successful extreme altitude climbers. Eur Respir J 27: 165–171.
- Borg GA (1982) Psychophysical bases of perceived exertion. Med Sci Sport Exerc 14: 377–381.
- Beaver WL, Wasserman K, Whipp BJ (1986) A new method for detecting anaerobic threshold by gas exchange. J Appl Physiol 60: 2020–2027.
- Babb TG (1997) Ventilatory and respiratory mechanics during exercise in younger subjects breathing CO2or HeO2. Respir Physiol 109: 15–28.
- Babb TG (1997) Ventilatory response to exercise in subjects breathing CO<sub>2</sub> or HeO<sub>2</sub>. J Appl Physiol 82: 746–754.
- Kory RC, Callahan R, Boren HG, Syner JC (1961) The Veterans Administration-Army cooperative study of pulmonary function. I. Clinical spirometry in normal men. Am J Med 30: 243–258.
- Ogoh S, Ainslie PN (2009) Cerebral blood flow during exercise: mechanisms of regulation. J Appl Physiol 107: 1370–1380. Available: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih. gov/entrez/query.fcgi?cmd = Retrieve&db = PubMed&dopt = Citation&list\_ uids = 19729591.
- Rasmussen P, Stie H, Nielsen B, Nybo L (2005) Enhanced cerebral CO<sub>2</sub> reactivity during strenuous exercise in man. Eur J Appl Physiol 96: 299–304. doi:10.1007/s00421-005-0079-3.
- Ogoh S, Hayashi N, Inagaki M, Ainslie PN, Miyamoto T (2008) Interaction between the ventilatory and cerebrovascular responses to hypo- and hypercapnia at rest and during exercise. J Physiol 586: 4327–4338. doi:10.1113/ jphysiol.2008.157073.
- Staab JE, Beidleman BA, Muza SR, Fulco CS, Rock PB, et al. (2013) Efficacy of Residence at Moderate Versus Low Altitude on Reducing Acute Mountain Sickness in Men Following Rapid Ascent to 4300 m. High Alt Med Biol 14: 13– 18. doi:10.1089/ham.2012.1065.
- Ainslie PN, Ogoh S (2009) Regulation of cerebral blood flow in mammals during chronic hypoxia: a matter of balance. Exp Physiol 95: 251–262. doi:10.1113/ expphysiol.2008.045575.
- Mardimae A, Balaban DY, Machina MA, Han JS, Katznelson R, et al. (2012) The interaction of carbon dioxide and hypoxia in the control of cerebral blood flow. Pflugers Arch - Eur J Physiol 464: 345–351. doi:10.1007/s00424-012-1148-1.
- Mateika JH, Duffin J (1995) A review of the control of breathing during exercise. Eur J Appl Physiol Occup Physiol 71: 1–27.
- Forster HV (2000) Exercise hyperpnea: where do we go from here? Exerc Sport Sci Rev 28: 133–137.
- Ward SA (2000) Control of the exercise hyperpnoea in humans: a modeling perspective. Respir Physiol 122: 149–166.
- Peronnet F, Aguilaniu B (2006) Lactic acid buffering, nonmetabolic CO<sub>2</sub> and exercise hyperventilation: a critical reappraisal. Respir Physiol Neurobiol 150: 4–18. doi:10.1016/j.resp.2005.04.005.
- Poon CS, Tin C, Yu Y (2007) Homeostasis of exercise hyperpnea and optimal sensorimotor integration: the internal model paradigm. Respir Physiol Neurobiol 159: 1–13–discussion14–20. doi:10.1016/j.resp.2007.02.020.
- Babb TG, Wood HE, Mitchell GS (2010) Short- and long-term modulation of the exercise ventilatory response. Med Sci Sport Exerc 42: 1681–1687. doi:10.1249/MSS.0b013e3181d7b212.
- Hopker JG, Jobson SA, Pandit JJ (2011) Controversies in the physiological basis of the "anaerobic threshold" and their implications for clinical cardiopulmonary

exercise testing. Anaesthesia 66: 111-123. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2044.2010.06604.x.

- Babb TG, DeLorey DS, Wyrick BL (2003) Ventilatory response to exercise in aged runners breathing He-O2or inspired CO2. J Appl Physiol 94: 685–693.
- 41. Clark JM, Sinclair RD, Leno JB (1980) Chemical and nonchemical components of ventilation during hypercapnic exercise in man. J Appl Physiol 48: 1065– 1076. Available: http://eutils.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/entrez/eutils/elink. fcgi?dbfrom = pubmed&id = 6769888&retmode = ref&cmd = prlinks.
- Asmussen E, Nielsen M (1957) Ventilatory response to CO<sub>2</sub> during work at normal and at low oxygen tensions. Acta physiologica Scandinavica 39: 27–35.
- Sato K, OGOH S, Hirasawa A, Oue A, Sadamoto T (2011) The distribution of blood flow in the carotid and vertebral arteries during dynamic exercise in humans. J Physiol 589: 2847–2856. doi:10.1113/jphysiol.2010.204461.
- Bradac GB, Simon RS, Heidsieck CH (1976) Angiographically verified transient alteration of the intracranial arteries and veins in dependence of different CO<sub>2</sub> tensions. Neuroradiology 10: 257–262.
- Giller CA, Bowman G, Dyer H, Mootz L, Krippner W (1993) Cerebral arterial diameters during changes in blood pressure and carbon dioxide during craniotomy. Neurosurgery 32: 737–41–discussion741–2.
- Valdueza JM, Balzer JO, Villringer A, Vogl TJ, Kutter R, et al. (1997) Changes in blood flow velocity and diameter of the middle cerebral artery during hyperventilation: assessment with MR and transcranial Doppler sonography. Ajnr 18: 1929–1934.
- Serrador JM, Picot PA, Rutt BK, Shoemaker JK, Bondar RL (2000) MRI measures of middle cerebral artery diameter in conscious humans during simulated orthostasis. Stroke 31: 1672–1678.
- 48. Wilson MH, Edsell MEG, Davagnanam I, Hirani SP, Martin DS, et al. (2011) Cerebral artery dilatation maintains cerebral oxygenation at extreme altitude and in acute hypoxia; an ultrasound and MRI study. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab 31: 2019–2029. Available: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/21654697.
- Robbins PA, Conway J, Cunningham DA, Khamnei S, Paterson DJ (1990) A comparison of indirect methods for continuous estimation of arterial PCO2 in men. J Appl Physiol 68: 1727–1731.
- Jones NL, Robertson DG, Kane JW (1979) Difference between end-tidal and arterial PCO<sub>2</sub> in exercise. J Appl Physiol 47: 954–960.
- Liu Z, Vargas F, Stansbury D, Sasse SA, Light RW (1995) Comparison of the end-tidal arterial PCO<sub>2</sub> gradient during exercise in normal subjects and in patients with severe COPD. Chest 107: 1218–1224.
- Zuniga JM, Housh TJ, Camic CL, Bergstrom HC, Traylor DA, et al. (2012) Metabolic parameters for ramp versus step incremental cycle ergometer tests. Appl Physiol Nutr Metab 37: 1110–1117. doi:10.1139/h2012-098.
- Weston SB, Gray AB, Schneider DA, Gass GC (2002) Effect of ramp slope on ventilation thresholds and VO<sub>2</sub>peak in male cyclists. Int J Sports Med 23: 22–27. doi:10.1055/s-2002-19267.
- Boone J, Bourgois J (2012) The oxygen uptake response to incremental ramp exercise: methodogical and physiological issues. Sport Med 42: 511–526. doi:10.2165/11599690-00000000-00000.
- Currell K, Jeukendrup AE (2008) Validity, reliability and sensitivity of measures of sporting performance. Sport Med 38: 297–316.
- Foster C, Green MA, Snyder AC, Thompson NN (1993) Physiological responses during simulated competition. Med Sci Sport Exerc 25: 877–882.
- Palmer GS, Dennis SC, Noakes TD, Hawley JA (1996) Assessment of the reproducibility of performance testing on an air-braked cycle ergometer. Int J Sports Med 17: 293–298. doi:10.1055/s-2007-972849.

## Article six

**Fan JL**, Bourdillon N & Kayser B. (2014). Effect of end-tidal  $CO_2$  clamping on cerebrovascular function, oxygenation, and performance during 15-km time trial cycling in severe normobaric hypoxia: the role of cerebral  $O_2$  delivery. *Physiological Reports* **1**, 1-15.

# **Physiological** Reports

ORIGINAL RESEARCH

# Effect of end-tidal CO<sub>2</sub> clamping on cerebrovascular function, oxygenation, and performance during 15-km time trial cycling in severe normobaric hypoxia: the role of cerebral O<sub>2</sub> delivery

### Jui-Lin Fan<sup>1,2</sup>, Nicolas Bourdillon<sup>1</sup> & Bengt Kayser<sup>1</sup>

1 Institute of Sports Sciences, Faculty of Biology and Medicine, University of Lausanne, Lausanne, Switzerland

2 Lemanic Doctoral School of Neuroscience, University of Lausanne, Lausanne, Switzerland

#### Keywords

 $CO_2$  clamping, exercise, hypoxia, ventilatory control.

#### Correspondence

Bengt Kayser, ISSUL, University of Lausanne, Géopolis, Office 5236, 1015 Lausanne, Switzerland. Tel: +41 21 692 3795 E-mail: Bengt.Kayser@unil.ch

#### **Funding Information**

This study was supported by the Swiss National Science Foundation and the Fondation de Reuter.

Received: 30 March 2013; Revised: 25 July 2013; Accepted: 29 July 2013

doi: 10.1002/phy2.66

Physiol Rep, 1 (3), 2013, e00066, doi: 10.1002/phy2.66

#### Abstract

During heavy exercise, hyperventilation-induced hypocapnia leads to cerebral vasoconstriction, resulting in a reduction in cerebral blood flow (CBF). A reduction in CBF would impair cerebral O2 delivery and potentially account for reduced exercise performance in hypoxia. We tested the hypothesis that end-tidal Pco2 (PETCO2) clamping in hypoxic exercise would prevent the hypocapnia-induced reduction in CBF during heavy exercise, thus improving exercise performance. We measured PETCO<sub>2</sub>, middle cerebral artery velocity (MCAv; index of CBF), prefrontal cerebral cortex oxygenation (cerebral O<sub>2</sub>Hb; index of cerebral oxygenation), cerebral O<sub>2</sub> delivery (DO<sub>2</sub>), and leg muscle oxygenation (muscle  $O_2Hb$ ) in 10 healthy men (age 27 ± 7 years;  $VO_2max 63.3 \pm 6.6 \text{ mL/kg/min}$ ; mean  $\pm$  SD) during simulated 15-km time trial cycling (TT) in normoxia and hypoxia (FIO<sub>2</sub> = 0.10) with and without CO<sub>2</sub> clamping. During exercise, hypoxia elevated MCAv and lowered cerebral  $O_2Hb$ , cerebral  $DO_2$ , and muscle  $O_2Hb$  (P < 0.001).  $CO_2$  clamping elevated PETCO<sub>2</sub> and MCAv during exercise in both normoxic and hypoxic conditions (P < 0.001 and P = 0.024), but had no effect on either cerebral and muscle  $O_2Hb$  (P = 0.118 and P = 0.124). Nevertheless,  $CO_2$  clamping elevated cerebral DO<sub>2</sub> during TT in both normoxic and hypoxic conditions (P < 0.001). CO2 clamping restored cerebral DO2 to normoxic values during TT in hypoxia and tended to have a greater effect on TT performance in hypoxia compared to normoxia (P = 0.097). However, post hoc analysis revealed no effect of  $CO_2$  clamping on TT performance either in normoxia (P = 0.588) or in hypoxia (P = 0.108). Our findings confirm that the hyperventilationinduced hypocapnia and the subsequent drop in cerebral oxygenation are unlikely to be the cause of the reduced endurance exercise performance in hypoxia.

#### Introduction

Altitude hypoxia represents a formidable environmental challenge to the human organism. Hypoxia limits oxygen transport from the air to the muscle mitochondria, which compromises aerobic capacity (Calbet and Lundby 2009). Exercise capacity is a vital determinant of a population's ability to thrive at high altitude (Curran et al. 1998), and permanent residence above 5000 m poses problems for mining and other human endeavor. Despite more than a century of research on the detrimental effects of hypoxia on exercise performance, the exact underlying mechanisms remain poorly understood [see (Amann and Kayser 2009; Verges et al. 2012) for reviews].

Even though the cessation of maximal exercise, or the reduction in exercise intensity, when fatiguing, imply

which permits use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

<sup>© 2013</sup> The Authors. *Physiological Reports* published by Wiley Periodicals, Inc. on behalf of the American Physiological Society and The Physiological Society.

This is an open access article under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License.

reduced motor recruitment by the central nervous system, the mechanisms that lead to the derecruitment of active muscle remain elusive. During normoxia and moderate hypoxia, leg muscle afferents appear to play an important role (Amann 2006; Amann and Dempsey 2007; Amann et al. 2011), whereas cerebral tissue oxygenation may play a more pivotal role under severe hypoxic conditions (Kjaer et al. 1999; Amann et al. 2006; Amann and Dempsey 2007; Subudhi et al. 2007a, 2009; Rasmussen et al. 2010; Vogiatzis et al. 2011). At rest, the brain protects itself against hypoxia by increasing cerebral blood flow (CBF) to compensate for the decreased arterial oxygen tension (Cohen et al. 1967). But during high-intensity exercise, hyperventilation-induced hypocapnia leads to cerebral vasoconstriction, which counteracts the hypoxia-induced vasodilation, thereby lowering CBF and cerebral oxygenation (Jorgensen et al. 1992a; Madsen et al. 1993; Ide et al. 1999; Subudhi et al. 2007b). As hypoxia per se enhances ventilatory drive, this would further exacerbate the hyperventilation-induced hypocapnia during heavy exercise and further lower CBF and cerebral oxygenation. It was proposed that this reduction in cerebral oxygenation may account for the reduced performance during heavy exercise in severe hypoxia (Amann and Dempsey 2007; Nybo and Rasmussen 2007; Amann and Kayser 2009; Subudhi et al. 2009; Rasmussen et al. 2010). In support, reduced cerebral oxygenation has been shown to coincide with both reduced cortical motor output (Subudhi et al. 2009) and increased cerebral metabolism (Rasmussen et al. 2010).

Contrary to this hypothesis, Subudhi et al. (2011) recently found exercise capacity to be *reduced* when they prevented the normal hyperventilation-induced hypocapnia with end-tidal CO<sub>2</sub> clamping during incremental cycling in hypobaric hypoxia (equivalent of 4875 m), despite elevated CBF and improved cerebral oxygenation. They attributed this finding to limiting factors such as increased respiratory muscle work and associated "steal" of blood flow, and an elevated perceived effort related to their experimental setup, which may have outweighed the benefits of elevated cerebral O<sub>2</sub> delivery. Siebenmann et al. (2012) completed those observations by investigating, at a more moderate altitude (3454 m), the impact of clamping PETCO<sub>2</sub> at 40 mmHg, on performance. Clamping increased middle cerebral artery velocity (MCAv), attenuated the decrease in cerebral oxygenation, but slightly decreased peak power output while it did not affect maximal oxygen uptake. Siebenmann et al. (2012) concluded that although hypocapnia decreases CBF and cerebral oxygenation, this does not limit maximum aerobic exercise capacity. In contrast, using a similar approach but in nonacclimatized subjects during incremental exercise to capacity in more severe hypoxia (equivalent of 5000 m), we were unable to improve CBF with inspired CO<sub>2</sub>, despite a greater degree of hypercapnia (Fan and Kayser 2013). We attributed these discrepant findings to the different acclimatization states of the subjects in the different studies (389 m vs. 1600 m resident) and the type of hypoxia used (normobaric vs. hypobaric). However, all the aforementioned studies only looked at aerobic capacity using incremental exercise tests until voluntary exhaustion, which have limited ecological validity (Currell and Jeukendrup 2008). It thus remains unclear whether preventing a reduction in CBF and cerebral oxygenation associated with hyperventilation-induced hypocapnia would improve performance during prolonged, submaximal exercise paradigms such as time trial cycling, which are more representative of usual human exercise behavior.

In this study, we therefore examined the effect of clamping partial pressure of end-tidal CO<sub>2</sub> (PETCO<sub>2</sub>) on CBF and performance during a 15-km time trial cycling in severe normobaric hypoxia, as time trial protocols provide a more accurate simulation of physiological responses during actual competitions (Foster et al. 1993) and has been shown to correlate well with actual race performance (Palmer et al. 1996). We tested the hypothesis that by preventing hyperventilation-induced hypocapnia, we would increase CBF and cerebral oxygen delivery without altering muscle tissue oxygenation during high-intensity exercise, improving exercise performance during 15-km time trial cycling at a simulated altitude of 5000 m in nonacclimatized low-altitude residents.

#### Methods

#### **Participants**

A power calculation was employed using a difference worth detecting of a 5% improvement in 15-km time trial cycling performance based upon previous findings by Jeukendrup et al. (2008), along with unpublished data from our laboratory. A sample size of nine control volunteers was sufficient to give a power of 0.80 and an  $\alpha$  of 0.05. Ten healthy males with a mean age of  $27 \pm 7$  year (mean  $\pm$  SD), a body mass index of 22.3  $\pm$  1.3 kg/m<sup>2</sup>, VO<sub>2</sub>max of  $63.3 \pm 6.6$  mL/min/kg, and maximal power output of 385  $\pm$  30 W participated in this study. Participants were nonsmokers, had no previous history of cardiovascular, cerebrovascular, or respiratory disease and were not taking any medication. All participants were informed regarding the procedures of this study, and informed consent was given prior to participation. All the participants were residents of Geneva, Switzerland (<500 m), and were trained cyclists. The study was approved by the Research Ethical Committee of the University Hospitals of Geneva and conformed to the standards set by the Declaration of Helsinki.

#### **Experimental design**

The participants visited the laboratory on five occasions. Following full familiarization, which included a VO<sub>2</sub>max test to assess the participant's aerobic fitness (visit one), the participants underwent four experimental trials (randomized, balanced order, and in single-blind fashion) which consisted of the following conditions: (i) control normoxia (389 m); (ii) normoxia with CO<sub>2</sub> clamping; (iii) control normobaric hypoxia (FIO<sub>2</sub> = 0.10; simulated altitude of 5000 m); and (iv) normobaric hypoxia with CO<sub>2</sub> clamping. Before each experimental session, the participants were asked to abstain from caffeine for 12 h, and heavy exercise and alcohol for 24 h. Each experimental testing session comprised of 20-min instrumentation with the participants breathing room air while seated on a bicycle fitted to a Computrainer Pro Model trainer, calibrated according to the manufacturer's instructions (RacerMate, Seattle, WA). While breathing normal room air, 4-min baseline data were collected (room air baseline), the participants then performed a 5-min self-selected warmup exercise (heart rate <120 bpm). They were then switched to breathe from a modified gas mixing system (Altitrainer, SMTec, Nyon, Switzerland) followed by an additional 4-min resting baseline collection (condition baseline). The participants then did a 15-km time trial cycling as fast as possible. They were free to shift gears during the time trials, and constant feedback regarding the distance covered, but not speed, was provided on a computer screen (Computrainer<sup>™</sup> 3D software version 3.0; Racermate). To prevent excessive thermal stress during the time trial exercise, two ventilators were placed ~60 cm in front of the participants and wind velocity was adjusted according to cycling speed. Throughout each experimental session, the participants wore a nose clip and breathed through a mouthpiece attached to a low-resistance one-way nonrebreathing valve (Hans-Rudolph 2700, Kansas City, MO). The simulated normobaric hypoxia and CO2 clamping were achieved using the gas mixing system, which was attached to the inspiratory valve of the mouthpiece using a piece of largebore low-resistance tubing. The device consists of a reservoir in which air and experimental gases are mixed and from which the participant inspires. This setup enables bleeding additional CO<sub>2</sub> into the inspired gas mixture, thereby increasing the fraction of inspired  $CO_2$  (FICO<sub>2</sub>) while keeping the fraction of inspired  $O_2$  (FIO<sub>2</sub>) constant at either 0.21 (as in ambient air) or 0.10 (in Geneva the equivalent of an altitude of ~5000 m) during normoxia and hypoxia conditions, respectively. PETCO<sub>2</sub> clamping was achieved under feedback of on-screen PETCO<sub>2</sub> (Lab-Chart 7.2; ADInstruments, Colorado Springs, CO), continuously adapting FICO<sub>2</sub> keeping PETCO<sub>2</sub> to its target value (45 mmHg). The participants breathed through the same circuit in all four conditions and were unaware to what gas mixture they were breathing and naive to the exact rationale of the study. For each participant, the experiments were carried out at the same time of day under consistent laboratory conditions (temperature  $21 \pm 1^{\circ}$ C, humidity  $32 \pm 5\%$ , barometric pressure  $726 \pm 6$  mmHg).

#### **Measurements**

#### **Respiratory variables**

Gas exchange was monitored on a breath-by-breath basis (Medgraphics CPX, Loma Linda, CA) measuring flow at the mouth with a Pitot tube and the fractions of inspired and expired  $O_2$  and  $CO_2$  with fast responding gas analyzers (infrared and paramagnetic) integrated in the system. Ventilation (V'E) was derived from the flow signal and expressed in body temperature, pressure, saturated and per minute. The partial pressures of end-tidal  $O_2$  (PETO<sub>2</sub>) and  $CO_2$  (PETO<sub>2</sub>) were derived from the expired  $O_2$  and  $CO_2$ signals. Prior to each experimental session, the system was calibrated using a 3-L syringe (M9474; Medikro Oy, Finland) and precision gas mixtures of known  $O_2$  and  $CO_2$ concentrations (Carbogas AG, Gümligen, Switzerland).

#### Cerebrovascular and cardiovascular variables

Middle cerebral artery velocity (as an index of CBF) was measured bilaterally in the middle cerebral arteries using a 2-MHz pulsed Doppler ultrasound system (ST3; Spencer technology, Seattle, WA). The ultrasound probes were positioned over the temporal windows and held firmly in place with an adjustable headband (Marc 600 Head Frame; Spencer Technology). The signals were obtained by first locating the bifurcation of the middle and anterior cerebral artery; the angle and depth of insonation were then adjusted to obtain measurements from the MCA. The insonation depth and the velocity of MCA signals were recorded and compared to ensure within-subject repeatability of MCAv measurements between trials. In our hands, day-to-day reproducibility of MCAv has a coefficient of variation of <10%. The bilateral MCAv was averaged to represent global CBF during rest and exercise. Cerebral O<sub>2</sub> delivery (cerebral DO<sub>2</sub>) was calculated using the equation: cerebral  $DO_2 = mean MCAv \times arterial$ oxygen content (CaO<sub>2</sub>, see below). Cerebral DO<sub>2</sub> was normalized to the room air baseline values prior to 5-min warmup during each trial and expressed as %.

Cerebral oxygenation in the left prefrontal lobe was assessed by monitoring changes in oxy-  $(O_2Hb)$ , deoxy-(HHb), and delta (delta Hb:  $O_2Hb$ –HHb) hemoglobin obtained with spatially resolved, continuous wave nearinfrared spectroscopy (NIRS; Artinis Oxymon, MKIII, Zetten, the Netherlands). Source detector spacing was set at 4.1 cm and data obtained from the optode were used to calculate changes in O2Hb and HHb with a differential pathlength factor (DPF) calculated using the formula: DPF =  $4.99 + 0.067 \times (age^{0.814})$  (Duncan et al. 1995). Muscle oxygenation in the left vastus lateralis (~15 cm proximal and 5 cm lateral to the superior border of the patella) was measured with an additional NIRS channel on the same instrument using a source detector spacing of 3.8 cm and DPF of 4.0 (Duncan et al. 1995). The cerebral and muscle O<sub>2</sub>Hb and HHb are expressed at absolute changes from room air baseline prior to the 5-min warmup period. Beat-to-beat mean arterial blood pressure (MAP) was monitored using finger plethysmography (Finometer® MIDI, Finapress Medical Systems, Amsterdam, the Netherlands). Peripheral O<sub>2</sub> saturation (SpO<sub>2</sub>) was measured using earlobe pulse oximetry (Radical-7; Masimo Corporation, Irvine, CA).

#### **Blood gas variables**

Arterialized earlobe capillary blood samples were taken at rest and every 5 km during exercise (Mollard et al. 2010). Vasodilating cream was applied to the earlobe 5 min prior to the sampling (Decontractyl, Sanofi Aventis, France). A lancet was used to pierce the earlobe and  $60-\mu L$  capillary tubes (MultiCap; Siemens Healthcare Diagnostics Inc, Tarrytown, UK) were used to collect the samples. All samples were analyzed immediately (<5 sec) using an arterial blood gas analyzing system (Rapidlab<sup>TM</sup> 248; Siemens Healthcare Diagnostics Inc) for arterialized capillary pH, partial pressure of arterialized capillary  $O_2$  (PcO<sub>2</sub>) and CO<sub>2</sub> (PcCO<sub>2</sub>), and arterialized O<sub>2</sub> saturation (ScO<sub>2</sub>). Standard calibration was performed prior to each blood sample analysis. Arterialized hemoglobin concentration ([Hb]) was measured using an azidemethemoglobin double wavelength photometer method (HemoCue<sup>®</sup> Hb201+; HemoCue AB, Ängelholm, Sweden). Arterialized capillary O2 content (CcO2; index of CaO<sub>2</sub>) was calculated using the equation:  $1.36 \times [Hb] \times ScO_2/100) + 0.003 \times PaO_2$ .

#### Electromyography

Quadriceps electromyogram (EMG) was recorded from the right vastus lateralis during exercise using electrodes with full-surface solid adhesive hydrogel. Following careful preparation of the skin (shaving, abrading, and cleaning with alcohol) to lower impedance  $<5 \text{ k}\Omega$ , pairs of circular silver chloride (recording diameter of 10 mm) surface electrodes (Medi-Trace<sup>TM</sup> 100; Tyco Healthcare Group, Mansfield, UK) with an interelectrode distance (center-to-center) of 20 mm were placed along the line from the superior lateral side of the patella to the anterior superior

iliac spine at ~100 mm from the patella as described by Rainoldi et al. (2004). The position of the electrodes was marked on the skin for identical placement between exercise sessions. To minimize movement artifacts, the electrodes and cables were secured to the participant's leg using elastic bandage and netting. The EMG signals were amplified (Bio Amp Powerlab 26T; ADInstruments, Bella Vista, Australia) and filtered using a band-pass filter with low-pass cutoff frequency of 10 Hz and a high-pass cutoff frequency of 999 Hz (LabChart version 7.2; ADInstruments). The filtered EMG signals were sampled at 2 kHz by an analog-to-digital converter (PowerLab 26T; ADInstruments). As an index of motor drive, the EMG root mean square (RMS) was calculated for each single muscle contraction (LabChart version 7.2; ADInstruments).

#### Rate of perceived exertion (RPE)

During exercise, the participants were asked to score their RPE on the 0–10 Borg scale every 3 km (Borg 1982). The scale with descriptors was mounted in front of the subject at eye height. At regular intervals they were asked to activate a handle bar mounted switch, activating the appropriate led indicator next to the descriptor corresponding to their RPE, resulting in a corresponding voltage signal being fed into the analog-to-digital converter.

#### **Data and statistical analysis**

Resting values were obtained by averaging the data obtained in the last 30 sec of the 4 min resting period prior to exercise. During the time trial exercise, a single time-weighted mean value for each variable was obtained by averaging the means of the last 20 sec of each km. The effects of hypoxia and CO<sub>2</sub> clamping on cardiorespiratory, cerebrovascular, and blood gas responses at rest were assessed using a twoway repeated measures ANOVA with  $\alpha$ -level of 0.05 (IBM SPSS Statistics version 20.0; IBM Corporation, Armonk, NY). Likewise, we performed two-way repeated measures ANOVA to isolate the effect of hypoxia and CO<sub>2</sub> clamping on the mean cardiorespiratory, cerebrovascular, and blood gas responses during the 15-km time trial cycling with a  $\alpha$ level of 0.05. Trends were considered when P < 0.10. For significant interactions between hypoxia and CO<sub>2</sub> clamping, four pairwise comparisons (Bonferroni corrected) were performed to isolate the effect of hypoxia and inspired CO<sub>2</sub> on the dependent measures within participants with a  $\alpha$  level of 0.0125, indicated where appropriate with the superscript <sup>B</sup>. With the exception of RPE, which is reported as median and range, all data are reported as means  $\pm$  SD.

With the exception of missing data at the end of exercise, which were replaced by repeated imputation using the missing data analysis function from the SPSS program, individual missing data points were replaced by values derived from a linear interpolation procedure.

#### Results

All 10 participants completed the experimental protocol. Due to a technical problem, one participant could not complete the final 2 km during the  $CO_2$  clamping in hypoxia. Accordingly, comparison of exercise time was carried out in nine participants. Due to technical issues, blood sample analysis could not be carried out in all the participants (see Table 2 for details). No participants reported any side effects such as headache or dyspnea following the experiments.

#### **Resting variables**

#### **Respiratory variables**

 $CO_2$  clamping elevated resting V'E during normoxic and hypoxic conditions (P < 0.001) (Table 1). Meanwhile, acute hypoxia had a greater effect on V'E during the clamped condition compared to the unclamped condition

(interaction: P = 0.028). Post hoc analysis showed that acute hypoxia elevated V'E during CO<sub>2</sub> clamping  $(P = 0.001^{B}$  vs. normoxia), but not during the unclamped control condition ( $P = 0.210^{\text{B}}$  vs. normoxia). There was an interaction between the effect of hypoxia and CO<sub>2</sub> clamping on both PETCO<sub>2</sub> and SpO<sub>2</sub> (interaction: P < 0.001 for both). As such, CO<sub>2</sub> clamping elevated PETCO<sub>2</sub> during both normoxic and hypoxic conditions (post hoc:  $P = 0.001^{\text{B}}$  and  $P < 0.001^{\text{B}}$ , respectively), whereas acute hypoxia lowered PETCO<sub>2</sub> during the unclamped control condition  $(P < 0.001^{\text{B}})$  and only tended to lower it during the clamped condition  $(P = 0.098^{B})$ . Post hoc analysis revealed that resting SpO<sub>2</sub> was lowered by acute hypoxia during both control and clamped conditions ( $P < 0.001^{B}$ vs. normoxia), whereas CO<sub>2</sub> clamping selectively elevated  $SpO_2$  in hypoxia ( $P = 0.002^B$ ), but not during normoxia  $(P = 0.713^{\text{B}})$ . Acute hypoxia lowered resting PETO<sub>2</sub> (P < 0.001), whereas CO<sub>2</sub> clamping elevated it (P < 0.001).

#### **Cerebrovascular variables**

Both acute exposure to hypoxia and  $CO_2$  clamping elevated resting MCAv (main effects: P = 0.014 and

 Table 1. Effect of hypoxia and CO2 clamping on resting respiratory, cerebrovascular, and cardiovascular variables.

	Norn	noxia	Нурохіа	
	Control	CO <sub>2</sub> clamp	Control	CO <sub>2</sub> clamp
Respiratory				
V'E (L/min)	$15.7\pm2.6$	$22.3\pm3.3^1$	$16.6\pm5.9$	$30.4 \pm 4.4^{1,2}$
PETCO <sub>2</sub> (mmHg)	$42 \pm 2$	$45 \pm 2^1$	$37 \pm 1^{2}$	$46 \pm 1^1$
PETO <sub>2</sub> (mmHg)	$108 \pm 2$	$118\pm5^{1}$	$47 \pm 2^{2}$	$59 \pm 2^{1,2}$
SpO <sub>2</sub> (%)	97.1 ± 1.6	97.2 ± 1.5	$83.5 \pm 3.7^2$	$89.1 \pm 3.1^{1,2}$
Cerebrovascular				
Middle cerebral artery velocity (cm/sec)	$60\pm 6$	$61 \pm 7^{1}$	$61 \pm 4^{2}$	$69 \pm 7^{1,2}$
Cerebral O <sub>2</sub> Hb ( $\triangle \mu$ mol)	$3.3 \pm 3.4$	$3.4 \pm 3.9$	$-1.4 \pm 3.9^{2}$	$1.3\pm2.3^2$
Cerebral HHb (∆µmol)	$-0.5 \pm 0.7$	$-0.9 \pm 1.8$	$4.9 \pm 2.4^{2}$	$2.3 \pm 1.6^{1,2}$
Cerebral DO <sub>2</sub> (%) $n = 8$	101.7 ± 4.3	$106.0 \pm 8.3^{1}$	$91.5 \pm 8.7$	$109.3 \pm 9.7^{1}$
Muscle oxygenation				
Muscle O <sub>2</sub> Hb ( $\Delta \mu$ mol)	$2.3 \pm 4.1$	1.8 ± 6.9	$-3.7 \pm 4.8^{2}$	$-0.1 \pm 5.0^{2}$
Muscle HHb ( $\triangle \mu$ mol)	$-5.5 \pm 2.7$	$-4.8 \pm 3.9$	$-0.4 \pm 6.4^{2}$	$-2.2 \pm 3.2^{2}$
Cardiovascular				
Mean arterial blood pressure (mmHg)	97 ± 6	101 ± 13	100 ± 8	106 ± 11
HR (b/min)	80 ± 10	$81 \pm 11^{1}$	$92 \pm 16^{2}$	$86 \pm 10^{1,2}$
Blood gases				
pH	$7.46\pm0.03$	$7.46\pm0.05$	$7.48\pm0.06$	$7.46 \pm 0.04^{1}$
$PcCO_2 \text{ (mmHg) } n = 9$	$34\pm3$	$36 \pm 3^1$	$29 \pm 3^2$	$37\pm56^{1}$
$PcO_2 \text{ (mmHg)} n = 9$	98 ± 5	$107 \pm 8^1$	$46 \pm 4^{2}$	$57 \pm 5^{1,2}$
$ScO_2$ (%) $n = 9$	97.9 ± 0.5	98.1 ± 0.3	$87.2 \pm 4.5^2$	$90.9 \pm 1.9^{1,2}$
$CcO_2$ (mL $O_2/dL$ ) $n = 9$	$19.9\pm1.2$	19.9 ± 1.3	$17.8\pm1.7^2$	$18.5\pm1.1^2$

Values are mean $\pm$ SD. Cerebral and muscle oxygenation data (O<sub>2</sub>Hb and HHb) are expressed as delta change from baseline room air breathing values. Likewise, cerebral DO<sub>2</sub> is expressed as % of baseline room air breathing values.

<sup>1</sup>Different from control (P < 0.05).

<sup>2</sup>Different from normoxia (P < 0.05).

	Norr	noxia	Hyj	poxia
	Control	CO <sub>2</sub> clamp	Control	CO <sub>2</sub> clamp
pH ( <i>n</i> = 9)				
5 km	$7.42 \pm 0.08$	$7.38 \pm 0.07$	7.40 ± 0.10	$7.40\pm0.06$
10 km	$7.41 \pm 0.07$	7.39 ± 0.10	$7.41 \pm 0.08$	$7.43\pm0.04$
15 km	$7.39 \pm 0.06$	$7.37 \pm 0.07$	$7.39\pm0.09$	$7.35\pm0.07$
PcCO <sub>2</sub> (mmHg) n	= 9			
5 km	32.0 ± 4.2	$34.5 \pm 3.2^{1}$	$22.4 \pm 2.5^{2}$	$34.5 \pm 3.1^{1}$
10 km	29.6 ± 2.5	$33.7 \pm 3.2^{1}$	$19.8 \pm 4.7^{2}$	$34.2 \pm 2.6^{1}$
15 km	27.6 ± 3.3	$33.6 \pm 4.1^{1}$	$19.3 \pm 3.1^{2}$	$35.1 \pm 3.0^{1}$
$PcO_2$ (mmHg) $n =$	= 8			
5 km	81.2 ± 8.2	$86.9 \pm 10.7^{1}$	$32.7 \pm 4.8^2$	$37.7\pm2.9^{1,2}$
10 km	82.1 ± 9.0	$87.2 \pm 9.3^{1}$	$34.2 \pm 3.3^2$	$38.8\pm3.0^{1,2}$
15 km	82.7 ± 9.7	$93.0 \pm 17.5^{1}$	$33.6 \pm 4.2^2$	$39.0\pm3.8^{1,2}$
$ScO_2$ (%) $n = 7$				
5 km	95.4 ± 1.6	95.5 ± 2.2	$64.4 \pm 5.3^2$	$68.6\pm 7.3^{1,2}$
10 km	95.5 ± 1.8	96.4 ± 2.0	$65.3 \pm 3.4^2$	$69.7\pm 6.0^{1,2}$
15 km	95.7 ± 1.8	96.6 ± 2.1	$65.8 \pm 6.7^2$	$68.4 \pm 8.5^{1,2}$
$CcO_2$ (mL $O_2/dL$ )	n = 7			
5 km	19.5 ± 1.3	19.3 ± 1.5	$13.1 \pm 1.6^{2}$	$14.0 \pm 1.0^{2}$
10 km	$19.6 \pm 1.5$	$19.5 \pm 1.4$	$13.3 \pm 1.1^2$	$14.3 \pm 0.8^{2}$
15 km	19.6 ± 1.2	$19.4 \pm 1.4$	$12.7 \pm 1.1^2$	$14.0 \pm 1.4^{2}$
Cerebral DO <sub>2</sub> (%	) <i>n</i> = 7			
5 km	115.5 ± 10.7	$122.1 \pm 13.2^{1}$	$94.5 \pm 9.7^2$	$111.8 \pm 11.8^{1,2}$
10 km	$116.4 \pm 11.4$	$137.8 \pm 38.8^{1}$	$102.0 \pm 11.1^2$	$117.8 \pm 9.6^{1,2}$
15 km	117.4 ± 12.9	$150.3 \pm 37.3^{1}$	$99.5\pm7.7^2$	$122.9 \pm 13.6^{1,2}$

Table 2. Effect of hypoxia and CO<sub>2</sub> clamping on arterialized blood gas variables and cerebral O<sub>2</sub> delivery during 15-km time trial.

Values are mean $\pm$ SD. Cerebral DO<sub>2</sub> expressed as % of baseline room air breathing values.

<sup>1</sup>Different from control (P < 0.05).

<sup>2</sup>Different from normoxia (P < 0.05).

P < 0.001, respectively; interaction: P = 0.101). Hypoxia at rest lowered cerebral O<sub>2</sub>Hb (P = 0.003), whereas CO<sub>2</sub> clamping had no effect (P = 0.222). Hypoxia enhanced the effect of CO<sub>2</sub> clamping on resting cerebral HHb (interaction: P = 0.047). Post hoc tests showed that hypoxia elevated cerebral HHb during control and clamped condition ( $P < 0.001^{\text{B}}$  and  $P = 0.001^{\text{B}}$ , respectively), whereas CO<sub>2</sub> clamp lowered resting cerebral HHb in hypoxia ( $P = 0.001^{\text{B}}$ ) but not in normoxia ( $P = 0.579^{\text{B}}$ ). Resting cerebral DO<sub>2</sub> was unaltered with hypoxia (P = 0.227), whereas CO<sub>2</sub> clamping elevated it (P < 0.001) with a trend for this increase to be greater in hypoxia compared to normoxia (interaction: P = 0.090). As a result, CO<sub>2</sub> clamping in hypoxia restored resting cerebral DO<sub>2</sub> to normoxic values (post hoc:  $P = 0.821^{\text{B}}$  vs. normoxia).

#### **Muscle oxygenation**

Acute hypoxia lowered resting muscle  $O_2Hb$  and elevated muscle HHb (hypoxia: P = 0.024 and P = 0.007, respectively), whereas no effect was observed with  $CO_2$  clamping (clamp: P = 0.301 and P = 0.602).

#### Cardiovascular variables

Resting HR was higher with acute hypoxia (P = 0.001) and lower with CO<sub>2</sub> clamping (P = 0.050, interaction: P = 0.085), whereas no differences were observed in MAP with either hypoxia or CO<sub>2</sub> clamping (main effects: P = 0.128 and P = 0.136, respectively).

#### **Blood gas variables**

No differences were observed in resting pH in hypoxia (P = 0.508), whereas there was an interaction between the effects of CO<sub>2</sub> clamping and hypoxia on pH (interaction: P = 0.016) despite a lack of effect of CO<sub>2</sub> clamp per se (P = 0.489). Post hoc analysis revealed that pH was lower with CO<sub>2</sub> clamping in hypoxia ( $P < 0.001^{\text{B}}$  vs. control), but not during normoxia ( $P = 0.112^{\text{B}}$ ). There was an interaction between hypoxia and CO<sub>2</sub> clamp on PcCO<sub>2</sub> (interaction: P = 0.018). Post hoc *t*-tests showed that hypoxia lowered PcCO<sub>2</sub> during the unclamped condition ( $P = 0.010^{\text{B}}$  vs. normoxia) but not during the clamped condition ( $P = 0.630^{\text{B}}$ ), whereas CO<sub>2</sub> clamping increased

PcCO<sub>2</sub> in hypoxia ( $P = 0.001^{\text{B}}$  vs. control) but not in normoxia ( $P = 0.035^{\text{B}}$ ). Meanwhile, both resting PcO<sub>2</sub> and ScO<sub>2</sub> were lowered with hypoxia (P = 0.001). CO<sub>2</sub> clamping elevated PcO<sub>2</sub> during both normoxia and hypoxia (P < 0.002) and elevated ScO<sub>2</sub> in hypoxia (post hoc:  $P = 0.016^{\text{B}}$ ), but not in normoxia ( $P = 0.115^{\text{B}}$ , interaction: P = 0.024). Resting CcO<sub>2</sub> was lower with hypoxia (P = 0.010), but unaffected with CO<sub>2</sub> clamping (P = 0.221).

#### **Time trial**

#### Cycling performance

Exercise performance was impaired by  $19 \pm 7\%$  in hypoxia (1899 ± 69 vs. 1584 ± 62 sec, hypoxia vs. normoxia, P < 0.001), while there was a nonsignificant trend for CO<sub>2</sub> clamping to exert a greater effect on exercise time in hypoxia compared to normoxia (CO<sub>2</sub>: P = 0.262, interaction: P = 0.097). Nevertheless, post hoc analysis revealed no significant improvement in the exercise time with CO<sub>2</sub> clamping in hypoxia (1875 ± 72 vs. 1924 ± 5 sec, CO<sub>2</sub> clamp vs. control;  $P = 0.108^{\text{B}}$ ) or normoxia (1589 ± 62 vs. 1579 ± 66 sec;  $P = 0.586^{\text{B}}$ ). Hypoxia lowered mean power, speed, and cadence (P < 0.001, P < 0.001, and P = 0.004, respectively) compared to normoxia, whereas no difference was observed with CO<sub>2</sub> clamping (P = 0.468, P = 0.0694, and P = 0.656).

#### Rate of perceived exertion

The participants' RPE during the time trial, as indicated by the Borg score, was higher in hypoxia (hypoxia: P = 0.009), but no difference was observed with CO<sub>2</sub> clamping (clamp: P = 0.459).

#### **Respiratory variables**

V'E was elevated by both hypoxia and CO<sub>2</sub> clamping (hypoxia: P = 0.048, clamp: P = 0.023), whereas PETO<sub>2</sub> was lowered with hypoxia and elevated with CO<sub>2</sub> clamping throughout the exercise (main effects: P < 0.001 for both) (Fig. 1). Meanwhile, PETCO<sub>2</sub> was lower with hypoxia during control only ( $P < 0.001^{\text{B}}$ ), whereas CO<sub>2</sub> clamping restored PETCO<sub>2</sub> to the values observed in the normoxic clamped condition ( $P = 0.269^{\text{B}}$ , interaction: P < 0.001). SpO<sub>2</sub> was lower during exercise in hypoxia during both control and clamped conditions ( $P < 0.001^{\text{B}}$  for both), whereas SpO<sub>2</sub> was higher with CO<sub>2</sub> clamping during exercise in hypoxia ( $P < 0.001^{\text{B}}$ ), but not normoxia ( $P = 0.713^{\text{B}}$ , interaction: P < 0.001).

In normoxia, the participants began cycling at  $\sim$ 63% VO<sub>2</sub>max at the start of time trial, which progressively

increased to 78% at the 14th km, before a final sprint reaching 85% VO<sub>2</sub>max at the end of exercise. In contrast, during hypoxic conditions, the participants began cycling at 46% (normoxic) VO<sub>2</sub>max, and progressively increased to 57% at the end of the time trial. Overall, both VO<sub>2</sub> and VCO<sub>2</sub> were lower in hypoxia (P < 0.001 for both), whereas CO<sub>2</sub> clamping tended to elevate VCO<sub>2</sub> but not VO<sub>2</sub> (P = 0.064 and P = 0.603, respectively).

#### **Cerebrovascular variables**

Both hypoxia and CO<sub>2</sub> clamping elevated MCAv during exercise (by 26% and 9%, respectively; hypoxia: P < 0.001, clamp: P = 0.024, interaction: P = 0.963) (Fig. 2 and Table 1). Hypoxia elevated cerebral HHb during exercise and lowered cerebral O<sub>2</sub>Hb and delta Hb (P < 0.001 for all). In contrast, CO<sub>2</sub> clamping lowered HHb (P = 0.015) and elevated delta Hb during exercise (P = 0.047), whereas no difference was observed in O<sub>2</sub>Hb with clamping (P = 0.118). During the time trial cycling, cerebral DO<sub>2</sub> was lower with hypoxia (P = 0.004) and elevated with CO<sub>2</sub> clamping (P = 0.019, interaction: P = 0.911).

#### Cardiovascular variables

There was a nonsignificant trend for MAP to be higher with CO<sub>2</sub> clamping (P = 0.062), whereas no effect was observed with hypoxia (P = 0.535). No differences were observed in HR with hypoxia (P = 0.206) or CO<sub>2</sub> clamping (P = 0.196).

#### Muscle oxygenation

The effect of CO<sub>2</sub> clamping on muscle O<sub>2</sub>Hb and delta Hb was greater in hypoxia compared to normoxia (interaction: P = 0.039 and P = 0.007, respectively) and tended to be greater for muscle HHb (interaction: P = 0.078) (Fig. 3). As a result, post hoc analysis revealed that hypoxia lowered muscle O2Hb and delta Hb during control condition ( $P < 0.001^{B}$  vs. normoxia), and by a lesser extend during CO2 clamped condition for muscle delta Hb ( $P = 0.002^{B}$ ). Meanwhile hypoxia did not alter muscle  $O_2Hb$  in the CO<sub>2</sub> clamped condition ( $P = 0.033^B$  vs. control). CO<sub>2</sub> clamping did not alter muscle O<sub>2</sub>Hb in normoxia  $(P = 0.554^{B})$ , but tended to elevate it in hypoxia  $(P = 0.013^{B})$ . Hypoxia during exercise elevated muscle HHb in both control and clamped conditions  $(P = 0.001^{B})$ and  $P = 0.008^{B}$  vs. normoxia, respectively), whereas there was a tendency for CO<sub>2</sub> clamping to elevate muscle HHb during normoxia ( $P = 0.067^{\text{B}}$  vs. control) but not during hypoxia  $(P = 0.460^{B})$ .


**Figure 1.** Effect of hypoxia and CO<sub>2</sub> clamping on respiratory variables during 15-km time trial cycling. Left panels, group data in normoxia (mean  $\pm$  SD); right panels, group data in hypoxia. •, normoxia control;  $\circ$ , normoxia CO<sub>2</sub> clamp; •, hypoxia control;  $\Box$ , hypoxia CO<sub>2</sub> clamp.

During exercise, EMG RMS increased slightly, in parallel with power output, showing a more pronounced increase during the end spurt (P < 0.001). EMG RMS was lower in hypoxia compared to normoxic exercise (P = 0.002), whereas no difference was observed with CO<sub>2</sub> clamping (P = 0.628).

#### **Blood gas variables**

 $CO_2$  clamping during exercise elevated  $PcCO_2$  by a greater extent in hypoxia compared to normoxia (interaction: P < 0.001) (Table 2). Accordingly, post hoc analysis revealed that  $CO_2$  clamping elevated  $PcCO_2$  during both normoxia ( $P < 0.001^B$  vs. control) and hypoxia ( $P = 0.004^B$ ), whereas hypoxia lowered  $PcCO_2$ 

during control ( $P = 0.001^{\text{B}}$  vs. normoxia) but no difference was observed between clamped values of PcCO<sub>2</sub> between normoxia and hypoxia ( $P = 0.526^{\text{B}}$ ). Hypoxia lowered PcO<sub>2</sub> and CcO<sub>2</sub> during exercise (hypoxia: P < 0.001 for both), whereas CO<sub>2</sub> elevated PcO<sub>2</sub> (P < 0.001) and tended to elevate CcO<sub>2</sub> (P = 0.089). The effect of CO<sub>2</sub> clamping on ScO<sub>2</sub> was greater in hypoxia than normoxia (interaction: P = 0.006). Accordingly, hypoxia lowered ScO<sub>2</sub> during both control and clamped conditions (post hoc:  $P < 0.001^{\text{B}}$  vs. normoxia), whereas CO<sub>2</sub> clamp elevated ScO<sub>2</sub> during hypoxia ( $P = 0.058^{\text{B}}$  vs. control) but not during normoxia ( $P = 0.754^{\text{B}}$ ). No changes were observed in pH with either hypoxia (P = 0.182).



**Figure 2.** Effect of hypoxia and CO<sub>2</sub> clamping on cerebral variables during 15-km time trial cycling. Cerebral O<sub>2</sub>Hb and HHb are expressed at delta changes from normoxia (room air baseline). Left panels, group data in normoxia (mean  $\pm$  SD); right panels, group data in hypoxia. •, normoxia control;  $\circ$ , normoxia CO<sub>2</sub> clamp; •, hypoxia control;  $\Box$ , hypoxia CO<sub>2</sub> clamp.

## Discussion

The well-documented detrimental effect of severe hypoxia on exercise performance is not fully understood. Several studies found a relationship between exercise capacity or performance and a reduction in cerebral oxygenation during various exercise modes in hypoxia, such as time trial cycling (Amann 2006; Amann et al. 2006), repeated sprints (Smith and Billaut 2010), incremental exercise (Subudhi et al. 2007a; Peltonen et al. 2009), and static maximal muscle contraction to exhaustion (Rasmussen et al. 2006; Rupp and Perrey 2009; Vogiatzis et al. 2011; Goodall et al. 2012). These observations led to the hypothesis that the hyperventilation-induced hypocapnia and associated reduction in CBF and cerebral oxygenation may account for the impaired capacity and performance in hypoxia.

In this study, we tested the hypothesis that preventing the usual hyperventilation-induced hypocapnia and associated reduction in CBF and cerebral tissue oxygenation would improve 15-km time trial performance in severe normobaric hypoxia. Even though CBF was only increased by 9% during the hypoxic time trial with CO2 clamping, it resulted, with the concomitant 9% increase in SpO<sub>2</sub> (Figs. 1, 2), in significantly increased cerebral DO<sub>2</sub> by 20% compared to the nonclamped control (Table 2). Importantly, this increase with CO<sub>2</sub> clamping in hypoxia was sufficient to normalize cerebral DO<sub>2</sub> to levels similar as observed during nonclamped normoxic exercise. As exercise performance in hypoxia was not significantly improved with clamping, it follows that the reduction in overall cerebral O<sub>2</sub> delivery is not a prime reason for the reduced exercise performance in hypoxia.



**Figure 3.** Effect of hypoxia and  $CO_2$  clamping on muscle oxygenation during 15-km time trial cycling. Muscle  $O_2Hb$  and HHb are expressed at delta changes from normoxia (room air baseline). Left panels, group data in normoxia (mean  $\pm$  SD); right panels, group data in hypoxia. •, normoxia control;  $\circ$ , normoxia  $CO_2$  clamp; •, hypoxia control;  $\Box$ , hypoxia  $CO_2$  clamp.

### **Exercise in hypoxia**

The detrimental effects of decreases in CaO<sub>2</sub> on endurance capacity of large muscle groups are well documented (Adams and Welch 1980; Koskolou and McKenzie 1994; Peltonen et al. 1995; Amann 2006; Amann et al. 2006, 2007). In this study, we found a 9-29% reduction in exercise performance during 15-km time trial cycling in severe hypoxia due to a decreased motor drive (~16% reduction in right vastus lateralis EMG RMS). In agreement with the results from Amann et al. (2006), we found that markedly different strategies were employed during time trial exercise in normoxia and hypoxia. Specifically, during the time trial in normoxia, the participants slightly increased their power output throughout the 15 km, reaching maximal power at the end of exercise in the form of an end spurt. In contrast, during the time trial in hypoxia, participants began cycling at a relatively high power output, slightly lowering work rate throughout the exercise test, only increasing power output again toward the end with a short sprint over the last 100 m. Interestingly, this progressive decline in central motor drive and power output occurred despite relatively stable CcO<sub>2</sub>, ScO<sub>2</sub>, and muscle [O<sub>2</sub>Hb] during the time trial in hypoxia (Table 2 and Fig. 3). Meanwhile, both cerebral  $[O_2Hb]$  and cerebral  $DO_2$  remained relatively stable despite parallel increases in MCAv and cerebral [HHb] (Fig. 2 and Table 2). As this decline in power coincided with an increase in perceived exertion, we tentatively interpret these findings as supporting the role of inhibitory feedback of muscle afferents in limiting central motor drive during exercise in severe hypoxia (Amann et al. 2006).

# CO<sub>2</sub> clamping effects on CBF and prefrontal cerebral oxygenation

Our aim was to improve CBF during exercise by adding  $CO_2$  to the inspirate, clamping  $PETCO_2$  to 45 mmHg, preventing the normal hyperventilation-induced hypocapnia and associated cerebral vasoconstriction, while not influencing muscle oxygen supply. As expected,  $CO_2$  clamping in normoxia prevented the development of hypocapnia during the second half of the time trial, thereby elevating CBF (Fig. 2). During  $CO_2$  clamping in hypoxia, we were successful in elevating and maintaining  $PETCO_2$  stable at levels similar to those in normoxia (Fig. 1), without any development of respiratory acidosis (Table 2). However, despite a relatively greater hypercapnic stimulus, we observed only modest elevations in

MCAv during exercise with  $CO_2$  clamping in hypoxia (Fig. 2). In this study, MCAv increased despite relatively stable MAP, cardiac output (not reported), pH, and PcO<sub>2</sub> during exercise in hypoxia (Fig. 2, Table 2). Therefore, it seems unlikely that changes in perfusion pressure or circulating systemic stimuli (such as arterial hypoxemia) could account for the progressive rise in CBF during time trial cycling observed in hypoxia. Instead, we suspect that the increase in CBF is likely driven by other factors such as increased neural activity and cerebral metabolic demand associated with prolonged aerobic exercise in normobaric hypoxia.

### **Control of CBF during hypoxic exercise**

The entire capillary network of the brain is covered by extensions of astrocytes, which constitutes the bloodbrain barrier (Secher et al. 2007). As such, O<sub>2</sub> diffusion distance plays a vital role during increased neural activation and subsequent increased O2 consumption. As there is no capillary recruitment in the brain, greater CBF is required to elevate the O<sub>2</sub> gradient (Secher et al. 2007). Acute hypoxic exposure at rest elevates right prefrontal cortex activity (Schneider and Strüder 2009), and enhances O2 extraction in the brain (Ho et al. 2008). Meanwhile, studies of dynamically exercising humans have found that the increases in regional MCAv (and CBF) are driven by increased cortical activation of sensorimotor areas associated with neural input from the working limbs (Friedman et al. 1991, 1992; Jorgensen et al. 1992a). These observations support earlier findings in exercising dogs, of CBF redistribution to sensorimotor cerebral cortex, spinal cord, and cerebellum - primarily in cortical layers (Gross et al. 1980). Accordingly, we attribute the higher MCAv observed in this study to greater sensorimotor cortex activation associated with exercise in hypoxia. Despite a considerably lower power output, we observed higher rates of perceived effort during exercise in hypoxia when compared to normoxia, thereby confirming reports of a direct effect of hypoxia on effort perception during exercise in severe hypoxia (Amann et al. 2007). Taken together, we postulate that elevated cerebral metabolism associated with greater sensorimotor cortex activation - as indicated by higher perceived effort - could account for the elevated CBF observed during exercise in severe hypoxia.

# Cerebral oxygenation, oxygen delivery, and performance

Mass cerebral oxygen delivery is the product of CBF and CaO<sub>2</sub>. Therefore, it is important to consider the effect of

CO<sub>2</sub> clamping on CaO<sub>2</sub>. In this study, increased respiratory drive associated with CO<sub>2</sub> clamping elevated PcO<sub>2</sub> and ScO<sub>2</sub>, which in term tended to elevate CcO<sub>2</sub> (P = 0.089, Table 2). Combined with modest elevations in MCAv during exercise (Fig. 2), we expected to see elevated mass O<sub>2</sub> delivery to the brain with CO<sub>2</sub> clamping in hypoxia. Instead, CO2 clamping in hypoxia normalized the cerebral DO2 to normoxic control values during time trial cycling (Table 2), which is supported by lower cerebral HHb and higher cerebral delta Hb (Fig. 2). Accordingly, we contend that we were successful in restoring cerebral DO<sub>2</sub> during the time trial exercise in hypoxia with our CO2 clamping setup. Our data corroborate those of Subudhi et al. (2011), who found significant increases in cerebral oxygenation with CO<sub>2</sub> clamping during incremental exercise to capacity in hypoxia. We also found muscle oxygenation to be elevated with CO<sub>2</sub> clamping in hypoxia (Fig. 3) - presumably due to a higher SpO<sub>2</sub> associated with increased ventilation (Fig. 1). As the restoration of cerebral DO2 with CO<sub>2</sub> clamping in our study was not accompanied by improvements in exercise time, motor drive or mean power output, it appears that cerebral deoxygenation associated with hyperventilation-induced hypocapnia cannot account for the impaired performance in hypoxia. Intriguingly, this lack of improvement was observed despite a tendency for improvement of muscle tissue oxygenation with CO<sub>2</sub> clamping in hypoxia. This lack of effect of increased cerebral O2 delivery on performance may be attributed, at least in part, to increased cerebral nonoxidative glycolysis during exercise in hypoxia (Overgaard et al. 2012). Furthermore, it is important to acknowledge that changes in global cerebral DO2 may not be representative of changes in local arterial and/or capillary Po<sub>2</sub> in the brain; therefore, it is possible that we were unable to restore oxygen diffusion drive to the mitochondria of especially active neuronal tissue with our CO<sub>2</sub> clamping setup.

### **Methodological considerations**

Some technical considerations should be acknowledged when interpreting our data. Prefrontal lobe oxygenation was used to represent global changes in cerebrocortical oxygenation. Subudhi et al. (2009) have reported good correlations in oxygenation measurements between prefrontal, premotor, and motor cortices during maximal exercise. Therefore, we considered prefrontal oxygenation as an appropriate index of global changes in cerebrocortical oxygenation. Another important issue associated with NIRS is the influence of extracerebral and fat layers on the brain and muscle measurements, respectively (Cooper et al. 2010). Cerebral [O<sub>2</sub>Hb] measurements may be influenced by external carotid blood flow (Li et al. 2011) and forehead skin blood flow (Takahashi et al. 2011) during rest or a verbal fluency task, respectively. Nevertheless, Subudhi et al. (2011) reported significant elevations in cerebral  $[O_2Hb]$  and CBF with CO<sub>2</sub> clamping during exercise in normoxia and hypoxia. Likewise, we found cerebral [HHb] to be lower with CO<sub>2</sub> clamping, whereas cerebral  $[O_2Hb]$  tended to be elevated in the last 5 km of exercise during CO<sub>2</sub> clamping in normoxia and throughout exercise in hypoxia, coinciding with a higher MCAv (Fig. 2). Therefore, we contend that the NIRS methodology used in this study was sensitive enough to detect the changes in cerebral oxygenation associated with CO<sub>2</sub> clamping.

An important limitation of this study, as of many other studies, is the assumption that MCAv represents global CBF changes. Four lines of evidence support the use of MCAv as an index of global CBF during exercise: (i) MCAv reflects change in internal carotid blood flow during dynamic exercise in both normoxia (Sato et al. 2011) and hypoxia (Huang et al. 1991); (ii) increases in MCAv are matched by increases in cortical CBF during dynamic exercise (Jorgensen et al. 1992a,b); (iii) whereas cortical representation of leg muscle can be served from measuring blood flow velocity of the anterior cerebral artery (van der Zwan and Hillen 1991), cortical representation of muscle involved in cycling is served dominantly by MCA (Jorgensen et al. 1992a); (iv) the cross-sectional area of the MCA remains unchanged within a wide range of changes in PETCO<sub>2</sub> (Bradac et al. 1976; Giller et al. 1993; Valdueza et al. 1997; Serrador et al. 2000); and (v) the diameter of MCA, as measured using TCD, remains relatively unchanged at 5300 m (5.23 mm) compared to sea level (5.30 mm) (Wilson et al. 2011). Accordingly, we contend that MCAv is a reasonable index of changes in global CBF during heavy exercise in hypoxia. Nevertheless, we acknowledge that changes in CBF and cerebral metabolic activity during exercise and with hypoxia are not homogeneous. In this study, the assessment of CBF and cerebral tissue oxygenation was limited to the MCA and the left prefrontal cortex, respectively, which were taken as global indices. However, it is likely that certain brain regions are more metabolically active and others regions are less active during exercise in hypoxia.

Another limitation of this study is that we clamped end-tidal rather than arterial  $P_{CO_2}$  during exercise. As the end-tidal–arterial  $P_{CO_2}$  gradient (Robbins et al. 1990) varies with exercise (Jones et al. 1979; Liu et al. 1995), it is possible that we did not clamp arterial  $P_{CO_2}$  per se. In this study, we measured arterialized capillary blood samples, as a surrogate of arterial measurements, and were able to clamp and maintain capillary  $Pco_2$  within 1 mmHg throughout exercise under both normoxic and hypoxic conditions. As Mollard et al. (2010) found good correlations between prewarmed capillary earlobe samples with radial artery measurements of  $Po_2$  ( $R^2 = 0.99$ ),  $Pco_2$  ( $R^2 = 0.86$ ), and  $SO_2$  ( $R^2 = 0.99$ ) during rest, submaximal, and near maximal exercise intensities, we are confident that our protocol was effective in clamping and maintaining arterial  $Pco_2$ .

Finally, lack of power could potentially limit the interpretation of the tendency (P = 0.108) for performance to be improved with CO<sub>2</sub> clamping in hypoxia. However, this seems unlikely as power calculation using Gaussian approximation revealed a power of 0.95 for our post hoc *t*-test. Furthermore, given the results from the earlier studies using an incremental exercise paradigm (Subudhi et al. 2011; Siebenmann et al. 2012) and the rather small effect, if any, found in this study, the tested hypothesis should be refuted.

## Conclusion

We were unable to improve exercise performance in severe hypoxia, despite a normalization of cerebral oxygen delivery to normoxia values and higher cerebral and muscle oxygenation. The hypothesis that the hyperventilationinduced hypocapnia and the subsequent drop in cerebral oxygenation are the cause of the reduced endurance exercise performance in hypoxia is thus refuted. Our data demonstrate that CBF is progressively elevated during time trial cycling in normobaric hypoxia, which appears to be independent of changes in perfusion pressure, cardiac output, or partial pressure of arterial  $CO_2$  and  $O_2$ . We speculate that this increase in CBF during prolonged submaximal exercise in hypoxia may be due to either greater somatosensory input, increased motor drive output, or both.

## Acknowledgments

The authors are grateful for the technical assistance of Nicolas Place in the analysis of the EMG data.

### **Author Contributions**

J.F. contributed to the data collection, and led the data analysis, data interpretation, and writing of the manuscript. B.K. led the conception and designed the experiment, contributed in data collection, the interpretation of the data, and manuscript revision. N.B. contributed to the data collection, data interpretation, and manuscript revision. All authors approved the final version of this manuscript.

## **Conflict of Interest**

The authors declare no conflict of interest.

### Reference

- Adams, R. P., and H. G. Welch. 1980. Oxygen uptake, acid-base status, and performance with varied inspired oxygen fractions. J. Appl. Physiol. 49:863–868.
- Amann, M. 2006. Effects of arterial oxygen content on peripheral locomotor muscle fatigue. J. Appl. Physiol. 101:119–127.
- Amann, M., and J. A. Dempsey. 2007. Locomotor muscle fatigue modifies central motor drive in healthy humans and imposes a limitation to exercise performance. J. Physiol. 586:161–173.
- Amann, M., and B. Kayser. 2009. Nervous system function during exercise in hypoxia. High Alt. Med. Biol. 10:149– 164.
- Amann, M., M. W. Eldridge, A. T. Lovering, M. K. Stickland, D. F. Pegelow, and J. A. Dempsey. 2006. Arterial oxygenation influences central motor output and exercise performance via effects on peripheral locomotor muscle fatigue in humans. J. Physiol. 575:937–952.
- Amann, M., L. M. Romer, A. W. Subudhi, D. F. Pegelow, and J. A. Dempsey. 2007. Severity of arterial hypoxaemia affects the relative contributions of peripheral muscle fatigue to exercise performance in healthy humans. J. Physiol. 581:389–403.
- Amann, M., G. M. Blain, L. T. Proctor, J. J. Sebranek, D. F. Pegelow, and J. A. Dempsey. 2011. Implications of group III and IV muscle afferents for high-intensity endurance exercise performance in humans. J. Physiol. 589:5299–5309.
- Borg, G. A. 1982. Psychophysical bases of perceived exertion. Med. Sci. Sports Exerc. 14:377–381.
- Bradac, G. B., R. S. Simon, and C. H. Heidsieck. 1976. Angiographically verified transient alteration of the intracranial arteries and veins in dependence of different CO<sub>2</sub> tensions. Neuroradiology 10:257–262.
- Calbet, J. A., and C. Lundby. 2009. Air to muscle O<sub>2</sub> delivery during exercise at altitude. High Alt. Med. Biol. 10:123–134.
- Cohen, P. J., S. C. Alexander, T. C. Smith, M. Reivich, and H. Wollman. 1967. Effects of hypoxia and normocarbia on cerebral blood flow and metabolism in conscious man. J. Appl. Physiol. 23:183–189.
- Cooper, C. E., S. M. Penfold, C. E. Elwell, and C. Angus. 2010. Comparison of local adipose tissue content and SRS-derived NIRS muscle oxygenation measurements in 90 individuals. Adv. Exp. Med. Biol. 662:177–181.
- Curran, L. S., J. Zhuang, T. Droma, and L. G. Moore. 1998. Superior exercise performance in lifelong Tibetan residents of 4,400 m compared with Tibetan residents of 3,658 m. Am. J. Phys. Anthropol. 105:21–31.

- Currell, K., and A. E. Jeukendrup. 2008. Validity, reliability and sensitivity of measures of sporting performance. Sports Med. 38:297–316.
- Duncan, A., J. H. Meek, M. Clemence, C. E. Elwell, L. Tyszczuk, M. Cope, et al. 1995. Optical pathlength measurements on adult head, calf and forearm and the head of the newborn infant using phase resolved optical spectroscopy. Phys. Med. Biol. 40:295–304.
- Fan, J. L., and B. Kayser. 2013. The effect of adding CO<sub>2</sub> to hypoxic inspired gas on cerebral blood flow velocity and breathing during incremental exercise. PLoS One: *In press*.
- Foster, C., M. A. Green, A. C. Snyder, and N. N. Thompson. 1993. Physiological responses during simulated competition. Med. Sci. Sports Exerc. 25:877–882.
- Friedman, D. B., L. Friberg, J. H. Mitchell, and N. H. Secher. 1991. Effect of axillary blockade on regional cerebral blood flow during static handgrip. J. Appl. Physiol. 71:651–656.
- Friedman, D. B., L. Friberg, G. Payne, J. H. Mitchell, and N. H. Secher. 1992. Effects of axillary blockade on regional cerebral blood flow during dynamic hand contractions. J. Appl. Physiol. 73:2120–2125.
- Giller, C. A., G. Bowman, H. Dyer, L. Mootz, and W. Krippner. 1993. Cerebral arterial diameters during changes in blood pressure and carbon dioxide during craniotomy. Neurosurgery 32:737–741. Discussion 741–2.
- Goodall, S., J. Gonzalez-Alonso, L. Ali, E. Z. Ross, and L. M. Romer. 2012. Supraspinal fatigue after normoxic and hypoxic exercise in humans. J. Physiol. 590:2767–2782.
- Gross, P. M., M. L. Marcus, and D. D. Heistad. 1980. Regional distribution of cerebral blood flow during exercise in dogs. J. Appl. Physiol. 48:213–217.
- Ho, Y.-C. L., R. Vidyasagar, Y. Shen, G. M. Balanos, X. Golay, and R. A. Kauppinen. 2008. The BOLD response and vascular reactivity during visual stimulation in the presence of hypoxic hypoxia. NeuroImage 41:179–188.
- Huang, S. Y., K. W. Tawney, P. R. Bender, B. M. Groves, R. E. McCullough, R. G. McCullough, et al. 1991. Internal carotid flow velocity with exercise before and after acclimatization to 4,300 m. J. Appl. Physiol. 71:1469–1476.
- Ide, K., A. Horn, and N. H. Secher. 1999. Cerebral metabolic response to submaximal exercise. J. Appl. Physiol. 87:1604–1608.
- Jeukendrup, A. E., S. Hopkins, L. F. Aragón-Vargas, and C. Hulston. 2008. No effect of carbohydrate feeding on 16 km cycling time trial performance. Eur. J. Appl. Physiol. 104:831–837.
- Jones, N. L., D. G. Robertson, and J. W. Kane. 1979.
  Difference between end-tidal and arterial PCO<sub>2</sub> in exercise.
  J. Appl. Physiol. 47:954–960.
- Jorgensen, L. G., G. Perko, and N. H. Secher. 1992a. Regional cerebral artery mean flow velocity and blood flow during dynamic exercise in humans. J. Appl. Physiol. 73:1825–1830.

Jorgensen, L. G., M. Perko, B. Hanel, T. V. Schroeder, and N. H. Secher. 1992b. Middle cerebral artery flow velocity and blood flow during exercise and muscle ischemia in humans. J. Appl. Physiol. 72:1123–1132.

Kjaer, M., B. Hanel, L. Worm, G. Perko, S. F. Lewis, K. Sahlin, et al. 1999. Cardiovascular and neuroendocrine responses to exercise in hypoxia during impaired neural feedback from muscle. Am. J. Physiol. 277:R76–R85.

Koskolou, M. D., and D. C. McKenzie. 1994. Arterial hypoxemia and performance during intense exercise. Eur. J. Appl. Physiol. Occup. Physiol. 68:80–86.

Li, Z., M. Zhang, Q. Xin, J. Li, G. Chen, F. Liu, et al. 2011. Correlation analysis between prefrontal oxygenation oscillations and cerebral artery hemodynamics in humans. Microvasc. Res. 82:304–310.

Liu, Z., F. Vargas, D. Stansbury, S. A. Sasse, and R. W. Light. 1995. Comparison of the end-tidal arterial PCO<sub>2</sub> gradient during exercise in normal subjects and in patients with severe COPD. Chest 107:1218–1224.

Madsen, P. L., B. K. Sperling, T. Warming, J. F. Schmidt, N. H. Secher, G. Wildschiodtz, et al. 1993. Middle cerebral artery blood velocity and cerebral blood flow and O<sub>2</sub> uptake during dynamic exercise. J. Appl. Physiol. 74:245–250.

Mollard, P., N. Bourdillon, M. Letournel, H. Herman, S. Gibert, A. Pichon, et al. 2010. Validity of arterialized earlobe blood gases at rest and exercise in normoxia and hypoxia. Respir. Physiol. Neurobiol. 172:179–183.

Nybo, L., and P. Rasmussen. 2007. Inadequate cerebral oxygen delivery and central fatigue during strenuous exercise. Exerc. Sport Sci. Rev. 35:110–118.

Overgaard, M., P. Rasmussen, A. M. Bohm, T. Seifert, P. Brassard, M. Zaar, et al. 2012. Hypoxia and exercise provoke both lactate release and lactate oxidation by the human brain. FASEB J. 26:3012–3020.

Palmer, G. S., S. C. Dennis, T. D. Noakes, and J. A. Hawley. 1996. Assessment of the reproducibility of performance testing on an air-braked cycle ergometer. Int. J. Sports Med. 17:293–298.

Peltonen, J. E., J. Rantamaki, S. P. Niittymaki, K. Sweins, J. T. Viitasalo, and H. K. Rusko. 1995. Effects of oxygen fraction in inspired air on rowing performance. Med. Sci. Sports Exerc. 27:573–579.

Peltonen, J. E., D. H. Paterson, J. K. Shoemaker, D. S. DeLorey, G. R. duManoir, R. J. Petrella, et al. 2009. Cerebral and muscle deoxygenation, hypoxic ventilatory chemosensitivity and cerebrovascular responsiveness during incremental exercise. Respir. Physiol. Neurobiol. 169:24–35.

Rainoldi, A., G. Melchiorri, and I. Caruso. 2004. A method for positioning electrodes during surface EMG recordings in lower limb muscles. J. Neurosci. Methods 134:37–43.

Rasmussen, P., E. A. Dawson, L. Nybo, J. J. van Lieshout,N. H. Secher, and A. Gjedde. 2006.Capillary-oxygenation-level-dependent near-infrared

spectrometry in frontal lobe of humans. J. Cereb. Blood Flow Metab. 27:1082–1093.

Rasmussen, P., J. Nielsen, M. Overgaard, R. Krogh-Madsen,A. Gjedde, N. H. Secher, et al. 2010. Reduced muscle activation during exercise related to brain oxygenation and metabolism in humans. J. Physiol. 588:1985–1995.

Robbins, P. A., J. Conway, D. A. Cunningham, S. Khamnei, and D. J. Paterson. 1990. A comparison of indirect methods for continuous estimation of arterial PCO<sub>2</sub> in men. J. Appl. Physiol. 68:1727–1731.

Rupp, T., and S. Perrey. 2009. Effect of severe hypoxia on prefrontal cortex and muscle oxygenation responses at rest and during exhaustive exercise. Adv. Exp. Med. Biol. 645:329–334.

Sato, K., S. Ogoh, A. Hirasawa, A. Oue, and T. Sadamoto.2011. The distribution of blood flow in the carotid and vertebral arteries during dynamic exercise in humans.J. Physiol. 589:2847–2856.

Schneider, S., and H. K. Strüder. 2009. Monitoring effects of acute hypoxia on brain cortical activity by using electromagnetic tomography. Behav. Brain Res. 197:476–480.

Secher, N. H., T. Seifert, and J. J. Van Lieshout. 2007. Cerebral blood flow and metabolism during exercise: implications for fatigue. J. Appl. Physiol. 104:306–314.

Serrador, J. M., P. A. Picot, B. K. Rutt, J. K. Shoemaker, and R. L. Bondar. 2000. MRI measures of middle cerebral artery diameter in conscious humans during simulated orthostasis. Stroke 31:1672–1678.

Siebenmann, C., H. Sørensen, R. A. Jacobs, T. Haider, P. Rasmussen, and C. Lundby. 2012. Hypocapnia during hypoxic exercise and its impact on cerebral oxygenation, ventilation and maximal whole body O<sub>2</sub> uptake. Respir. Physiol. Neurobiol. 185:461–467.

Smith, K. J., and F. Billaut. 2010. Influence of cerebral and muscle oxygenation on repeated-sprint ability. Eur. J. Appl. Physiol. 109:989–999.

Subudhi, A. W., A. C. Dimmen, and R. C. Roach. 2007a. Effects of acute hypoxia on cerebral and muscle oxygenation during incremental exercise. J. Appl. Physiol. 103:177–183.

Subudhi, A. W., M. C. Lorenz, C. S. Fulco, and R. C. Roach. 2007b. Cerebrovascular responses to incremental exercise during hypobaric hypoxia: effect of oxygenation on maximal performance. Am. J. Physiol. Heart Circ. Physiol. 294:H164–H171.

Subudhi, A. W., B. R. Miramon, M. E. Granger, and R. C. Roach. 2009. Frontal and motor cortex oxygenation during maximal exercise in normoxia and hypoxia. J. Appl. Physiol. 106:1153–1158.

Subudhi, A. W., J. T. Olin, A. C. Dimmen, D. M. Polaner, B. Kayser, and R. C. Roach. 2011. Does cerebral oxygen delivery limit incremental exercise performance? J. Appl. Physiol. 111:1727–1734.

Takahashi, T., Y. Takikawa, R. Kawagoe, S. Shibuya, T. Iwano, and S. Kitazawa. 2011. Influence of skin blood flow on near-infrared spectroscopy signals measured on the forehead during a verbal fluency task. NeuroImage 57:991–1002.

Valdueza, J. M., J. O. Balzer, A. Villringer, T. J. Vogl, R. Kutter, and K. M. Einhaupl. 1997. Changes in blood flow velocity and diameter of the middle cerebral artery during hyperventilation: assessment with MR and transcranial Doppler sonography. AJNR 18:1929–1934.

Verges, S., T. Rupp, M. Jubeau, B. Wuyam, F. Esteve, P. Levy, et al. 2012. Cerebral perturbations during exercise in hypoxia. Am. J. Physiol. Regul. Integr. Comp. Physiol. 302:R903–R916.

Vogiatzis, I., Z. Louvaris, H. Habazettl, D. Athanasopoulos, V. Andrianopoulos, E. Cherouveim, et al. 2011. Frontal cerebral cortex blood flow, oxygen delivery and oxygenation during normoxic and hypoxic exercise in athletes. J. Physiol. 589:4027–4039.

Wilson, M. H., M. E. G. Edsell, I. Davagnanam, S. P. Hirani,
D. S. Martin, D. Z. H. Levett, et al. 2011. Cerebral artery dilatation maintains cerebral oxygenation at extreme altitude and in acute hypoxia; an ultrasound and MRI study.
J. Cereb. Blood Flow Metab. 31:2019–2029.

van der Zwan, A., and B. Hillen. 1991. Review of the variability of the territories of the major cerebral arteries. Stroke 22:1078–1084.

## Article seven

**Fan JL**, Leiggener C, Rey F & Kayser B. (2012). Effect of inspired CO<sub>2</sub> on the ventilatory response to high intensity exercise. *Respiratory Physiology and Neurobiology* **180**, 283-288.

Contents lists available at SciVerse ScienceDirect



# Respiratory Physiology & Neurobiology



journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/resphysiol

# Effect of inspired CO<sub>2</sub> on the ventilatory response to high intensity exercise

Jui-Lin Fan<sup>a,b</sup>, Christian Leiggener<sup>a</sup>, Florian Rey<sup>a</sup>, Bengt Kayser<sup>a,\*</sup>

<sup>a</sup> Institute of Movement Sciences and Sports Medicine, Faculty of Medicine, University of Geneva, Geneva, Switzerland <sup>b</sup> Lemanic Doctoral School of Neuroscience, University of Geneva, Geneva, Switzerland

#### ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Accepted 8 December 2011

*Keywords:* CO<sub>2</sub> Exercise Ventilatory control

#### ABSTRACT

We tested the hypothesis that preventing the poikilocapnic response to high intensity exercise would increase the ventilatory response to exercise. We measured ventilatory variables in 10 healthy men during incremental cycling with and without inspired CO<sub>2</sub> (randomised order). Inspired CO<sub>2</sub> elevated resting ventilation ( $\dot{V}_E$ ), tidal volume ( $V_T$ ),  $P_{ET_{CO_2}}$  and  $P_{ET_{O_2}}$  by  $5 \pm 5 \text{ L/min}$ ,  $0.3 \pm 0.2 \text{ L}$ ,  $6 \pm 3 \text{ mmHg}$  and  $11 \pm 7 \text{ mmHg}$ , respectively (P < 0.05); resting breathing frequency (f), expired CO<sub>2</sub> elevated  $P_{ET_{CO_2}}$  by  $7 \pm 2$ ,  $10 \pm 4$  and  $11 \pm 4$  mmHg at 80%, 90% and  $100\% \dot{V}_{O_2 \text{ max}}$ , respectively (P < 0.01), while  $P_{ET_{O_2}}$  remained unchanged (P > 0.05). During high intensity exercise, inspired CO<sub>2</sub> elevated  $P_{ET_{O_2}}$  purpose of  $P_{CO_2}$  in the state of  $P_{CO_2}$  and  $P_{CO_2}$  and  $P_{CO_2}$  max, respectively (P < 0.01), while  $P_{ET_{O_2}}$  remained unchanged (P > 0.05). During high intensity exercise, inspired CO<sub>2</sub> elevated  $V_{T}$  by  $0.2 \pm 0.3 \text{ L}$  at 80%, 90% and  $100\% \dot{V}_{O_2 \text{ max}}$ , respectively (P < 0.05), while no differences were observed in  $\dot{V}_E$ , f,  $\dot{V}_{O_2}$ , or power output (P > 0.05). These data suggest a progressively diminishing role of CO<sub>2</sub> chemoreception in the control of ventilation during maximal incremental exercise.

© 2011 Elsevier B.V. All rights reserved.

#### 1. Introduction

The regulation of exercise hyperphoea has been extensively studied for more than a century but several aspects remain to be fully elucidated (see Flenley and Warren, 1983; Poon and Greene, 1985; Cunningham, 1987; Mateika and Duffin, 1995; Forster, 2000; Ward, 2000; Peronnet and Aguilaniu, 2006; Poon et al., 2007; Babb et al., 2010 for reviews). Among others, the role of chemoreception in the regulation of exercise hyperphoea, especially during heavy exercise, remains controversial. Early animal studies found, using bilateral carotid denervation and altering cerebrospinal [H<sup>+</sup>], that exercise hyperphoea would be independent of peripheral (Bisgard et al., 1982; Mitchell et al., 1984; Pan et al., 1986) and central (Smith et al., 1988) chemoreceptor input. On the other hand, Bisgard et al. (1982) found, in goats, that the peripheral chemoreceptors are nevertheless essential in modulating the neural drive for exercise hyperphoea. Meanwhile, human studies reported either preserved (Lugliani et al., 1971; Wasserman et al., 1975) or blunted (Honda et al., 1979) ventilatory responses to moderate steady-state exercise in asthmatic patients with carotid body resection as compared to control subjects. Wasserman et al. (1975) also reported a lack of hyperventilation in response to metabolic acidosis during incremental exercise in patients with carotid resection, which led them to speculate that the peripheral chemoreceptors may be essential for ventilatory compensation of exercise-induced metabolic

acidosis. However, these findings concerned asthmatic patients, either 3-9yrs (Lugliani et al., 1971; Wasserman et al., 1975) or  $\sim$ 25 yrs (Honda et al., 1979) following bilateral or unilateral carotid body resection, and the role of chemoreception during exercise in healthy subjects remained to be better described. In intact humans, several studies investigated the effect of peripheral chemoreceptor inhibition by hyperoxia on ventilation ( $\dot{V}_{\rm E}$ ) during exercise below and above the respiratory compensation threshold (Dejours et al., 1958; Wasserman, 1976; Jeyaranjan et al., 1987; Miyamoto and Niizeki, 1995; Pianosi and Marchione, 1995; Kobayashi et al., 1996; St Croix et al., 1996). Those studies suggested that the peripheral chemoreceptors serve a minor role in the control of exercise hyperpnoea, contributing to approximately 10–25% of the overall  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}$ response. However, the role of CO<sub>2</sub> chemoception, which involves activation of both peripheral and central chemoreceptors, in the regulation of hyperphoea during heavy and maximal exercise in humans remains to be investigated in greater detail.

Increasing the partial pressure of arterial CO<sub>2</sub> ( $Pa_{CO_2}$ ) by inhalation of gas mixtures with a fixed increased  $F_{l_{CO_2}}$  constitutes a stimulus for exercise hyperphoea, particularly at low-to-moderate exercise intensities (Weil et al., 1972; Clark et al., 1980). Only few studies have examined the effect of inspired CO<sub>2</sub> on the ventilatory response to exercise. Most (Essfeld et al., 1990; St Croix et al., 1996; Hayashi et al., 2011), but not all (Olin et al., 2011) of these studies, only reported effects on  $\dot{V}_E$  during steady-state exercise below the respiratory compensation threshold. Olin et al. (2011) did not study the ventilatory response to exercise but reported similar maximal  $\dot{V}_E$  in two consecutive incremental exercise tests when end-tidal  $P_{CO_2}$  ( $P_{ET_{CO_2}}$ ) was clamped at ~40 mmHg up to maximal exercise

<sup>\*</sup> Corresponding author. Tel.: +41 22 379 00 28; fax: +41 22 379 00 35. *E-mail address*: Bengt.Kayser@unige.ch (B. Kayser).

<sup>1569-9048/\$ -</sup> see front matter © 2011 Elsevier B.V. All rights reserved. doi:10.1016/j.resp.2011.12.004

capacity in otherwise healthy, highly trained cyclists, suggesting that maximum aerobic exercise hyperpnoea may be independent of arterial  $P_{CO_2}$  tension. But their subjects reported increased respiratory effort to overcome an added inspiratory resistance from the breathing circuit during the  $P_{ET_{CO_2}}$  condition compared to control, which may have limited the exercise performance and thus  $\dot{V}_E$ . In addition, the authors were unable to calculate  $O_2$  uptake and expired CO<sub>2</sub> because of the particularities of their rebreathing circuit. As such, the effect of clamping of  $P_{ET_{CO_2}}$  on  $\dot{V}_E$  and other ventilatory variables during high intensity exercise remained to be described.

In the present study, we therefore examined the effect of inspired CO<sub>2</sub> on the ventilatory response to exercise during an incremental maximal exercise test. We tested the hypothesis that increasing  $F_{I_{CO_2}}$  to prevent the normal decrease of  $P_{ET_{CO_2}}$  above the respiratory compensation point (i.e., hypocapnia from exercise induced hyperventilation), would lead to increased  $\dot{V}_E$  during incremental exercise, especially beyond the ventilatory threshold.

#### 2. Methods

#### 2.1.1. Participants

Ten healthy male subjects with a mean age of  $24 \pm 3$  yr (mean  $\pm$  SD), a body mass index of  $22.8 \pm 1.8$  kg/m<sup>2</sup> and  $\dot{V}_{O_2 max}$  of  $49.8 \pm 5.5$  ml/min/kg participated in this study. Participants were non-smokers, had no previous history of cardiovascular, cerebrovascular, or respiratory disease and were not taking any medication. All the participants partook in regular exercise, but none were especially trained. The study was approved by the Research Ethical Committee of the University Hospitals of Geneva and conformed to the standards set by the *Declaration of Helsinki*. All participants were informed regarding the purposes and procedures of this study, and informed consent was given prior to participation.

#### 2.2. Experimental design

The participants visited the laboratory on three occasions. After a full familiarisation with the experimental procedures outlined below (visit one), participants underwent two experimental trials, control and inspired CO<sub>2</sub>, in a randomised order. Before each experimental session, the participants were asked to abstain from caffeine for 12 h and heavy exercise and alcohol for 24 h. Each experimental testing session consisted of a 10 min instrumentation followed by a four min resting period data collection with the participant seated on an electronically braked cycle ergometer (Ergoselect 100, Ergoline GmbH, Bitz, Germany). At the end of the resting period, the participant was instructed to begin cycling at 0W at a pedalling rate of 70 rpm. The work rate was then increased by 0.5W every second until the participant reached exhaustion. Throughout each experimental session, the participants breathed through a leak-free respiratory mask (Hans-Rudolph 8980, Kansas City, MO, USA) attached to a low resistance one-way nonrebreathing valve (Hans-Rudolph 2700, Kansas City, MO, USA). During the control trial, participants breathed normal room air and  $P_{\text{ET}_{\text{CO}_2}}$  was allowed to fluctuate freely and drop during the latter part of the trial leading to exercise hyperventilation-induced hypocapnia (Fig. 1). During the inspired CO<sub>2</sub> trial, the participants'  $P_{\text{ET}_{\text{CO}_2}}$ during rest and throughout the exercise was controlled to values of  $\sim$ 44 and  $\sim$ 50 mmHg, at rest and during exercise, respectively, thus preventing the normal hyperventilation-induced hypocapnia at high intensity exercise (Fig. 1). We did not increase  $P_{\text{ET}_{\text{CO}_2}}$  to 50 mmHg at rest to prevent an apparatus related overshoot at the beginning of the exercise protocol and aimed at keeping  $P_{\text{ET}_{\text{CO}_2}}$  close



**Fig. 1.** Typical individual's end-tidal  $P_{CO_2}$  traces during control and inspired CO<sub>2</sub> at rest and during incremental cycling to exhaustion. ( $\bigcirc$ ) Control; ( $\bullet$ ) inspired CO<sub>2</sub>.

to the maximum value observed during a control run, leaving it drift up slightly throughout the exercise test since end-tidal arterial differences increase with exercise intensity (Fig. 1) (Jones et al., 1979). The inspired CO<sub>2</sub> was achieved using a modified gas mixing system (Altitrainer, SMTec, Nyon, Switzerland), which was attached to the inspiratory valve of the facemask using a piece of large-bore low resistance tubing. The device consists of a reservoir in which air and experimental gases are mixed and from which the subject inspires. This setup enabled for bleeding additional CO<sub>2</sub> and O<sub>2</sub> into the inspired gas mixture, thereby increasing the  $F_{I_{CO_2}}$  (Datex infrared CO<sub>2</sub> analyser, Finland),  $F_{I_{CO_2}}$  was continuously adapted as to keep  $P_{\text{ET}_{CO_2}}$  to its target value. The subjects breathed through the same low resistance circuit in the control and inspired CO<sub>2</sub> conditions and were kept unaware to what gas mixture they were breathing.

#### 2.3. Measurements

Gas exchange was monitored on a breath-by-breath basis (Medgraphics CPX, Zürich, Switzerland) measuring flow at the mouth with a Pitot tube and the fractions of inspired and expired O<sub>2</sub> and CO<sub>2</sub> with fast responding gas analysers (infrared and paramagnetic) integrated in the system.  $\dot{V}_E$  and its components tidal volume ( $V_T$ ) and breathing frequency (f) were calculated from the flow signal and expressed in BTPS and per min, respectively. The partial pressure of end-tidal O<sub>2</sub> ( $P_{ET_{CO_2}}$ ) and CO<sub>2</sub> ( $P_{ET_{CO_2}}$ ), O<sub>2</sub> consumption ( $\dot{V}_{O_2}$ ), expired CO<sub>2</sub> ( $\dot{V}_{CO_2}$ ) and respiratory duty cycle ( $T_i/T_{tot}$ ) were calculated by the gas analysis system; alveolar ventilation ( $\dot{V}_A$ ) was estimated using the alveolar gas equation. Prior to each experimental session the system was calibrated using a 3-L syringe (Medikro M9474, Medikro Oy, Finland) and gas mixtures of known concentrations of O<sub>2</sub> and CO<sub>2</sub>. Heart rate was measured using a thoracic belt and a watch (S610, Polar electro, Finland).

During exercise, the participants were asked to score their perceived sensation of respiratory and leg muscle exertion on the 0–10 Borg scale every minute (Borg, 1982).

#### 2.4. Data and statistical analysis

Resting values were obtained by averaging the data obtained in the last minute of the four min resting period. During exercise, all the  $\dot{V}_{O_2}$  data was normalised to the maximum value obtained for the control trial and expressed as percentages of maximal exercise aerobic capacity. Subsequently, we calculated 10–15 s averages at 20%, 30%, 40%, 50%, 60%, 70%, 80%, 90% and 100%  $\dot{V}_{O_2 \text{ max}}$  for all variables during the incremental exercise. All the ventilatory variables were plotted against percentage  $\dot{V}_{O_2 \text{ max}}$  with the exception

l able l
----------

Respiratory variables during rest and exercise under control and inspired CO<sub>2</sub> conditions.

Exercise	$P_{\text{ET}_{\text{CO}_2}}$ (mmHg)		P <sub>ET<sub>02</sub></sub> (mmHg)		<i>V</i> <sub>E</sub> (L/min)		V̇ <sub>A</sub> (L/min)		f(breaths/min)		$V_{\rm T}$ (L)	
	Control	Inspired CO <sub>2</sub>	Control	Inspired CO <sub>2</sub>	Control	Inspired CO <sub>2</sub>	Control	Inspired CO <sub>2</sub>	Control	Inspired CO <sub>2</sub>	Control	Inspired CO <sub>2</sub>
Baseline	$37\pm 2$	$44\pm2^{\ast}$	$99\pm4$	$110\pm 6$	$11.7\pm2.9$	$16.2\pm6.2^{*}$	$8.2\pm2.2$	$12.6\pm5.5^{*}$	$13\pm3$	$13\pm4$	$0.9\pm0.2$	$1.2\pm0.2^{\ast}$
20%	$42\pm2$	$48 \pm 3^{*}$	$90\pm 6$	$114 \pm 6^*$	$18.4\pm3.0$	$34.2\pm9.2^*$	$13.8\pm2.1$	$30.8\pm8^{*}$	$18\pm4$	$20\pm4$	$1.1\pm0.2$	$1.7\pm0.4^{*}$
30%	$43\pm3$	$49 \pm 4^{*}$	$88\pm5$	$107\pm6^{*}$	$25.9\pm4.7$	$\textbf{38.2} \pm \textbf{7.8}^{*}$	$20.9\pm3.5$	$33.9\pm7.9^{*}$	$18\pm5$	$21\pm4$	$1.5\pm0.3$	$1.9\pm0.3^{*}$
40%	$46 \pm 2$	$49 \pm 5^{*}$	$88\pm4$	$101 \pm 8^*$	$33.8\pm7.6$	$43.3\pm8.6^{*}$	$28.1\pm 6.3$	$38.0\pm8.6^{*}$	$20\pm4$	$22\pm4$	$1.7\pm0.3$	$2.0\pm0.3$
50%	$44\pm2$	$49 \pm 5$	$89\pm4$	$98\pm7^{*}$	$42.8\pm7.3$	$51.8\pm9.8^{*}$	$36.6\pm6.4$	$46.1\pm9.1^*$	$21\pm4$	$23\pm5$	$2.0\pm0.3$	$2.2\pm0.2^{*}$
60%	$47\pm3$	$51 \pm 5^{*}$	$92\pm 6$	$98\pm8^*$	$54.4 \pm 11.8$	$62.7 \pm 16.4^{*}$	$47.7\pm10.6$	$56.8 \pm 15.3^{*}$	$24\pm5$	$26\pm7$	$2.3\pm0.2$	$2.4\pm0.2$
70%	$48\pm4$	$52\pm5^{*}$	$95\pm 6$	$99\pm8^{*}$	$69.7 \pm 16.2$	$78.3\pm20.8$	$61.3 \pm 14.7$	$61.3 \pm 14.7^{*}$	$29\pm7$	$30\pm7$	$2.4\pm0.3$	$2.6\pm0.3^{*}$
80%	$47\pm5$	$53 \pm 5^{*}$	$98\pm7$	$101\pm10$	$87.6\pm20.4$	$94.3\pm27.5$	$77.2\pm18.8$	$\textbf{77.2} \pm \textbf{18.8}$	$35\pm8$	$34\pm9$	$2.5\pm0.3$	$2.7\pm0.4^{*}$
90%	$46\pm7$	$53 \pm 6^{*}$	$102\pm8$	$104\pm10$	$106.0\pm27.7$	$112.8\pm30.5$	$93.7\pm25.7$	$106.5 \pm 32.5^{*}$	$41\pm 8$	$41\pm10$	$2.6\pm0.3$	$2.8\pm0.4^{*}$
100%	$42\pm8$	$53 \pm 5^{*}$	$104\pm 6$	$106\pm9$	$117.1\pm29.2$	$127.0\pm35.6$	$103.7\pm26.8$	$121.0 \pm 38.2^{*}$	$47\pm9$	$46\pm11$	$2.5\pm0.3$	$2.7\pm0.2^{*}$
End	$40\pm 8$	$54\pm6^{*}$	$109\pm 6$	$106 \pm 5^{*}$	$116.2\pm26.1$	$129.4 \pm 33.0^{*}$	$101.0\pm22.6$	$122.9 \pm 33.3^{*}$	$50\pm9$	$52\pm12$	$2.3 \pm 0.2$	$2.5\pm0.3^{*}$

Values are mean  $\pm$  SD.

Different from Control (P < 0.05).

of  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}$  which was plotted against mechanical power output on the ergometer for the analysis of  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}$  slopes.

# 2.4.1. Respiratory compensation threshold and ventilatory response to exercise

The respiratory compensation threshold was obtained using the *v*-slope method previously described by Beaver et al. (1986). The assessment of the ventilatory response to exercise (i.e., the slope of  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}$  rise during exercise) has been previously described (Babb, 1997a, 1997b) and will be outlined here. In brief, breath-by-breath  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}$  points were plotted against mechanical power output and the least squares regression was used to determine the ventilatory response to exercise above and below the respiratory compensation threshold (Babb, 1997a, 1997b).

Comparison of resting baseline variables as well as at the end of incremental exercise between the control and inspired  $CO_2$  conditions was done using the paired *t*-test. Comparison of the ventilatory variables between control and inspired  $CO_2$  conditions during incremental exercise were assessed using repeated-measures ANOVA with  $\alpha$ -level of P < 0.05 (PASW Statistics 18, Chicago, USA). Post hoc analysis (by paired *t*-test) of significant results from the ANOVAs (either condition or exercise step effects) was performed with Bonferroni correction, to isolate the effects of condition on the dependent measures within participants.

#### 3. Results

All 10 participants completed the control and the inspired CO<sub>2</sub> trials. There were no differences in  $\dot{V}_{O_2 \text{ max}}$  [49.7 ± 4.3 (mean ± SD) vs. 49.8 ± 5.5 mL/min/kg] or maximal power output (327 ± 54 vs. 331 ± 49 W) between inspired CO<sub>2</sub> and control conditions (*P* > 0.05).

The subjects did not report any side-effect from the inspired CO<sub>2</sub> procedure such as headache or dyspnoea.

#### 3.1. Effect of inspired CO<sub>2</sub> on resting variables

During resting, inspired CO<sub>2</sub> elevated  $P_{\text{ET}_{\text{CO}_2}}$  and  $P_{\text{ET}_{\text{O}_2}}$  (P<0.05 vs. control; Table 1).  $P_{\text{ET}_{\text{CO}_2}}$  clamping elevated resting  $\dot{V}_{\text{E}}$ ,  $\dot{V}_{\text{A}}$  and  $V_{\text{T}}$  (P<0.05), while *f* remained similar (P>0.05 vs. control; Table 1). Inspired CO<sub>2</sub> also elevated  $T_i/T_{\text{tot}}$ ,  $\dot{V}_{\text{E}}/\dot{V}_{\text{CO}_2}$  and  $\dot{V}_{\text{E}}/\dot{V}_{\text{O}_2}$ , while  $\dot{V}_{\text{CO}_2}$  was lowered (P<0.05 vs. control; Table 1). No differences were observed in resting  $\dot{V}_{\text{O}_2}$  between the  $P_{\text{ET}_{\text{CO}_2}}$  clamped and control trial (P>0.05; Table 1).

# 3.2. Effect of inspired $CO_2$ on ventilatory variables during incremental exercise

During incremental exercise, inspired CO<sub>2</sub> elevated  $P_{\text{ET}_{\text{CO}_2}}$  at 20%, 30%, 40%, 60%, 70%, 80%, 90% and 100%  $\dot{V}_{\text{O}_2 \text{ max}}$  (P<0.05 vs. control), while no difference was observed at 50%  $\dot{V}_{\text{O}_2 \text{ max}}$  (P>0.05; Table 2). Inspired CO<sub>2</sub> elevated  $P_{\text{ET}_{\text{O}_2}}$  at 20%, 30%, 40%, 50%, 60% and 70%  $\dot{V}_{\text{O}_2 \text{ max}}$  (P<0.05 vs. control); no difference was observed between 80% and 100%  $\dot{V}_{\text{O}_2 \text{ max}}$  (P<0.05; Table 1). During the inspired CO<sub>2</sub> trial,  $\dot{V}_{\text{E}}$  was higher at 20%, 30%, 40%, 50% and 60%  $\dot{V}_{\text{O}_2 \text{ max}}$  (P<0.05 vs. control), while no significant differences were observed between 70% and 100%  $\dot{V}_{\text{O}_2 \text{ max}}$  (P>0.05; Table 1). Inspired CO<sub>2</sub> also elevated calculated  $\dot{V}_{\text{A}}$  at all exercise intensities except at 80%  $\dot{V}_{\text{O}_2 \text{ max}}$  (P<0.05 vs. control; Table 1). Tidal volume was elevated at 20%, 30%, 50%, 70%, 80%, 90% and 100%  $\dot{V}_{\text{O}_2 \text{ max}}$  (P<0.05 vs.

#### Table 2

Metabolic and respiratory variables during rest and exercise under control and inspired CO<sub>2</sub> conditions.

Exercise		n)			$\dot{V}_{\rm E}/\dot{V}_{\rm CO_2}$		$\dot{V}_{\rm E}/\dot{V}_{\rm O_2}$		$T_{\rm i}/T_{\rm tot}$	
	Control	Inspired CO <sub>2</sub>	Control	Inspired CO <sub>2</sub>	Control	Inspired CO <sub>2</sub>	Control	Inspired CO <sub>2</sub>	Control	Inspired CO <sub>2</sub>
Baseline	$351\pm84$	$283\pm70^{*}$	$368\pm 66$	$392\pm80$	$33\pm3$	$57 \pm 11^{*}$	$31 \pm 4$	$41 \pm 11^{*}$	$0.28\pm0.04$	$0.33\pm05^{*}$
20%	$646\pm86$	$617 \pm 136$	$767\pm92$	$759 \pm 100$	$29\pm3$	$55\pm9^{*}$	$24\pm3$	$45\pm10^{*}$	$0.34\pm0.04$	$0.40\pm0.05$
30%	$991 \pm 132$	$927\pm212$	$1181 \pm 149$	$1138 \pm 161$	$26\pm2$	$42 \pm 11^{*}$	$22\pm3$	$34\pm5^{*}$	$0.39\pm0.03$	$0.41\pm0.03$
40%	$1386\pm280$	$1379 \pm 283$	$1561\pm233$	$1509\pm220$	$24\pm2$	$32\pm6^{*}$	$22\pm3$	$29\pm3^{*}$	$0.40\pm0.03$	$0.41\pm0.05$
50%	$1856\pm287$	$1938\pm352$	$1936\pm265$	$1882\pm264$	$23\pm2$	$27 \pm 4^{*}$	$22\pm2$	$28\pm4^{*}$	$0.41\pm0.03$	$0.43\pm0.02$
60%	$2373\pm412$	$2411\pm451$	$2287\pm304$	$2250\pm284$	$23\pm2$	$26 \pm 5^{*}$	$24\pm3$	$28\pm6^{*}$	$0.43\pm0.04$	$0.44\pm0.03$
70%	$2983 \pm 516$	$2921\pm389$	$2663\pm357$	$2626\pm339$	$23\pm2$	$27 \pm 5^{*}$	$26\pm3$	$30\pm7^{*}$	$0.44 \pm 0.04$	$0.45\pm0.04$
80%	$3603\pm554$	$3447\pm599$	$3008\pm390$	$3010\pm425$	$24\pm3$	$27 \pm 5^{*}$	$29\pm5$	$31\pm 8$	$0.44 \pm 0.04$	$0.46\pm0.04$
90%	$4103\pm616$	$3984\pm 645$	$3271 \pm 473$	$3256\pm459$	$26\pm4$	$28\pm6^{*}$	$32\pm 6$	$35\pm7$	$0.44 \pm 0.04$	$0.44\pm0.03$
100%	$4391\pm581$	$4307\pm589$	$3434 \pm 443$	$3423\pm516$	$26\pm4$	$29\pm6^{*}$	$34\pm 6$	$37\pm8^{*}$	$0.44 \pm 0.04$	$0.44\pm0.04$
End	$4172\pm437$	$4308\pm687$	$3196\pm403$	$3228\pm486$	$28\pm4$	$30\pm5^{*}$	$36\pm5$	$40\pm7^{*}$	$0.43 \pm 0.03$	$0.43 \pm 0.04$

Values are mean  $\pm$  SD.

Different from Control (P < 0.05).

control), while no difference was observed at 40%  $\dot{V}_{O_2 \text{ max}}$  during the inspired CO<sub>2</sub> trial (*P*>0.05; Table 1).

Inspired CO<sub>2</sub> elevated  $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}_{CO_2}$  at all exercise intensities (P < 0.05 vs. control; Table 2). Likewise,  $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}_{O_2}$  was higher during the  $P_{\text{ET}_{CO_2}}$  clamp trial at 20%, 30%, 40%, 50%, 60%, 70% and 100%  $\dot{V}_{O_2 \text{ max}}$  (P < 0.05 vs. control), but not at 90%  $\dot{V}_{O_2 \text{ max}}$  (P > 0.05; Table 2). No differences were observed in f,  $\dot{V}_{CO_2}$ ,  $\dot{V}_{O_2}$  and  $T_i/T_{tot}$  between  $P_{\text{ET}_{CO_2}}$  clamp and control trials (P > 0.05; Table 2).

# 3.3. Effect of inspired CO<sub>2</sub> on ventilatory variables at end of incremental exercise

Inspired CO<sub>2</sub> elevated  $P_{\text{ET}_{\text{CO}_2}}$ ,  $P_{\text{ET}_{\text{O}_2}}$ ,  $\dot{V}_{\text{E}}$ ,  $\dot{V}_{\text{A}}$ ,  $\dot{V}_{\text{T}}$ ,  $\dot{V}_{\text{E}}/\dot{V}_{\text{CO}_2}$  and  $\dot{V}_{\text{E}}/\dot{V}_{\text{O}_2}$  at the end of incremental exercise (*P*<0.05 vs. control), while no differences were observed in any other variables (*P*>0.05 vs. control; Tables 1 and 2).

# 3.4. Respiratory compensation threshold and ventilatory response to exercise

Inspired CO<sub>2</sub> lowered the v-slope estimate of respiratory compensation threshold by  $43 \pm 38 \text{ W} (200 \pm 37 \text{ vs}. 242 \pm 43 \text{ W}; P < 0.05 \text{ vs. control}; Fig. 3).$  The ventilatory response to exercise below respiratory compensation threshold was lower with inspired CO<sub>2</sub> (0.15 ± 0.03 vs. 0.22 ± 0.04 L/min/W; P < 0.05 vs. control; Fig. 3). In contrast, the ventilatory response to high intensity exercise (i.e., above respiratory compensation threshold) was the same in both conditions (P > 0.05; Fig. 3).

#### 3.5. Heart rate and sensation of exertion at maximal exercise

No difference was observed in the maximal HR ( $185\pm8$  vs.  $185\pm7$  b/min; P<0.05) between inspired CO<sub>2</sub> and control conditions. Likewise, no differences were observed in the sensation of respiratory ( $8.7\pm1.1$  vs.  $8.3\pm1.5$ ) or leg exertion ( $9.7\pm0.5$  vs.  $9.4\pm1.1$ ; P<0.05 vs. control).

#### 4. Discussion

We tested the hypothesis that preventing the usual exercise hyperventilation-induced hypocapnia above the respiratory compensation point during incremental exercise until exhaustion, by increasing  $F_{I_{CO_2}}$  in order to elevate  $P_{ET_{CO_2}}$  above the highest level observed during an incremental exercise test in control conditions, would lead to an elevated ventilatory response. We found that inspired CO<sub>2</sub> augmented  $\dot{V}_E$  during rest, as expected, and also at low and moderate exercise intensities, and tended to increase  $\dot{V}_E$  at maximal exercise (Table 1). But the main finding of the study was that despite these effects, inspired CO<sub>2</sub> did not augment ventilation during high intensity exercise (Fig. 3). We furthermore found inspired CO<sub>2</sub> *reduced* the respiratory compensation threshold during incremental exercise (Fig. 3). These findings indicate that above the respiratory compensation threshold CO<sub>2</sub> chemoreception does not increase  $\dot{V}_E$  beyond an offset reached below the threshold.

#### 4.1. Limitations

Although the present study provides the opportunity to examine the effect of inspired  $CO_2$  on the ventilatory response during incremental exercise, there are limitations that should be taken into account when interpreting our findings. Firstly, we did not directly measure gases nor lactate concentration in arterial blood. It would have been useful to have arterial  $P_{CO_2}$ ,  $P_{O_2}$ , pH, [HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>], [La<sup>-</sup>] and [K<sup>+</sup>] data to strengthen our results. As such, we do not



**Fig. 2.** Effect of inspired CO<sub>2</sub> on group end-tidal  $P_{CO_2}$ , end-tidal PO<sub>2</sub> and ventilation during incremental cycling to exhaustion. ( $\bigcirc$ ) Control; ( $\bullet$ ) inspired CO<sub>2</sub>. Inspired CO<sub>2</sub> elevated  $P_{ET_{CO_2}}$  during all exercise intensities except 50%  $\dot{V}_{O_2 \text{ max}}$ . As a result, elevated  $P_{ET_{O_2}}$  and  $\dot{V}_E$  at the lower to moderate exercise intensities and tended to elevate  $\dot{V}_E$  at maximal exercise. \*Different from Control (P<0.05).

have direct evidence that our intervention led to increases in both  $Pa_{CO_2}$  and [H<sup>+</sup>]. Nevertheless, given the very large differences in  $P_{ET_{CO_2}}$  between the two conditions, especially during high exercise intensities (Fig. 2), it seems very likely that we were able to elevate the body's CO<sub>2</sub> stores (i.e., central chemoreceptor  $P_{CO_2}$ ) compared to control and exacerbate metabolic acidosis during incremental exercise with our inspired CO<sub>2</sub> protocol, thus potentially augmenting both central and peripheral chemoreceptor activation. In favour of that contention, in the study of Clark et al. (1980), the condition of inspired  $P_{CO_2}$  of 20 mmHg led to the stabilisation of  $Pa_{CO_2}$  towards peak exercise to similar levels as we found and was accompanied by a drop in arterial pH from 7.32 in the control condition to 7.24 in the inspired CO<sub>2</sub> condition.

We opted to keep  $F_{I_{O_2}}$  constant throughout the protocol and did not attempt to clamp  $P_{ET_{O_2}}$ . Since during high intensity exercise  $P_{ET_{O_2}}$  was not different between the trials (Fig. 2), it seems unlikely that this will have influenced our main finding of unaltered ventilation with inspired CO<sub>2</sub>. We are aware of other setups (Tansley et al., 1997; Koehle et al., 2009), which allow clamping of both  $P_{A_{CO_2}}$  and



**Fig. 3.** Effect of inspired CO<sub>2</sub> on the respiratory compensation threshold and ventilatory response to exercise during incremental cycling to exhaustion. ( $\bigcirc$ ) Control; ( $\bullet$ ) inspired CO<sub>2</sub>. Inspired CO<sub>2</sub> blunted the ventilatory response to exercise (slope) below the respiratory compensation threshold, while no difference was observed above the threshold. Inspired CO<sub>2</sub> also lowered the respiratory compensation threshold and elevated  $\dot{V}_E$  during both the beginning and the end of exercise. \*Different from control (P < 0.05).

 $P_{A_{O_2}}$ , but these have so far not been able to clamp at the very high rates of ventilation as observed during maximal exercise, which was the reason for the use of our setup.

#### 4.2. Chemoreception of CO<sub>2</sub> and exercise hyperpnoea

Several studies have assessed the effect of chemoreceptor stimulation using inspired CO<sub>2</sub> on the ventilatory response to incremental exercise. In young sedentary subjects, increased inspired  $P_{\text{CO}_2}$  ( $F_{\text{I}_{\text{CO}_2}} = 0.03$ ) has been shown to augment ventilatory response to exercise (i.e., greater rise in  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}$ ) below the respiratory compensation threshold (Babb, 1997a). Those authors reported that hypercapnia caused an offset of the ventilatory response to exercise to a higher value without any change in slope during exercise above the threshold - presumably due to an increasing influence of mechanical ventilatory constraints at high  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}$  levels (Babb, 1997a). Since they found a higher maximal  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}$  with hypercapnia compared to room-air breathing, they concluded that during near-maximal and maximal exercise in hypercapnia, the respiratory system, with regard to the expiratory airflow in particular, was not limiting. Several studies have examined the effect of  $P_{\text{ET}_{\text{CO}_2}}$  clamping on the ventilatory response to exercise (Essfeld et al., 1990; St Croix et al., 1996; Hayashi et al., 2011; Olin et al., 2011), but these studies focused primarily on the effect of inspired CO<sub>2</sub> P<sub>ET<sub>CO2</sub> clamping during low and moderate intensity steady-</sub> state exercise, with the exception of Olin et al. (2011) who only reported maximal ventilation.

In contrast to our starting hypothesis, inspired CO<sub>2</sub> did not augment  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}$  during high intensity exercise in the present study (Fig. 2). Nevertheless, we found a tendency for  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}$  to be higher with inspired  $CO_2$  at 100%  $\dot{V}_{O_2 \text{ max}}$  (Fig. 2), while this difference reached significance at the end of exercise (Table 1). We observed a blunted  $V_{\rm E}$ response to incremental exercise (i.e., a slower rise in  $V_{\rm E}$ ) at lower exercise intensities with inspired  $CO_2$  (Fig. 3). This attenuated  $V_E$ increase with inspired CO<sub>2</sub> was abolished at the respiratory compensation threshold (Fig. 3), whereby the slope of  $V_{\rm E}$  rise became identical to control condition above the threshold. We attribute the apparent blunting of the ventilatory response to exercise below the compensatory threshold to the lack of rise in  $P_{\text{ET}_{\text{CO}_2}}$  during the low and moderate exercise intensities with inspired  ${\rm CO}_2$  (Fig. 1). As a result, the difference in  $P_{\text{ET}_{\text{CO}_2}}$  between the two conditions gradually decreased with increasing workload (Panel 3, Fig. 2). Meanwhile, since  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}$  was higher at the end of exercise with inspired  $CO_2$  despite a lack of difference in the slope of  $V_E$  rise, it appears that increased CO<sub>2</sub> loading resulted in a fixed offset of the ventilatory

response to higher values during heavy exercise. Our data agrees with those by Wasserman et al. (2011), which showed a dissociation between arterial [H<sup>+</sup>] and ventilation during exercise above the respiratory compensation threshold. Accordingly, our findings do not appear to support the role of CO<sub>2</sub> chemoreception in the control of exercise hyperpnoea during high intensity, sub-maximal exercise.

An unexpected finding in the present study was a lowered respiratory compensation threshold with inspired  $CO_2$  (Fig. 3). We speculate that this reduction could be attributed to either: (i) greater activation of the peripheral and central chemoreceptors (Takano, 2000); increased intramuscular metabo-receptor activation (Williamson et al., 1993; Smith et al., 1999); or (ii) altered ventilatory strategy associated with greater ventilation at low exercise intensities. Regardless of the mechanism(s), our data demonstrates inspired  $CO_2$  leads to early onset of the respiratory compensation threshold.

#### 4.3. Hypercapnia and perceived exertion

During exercise above the respiratory compensation threshold, cerebral blood flow decreases towards baseline because of the lower Pa<sub>CO<sub>2</sub></sub> from a hyperventilation-induced cerebral vasoconstriction (Madsen et al., 1993; Ide et al., 1999; Olin et al., 2010). Cerebral blood flow thus decreases during heavy exercise despite an increased in cerebral demand and it is thought that this may accelerate, in some conditions, the advent of central fatigue (Rasmussen et al., 2010). As an auxiliary hypothesis of our study we therefore expected, by avoiding the hyperventilation induced drop in Pa<sub>CO<sub>2</sub></sub>, to potentially modify the sensation of fatigue and exertion. In our set-up, such an effect seems not to have played any role since maximum exercise capacity, heart rate and the levels of perceived legs and respiratory exertion were the same between conditions. In contrast, Olin et al. (2010) reported  ${\sim}6\%$  reduction in maximal exercise capacity with  $P_{\text{ET}_{\text{CO}_2}}$  clamping compared to control condition despite higher cerebral blood flow. However, this reduction in exercise capacity may have been due to the elevated respiratory resistance and dyspnoea associated with their particular rebreathing setup. It remains open if inspired CO<sub>2</sub> on cerebral blood flow would play a role in conditions of hypoxia, or during other types of exercise challenges like time-trials (Subudhi et al., 2008; Rasmussen et al., 2010).

To conclude, we demonstrated that elevating end-tidal  $P_{CO_2}$  during incremental exercise does not alter ventilation and respiratory rate beyond the ventilatory threshold. Our data add to the evidence against the classical concept of chemoreception of CO<sub>2</sub>/pH in the regulation of breathing during high intensity exercise and highlights the need to develop better models to describe the ventilatory response to exercise, especially during high intensity exercise.

#### Acknowledgements

Special thanks to our participants for giving their time for this study. This study was supported by the Swiss National Science Foundation and the Fondation de Reuter.

#### References

- Babb, T.G., 1997a. Ventilatory and respiratory mechanics during exercise in younger subjects breathing CO<sub>2</sub> or HeO<sub>2</sub>. Respir. Physiol. 109, 15–28.
- Babb, T.G., 1997b. Ventilatory response to exercise in subjects breathing CO<sub>2</sub> or HeO<sub>2</sub>. J. Appl. Physiol. 82, 746–754.
- Babb, T.G., Wood, H.E., Mitchell, G.S., 2010. Short- and long-term modulation of the exercise ventilatory response. Med. Sci. Sports Exerc. 42, 1681–1687.
- Beaver, W.L., Wasserman, K., Whipp, B.J., 1986. A new method for detecting anaerobic threshold by gas exchange. J. Appl. Physiol. 60, 2020–2027.
- Bisgard, G.E., Forster, H.V., Mesina, J., Sarazin, R.G., 1982. Role of the carotid body in hyperpnea of moderate exercise in goats. J. Appl. Physiol. 52, 1216–1222.

Borg, G.A., 1982. Psychophysical bases of perceived exertion. Med. Sci. Sports Exerc. 14, 377–381.

- Clark, J.M., Sinclair, R.D., Lenox, J.B., 1980. Chemical and nonchemical components of ventilation during hypercapnic exercise in man. J. Appl. Physiol. 48, 1065–1076.
- Cunningham, D.J., 1987. Studies on arterial chemoreceptors in man. J. Physiol. 384, 1–26.
- Dejours, P., Labrousse, Y., Raynaud, J., Girard, F., Teillac, A., 1958. [Oxygen stimulation of respiration at rest and during muscular exercise at low altitude (50 meters) in man]. Rev. Fr. Etud. Clin. Biol. 3, 105–123.
- Essfeld, D., Hoffmann, U., Stegemann, J., 1990. Ventilatory effects of hypercapnic end-tidal P<sub>CO2</sub> clamps during aerobic exercise of varying intensity. Eur. J. Appl. Physiol. Occup. Physiol. 60, 412–417.
- Flenley, D.C., Warren, P.M., 1983. Ventilatory responses to O<sub>2</sub> and CO<sub>2</sub> during exercise. Annu. Rev. Physiol. 45, 415–426.
- Forster, H.V., 2000. Exercise hyperpnea: where do we go from here? Exerc. Sport Sci. Rev. 28, 133–137.
- Hayashi, K., Honda, Y., Miyakawa, N., Fujii, N., Ichinose, M., Koga, S., Kondo, N., Nishiyasu, T., 2011. The effect of CO<sub>2</sub> on the ventilatory sensitivity to rising body temperature during exercise. J. Appl. Physiol.
- Honda, Y., Myojo, S., Hasegawa, S., Hasegawa, T., Severinghaus, J.W., 1979. Decreased exercise hyperpnea in patients with bilateral carotid chemoreceptor resection. J. Appl. Physiol. 46, 908–912.
- Ide, K., Horn, A., Secher, N.H., 1999. Cerebral metabolic response to submaximal exercise. J. Appl. Physiol. 87, 1604–1608.
- Jeyaranjan, R., Goode, R., Beamish, S., Duffin, J., 1987. The contribution of peripheral chemoreceptors to ventilation during heavy exercise. Respir. Physiol. 68, 203–213.
- Jones, N.L., Robertson, D.G., Kane, J.W., 1979. Difference between end-tidal and arterial P<sub>CO2</sub> in exercise. J. Appl. Physiol. 47, 954–960. Kobayashi, T., Sakakibara, Y., Masuda, A., Ohdaira, T., Honda, Y., 1996. Contribution of
- Kobayashi, T., Sakakibara, Y., Masuda, A., Ohdaira, T., Honda, Y., 1996. Contribution of peripheral chemoreceptor drive in exercise hyperpnea in humans. Appl. Human Sci. 15, 259–266.
- Koehle, M.S., Giles, L.V., Curtis, A.N., Walsh, M.L., White, M.D., 2009. Performance of a compact end-tidal forcing system. Respir. Physiol. Neurobiol. 167, 155– 161.
- Lugliani, R., Whipp, B.J., Seard, C., Wasserman, K., 1971. Effect of bilateral carotidbody resection on ventilatory control at rest and during exercise in man. New Engl. J. Med. 285, 1105–1111.
- Madsen, P.L., Sperling, B.K., Warming, T., Schmidt, J.F., Secher, N.H., Wildschiodtz, G., Holm, S., Lassen, N.A., 1993. Middle cerebral artery blood velocity and cerebral blood flow and O<sub>2</sub> uptake during dynamic exercise. J.Appl. Physiol. 74, 245–250.
- Mateika, J.H., Duffin, J., 1995. A review of the control of breathing during exercise. Eur. J. Appl. Physiol. Occup. Physiol. 71, 1–27.
- Mitchell, G.S., Smith, C.A., Dempsey, J.A., 1984. Changes in the VI–VCO<sub>2</sub> relationship during exercise in goats: role of carotid bodies. J. Appl. Physiol. 57, 1894–1900.
- Miyamoto, Y., Niizeki, K., 1995. Ventilatory responses during incremental exercise in men under hyperoxic conditions. Jpn. J. Physiol. 45, 59–68.
- Olin, J.T., Dimmen, A.C., Subudhi, A.W., Roach, R.C., 2010. Cerebral blood flow and oxygenation at maximal exercise: the effect of clamping carbon dioxide. Respir. Physiol. Neurobiol.

- Olin, J.T., Dimmen, A.C., Subudhi, A.W., Roach, R.C., 2011. Cerebral blood flow and oxygenation at maximal exercise: the effect of clamping carbon dioxide. Respir. Physiol. Neurobiol. 175, 176–180.
- Pan, L.G., Forster, H.V., Bisgard, G.E., Murphy, C.L., Lowry, T.F., 1986. Independence of exercise hyperpnea and acidosis during high-intensity exercise in ponies. J. Appl. Physiol. 60, 1016–1024.
- Peronnet, F., Aguilaniu, B., 2006. Lactic acid buffering, nonmetabolic CO<sub>2</sub> and exercise hyperventilation: a critical reappraisal. Respir. Physiol. Neurobiol. 150, 4–18.
- Pianosi, P., Marchione, T., 1995. Hypoxic response is inversely related to degree of exercise hyperventilation. Respir. Physiol. 101, 71–78.
- Poon, C.S., Greene, J.G., 1985. Control of exercise hyperpnea during hypercapnia in humans. J. Appl. Physiol. 59, 792–797.
- Poon, C.S., Tin, C., Yu, Y., 2007. Homeostasis of exercise hyperpnea and optimal sensorimotor integration: the internal model paradigm. Respir. Physiol. Neurobiol. 159, 1–13, discussion 14-20.
- Rasmussen, P., Nielsen, J., Overgaard, M., Krogh-Madsen, R., Gjedde, A., Secher, N.H., Petersen, N.C., 2010. Reduced muscle activation during exercise related to brain oxygenation and metabolism in humans. J. Physiol. 588, 1985–1995.
- Smith, C.A., Jameson, L.C., Dempsey, J.A., 1988. Effects of altered CSF [H<sup>+</sup>] on ventilatory responses to exercise in the awake goat. J. Appl. Physiol. 65, 921–927.
- Smith, S.A., Gallagher, K.M., Norton, K.H., Querry, R.G., Welch-O'Connor, R.M., Raven, P.B., 1999. Ventilatory responses to dynamic exercise elicited by intramuscular sensors. Med. Sci. Sports Exerc. 31, 277–286.
- St Croix, C.M., Cunningham, D.A., Paterson, D.H., Kowalchuk, J.M., 1996. Peripheral chemoreflex drive in moderate-intensity exercise. Can. J. Appl. Physiol. 21, 285–300.
- Subudhi, A.W., Lorenz, M.C., Fulco, C.S., Roach, R.C., 2008. Cerebrovascular responses to incremental exercise during hypobaric hypoxia: effect of oxygenation on maximal performance. Am. J. Physiol. Heart Circ. Physiol. 294, H164–H171.
- Takano, N., 2000. Respiratory compensation point during incremental exercise as related to hypoxic ventilatory chemosensitivity and lactate increase in man. Jpn. J. Physiol. 50, 449–455.
- Tansley, J.G., Clar, C., Pedersen, M.E., Robbins, P.A., 1997. Human ventilatory response to acute hyperoxia during and after 8 h of both isocapnic and poikilocapnic hypoxia. J. Appl. Physiol. 82, 513–519.
- Ward, S.A., 2000. Control of the exercise hyperphoea in humans: a modeling perspective. Respir. Physiol. 122, 149–166.
- Wasserman, K., 1976. Testing regulation of ventilation with exercise. Chest 70, 173–178.
- Wasserman, K., Beaver, W.L., Sun, X.G., Stringer, W.W., 2011. Arterial H<sup>+</sup> regulation during exercise in humans. Respir. Physiol. Neurobiol. 178, 191–195.
- Wasserman, K., Whipp, B.J., Koyal, S.N., Cleary, M.G., 1975. Effect of carotid body resection on ventilatory and acid-base control during exercise. J. Appl. Physiol. 39, 354–358.
- Weil, J.V., Byrne-Quinn, E., Sodal, I.E., Kline, J.S., McCullough, R.E., Filley, G.F., 1972. Augmentation of chemosensitivity during mild exercise in normal man. J. Appl. Physiol. 33, 813–819.
- Williamson, J.W., Raven, P.B., Foresman, B.H., Whipp, B.J., 1993. Evidence for an intramuscular ventilatory stimulus during dynamic exercise in man. Respir. Physiol. 94, 121–135.